

PROCEEDINGS OF

Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development (UPADSD) – 6th Edition 2021





This book was printed by IEREK and by all means, IEREK is responsible for this complimentary copy of the book. Research papers within this book will be published online in IEREK Press. Publishing in a book series by Springer will only be applicable to the selected papers that will be supervised by highly professional members of an International Editorial Board to ensure high-quality publication material. The series is indexed in Scopus. Another revision process will be added to the selected manuscripts. All Author participants are expected to write their manuscripts / papers using the IEREK Press template provided in the author instructions tab. Once, and if, your paper is selected for publication, you will be contacted and asked to use the template of the selected journal accordingly.

PHOTOCOPYING

Single photocopies of single articles may be made for personal use as allowed by national copyright laws.

Permission of the publisher and payment of a fee is required for all other photocopying including multiple or systematic copying, copying for advertising or promotional purposes, resale, and all forms of document delivery. Special rates are available for educational institutions that wish to make photocopies for nonprofit educational classroom use.

DERIVATIVE WORKS

Subscribers may reproduce tables of contents or prepare lists of articles including abstracts for internal circulation within their institutions. Permission of the Publisher is required for resale or distribution outside the institution. Permission of the publisher is required for all other derivative works, including compilations and translations.

ELECTRONIC STORAGE OR USAGE

Permission of the Publisher is required to store or use electronically any material contained in this book including any article or part of an article except as outlined above, no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in the retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior written permission of the Publisher.

NOTICE

No responsibility is assumed by the Publisher for any injury and/or damage to persons or property as a matter of products liability, negligence or otherwise, or form any use or operation of any methods, products, instructions or ideas contained in the material herein.

Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development

Proceedings of Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development (UPADSD) – 6th Edition 2021





Preface

As many countries around the globe continue their struggle with the Covid-19 pandemic, the world can now see how a single occurrence could tip the scales and influence almost every aspect of our lives, leaving a mark on our cities that will echo for generations. Early research on its effects in cities mainly concerns four themes including environmental quality, socio-economic impacts, transportation, and urban design as well as management and governance, all of which provide planners, practitioners, and policymakers with the best opportunity to contribute to creating more resilient and sustainable cities.

That being said, with this challenge comes a positive secondary impact as it sparks debate, the introduction of innovative solutions, and an improved response to current and future crises. Therefore, it has become vital that new approaches to city planning are introduced to achieve a more resilient and sustainable use of public spaces in the future.

One of the key measures in combating Covid-19 in the past was a complete restriction on the use of public spaces. So how will we adjust to this new normal, and what will happen to those spaces? Questions like these and many others arose in the span of only two years that made us rethink our relationship with public spaces and our environment. A new holistic approach to city planning should be the center of focus in support of climate mitigation, better health, better water and waste management, a more resilient and inclusive Circular Economy, and an effective urban service provision.

This book is a collection of innovative research submitted to the 6th edition of the International Conference on Urban Planning & Architectural Design for Sustainable Development, as well as the 1st edition of the Circular Economy for Sustainable Development. It provides a brief glimpse into the measures that need to be taken to achieve sustainable urban planning and development in a post-COVID world as well as preserve and manage our cultural heritage, improve energy efficiency in buildings, and address issues of urban infrastructure.

Over the past two years, urban vulnerabilities and underlying patterns and effects of the pandemic have been the focus of research published. In this abstracts book, we showcase valuable insights of researchers across the globe who introduce urban models for a post-COVID future, investigate user behaviors towards public building designs and public transport systems and contribute to the development of pandemic-resilient urban development.

Acknowledgements

IEREK would like to express its appreciation to all the members of the staff, scientific committee, chairpersons, and editors for contributing to the tremendous growth of this institution and for making the 6th edition of the International conference on Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development and the 1st Edition of the Circular Economy for Sustainable Development International conferences a success.

IEREK would also like to thank the conference chairpersons, Professor Francesco Alberti and Professor Fabio Pollice, who are the core reason as to why this conference was transformed from a mere vision into real life success. This institution is greatly indebted to IEREK's advisor and Italian Alliance Director, Prof. Ferdinando Trapani. IEREK takes distinct pride in being an institution that amasses a highly qualified and competent team who restlessly worked for months to make this conference what it is today. As for the success of this conference, any step forward towards the ultimate goal of creating a well-rounded society was made possible by the highly reputable scientific committee that worked competently to prepare for and revise research papers. It would also like to give thanks to all the members of the Scientific Committee who made it their duty to help this institution spread knowledge to the masses.

WORD BY THE CONFERENCE CHAIRPERSON

For the second year in a row, IEREK Conference on Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development, organized with the scientific support of the Department of Architecture of the University of Florence, has migrated onto the web because of the Covid-19 pandemic.

A big debate has arisen worldwide on what will be the long-time consequences of this dramatic experience, which, differently from the last edition of the Conference, is often mentioned by the authors of the submitted papers as the current state of affairs.

It is a widespread opinion that when we will have left the sanitary emergency behind, never will be the same. So, the question is: will we be better off?

The only possible answer is: it just depends on us, as well as for all other emergencies about the planet's and its inhabitants' health and survival that have been temporarily obscured by the pandemic: global warming, pollution, soil consumption and depletion, exploitation of natural resources above their thresholds for reproduction, reduction of biodiversity. Without forgetting that such environmental emergencies go hand in hand with the social and economic sustainability ones called into question by the seventeen SDGs of the United Nation Agenda 2030.

It just depends on us - where "us" stands both for members of the human race and specifically for researchers, professionals and educators in the fields concerning the human habitat: urban planner and designers, architects, engineers, landscape designer, agronomists, etc.

The papers presented at this edition of the UPADSD Conference are a significant testament to how disciplinary research is already able to provide advanced analysis tools and innovative design approaches to address the challenges we face.

The hope is therefore that the Covid-19 pandemic can be soon left behind and remembered as a painful but decisive turning point in the collective awareness and assumption of responsibility, so that research lines and concepts such as those presented in this anthology can germinate and grow worldwide.

Trance for Albert

Professor Francesco Alberti Professor at the Department of Architecture (DiDA),

University of Florence, Florence Italy.

Word from the Chairman of the Board of IEREK

First, I would like to state that it is my honor to be launching this joint conference on the vital themes of Urban Planning for Architectural Design and Sustainable Development (UPADSD) 6th edition and Circular Economy for Sustainable Development (CESD) 1st edition of its kind.

Second, I would like to praise IEREK's efforts in establishing this successful event. IEREK- International Experts for Research Enrichment and Knowledge Exchange - is an institution that began pursuing its goal of reaching excellence in the research field in 2013, and since then has been linking scholars from around the world and providing them with a platform that would advance all their innovative efforts. All the while achieving IEREK's main goal of building international relationships with prestigious universities and institutes worldwide, spreading knowledge, and enhancing research around the world, through collaborating with trustworthy partners who share its same vision.

With this undertaking, IEREK hopes to present the world with a conference that positively contributes to its field and paves the way for scholars to combine their ideas for the greater purpose of discovering new and innovative solutions to today's issues, along with the aid of our scientific committee of distinguished professors and researchers from a range of established universities from around the globe.

Finally, I hope that the conference succeeds in delivering its message to the world of professionals in the various concerned disciplines to inspire that their work be made a reality. I also welcome all audiences, from undergraduate to postgraduate students, and all who could benefit the most from this conference. I look forward to seeing you all and to collaborating on this prosperous experience.

Mourad S. Amer Architect, B5c, DSc, MSc, PhD IEREK CEO

Table of Contents

Part	I: Past and Future: City's Image and Preservation	
1	A Study of Urban Size Control in the Japanese Understanding of Garden Cities in the Early 1900s Junko Sanada	3
2	Cultural Heritage Management and Sustainable Tourism in Historical Cities (Case study: Durrat Al Nil Park, Station square and the old tourist market in the historical Aswan City – Egypt) Ahmed Awaad Gomaa Awaad	5
3	New planning tools from emergencies Ludovica Gregori	8
4	Urban planning & cultural landscapes preservation facing coastal sprawl: A case study of Annaba coast, Algeria Laouar Imene	10
5	Restructuring the Public Transportation of Hubballi Dharwad by Bus Rapid Transit System Kalpeshkumar Patel	12
6	Research and application of climate-responsive design of traditional vernacular houses in Chaoshan, China Jinglei Li, Zhaoji Wu, Yufeng Zhang	14
7	Understanding Place Attachment Process Through Instagram Narratives and Imagery of Historic Urban Places Tugce Ertan Meric, Norsidah Ujang, Jamie MacKee	16
8	Design for deconstruction and reuse: towards a circular industrialized housing design Lisco Margherita, Martinez Carlos, Persson Urban	19
9	Future study of regional spatial structure in Iran (Horizon 2040) Haniyeh asadzadeh, Afshar Hatami	22
10	Pre Preserving the margins: pre-colonial cultures in peripheral areas of a city in the Andes, an example to learn from Lizeth Marcela Lozano Huera, Michael Maks Davis	25
11	Public Parks for Post Pandamic Landscape Architecture Ebtesam Mohamed Elgizawy	30
12	THE NATURE SMART CITY II – Defining the Next Urban Vision Anne Stenros	32
13	ISTANBUL ; THE ECOLOGY, NATURE AND DISASTERS; DESIGNING FUTURE CITY WITH INNOVATIVE HOUSING PROJECTS Hülya Coskun	35

Part II City Planning: Urbanization and Development

14	Sustainable urban development: Bioregionalistic vision for small towns
	Surekha K C

41

15	Carbon neutral district project for regenerating a suburban area within the Reinventing Cities C40 framework Lavinia Chiara Tagliabue, Jacopo Muzio Treccani, Antonio Della Bella	45
16	Investigation of pedestrian life and urban traffic situation with emphasis on human- centered transportation (walking and biking) for a low income group of employees Sayed Nasir Shah, Yoshitaka Kajita	47
17	Climate-proof planning for an urban regeneration strategy and territorial rebalancing Carmela Mariano	49
18	The Power of Long-Term Residents in Consensus Building for Reconstruction of the Housing Complex Area: Case study on Tama City, Tokyo Yuno Tanaka	51
19	New paradigms for city management and planning. From Open Data Knowledge Sharing Platforms to e-partecipation in Italy Elisa Cacciaguerra, Barbara Chiarelli	54
20	Towards adaptive planning of urban spaces in the context of a new agile urbanism Edith Schwimmer, Claudius Schaufler	56
21	The need to Adapt and change the Old Planned Areas of Indian cities with Future needs of the City Rudrasen Sheorey, Soham Moharir, Suresh Bhalsingh	58
22	Compactness as a Condition, Compaction as an Ambition - Potentials and Pitfalls of an Interdisciplinary Global Debate on the Compact City Henry Endemann, Gerhard Bruyns, Joern Buehring	61
23	From the Neighborhood Unit to the 15-Minute City. Past and Recent Urban Models for the Post-Covid Future Francesco Alberti, Antonella Radicchi	63
24	Mapping Social Cohesion and Identity in Intercultural Public Spaces Chitsanzo Isaac, Olaitan Awomolo	65
25	City-effect: new centralities in post-pandemic regional metropolis Pescara-Chieti Antonio Bocca	68
26	Transit Oriented Development (TOD) vs. Capability Approaches vs. Sumak Kawsay: conceptual steps toward the decolonisation of transport knowledge Michael Maks Davis	71
Part	III: Circular Economy: A Sustainable Solution for a Sustainable Future	
27	Design experimentations for built environment's care Maria De Santis, Ludovica Gregori	77
28	THE CIRCULAR ECONOMY INNOVATION POTENTIAL BEHIND THE SCARCITY OF RAW MATERIALS - A LITERATURE REVIEW Elisabeth Kraut, Wanja Wellbrock, Wolfgang Gerstlberger	79

29	Barriers and Enablers to a Circular Economy Transition in Small Island Destinations: The Case of the Orkney Islands Angelo Sciacca	82
30	Development of new bio-based materials derived from Sicilian agri-food industry waste Simona Colajanni, Tiziana Campisi, Marco Bellomo, Alfonso Senatore	84
31	Human sphere' and the Figure of 8 as the Enabler of Circular Economy in Developing Countries: A Case Study Michael Maks Davis, Andrea Vallejo, Paulina Criollo, Teresa Domenec	86
32	Nature Based Solutions: lessons learnt from 3 case studies spanning cocoa production with forest landscape restoration, mangrove restoration and the fishing industry in marine systems Lizeth Lozano, Michael Maks Davis	89
Part	IV: Reimaging Cities, Territories and Landscapes	
33	Turning urban streets from infrastructures to living places. Early research outcomes of a case study in Prato, Tuscany Gabriele Paolinelli, Lorenza Fortuna	95
34	The potential of multi-located work for research: From Covid-working to distributed university campus Alessandra Migliore, Chiara Tagliaro, Andrea Ciaramella	98
35	City, public space, architecture. Looking for community Martina D'Alessandro	101
36	Rethinking urban habitat: the green challenge in planning experimentation for building reuse in the city of Prato Maria De Santis, Antonella Trombadore, Valerio Barberis	103
37	The Ontology of Landscape Architecture; Design thinking and semantic networks Azadeh Rasouli Yazdi, Niloofar Razavi	105
38	Liveable urban open spaces for health and wellbeing. Towards the Careggi Campus landscape masterplan for the Florence University Hospital Gabriele Paolinelli, Nicoletta Cristiani, Giacomo Dallatorre,Lorenza Fortuna, Claudia Mezzapesa, Lorenzo Nofroni	107
39	Artificial wetlands as a key for the construction of new sustainable urban systems Giovany Albarracin, Christian Contreras, Angel Puga	111
40	The transfer of territorial mosaic principles to manage the peri urban landscape of Lille, France, The case study of the la Deûle Park Maria Carolina Solar Silva	114
Part	V Innovative approaches to Urban and Architectural Design towards Sustainability	
41	Solar City, Future City; Analysis Of Solar Radiation Towards Optimization And Location Of The Urban Blocks In The Neighborhood Units	119

Omid Veisi, Amir Shakibamanesh

42	Energy Efficiency and Building's Envelope: An Integrated Approach to High-Performance Architecture	122
	Parinaz Mansourimajoumerd, Hassan Bazazzadeh, Mohammadjavad Mahdavinejad, Sepideh Nik Nia	
43	Evolution of Users Behavior Towards Designing Public Buildings in The Era of Covid-19, Alexandria New Restaurants Design Case Study Nourhane M. El-Haridi	124
44	Analysis of the development prospect and application of smart streetlamps in Macau based on the background of smart city Yile Chen, Liang Zheng	126
45	Predicting Performance Measurement of Residential Buildings Using Machine Learning Algorithm Salah J. Mohammeda, Hesham A. Abdel-khaleka, Sherif M. Hafez	129
46	Urban regeneration through Climate Adaptive Design for the Mediterranean area Paola Gallo, Antonia Sore, Alessandra Donato, Rosa Romano	132
47	A vision towards development: interpreting the architectural heritage of Sinincay (Cuenca, Ecuador) Amanda Paulina García Cordero, Maria del Cisne Aguirre Ullauri	135

Part I Past and Future: City's Image and Preservation

A Study of Urban Size Control in the Japanese Understanding of Garden Cities in the Early 1900s

Junko Sanada¹

¹ Associate Professor of Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering at the Tokyo Institute of Technology, Tokyo, Japan

Abstract

The concept of the compact city has been attracting attention from the perspective of sustainable and natural resources, but in Japan, suburban development is still thriving, causing the problem of hollowing out of the city center. The idea of a compact city does not seem to be widespread in Japan. However, there was the garden city movement in the early 1900s which was the period around 1919's first city planning law was enacted. In order to promote compact cities in Japan, it is meaningful to clarify the thinking of the early days of statutory urban planning in Japan. Therefore, this study aims to clarify how the garden city was interpreted in the early days of urban planning in Japan, focusing on urban expansion.

The materials used were journals and academic books published between 1907, when the garden city was first introduced, and 1927, when the subject of urban planning shifted to park systems. To ensure that the articles were written by experts of the time with some sort of argument, so translated articles, visits, and textbooks are eliminated, and 29 discourses are used for analysis.

As a result of the study, the following three points became clear: (1) In most of articles on the garden city, the subject of the commentary was the city that was actually built. Howard's garden city was an "ideal". (2) Urban problems in the articles on garden city were "urban overgrowth," but this term means the concentration of population and the dense conditions. Some experts favorably understood this as urban development. (3) There were many experts who introduced the garden city without mentioning the size of city. They were not interested in the surrounding farmland, and when they did explain it, they saw it as a place where they could enjoy the richness of nature.

Keywords

Garden City; Compact City; Urban Expansion; Urban Sprawl; Green Belt;

Introduction

The concept of the compact city has been attracting attention from the perspective of sustainable and natural resources, but in Japan, suburban development is still thriving, causing the problem of hollowing out of the city center. The idea of a compact city does not seem to be widespread in Japan. However, there was the garden city movement in the early 1900s which was the period around 1919's first city planning law was enacted. Since its first introduction in 1907, the garden city has been featured in many journals and books.

In reality, however, the Garden City movement landed as a suburban residential development. It can be said that the idea of the garden city, which originally started as a denial of enlargements of cities, resulted in the expansion of the city. If looking at the books and articles of the time that mention the garden city, the phrases "Bochou" and "Kadaika" are frequently used. They are words that describe the growth or expansion of cities. Why, nevertheless, did the interpretation of the garden city result in the promotion of urban expansion? In order to promote compact cities in Japan, it is important to clarify the thinking of the early days of statutory urban planning in Japan. Therefore, this study aims to clarify how the garden city was interpreted in the early days of urban planning in Japan, focusing on urban expansion.

A number of studies have been published on the understanding of the garden city. In "A Study of the Japanese Garden City (1) ", Shunichi Watanabe mentions the Garden City Corporation and says that what this company developed was "not the Howardian garden city" (Watanabe, 1977). And in "A Study of Japanese Garden City (2)",

he refers to the work "The Garden City" written by volunteers from the Ministry of Home Affairs' Regional Bureau, and points out that it was based on Sennett's work, not Howard's (Watanabe, 1978).

Akinobu Murakami has also conducted a number of studies on the Japanese understanding of the garden city. In addition to research on the understanding of Howard's theory by Tokitaka Yokoi (Murakami, 1997) and Kazumi Iinuma (Murakami, 2000), he has also conducted research on the background to the translation of Howard's "Garden City" as "Denen Toshi (in Japanese means rural city)" by the Regional Bureau of the Ministry of Home Affairs (Murakami, 1999). Murakami says that the Home Ministry volunteers used the term "Denen Toshi" as a term to describe "the trend of Western countries", and points out that they did not necessarily try to understand Howard's theory. These studies, however, attempt to clarify the Japanese understanding by pointing out the differences with Howard's garden city theory.

Yasuo Nishiyama, in his review of the pre-World War II Japanese literature on the garden city, points out that the garden city was understood as a countermeasure against rural exhaustion, a development measure for suburban areas, a housing design, and a district design method (Nishiyama, 1981), but he does not clarify how this understanding led to the expansion of the city.

Conclusion

In order to clarify how the garden city was interpreted in the context of urban expansion, articles about the garden city were used as data and read with a focus on the expansion of the city. As a result, the following points became clear:

i) Many of the commentaries on the garden city focused on the actual cities that had been built; in the early 1920s, some interpreted Howard's garden city as an 'ideal', as opposed to the 'practice' reflected in the UK Housing, Town Planning, &c. Act. and actual cities building.

ii) Since these articles explain the garden city as a method of town planning, they inevitably refer to urban problems. Most of the urban problems mentioned in these articles were "*Bochou*" and "*Kadaika*", but most of them were mainly about the concentration of population in the cities and the resulting dense conditions.

iii) The garden suburb was often understood as a continuation of the garden city ideal.

iv) The agricultural land around the city, which is a component of the rural city, also functions to control the expansion of the urban area. However, about a third of the discourses did not mention the existence of farmland itself, or only described it as a component, while many others saw it as a place where people could enjoy the richness of nature and where farmland could be used for production.

From the above, the following considerations are made.

• It is likely that the professionals of the time focused on the garden city, not to learn Howard's garden city as a theory, but to learn a viable urban planning method that had already been put into practice.

• It is thought that the garden city was accepted as a solution to the concentration of population in cities and the resulting dense conditions.

 \cdot In addition to the meaning of a solution to dense population, it can be considered that the fact that the agricultural land around the city was interpreted as a place where people could enjoy the richness of nature led to the solution of a low-density suburban city with many opportunities for contact with nature.

It can be said that the reason for the expansion of cities at the at the early stage of city planning was that the "quality of the part" as the living condition was more important than the city itself.

Sekected References

1. Shunichi Watanabe (1977). A Study on Japanese Garden City (1). Journal of the City Planning Institute of Japan, 12, 151-156.

2. Shunichi Watanabe (1978). A Study on Japanese Garden City (2). Journal of the City Planning Institute of Japan, 13, 283-288.

- Akinobu Murakami (1997). Tokiyoshi Yokoi's Vision on Town and Country Planning and Garden City Theory of Ebenezer Howard. Journal
 of the Japanese Institute of Landscape Architecture, 60(5), 447-450.
- 4. Akinobu Murakami (2000). Kazumi linuma's Vision on Garden City Theory. Journal of Rural Planning, 19, 193-198.

Cultural Heritage Management and Sustainable Tourism in Historical Cities (Case study: Durrat Al Nil Park, Station square and the old tourist market in the historical Aswan City – Egypt)

Asst.Prof. Dr. Ahmed Awaad Gomaa Awaad¹

¹Assistant Professor, Department of Architectural Engineering, Faculty of Engineering in Shubra, Benha University

Abstract

This paper aims to study cultural heritage management and sustainable tourism in historic cities and display the Experiment of the historical Aswan city in Egypt to rehabilitate and develop Durrat Al Nil Park, the Station Square, and the Old Tourist Market. This is presented through a theoretical study of the cultural heritage management's concept and its stages in integration with the principles of sustainable tourism, commercial, historical markets, and streets. As these sites are one of the most valuable sites in city centers, to reach a successful relationship between human and his needs, whether as a tourist or a resident in the city; and a sustainable tourism will be easily set to develop the historical cities' downtowns. These criteria help to prepare a field study to develop Durrat Al Nil Park, the Station Square, and the Old Tourist Market within 2020-2021, as Aswan city was chosen with another 30 cities all over the world to win Guangzhou International Innovation Award for civilized innovation. Also it will help to analyze before and after the development. This paper is carried out within these criteria and principles of cultural heritage management, to see if they are matching to reach an approach that helps to reserve the sustainable visual image of the city and the authenticity of its heritage within the framework of cultural heritage management concepts and sustainable tourism.

Keywords

Cultural Heritage; Cultural Heritage Management; Sustainable Tourism; Aswan City.

Introduction

Aswan is one of Egypt's most historically valuable cities, which locates on the shores of the Nile River, as it has some of the most famous and significant archeological places (for example: the temple of Philae, Abu Simbel, and Kom Ombo). Therefore, there are many challenges to develop such an important historic urban area because it is necessary to find the balance between protecting the cultural heritage and meeting the needs of the residents and the visitors now and in the future.

Dvevloping this city requires extreme caution because such historical cities are witnesse and symbol of a country's history and act as an identity among other countries and nations. So, poor planning causes to damage and lose these amazing culture and identity. As a result, this research will help to find the optimal approach for developing this important city. The research procedures will include collecting a lot of data about cultural heritage of this city and how to integrate with the principles of sustainable tourism. The research will too collect data about commercial and historical markets; as one of the important and influential places in the city. A mutual set of rules and a specific criterion were set to be followed to compromise a successful relationship between people and their needs whether are tourists, city residents, or employees to achieve the targeted sustainable visual balance in this historical remarkable city.

Results

the cultural heritage management criteria have been found through the tourist sustainable and which have been proved. Where theses achieved criteria after the implementation have presented high rates (the field of the station 81% - the old tourist market 75% - the Durrat al-Nil Park 78%) and these criteria were based on covering the

dimensions and axes of cultural heritage in the context of sustainable tourism and it is (economic and urban - the natural and cultural - social environment. All the previous can be presented in the following form:



Figure 21. Shows the critera for value presrving within the framework of cultural heritage management & sustainable tourism(researcher, 2021)

Recommendations

The three areas are still in a need to overcome their weaknesses points, Such as:

- Encouraging Encouraging sustainable investments and increasing job opportunities.
- Providing visual, audible and readable means that work to market local products.
- Encouraging the awareness among the residents of these areas to maintain development and focus on improving the quality of life for the local population.
- Re-study the immediate biosphere in the three study areas, as a result of the difference between the areas that have been developed and their immediate vicinity.
- The three areas are still in a need to more entertainment elements and providing areas for children, especially in the old tourist market.

References

- 1. Al-Sheikh, K. M. (2014). Aspects of environmental coexistence, Master thesis, Cairo University.
- 2. Bradshaw, E., Bryant, K., Cohen, T., Brereton, D., Kim, J., Gillespie, K., & Lilley, I. (2011). Why cultural heritage matters A resource guide for integrating cultural heritage management into communities work at Rio Tinto.
- 3. DECCW. (2010). Aboriginal cultural heritage consultation requirements for proponents. <u>https://www.environment.nsw.gov.au/research-and-publications/publications-search/aboriginal-cultural-heritage-consultation-requirements-for-proponents-2010</u> (English web page). ISBN 978 1 74232 491 3
- 4. Dumbraveanu, D. (2007). Principles and practice of sustainable tourism planning. Human Geographies: Journal of Studies and Research in Human Geography
- Embaby, M. (2014). Sustainable Urban Rehabilitation of Historic Markets: "Comparative Analysis". International Journal of Engineering Research & Technology (IJERT). Architecture Department, Faculty of Engineering, Fayoum University, Egypt. vol 03, Issue 04. ISSN: 2278-0181.

- 6. Hammad, M. (1995). City planning humanitarian along ages, General Egyptian organization of book, Cairo.
- 7. hitchcock, M., king, V., parnwell, M. (2010) .heritage tourism in southeast asia. NIAS Press.
- 8. Holden, A., 2005. Tourism Studies and the Social Sciences, Routledge, London.
- 9. IUCN. (2008). Management Planning for Natural World Heritage Properties. A Resource Manual for Practitioners. Gland, Switzerland, IUCN Programme on Protected Areas. <u>http://cmsdata.iucn.org/downloads/whmanagement.pdf</u> (English web page).
- 10. Jamieson, W., Noble, A.(2000). A manual for community tourism destination management. Funded by canadian international development agency.
- 11. Livina, A., Berzina, I. (2012). Sustainable tourism management principles and factors in large nature protected areas: case of Latvia. Conference: International conference 2ND Advances in Hospitality and Tourism Marketing&Management.At: Greece Corfu Island.
- 12. Mehanna, W.A.E.-H., Mehanna, W.A.E.-H., (2019). Urban renewal for traditional commercial streets at the historical centers of cities, Alexandria Engineering Journal, Volume 58, Issue 4, 2019, Pages 1127-1143, ISSN 1110-0168, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aej.2019.09.015.
- 13. McKercher, Bob.(2003). Sustainable tourism development guiding principles for planning and management.
- 14. Ministry of Municipal and Rural Affairs. (2006). Guide to Planning popular markets, Ministry of Municipal and Rural Affairs, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.
- 15. OEH. (2017). Declared Aboriginal Places: Guidelines for Developing Management Plans. ISBN 978-1-925753-00-4.
- 16. Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities. (2010). The program of rehabilitation and development of the vernacular markets in K.S.A,Riyadh,.
- 17. Sayed, A. (1997). Urban Development of Cairo city; since its inception until now, Egyptian Lebanese House, Cairo
- UNESCO, ICCROM, ICOMOS and IUCN. (2013). Managing Cultural World Heritage.Paris, UNESCO World Heritage Centre. (World Heritage Resource Manual.), <u>https://whc.unesco.org/document/125839</u> (English web page), ISBN 978-92-3-001223-6.
- 19. UNWTO.2017.70/193.international year of sustainable tourism for development
- 20. Youssef, A. S., Soliman, I. N., (2014). Applying the concepts of sustainable urban development on the historic commercial areas A case study the Roxy in Heliopolis area, Seventh International Conference on Development and Environment in the Arab World, Center for Environmental Studies, Assiut University, Assuit, Egypt.

New planning tools from emergencies

Ludovica Gregori

University of Florence

Abstract

Natural disasters cause traumas, thus social breakdowns. Living in post-emergency settlements is an opportunity for community recovery. This potential is identified here in open space, a constant element regardless of the adopted housing systems and catastrophe. Open space guidelines for temporary settlements are proposed as resilient tools for sociality. The further development foresees to translate the guidelines in spatial parameters to be used in widespread BIM planning software and become design tools for different social contexts.

Keywords

Emergency; urban sociology; open space; community resilience; spatial parameters; BIM.

1. Community-focussed urban answers for traumatic experiences

Natural or man-made emergencies clearly connect social and psychological difficulties to architecture: the loss of the built environment follows that of the identity of the place, which made up the social geography (Calandra et al., 2016) of the inhabitants. Architecture, specifically open space design, can be a healing tool in trauma recovery after a disaster. Open space is the connective tissue of urban systems, bearer of identity and collective life. It compensates for personal difficulties by promoting community strength. Thanks to its better transformation's capacity than the built environment's one, open space design strategies can become resilient tools for sociality. The study of fragile post-emergency settlements, including temporary ones, provides new inputs to create time-sensitive resilient urban answers to foster social liveliness in every situation.

The Master Thesis "Social reconstruction in post-seismic emergency" investigated the role of Architecture in the post-earthquake scenario in the Italian "inner areas" ("aree interne") and it is the base for a further development currently carried out through a PhD program at the Architecture Department of the University of Florence (2020-2023). The importance of this topic can be summarized in the fact that by underestimating the social rehabilitation after a disaster there is a risk of rebuild places for communities that do not exist anymore due to the individual fragility of their members. These events shatter mental health assumptions formed in the context of community life; since trauma leads to social de-bounding, trauma recovery involves community and community resilience (Mela, 2017) and the post-emergency phase appeared to be the most delicate time as it sits between the loss of social geography and the creation of a new one. Community recovery, «the material and immaterial reconstitution of the community» (Mela, 2017) starts here. Thus, this research developed design tools for open spaces in post-disaster settlements to facilitate social interactions to support trauma healing.

Final considerations

This work aims to support authorities that need simple and tested tools in response to the emergency. These userfriendly guidelines can be used by administrations and designers and understood by the citizens themselves; thus, all stakeholders are equal actors in the dialogue for a participatory design (Berni, 2015).

The theme of this research revolves around the role of architecture in people's lives after a natural disaster. Architecture can have an active role in trauma recovery after a disaster: if the new built environment promotes social interaction between the members of the community, it could be a healing tool or, on the other hand, it could prevent inclusion and foster isolation.

It was fundamental to define the phase in which architecture can be an efficient tool for trauma recovery. Theory studies on shock handling and the experiences of psychologists who supported the population of the case study showed that life in temporary housing is the best opportunity for the community to heal before reconstruction. Most

of their layouts are based on mere functionality. The design choices will have long-term repercussions on the inhabitants physical and psychological well-being. It could be less worthwhile to spend material and economic resources to reconstruct villages or cities for people that are adverse to each other and are not able to share their common condition due to their individual fragility which could lead them to even abandon the territory.

As in this research, social sustainability is more often considered on a par with or even preparatory to environmental and economic sustainability. To achieve this, Europe provides co-design and co-implementation in urban development and daily policy to ensure the well-being of citizens. In the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development programme the mentioned theme is central: disasters caused by climate change, unstable political or social conditions and natural or anthropic disasters, and the associated risks and resilience.

References

- 1. Alexander C, Ishikawa S, Silverstein M. A pattern language. New York: Oxford University Press; 1977.
- 2. Berni M. Democratic evaluation of architectural heritage. In: Heritage and Technology, Naples: La Scuola di Pitagora; 2015, p. 1765-1774.
- 3. Calandra LM, Castellani S, Palma F. La riconfigurazione territoriale dell'Aquila dopo il sisma del 2009 e il cambiamento dei luoghi e dei comportamenti della quotidianità. Università degli Studi di Padova, Università degli Studi dell'Aquila; 2016.
- 4. Chiesi L. Il doppio spazio dell'architettura. Naples: Liguori Editore; 2010.
- Chiesi L, Costa P. Making territory through cultural mapping and co-design. How community practices promote territorialisation. In: Cultural Mapping as Cultural Inquiry, London: Routledge; 2016, p. 146-161.
- 6. Cullen G. The concise Townscape. London: The Architectural Press; 1961.
- 7. Corrao S. L'intervista nella ricerca sociale. In: Quaderni di Sociologia. Turin: Rosenberg & Sellier; 2005, issue 38, p. 147-171.
- 8. Davico L, Mela A, Staricco L. Città sostenibili. Rome: Il Mulino; 2009.
- 9. Evans J, Jones P. The walking interview. In: Applied Geography, Manchester: The University of Manchester Press; 2011, issue 31.2, p. 849-858.
- 10. Fenoglio MT. La comunità nei disastri: una prospettiva psicosociale. In Sociologia e Ambiente, Turin: Psicologi per i popoli; 2003.
- 11. Gehl J. Life between buildings. Copenhagen: Arkitektens Forlag; 1971.
- 12. Gibson JJ. The ecological approach to visual perception. Boston: Houghton Mifflin; 1979.
- 13. Gordon R. Community Process and the Recovery Environment Following Emergency.In: *Environmental Health Journal*, Melbourne: Victorian State Emergency Recovery Unit; 2004, vol. 4, issue 1, p. 19-34,.
- 14. Lambertini A. Urban Beauty!. Bologna: Editrice Compositori; 2013.
- 15. Lauria A (curated by). Piccoli spazi urbani, Naples: Liguori; 2017.
- 16. Lynch K. The Image of the City, Cambridge: MIT Press; 1960.
- 17. Mela A. La ricostruzione della comunità. In: Psicologia di comunità, Milan: Franco Angeli; 2017, issue 2, p. 23-33.
- OFID Fund for International Development, "We call it a camp, but it's really a city"- Kakuma Camp: Redefining the refugee experience in Africa; October 31st, 2018. Available online: <u>https://opecfund.org/news-stories/we-call-it-a-camp-but-it-s-really-a-city</u> [Accessed on December 2019]
- 19. Philippopoulos MA. Spatial Justice. In: Space, Materiality and the Normative, Westminster Law & Theory Lab: Routledge; 2015.
- 20. Romice O. (curated by). Urban design and quality of life. In: *The Handbook of Environmental Psychology and Quality of Life Research*. London: Springer; 2016.
- 21. Rossi Prodi F, De Luca G, De Santis M, Gorelli G, Stanghellini S. Abitare sociale. Florence: Alinea; 2013.
- 22. Scottish Government. Housing for Varying Needs: A Design Guide. London: The Stationery Office; 1999.
- 23. Silverman D. A very short, fairly interesting and reasonably cheap book about qualitative research. London: SAGE; 2013.
- 24. Tusini S. La ricerca come relazione. L'intervista nelle scienze sociali. Milan: Franco Angeli; 2006.

Urban planning & cultural landscapes preservation facing coastal sprawl: A case study of Annaba coast, Algeria

Laouar Imene¹

¹ Department of Architecture & urbanism, University of Annaba, Algeria

Abstract

Right from the beginning of human life, sea has played an essential role as a shaper and generator of urbanization were all the ancient civilizations were founded along. Accordingly, these territories have an important cultural heritage that represents a source of identity, which plays a key role in maintaining the link between past and future. In fact, while cities grow and their populations increase, their planning becomes a challenge for sustainable development. Throw different forms and mechanisms coastalization phenomenon is materialized, by the massive occupation of populations and industrial activities along coastline. In this vein, coastline endures many conflicts, which led to landscapes degradation and changes in the global of its structure and image. The aim of this article is to contribute to bridge the knowledge gap, by discussing planning approaches and challenges related to managing cultural and coastal landscapes, facing the impact of coastal sprawl. The present paper is based on a landscape analysis; it interviews the urban, social, juridical and morphological context through the lens of Annaba's coastline, which contributes strongly to the identity and history of conquest of the city and the landing of the marine army on the 27th of March, 1832. It serves as a practical study case; in addition the paper examines how the process of coastalization affects the cultural heritage based on the monograph of one of the valuable French colonial constructions in Algeria. Lastly the study will provide important results for future adjustments, potential enlargement of knowledge and more appropriate methodologies associated with tools that correlate the specificity of coastline and the presence of the cultural assets.

Keywords

Urban planning; Cultural landscapes; Coastalization; sprawl; Heritage.

1. Introduction

Urbanization and in specific sprawl, has for quite a long time been a main issue in urban analysis and planning strategies. There can be no doubt that the foremost tradition in urban studies has given sparse intention to water in urbanization. The few researches traded waterscapes as a case in studies of social, environmental, and economic perspectives focusing on the physical and natural aspects. Beyond the simple effect of location or contact with the sea, is shaped coastal landscapes. Composed both by natural and human factors related to activities near or far to the sea and also all cultural assets and architectural heritage. Despite that, the coastline is a victim of its own assets, its richness, shared and governed at the same time by a plurality of texts, often indecisive applied in an uncoordinated manner by the institutions. This has stimulated the expansion of coastal territory and gave rise to greater inequality. Within the realms of urban planning and population growth, urban planners and architects have adopted many challenges. The results provide some insights cultural landscapes conservation in order to take into account the specificity of coast and the several phenomenons that could threaten its components. It then summarizes the country practices in the management of coastal landscapes. Therefore, it challenges the knowledge of the impact of coastal sprawl, coast requirements for urban development and also the preservation of both cultural, natural & social dimension of coastal landscapes.

2. Conclusion

The recognition of the huge impact of coastalization practices and understanding its implications and causes allows the preservation of urban landscapes, to ensure their continuity. In this study, we identified and investigated the factors correlated with coastalization related to changes of the image and landscape structure in the selected area. During the evaluation of the studied case we confirmed that it conceals various historical values which contribute, to its role as a place of exchanges and sociability in Annaba's coast. In fact, the conclusions explain the contradictions between the threat of coastalization and cultural landscapes preservation and the continuation of development with no respect of tools that leaded to intensifying those risks. Furthermore, it reflects the present attention given in order to find an approach, which integrates both urban conservation and development in balance with social, environmental, and cultural considerations. However, beyond the proposed

development project that have been presented as a solution to this scientific work, the present study provides empirical results from the above mentioned, with important lessons in terms of knowledge relative to the legislation preserving the coast as an entity composed of both cultural and natural & social components. In the same way that the approached subject opens the way to researches in the thematic for preservation tools and instruments that adapt with the specificity of coast and the presence of heritage in this territory.

References

1. Fort M.(2015). Géomorphologie dynamique et environnement, Armand Colin, France.

2. Bazin M; Grange M, (2002). Les urbanistes et le patrimoine, les cahiers de l'IATEUR, pp.20-28.

3. Dautresme O, (2001). La promenade, un loisir urbain universel ? L'exemple du Palais-Royal à Paris à la fin du XVIIIe siècle , Histoire urbaine, paris.

4. Panerai P. (1999). Analyse urbaine, Éditions Parenthèses, paris.

5. Lynch K.(1969). L'image de la cité [1960], Dunod, Paris.

6.Chakraborti, S., Das, D. N., Sannigrahi, S., & Banerjee, A. (2018). Assessing dynamism of urban built-up growth and land use change through spatial metrics: A study on Siliguri and its surroundings. Journal of Geography and Environment Management, 61–73.

7. Gras P. (2010). Le temps des ports Déclin et renaissance des villes portuaires (1940-2010), Tallandier, France.

8. Lorrain D. (2017). Métropoles en Méditerranée, Presses de Sciences Po, France.

9. Marchand D. (2005). La construction de l'image d'une ville: représentation de la centralité et identité urbaine. A: Robin, Monique i Ratiu, Eugénia(eds.). Transitions et rapports à l'espace. París: L'Harmattan, 299-335.

10. Magali H. (2006), Villes portuaires en mutation Les nouvelles relations ville-port à Marseille, licence en Lettres, université de Marseille, p119.

11. MEUR-FEREC C.. (2006), *De la dynamique naturelle à la gestion intégrée de l'espace littoral : un itinéraire de géographe*, thèse de doctorat en Géographie, Université de Nantes, 20-25.

12. Gallion, A. B, & Eisner, S. (1963). *The urban pattern: city planning and design*. Brackley, United Kingdom: Princeton, N.J:Van Nostrand.

13. Das, M., & Das, A. (2019). Dynamics of urbanization and its impact on urban ecosystem services. Journal of Urban Management, 315-424.

14. Sietz D, Ludeke M, Walther C .(2011). Categorisation of typical vulnerability patterns in global drylands. Glob Environ Chang. 2011 May; 221–305.

15. Walsh, K. J. E., Betts, H., Church, J., Pittock, A. B., McInnes, K. L., Jackett, D. R., et al. (2004). Using sea level rise projections for urban planning in Australia. Journal of Coastal Research, 320–352.

16. Zhang, Q. and Seto, K.C. (2011). Mapping urbanization dynamics at regional and global scales using multi-temporal DMSP/OLS nighttime light data. Remote Sens. Environ, 114–203.

17. UNEP (2005). Assessing Coastal Vulnerability: Developing a Global Index for Measuring Risk. UNEP. Nairobi, Kenya.

18. Lv, Zq., Dai, Fq. & Sun, C. (2011). Evaluation of urban sprawl and urban landscape pattern in a rapidly developing region. Environ Monit Assess 184, 6437–6448.

19. Sterzel, Lüdeke "Walther, Kok, Sietz, Lucas. (2020). *Typology of coastal urban vulnerability under rapid urbanization*. PLoS One, (15),1-4,.doi: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0220936.

"Restructuring the Public Transportation of Hubballi Dharwad by Bus Rapid Transit System"

Kalpeshkumar Patel¹

¹ Architect & Urban Designer, Associate Professor School of Architecture, KLE Technological University, Hubballi, Karnataka State, India

Abstract

Public Transportation is growing as a major urban issue in India. Many cities and towns are suffering due to lack of efficient Public Transportation, which results in traffic congestion, pollution and overall image of degradation. Bus Rapid Transit System (BRTS) is used all over the world as a means of efficient Public Transportation. BRTS is a bus based high quality and capacity system which delivers fast, convenient, accessible, comfortable and cost effective urban mobility. This paper discusses introduction of BRTS as a major Public Transportation of Hubballi-Dharwad and also throw light on Design, Implementation and managing a BRTS. Hubballi-Dharwad are twin cities, in phase of their growth and expansion and the cities of that scale require an affordable, reliable and safe public transit network that would enable people to commute to different destinations in the shortest possible time and in the easiest possible manner. Hubballi-Dharwad BRTS is a strategic intervention to ease existing traffic congestion, integrate existing infrastructure and to create opportunities for improvement in land use, to allow quick and inexpensive implementation. HDBRTS is financed by World Bank, Govt of India and Govt of Karnataka. The design explored various possibilities and options to arrive at a functional and appropriate design. It has varying cross section for varying road widths and the interventions suited the local conditions. The Closed system adopted by HDBRTS, reserves the bus lane exclusively for the BRT buses. Implementation is a challenge as it involved built infrastructure of unique design, Land Acquisition, Rehabilitation and Environmental Impact Assessment. Managing the BRTS was a herculean task, as it involved various stakeholders and to look into aspects of providing service to people at affordable cost. Hence the need is to have capacity building to meet the challenges of designing, implementation and managing of BRTS efficiently, cost effective and timely completion of the project for operation.

Keywords

BRT System; Public Transport; Hubballi -Dharwad; Urban Mobility; HDBRTS.

Introduction

Hubballi – Dharwad, the twin cities of Karnataka are spread across an area of 203.3 Sq.km, forming the secondlargest city in the state next to Bengaluru. Known as Chota Mumbai, Hubballi is the central business and manufacturing hub comprising of organizations like Infosys, Sandbox etc. Standing on the seven hills, Dharwad on the contrary, is well known for its rich culture as well as known for imparting quality education. It is an educational hub comprising of universities like Karnataka University (KUD), Karnataka State Law University, University of Agricultural Sciences IIT-D and IIIT-D. Nevertheless, these cities are interconnected and interdependent. As per 2011 Census, 9.4 lakh people reside in the twin cities and is expected to grow up to 15 lakh by 2031. These twin cities were in phase of their growth and expansion, hence an affordable, reliable and safe public transit network, would improve the connectivity, a foundation for future development. Amongst multiple options discussed, debated and analysed, Hubballi-Dharwad BRTS was the most suitable strategic intervention. It promised to ease existing traffic congestion, integrate existing infrastructure and to create opportunities for improvement in land use, to allow quick and inexpensive.

Conclusion

This study has investigated the Restructuring the public transportation of Hubballi Dharwad by BRTS. If public transportation is not well provided there will be an increased congestion, increased pollution and a high rate of carbon emission in the city, which drastically impacts the cities social and economic conditioning. The study helps to understand and design a better BRT System and Transit infrastructure. A strong support of BRTS in 2 Tier cities

could bring enormous benefits in the long run. Even though HDBRTS is not financially a profitable venture but in terms of sustainability and providing affordable service to the people it is highly successful. It needs funding and subsidy from the Government to keep operating and providing services. Maintenance cost of Transit infrastructure should be taken into account, while designing and implementing the project so that it does not become a burden to the system. HDBRTS has created a benchmark service providing reliable, dependable, safe and affordable travel to commuters. To implement the project of this magnitude requires a good leadership and political will. The system operation and maintenance is done by NWKRTC, a government entity and experienced in operating bus services since decades. Capacity building and training for officers and staff involved in implementing, maintenance and operating should be mandatory and monitored for better performance. Project requires support from people, institutions and media. People should own the project and use the service for their benefit. Also realize that BRT Trunk Corridor is not state highway but an urban road, which will have junctions and there will be speed delays. BRTS is a continuous system and not a project. There will be shortcomings and lacunae in the system and there is always scope to improve and upgrade.

References

- 3.1(a), 3.1(b), Table 5.2 (a), Figure 5.3 (a), Figure 5.3 (b), Figure 6.1 (a), Figure 6.1 (b), Figure 6.1 (c), Figure 8.1 (a), Figure 8.1 (b), Figure 10 (a), Figure 10 (b), Figure 11 (a), Figure 11 (b), HDBRTS DFR, (2020). Centre of Excellence in Urban Transportation, CEPT University, Ahmedabad
- 2. Figure 7(b), Figure 8.1 (c), Figure 8.1 (d), Figure 8.1 (e), Figure 8.1 (f), Table 9, Table 9.1, Table 9.2, Table 9.3, Figure 9.4 (a) HDBRTS company, (2020)
- 3. Figure 4.3(a) Prof. Sinha. Shalini, (April 2019). BRT Governance and Challenges A case of Indian Cities: VREF Research Synthesis Project.
- 4. Gautham. I. P, Swamy. Shivanand. H. M, Lokre. Abhijit & Arya. Vijay: Innovations in design Ahmedabad Bus Rapid Transit System. Centre of Excellence in Urban Transportation, CEPT University & Mapin Publishing
- 5. ITDP : The BRT Standard, Version 1.0
- 6. Sohail. Ahmad & Jose. A. Puppin. De. Oliveira (2016) : Determinants of Urban mobility in India- Lessons for promoting sustainable and inclusive urban transportation in developing countries, Transport Policy, Elsevier.
- 7. GLOBAL BRTDATA. (n.d.). Www.Brtdata.Org. http://brtdata.org/
- 8. HDBRTS Company Ltd. (n.d.). Https://Www.Hdbrts.Com/. Retrieved October 16, 2020, from https://www.hdbrts.com/

Research and application of climate-responsive design of traditional vernacular houses in Chaoshan, China

Jinglei Li¹, Zhaoji Wu¹, Yufeng Zhang¹

¹ State Key Laboratory of Subtropical Building Science, Department of Architecture, South China University of Technology, Guangzhou, China

Abstract

Chaoshan vernacular house is an important branch of Lingnan traditional houses in South China, with a long architectural history and an excellent climate responsiveness to the hot-humid climate. The modern rural houses learn the traditional experiences mainly in the form but fail to inherit the climate-responsive design and wisdoms of the traditional houses. This study took the widely distributed Xiashanhu houses in Chaoshan as the object, generated 128 Xishanhu parametric models by combinations of various parameters on design factors of building, opening, shading, construction, and street layout, and investigated the climate-responsive design techniques by using parametric methods. The results show that the hall width, room width, cornice height, orientation, and wall construction are the key climate-responsive design factors oriented towards thermal performance of Xiashanhu houses, and the optimized designs are: the smaller hall width (4.05m, 4.32m, 4.59m), the smaller room width (2.7m, 2.97m, 3.24m), the larger cornice height (4.92m, 5.1m), the orientation ranged from 30° north by west to 30° north by east, and the brick and concrete wall. The rationality and validity were verified by applying the optimized climate-responsive designs to the re-construction of a new rural house and achieving significantly improved thermal performance by 5.18-9.98% compared to the original case. A detailed discussion was also provided on considering the actual situation and needs of the modern buildings in the process of "using the past for the present". This study is believed to provide valuable references for the research and modern applications of climate-responsive designs of traditional vernacular houses, and to contribute to the preservation of architectural and cultural regional characters and the inheritance of architectural climate responsiveness in contemporary times.

Keywords

Traditional vernacular house; Xiashanhu house; New rural house; Parametric methods; Climate-responsive design

Introduction

In the Chaoshan region in South China, many traditional vernacular houses are widely distributed, and many projects are underway on the reconstruction or new construction of rural houses dominated by residents or government. There is an urgent need to extract and apply the design strategies of traditional houses for contemporary projects, so as to preserve the architectural and cultural regional characters and inherit the excellent performances on architectural climate responsiveness. However, the related practices at present are mainly in the qualitative (imitating appearance and plan form or using materials and components) rather than quantitative way, and the key design factors and techniques for maintaining the architectural performances are still not fully revealed. Taking Xiashanhu houses, the most representative traditional vernacular houses in Chaoshan, as the object, this study aimed to investigate the climate-responsive design techniques of traditional houses, to apply the techniques to the new rural houses, and to verify the techniques' rationality and validity by following the climate-responsive design principle.

Conclusions

This study took Xiashanhu houses as the object and investigated their climate-responsive design factors in five aspects of building, opening, shading, construction, and street layout. Totally 128 Xishanhu parametric models were generated by combinations of various design parameters. Five key climate-responsive design factors were identified based on a-year-round thermal performance evaluation, and 76 optimized climate-responsive designs

were obtained by optimization. The optimized designs of Xiashanhu houses were applied to the re-construction of a new rural house to verify the rationality and validity. The main conclusions are as follows.

- To improve the thermal performance of Xiashanhu houses, the summer daytime is the time of concern, the incident solar radiation, opaque envelope radiation, and ventilation are the main paths, and the hall width, room width, cornice height, orientation, and wall construction are the key climate-responsive design factors.
- The optimized climate-responsive designs oriented towards thermal performance of Xiashanhu houses are: the smaller hall width (4.05m, 4.32m, 4.59m), the smaller room width (2.7m, 2.97m, 3.24m), the larger cornice height (4.92m, 5.1m), the orientation ranged from 30° north by west to 30° north by east, and the brick and concrete wall.
- The rationality and validity of the optimized climate-responsive designs of Xiashanhu houses were verified by applying the optimized designs to the re-construction of a new rural house and achieving significantly improved thermal performance by 5.18-9.98% compared to the original case.
- The actual situation and needs of the modern buildings need to be fully considered and met to ensure the usability and effectiveness of "using the past for the present", and this study makes a detailed discussion on the case of Chaoshan houses.

This study is believed to provide valuable references for the research and modern applications of climateresponsive designs of traditional vernacular houses.

Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the Provincial Science and Technology Plan Projects in Guangdong Province "Guangdong Housing and Urban-Rural Construction Science and Technology Collaborative Innovation Center" (2018B020207015).

Selected References

- 1. J. Chen. (2014). Natural Ventilation System Research of Traditional Villages and Vernacular Houses in Chaoshan Area. (Doctoral dissertation, South China University of Technology).
- 2. L. Jin. (2014). Climate-Adaptation Research on Chaoshan rural houses. (Doctoral dissertation, South China University of Technology).
- 3. Y. Lu, & Y. Wei. (1990). Guangdong Vernacular Houses. China Architecture & Building Press.
- 4. Q. Lu. (2008). Guangdong Vernacular Houses. China Architecture & Building Press.
- 5. B. Chen. (1965). Patio and the Residential Buildings of Southern Cities: A Discussion from the Perspective of Climate Adaptability. Journal of South China University of Technology: natural science edition (04): 1-18.
- M. Li. (1993). Thermal-Environment Study of Qing Dynasty Residential Buildings in Donghuali, Foshan [A] Academic Committee of Physics, Architectural Society of China. Selected papers of the 6th academic conference on building physics. Beijing: Science and Technology of China Press, 428-432.
- 7. Z. Zeng, Q. Lu, & P. Guo. (2009). Field-measurement Analysis of Thermal Environment in Foshan Donghuali houses. Journal of Guangdong University of Technology, 26 (4): 70-74.
- 8. J. Pan, & Y. Gao. (2010). The Interior Heat-environment-measurement Analysis of Guangfu Vernacular Houses in Autumn. Shanxi Architecture, 36(16):225-226.
- 9. J. Ma. (2011). Natural Ventilation Effect Study of Cold Alley. (Doctoral dissertation, Guangzhou University).
- 10. K. Li. (2013). Thermal-environment Study of Typical Village in the Pearl-river-delta Region. (Doctoral dissertation, South China University of Technology).
- 11. X. Hui. (2016). Climate-adaptation Study of Cold Lane and Courtyard-Space System in Guangfu Traditional Villages. (Doctoral dissertation, South China University of Technology).
- 12. L. Jin, L. Zhao, Y. Zhang, H. Wang, & Q. Meng. (2014). Field Study and Modern Enlightenment on Thermal Environment of Vernacular Houses in Chaoshan Area. Building Science, 30(6):27-32.
- 13. Atlas of Rural House Design Schemes in Guangdong Province (Volume 2). (2021). Guangdong Provincial Department of Housing and Urban-Rural Development.
- 14. Z. Yu. (2011). Patio Ventilation Design and Application of Guangzhou Modern Residential. (Doctoral dissertation, Guangzhou University).
- 15. Wang, F., & Liu, Y. (2002). Thermal environment of the courtyard style cave dwelling in winter. Energy & Buildings, 34(10), 985-1001.
- Roberti, F., Oberegger, U. F., Lucchi, E., & Troi, A. (2017). Energy retrofit and conservation of a historic building using multi-objective optimization and an analytic hierarchy process. Energy & Buildings, 138(Complete), 9-9.

Understanding Place Attachment Process Through Instagram Narratives and Imagery of Historic Urban Places

Tugce Ertan Meric¹

¹ PhD candidate of a jointly awarded degree of Faculty of Design and Architecture, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Malaysia & School of Architecture and Built Environment, University of Newcastle, Australia

Norsidah Ujang²

² Faculty of Design and Architecture, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Malaysia

Jamie MacKee³

³ School of Architecture and Built Environment, University of Newcastle, Australia

Abstract

With the rapid urbanization and globalization of cities, sustaining place identity has become a significant challenge. Historic city centers encapsulate place identity that holds special memories and meaning for those who attached to those places. The conservation effort in most cases focuses on the physical transformation, which has undermined the importance of the psychological sense of place embedded in the people's attachment and memories captured in their minds. This paper explores the dynamics of human perception through understanding the place attachment concept and dimensions in the context of place imagery using Instagram as a new and highly used social media tool. Reviews of concepts related to destination image, place involvement, and collective memory provide a basis for linking the psychological process of developing place attachment to revitalized historic places. The paper establishes a theoretical model that incorporates a tool that captures destination imagery and narratives as a significant process in enhancing place attachment and meaning that could sustain place identity. By regarding the psychological dimension as an integral part of place identity, the meaning and memory of a place will be valued and relived in the revitalized centers.

Keywords

Place attachment; Historic city center; urban revitalization; Instagram

Introduction

A city's identity relies significantly on the stages of memorable past events, points of daily gatherings, and urban places that were once venues of collective memory. Such places are generally historic urban centers or buildings. These urban spaces nestle tangible and intangible collective memorable elements. Therefore, they are crucial in the formation of urban character and city identity.

Nevertheless, cities rapidly urbanized after World War II and the industrial revolution. They changed for better standards and in the name of improvement, but negative consequences also emerged, which had an impact on the social, physical, and cultural components of the cities. Urban centers shifted to new places while the old centers went through decay and abandonment. This not only resulted in physical deterioration but also safety issues. Most importantly, the main elements of the cities' identities commenced fading away. Modern cities are going through identity loss and weakening because of uniform planning strategies and rapid urbanization (Saleh, 1998). This results in placelessness (Relph, 1976). Local authorities, governments, and urban design practitioners have faced with the challenge of preserving the historical heritage sites to sustain the unique identity of place (Rypkema, 2003). Maintaining the character and meaning of place is essential since they are also fundamental elements of sense of place, community, and self-identity (Hull, Lam & Vigo, 1994). Place attachment dimensions can help to restore place identity in cities (Ujang, 2010). However, in restoring urban identity, urban design research mostly focused on the physical aspect of the place; rather than paying attention to the psychological dimension embedded in place attachment (Ujang, 2010).

Comprehensive historic city center revitalizations cannot be based only on physical enhancements, instead they

are challenging and complex processes that have to take cultural, social, economic, and historical elements into consideration. Sense of belonging and place attachment may help bridging these complex processes based on the understanding that attachment to place is an encompassing psychological concept that binds people and places. In the context of development, to have a sustainable conservation strategy in urban historic places, the concept of sense of place and place attachment ensures sense of belonging and continuity over time (Scanell & Gifford, 2010). This way, urban places that hold substantial elements of city identity can be conserved and revitalized simultaneously and stay alive as part of the users' daily lives. Preservation should be focusing on the sense of place and identity of the place, which is a major step in heritage studies (Yeung, 2013).

To prevent urban identity loss, significant historic city centers that have experienced decay should be rehabilitated by restoring the sense of place that could incorporate purpose and meaning in people's daily lives (Chu & Uebegang, 2002). The revitalization process requires both locals and visitors to perceive these centers as attractive and actively use them so that they can stay alive and also indirectly contribute to the residents' socio-economic well-being. Place attachment occurs stronger in attractive destinations, which leads to significantly higher national income (Dredge, 2010). Therefore, the visitors' place attachment towards historic city centers is especially important.

How a person perceives the outer environment depends on the information s/he gathers. In today's world, media tools provide most of the information about experiences and events outside an individual's immediate environment. People's perceptions are significantly influenced by the information they get from the media. Electronic media affects the way people perceive a place and its authenticity, and the way people form social bonds (Houghton, 2010). Due to the popularity of social media tools such as Instagram and Facebook in the last decade, almost everybody acts as an information source. There are more than 2.5 billion social media users as of 2018 (Statista, 2019) and Instagram is the fastest growing place-based social media tool. Social media usage is growing in the South East Asia Region by 34% each year (Kemp, 2017). Therefore, the amount of social media users in urban areas is significant (Duggan & Brenner, 2013). Instagram is a fast-grown social media network with one billion monthly users, and more than 500 million of them use the network daily (Clarke, 2019). Instagram is a more location-based; in other words, place-based social media application among other social media applications. Therefore, Instagram is the social media tool that will be the main interest of this study. Consequently, the shared information with the help of social media has an impact on other people. When it comes to places, ideas, and visuals about places that are shared via popular social media tools shape visitors' image of a place. Today, the impact of ever-evolving information and communication technology on place perspective is evident, but putting this into use in urban planning practices is still a debate (Dameria et al., 2018).

Memory can simply be put as people's ability to remember past experiences or revive their thoughts (Ardakani & Oloonabadi, 2011). An attraction point in an urban setting has an essential role in forming collective memory due to people's shared meaningful past experiences in that place. Sharing such meaningful memories with other people has become easy today due to the increasing usage of smart devices and hence, social media. By the use of these tools, an urban space's users and visitors, sometimes even individuals that have never actually visited that place, can interact and form a collective memory, a kind of place attachment for that place. The actual visitors of the place have the opportunity to show their emotional attachment via these social media instruments, at the same time, the audience forms an indirect emotion towards the place during this process.

The way people perceive a place and form place attachment has been transformed irreversibly due to the direct and indirect interaction between places and people via social media tools. These practices also changed the meaning and identity of places. However, there is limited research about the effects of popular social media tools in the urban context and specifically on place attachment about urban heritage sites even though there is a considerable amount of discussion for new technologies' impact on place (Dameria et al., 2018; van der Hoeven, 2019). There is a lack of knowledge about social media's effects on visitors' bonds to places, and in some cases, this led to the creation of less memorable and less meaningful places (Felasari et al., 2017). In that regard, the

link between Instagram usage, destination image, place involvement, collective memory, and place attachment to build better-developed revitalization approaches for historic city centers should be better understood. Such popular social media tools may attract more visitors and also may create better interaction between people and that place, resulting in a better embracing of the project, more income for the locals, and faster acceptance of rehabilitation projects.

Conclusion

New opportunities for interacting with places are emerging due to the increasing usage of digital social media, especially Instagram, which makes it compulsory to research the effects of such tools in the urban context. The proposed theoretical model is a step forward understanding the role of Instagram narratives in place attachment formation.

The conceptual model draws from the literature, and proposes a way to explain the causal interrelations between destination image, place experience, collective memory, and place attachment. Urban practitioners can utilize the model in the context of revitalized historic city centers to strengthen the identity of place and keep the city's identity alive. The proposed model should be explored further to investigate the in-depth relations between its components and their influence on the identity of the place.

The understanding and framework could be applicable to current heritage revitalization approaches that are focused on physical dimensions to move forward and incorporate the psychological process of place attachment. Furthermore, this model can enlighten how individuals perceive their environments in the new age of the Internet, which is very valuable for urban practice. Nevertheless, further studies are needed to fill out the proposed theoretical model.

Selected References

- 1. Ardakani, M. and Oloonabadi, S. (2011). Collective memory as an efficient agent in sustainable urban conservation. *Procedia Engineering*, 21, pp.985-988.
- 2. Avraham, E. and Ketter, E. (2008). *Media strategies for marketing places in crisis: Improving the Image of Cities, Countries and Tourist Destinations*. Amsterdam: Butterworth Heinemann.
- 3. Baloglu, S. and McCleary, K. (1999). A model of destination image formation. Annals of Tourism Research, 26(4), pp.868-897.
- 4. Borden, I., Kerr, J., Pivaro, A. and Rendell, J. (2002). *The Unknown City: Contesting Architecture and Social Space*. Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- 5. Bott, S. and Banning, J. (2008). The Use of Psychometric Scales to Measure Spirit of Place Relevance to Heritage Conservation Efforts from Ninewa Province, Iraq. In: *16th General Assembly and Scientific Symposium of ICOMOS*.
- 6. Bott, S., Cantrill, J. and Myers, O. (2003). Place and the Promise of Conservation Psychology. *Human Ecology Review*, 10(2), pp.100-112.
- 7. Boyer, P. (2009). What are memories for? Function of recalling cognition and culture. In: P. Boyer and J. Wertsch, ed., *Memory in mind and culture*. New York: Cambridge University Press, pp.3-33.
- 8. Bricker, K. and Kerstetter, D. (2000). Level of Specialization and Place Attachment: An Exploratory Study of Whitewater Recreationists. *Leisure Sciences*, 22(4), pp.233-257.
- 9. Brocato, E. (2006). Place Attachment: An Investigation of Environments and Outcomes In A Service Context. Ph.D. The University of Texas at Arlington.
- 10. Brown, G. and Raymond, C. (2007). The relationship between place attachment and landscape values: Toward mapping place attachment. *Applied Geography*, 27(2), pp.89-111.
- 11. Buhalis, D. (2003). ETourism: information technology for strategic tourism management. London: FT Prentice Hall.
- 12. Cauchi-Santoro, R. (2016). Mapping community identity: Safeguarding the memories of a city's downtown core. *City, Culture and Society*, 7(1), pp.43-54.
- 13. Chen, N., Dwyer, L. and Firth, T. (2014). Conceptualization and Measurement of Dimensionality of Place Attachment. *Tourism Analysis*, 19(3), pp.323-338.
- 14. Chu, C. and Uebegang, K. (2002). Saving Hong Kong's Cultural Heritage. Hong Kong: Civic Exchange.
- 15. Clarke, T. (2019). 22+ Instagram Stats That Marketers Can't Ignore This Year. [Blog] *Hootsuite*. Available at: https://blog.hootsuite.com/instagram-statistics/ [Accessed 9 Apr. 2019].
- 16. Coyne, R. (2010). The Tuning of Place: Sociable Spaces and Pervasive Digital Media. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.

Design for deconstruction and reuse: towards a circular industrialized housing design

Lisco Margherita, Martinez Carlos, Persson Urban¹

¹ Department of Construction Management, Lund University of Technology, 22100, Lund, Sweden

Abstract

Construction, among other activities of human behavior, continues to have a big impact on our environment. It is therefore essential to re-think the construction process and create an effective "circular economy" by preparing a majority of building components and materials for reuse or recycling. A building's life-cycle and the possibility to reuse building components rather than recycle materials is a crucial aspect of "circularity" because recycling consumes more energy than component reuse. At the same time, the need for new housing calls for increased productivity and affordable, sustainable and cost-effective buildings. Industrialized housing has long been promoted as a solution to housing shortage. Nevertheless, industrialized construction has faced as many failures as enthusiastic responses over decades of development. The potential for reuse of building components in industrialized housing could increase substantially because of the reduced time required to design and build multiple units compared with traditional methods. There is a need, therefore, to study the feasibility of a circular industrialized-housing design method which, if assisted by currently available digital tools, could provide an implementable system. A literature review concerning reuse in construction, with a focus on industrialized housing units with timber-based structures, has been conducted and will lead to a qualitative interview-based study. As an initial result of the literature review, this paper identifies barriers and presents opportunities for building components' reuse in industrialized timber housing contributing to the circular economy and sustainable development.

Keywords

Design for reuse; building components reuse; industrialized housing; timber; circular economy; sustainable development

Introduction

The global condition of climate change is a consequence of human consumption of natural resources when the earth's resilience goes beyond the boundary of ability to sustain itself over the long term. The major impacts are degradation of eco-systems and severe conditions for human life (Persson, 2009). A large proportion of this consumption is linked to buildings and construction where one solution is to adapt the concept of sustainable development to the construction industry and to manage the construction process in sustainable ways (Jonasson et al, 2020). Defining sustainability for a construction project is a complex task. The term consists of many different and connected parts during the process, involving the client, project team members, other stakeholders, issues of aesthetics, functionality and material interactions. The construction industry is more responsible than other industries for global CO₂ emissions (UNEP, 2018). In 2014, the European Commission noted that circular economic systems were of immense benefit for sustainable development across Europe and encouraged member states to adopt them (COM, 2014). Subsequently, the United Nations Organisation framed the goals for sustainable development in its Agenda 2030, where goals 9, 11 and 12 mostly concern the construction industry. Construction, among other activities of human behavior, also generates a huge amount of waste (Iacovidou and Purnell, 2016). Construction alone could imply anything from a site-specific action to the creation of a whole society. Sustainability is about a holistic view, where "the whole is more than the sum of its parts", through relations between humans, society, nature, economy and technology development (Persson, 2009). Over the past decade, concerns about the impact of climate change on the built environment have increased. Zero-carbon performance has been highlighted, together with a shift from solely the performance of the product, i.e. the building, to the construction process and a whole life-cycle perspective. These concerns have recently evolved to a focus on zero carbon, zero energy and, in the long run, to "retrieve what we lost" or "doing more good" by adopting a net-positive impact view that is defined as regenerative development (Cole, 2020). During the transformation to a zero-carbon, resilient, sustainable and regenerative society, buildings in most countries play a major part in the use of energy and the impact of carbon emissions. Globally, buildings consume about 35% of the total available energy, responsible for roughly 38% of total carbon emissions, and generate about 36-40% of all man-made waste (UNEP 2020).

The adoption of strategies for material efficiency, promoting circular economy concepts using life-cycle approaches in design, construction and end of life by re-using construction components or materials, is among the most critical of actions to achieve a sustainable built environment as stated in the latest Global Status Report for buildings and construction (UNEP, 2020). Furthermore, in order to meet the multiple criteria of sustainability, industrialized construction could be a part of the solution that also contributes to solving the housing shortage. A benefit of off-site construction is the production of decent quality, affordable housing that can be rapidly assembled on-site. Prefabrication can improve environmental performance considering that the building is designed to be reused (Aye et al., 2012). Industrialized housing construction (IHC) consists of different approaches (i.e. prefabrication, modularization, off-site fabrication, or modern methods of construction) (Kedir and Hall, 2021). The possibility to build parts of the structural frame as planar structural modules (walls, floors, etc.) contributes to a reduction in construction time. Moreover, the reuse potential of prefabricated timber-based structures is claimed to be at least 69% (Aye et al., 2012). The global consumption of natural resources by the construction industry is not sustainable. It is, therefore, essential to re-think the construction process in terms of the efficient utilization of natural resources, their reuse and the recycling of demolition waste, as a minimum. Construction professionals, including practicing architects, engineers and construction managers, as well as environmentalists, researchers and academics should be called upon to play a major role in helping to sustain our environment (Khatib, 2016). Hence, due to an increasing urban population and the need for affordable housing, our study focuses on the reuse of building components. This paper aims to identify enablers and challenges for the reuse of building components' in industrialized housing with a focus on timber-based construction.

Conclusions

Most political decisions and legislation focus on waste management when trying to solve sustainability in construction. This is agreeable since the amount of waste generated is a significant concern and the availability of landfill is increasingly scarce. However, attention should be directed to the design phase, which is the most influential stage in the delivery of decent, affordable housing, where change is necessary to ensure circularity is achieved. Once design is able to introduce building components, elements and materials with features that support reuse practices, a major contribution to solving the problem of waste will have been found.

Resource efficiency in housing construction should be able to fill the gap between housing demand and current construction methods. Furthermore, the demolition phase of the construction process has to be better analyzed and improved to reduce the amount of CDW and, consequently, the carbon footprint of the construction industry. Reuse of building components is a recommended practice from a circularity perspective. It seems necessary, therefore, to reintroduce building components in the supply chain, replacing the perception of a waste problem with an opportunity to make the construction industry more sustainable and resourceful. ITH has much to offer as a solution to housing shortages and has less environmental impact than traditional construction, which could be reduced even more through the reuse of building components. Unfortunately, a lack of quantitative and qualitative data about the benefits of reuse in construction hinders the spread of this practice. With this in mind, it is evident that reuse of building components needs to be adopted on a large scale and embraced by all stakeholders in a project. It is crucial to change attitudes towards reuse in construction and to establish a broader involvement and stronger collaboration between all the stakeholders responsible for the different phases of the construction process, starting with planning and design, and continuing with manufacture, construction, handover and maintenance to the point of refurbishment or deconstruction for reuse from a holistic perspective. Furthermore, quantitative and qualitative

studies on the reuse of building components in ITH will be conducted to explore the field by analyzing multiple cases. This study will further explore the barriers to, and enablers of, reuse in ITH from the perspectives of clients, building contractors, designers and demolition contractors.

Selected References

- 1. Agenda 2030. https://gcap.global/agenda-2030/
- 2. Aitchison, M. (2017), A House Is Not a Car (Yet). Journal of Architectural Education, 71(1), 10-21.
- Akanbi, L. A., Oyedele, L. O., Akinade, O. O., Ajayi, A. O., Davila Delgado, M., Bilal, M. and Bello, S. A. (2018), Salvaging building materials in a circular economy: A BIM-based whole-life performance estimator. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 129, 175-186, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2017.10.026
- Arora, M., Raspall, F., Cheah, L., Silva, A. (2019), Residential building material stocks and component-level circularity: The case of Singapore, *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 216, 239-248, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.01.199</u>
- Aye, L., Ngo, T., Crawford, R.H., Gammampila, R., Mendis, P. (2012), Life cycle greenhouse gas emissions and energy analysis of prefabricated reusable building modules. *Energy Build*. 47, 159e168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2011.11.049</u>
- Boverket (2020), Bostadsmarknadsenkäten 2020. Boverket (The Swedish National Board of Housing, Building and Planning), Karlskrona. <u>https://www.boverket.se/sv/samhallsplanering/bostadsmarknad/bostadsmarknaden/bostadsmarknadsenkaten/</u>
- Chisholm, S. (2012), Design for Deconstruction in UK Timber Framed Dwellings. The identification of design for deconstruction sensitive details, PLEA2012 - 28th Conference, Opportunities, Limits & Needs Towards an environmentally responsible architecture Lima, Perú 7-9 November 2012. <u>http://plea-arch.org/ARCHIVE/websites/2012/files/T03-20120129-0020.pdf</u>
- COM (2014), Communication from the commission to the European Parliament, the council, the European economic and social Committee and the committee of the regions. Towards a circular economy: A zero waste programme for Europe. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/environment/circular-economy/pdf/circular-economy-communication.pdf</u>
- 9. Cooper, D.R. and Gutowski, T.G. (2017), The Environmental Impacts of Reuse: A Review. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 21: 38-56. https://doi.org/10.1111/jiec.12388
- Cristescu, C., Sandberg, K. and Sandin, Y. (2021), Design for deconstruction and reuse of timber structures -state of the art review. 1 <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.23699/bh1w-zn97</u>
- 11. da Rocha CG, Sattler MA. (2009), A discussion on the reuse of building components in Brazil: An analysis of major social, economical and legal factors. Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 54(2), pp. 104-112, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2009.07.004
- 12. Geissdoerfer, M., Savaget, P., Bocken, N. M. and & Hultink, E. J. (2017), The Circular Economy–A new sustainability paradigm? *Journal of cleaner production*, 143, 757-768, <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.12.048</u>
- 13. Cole, R.J. (2020), Navigating Climate Change: Rethinking the Role of Buildings, Sustainability 2020, 12, 9527
- 14. Hoornweg, D., Bhada-Tata, P. and Kennedy, C. (2015), Peak Waste: When Is It Likely to Occur?. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 19: 117-128. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jiec.12165</u>
- 15. Huuhka, S., & Hakanen, J. H. (2015), Potential and barriers for reusing load-bearing building components in finland. *International Journal for Housing Science and its Applications*, 39(4), 215-224,
- Iacovidou, E., & Purnell, P. (2016), Mining the physical infrastructure: Opportunities, barriers and interventions in promoting structural components reuse. Science of the Total Environment, 557-558, 791-807, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.03.098</u>
- 17. Jansson, G., Viklund, E. and Olofsson, T. (2018), Artistic and Engineering Design of Platform-Based Production Systems: A Study of Swedish Architectural Practice. Buildings, 8(2), 34.
- Johnsson, H., & Meiling, J. H. (2009), Defects in offsite construction: Timber module prefabrication. Construction Management and Economics, 27(7), 667-681, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01446190903002797</u>
- 19. Jonasson, J., Mikaelsson, L-Å, Persson, U. (2020), Knowledge management of sustainable construction processes *Proceedings, Beyond* 2020, World Sustainable Building Conference, SB20, Gothenburg, Sweden
- Kedir, F., Hall, D.M., (2021), Resource efficiency in industrialized housing construction A systematic review of current performance and future opportunities. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 286, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.125443</u>
- 21. Khatib, J.M. (2016), Sustainability of Construction Materials. ISBN 978-0-08-100995-6
- 22. Kibert, C.J. (1994), Establishing Principles and a Model for Sustainable Construction, Sustainable Construction, Proceedings of the CIB TG 16 Conference, November 6-9, Tampa, Florida
- Lessing, J., Stehn, L., and Ekholm, A. (2005), Industrialised housing: Definition and categorization of the concept. Paper presented at the 13th International Group for Lean Construction Conference: Proceedings, 471-480.
- 24. Lessing, J. and Brege, S. (2018), Industrialized Building Companies' Business Models: Multiple Case Study of Swedish and North American Companies. Journal of Construction Engineering and Management, 144(2), 1 February 2018, Article number 05017019.
- 25. Long, P. W. (2014), Architectural Design for Adaptability and Disassembly. Creating_Making.

Future study of regional spatial structure in Iran (Horizon 2040)

Haniyeh asadzadeh¹, Afshar Hatami¹

¹*Phd in geography and urban planning, visiting scholar in the University of Firenze, Florence, Italy.*

Abstract

Iran's spatial structure indicates the existence of imbalances in the territory. The message of imbalance is socioeconomic and spatial inefficiency that has led to polar development. However, internal imbalances in the spatial structure of different regions mostly indicate the effect of economic and social behaviors on the formation of the spatial structure of the country. Nowadays, understanding the structure governing the space system has forced researchers to use quantitative and qualitative models and methods to determine the regularity and its application to space. Scenario-based planning is one of these methods that will be used in the future of long-term research. This research is considered as applied in terms of purpose and descriptive-analytical in terms of research method. The proposed scenarios are exploratory in terms of a model. The key factors required for the research were extracted from field and documentary studies to be provided to experts. The non-probability sampling method of available type was used to select experts. Interaction matrices were used for scoring and Mick Mac software was used for data analysis. Findings showed that political and spatial concentration of power, management and planning focus, top-down planning are the three key factors influencing. The status of the scenarios also showed that the first scenario of Iran's spatial structure is the most desirable. In the second scenario, the desired states are superior to the static and critical states. In the third scenario, the effective factors are in the middle ground. Finally, in the fourth scenario, which is opposite to the first scenario, unfavorable situations are superior to intermediate and desirable situations. Despite efforts to lay the groundwork for the first scenario, the results show that it has not been successful to date.

Keywords

Spatial structure, Futurology, Regional imbalances, Scenario planning, Iran.

1. Introduction

Foresight is the presentation of wise propositions about the future and the interpretation of these propositions in a way that facilitates conscious action in the present and the processes of collective learning and meeting the challenges of the future. For a country that has not outlined a vision for its future, no situation seems appropriate and no situation seems inappropriate. Today, futures studies are one of the competitive advantages along with natural advantages, because of the ability and willingness of decision-makers and managers to adopt a long-term vision of different needs and facilities, both at the national and national levels. The micro and enterprise level is a competitive and futuristic advantage (Mardukhi, 2017). An examination of the existing literature on the Iranian planning system shows that in the period of development plans, investment priority was given to areas where there was potential for development. In other words, the cost-benefit law of economics in these programs indicated the priority of development and investment. The temporal and spatial conditions and the results of the first and second development plans also required that in the third plan, the growth pole approach be used for economic development and the establishment of the foundations of development in the country. The hierarchies of the poles formed a hierarchical spatial organization in Iran. According to the law of development based on the pole of growth, inequality initially increases, and in the long run, with the inflow of capital into the margins, inequality declines. Therefore, the growth pole had two consequences. The first consequence of this approach was the emergence of economic poles and subsequently the emergence of population poles. The second consequence also required time to determine the influence of capital flows to the margins, which was practically disrupted by the formation of the revolution. After the revolution, development programs called social-economic development programs began their process. But in practice, no fundamental changes were made to the development plans. Centralism, lack of investment in the suburbs, lack of power adjustment, grammatical planning, and top-down in addition to disrupting the process of development programs, added many other problems. In a way that after four decades, not only has the spatial balance in Iran not improved, but it has also

worsened. Therefore, to take the right steps in the continuation of the path, it is necessary to identify and analyze the country's space organization, especially urban space. Because the analysis of how the country's space organization causes the organization of space and guided development in the country. Strengths and weaknesses of the country's spatial structure are identified and planned based on improving strengths and resolving weaknesses. As a result, it can identify the trend of spatial developments in the country and direct its development based on spatial justice, territorial justice, and social justice, and economic development. Therefore, this study aims to determine the scenarios of Iran's spatial structure, which is also the result of urban spatial structure, in the long run, based on the planning process.

Conclusion

The concentration of political, administrative, economic, and social activities in some of the top poles of the country, especially Tehran, is an undeniable fact that the issues and problems arising from such a focus are not hidden from anyone and if the current growth rate continues, huge problems in the coming years. It will cause major disruptions. A clear consequence of this trend is the random distribution of opportunities and facilities and resources across the territory and the intensification of regional and local inequalities, which is intensifying due to investments made and the creation of infrastructure in the past. Is. Now, with all these descriptions, a fundamental step must be taken to reduce and prevent the increase of such inequalities in the spatial and regional structure of the country, and while recognizing this structure correctly and completely, to present viable strategies with capable management as well as efficient supervision. Step by step and based on the plan and principles program that is based on a complete knowledge of all spatial-aesthetic dimensions of the country, it can be hoped that in the future people across our country will enjoy the desired and equal welfare and in that situation their energy on further development and Better to focus on global standards. In this regard, the use of scenario writing is considered as an effective and efficient method for futurism. Developing future development scenarios makes it possible to deal with the complexities of relationships. The future of the regional spatial structure in Iran based on the situation of the key factors of the presented scenarios can be explained in four situations: ideal, good, the continuation of the current trend, and bad. This shows that the future of Iran's regional spatial structure is predictable. This process is related to the type of attitude towards planning to draw it. Achieving the best and most balanced regional spatial structure requires consideration and awareness of uncertainties and more effective use of key factors. The consequence of such a process is the spatial structure of balanced regions in the territory of Iran. The key factors of this research are considered as tools for mapping the future, the type of approach to each of which will affect the future of the regional spatial structure in Iran. The focus of management and planning is the only key factor with more impact and less impact indicates the importance of this factor. Eleven key factors are in a state of instability that is very sensitive to system behavior. A noteworthy point among the key factors of having resources in Iran in the fourth region or key factors can be eliminated. This indicates that the planning of the regional spatial structure in Iran has nothing to do with having resources, which has excluded even experts from considering this factor as an influential factor. In other words, the planning system of the regional spatial structure in Iran must be considered through other factors. The presented scenarios of the future of the regional space system in Iran show the type of dealing with key factors. To achieve the most favorable scenario, none of the key effective factors should be in the middle or static position. If the key factors are superior to static and critical situations, we can see a favorable scenario. If the approach to key factors is intermediate, the current trend of imbalance in the regional spatial structure will continue. Unless there is a proper response to the key effective factors, unfavorable situations will prevail over intermediate and desirable situations of key factors.

Reference

- 1. Alizadeh, Aziz, Vahidi Motlagh, Vahid. (1383). Planning based on scenario, concepts, principles and applications, Vahid Institute.
- 2. Amer, M., Daim, T. U., & Jetter, A. (2013). A review of scenarioplanning.Futures,46,23-40.
- 3. Bala, B. K., Arshad, F. M., & Noh, K. M. (2017). System Dynamics : Modelling and simulation. SpringerReference. ce_7284

- 4. Beheshti, Mohammad Baqer and Zali, Nader. (1390). Identifying the key factors of regional development with a scenario-based planning approach (Case study of East Azerbaijan province), Journal of Spatial Planning and Planning, 15 (1), 63-41.
- 5. Bell, W. (2003). Foundations of Futures Studies: History, Purposes, and Knowledge (Vol. 1). New Brunswick. NJ: Transaction Publishers.
- 6. Fateh Rad, Mehdi, Jalilvand, Mohammad Reza and Nasrollahi, Leila. (1392). An Introduction to the Epistemology and Methodology of Futurology, Quarterly Journal of Futuristic Studies, 2 (8), 72-52.
- 7. Future Thinking Group of Tomorrow Development Foundation. (1384). Technology Foresight Methods, Tomorrow Development Foundation, Tehran.
- Ghezelbash, Somayeh, Sajjadi, Jila, Sarafi, Muzaffar and Kalantari, Mohsen. (1394). Futuristic Scenario Writing, A Framework for Linking Science and Experience (Case Study: Zanjan Urban System), Geography (Iranian Journal of Geographical Association), 13 (47), 45-21.
- 9. Glenn, J. C., & Gordon, T. J. (2009). Futures Research Methodology-Version 3-0. Editorial desconocida.
- 10. Godet, M, (2000), The art of scenarios and strategic planning: tools and pitfalls, Technol. Forecast. Soc. Chang. 65, 3-22.
- 11. Grayson, L. E. (1987). Who and How in Planning for Large Companies: Generalizations from the Experiences of Oil Companies. Springer.
- 12. Khazaei, Saeed, Elahi Dehghi, Iraj. (1391). Success Factors in National Foresight, Journal of Futurism Studies, 1 (1), 5-28.
- 13. Kok, k, van Vliet, M, Barlund, I, Duble, A. Sendzimir, J, (2011), Combining Participative backasting and exploratory scenario development: experiences from the SCENES project, Technol. Forecast. Soc. Chang. 78, 835-851.
- 14. Kosow, H., & Gaßner, R. (2008). Methods of Future and Scenario Analysis.
- 15. Lingren, M, Bandhold, H, (2003), Scenario planning: the link between the future and strategy, Palgrave Macmillian.
- 16. Madani Kashani, Qasem, Kabiri, Manouchehr. (1377). Necessity of preparing and implementing regional development programs in the process of compiling national development plans, Proceedings of the first conference for compiling the third plan of the country, Volume 5, Program and Budget Organization, Center for Socio-Economic Documents and Publications.
- 17. Mahmud, J. (2011). City foresight and development planning case study: Implementation of scenario planning in formulation of the Bulungan development plan. Futures, 43(7), 697–706.
- 18. Mardukhi, Bayazid. (1396). Futurology and the system of planning, development and futurology, second year, second issue, 2017.
- 19. Martelli, A. (2014). Models of Scenario Building and Planning: Facing Uncertainty and Complexity.
- 20. Masini, E. (2006). Rethinking futures studies. Futures, 38(10), 1158-1168.
- 21. Masini, E. B. (2001). New challenges for futures studies. Futures, 33(7), 637-647.
- 22. Papli Yazdi, Mohammad Hossein. (1384). Social Justice and the Development of the Application of Philosophy and Ideology in Land Management, Geographical Research Quarterly, No. 74.
- 23. Program and budget organization. (1378). Document of the Third Economic, Social and Cultural Development Plan of the Islamic Republic of Iran (2000-2004), Appendix No. 2 of the Program Bill (Volume I), Center for Socio-Economic Documents and Publications.
- 24. Ratcliffe, J, Krawczyk, E (2011). Imagineering city futures: the use of prospective through scenarios in urban planning, futures 43, 642-653.
- 25. Slaughter, R. A. (2002). Futures studies as a civilizational catalyst. Futures, 34(3-4), 349-363.
- 26. Vice President for Strategic Planning and Supervision (1376). Current status of the country's space organization and long-term national and regional development strategies from the perspective of land management Horizon 1400, Deputy for Economic Affairs and Coordination of the Office of Regional Planning and Planning.
- 27. Von Stackelberg, P., & McDowell, A. (2015). What in the world? Storyworlds, science fiction, and futures studies. Journal of Futures Studies, 20(2), 25–46.
- 28. Voros J. (2003), "A Generic Foresight Process Framework", foresight 5, 3: 10-21.
- 29. Wack, P. (1985). Scenarios: uncharted waters ahead. Harvard Business Review September–October.
- 30. Zegras, C., & Rayle, L. (2012). Testing the rhetoric: An approach to assess scenario planning's role as a catalyst for urban policy integration. Futures, 44(4), 303–318.

Pre Preserving the margins: pre-colonial cultures in peripheral areas of a city in the Andes, an example to learn from.

Lizeth Marcela Lozano Huera¹

Michael Maks Davis^{2,3}

¹COO of Evolution Engineering, Design and Energy Systems Ltd., Exeter, UK. ²Senior Lecturer-Researcher of the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Ecuador (PUCE), Quito, Ecuador. ³CEO of Evolution Engineering, Design and Energy Systems Ltd., Exeter, UK.

Abstract

Cities in the Andes are characterized by their conflicts between orthogonal grid colonial urban designs, faced with complex topographies and natural habitats. This was also the case for Quito, the capital of Ecuador, where ravines where filled in or contaminated and water systems ignored in order to reach a preconceived concept of what a city 'should' look like. Furthermore, the influx of colonial settlers into the newly founded city began to push out the indigenous communities who had previously settled there, which is a process that continued with the consolidation of the modern city. Nowadays, the bastions of these communities are only to be found in the peripheral, marginal areas of the city and natural surroundings.

This article is based on a case study of such an urban community: La Comuna de Santa Clara de San Millán. The research set out to understand the local rhythms and way of living in the Comuna, as well as how the members of the community perceive and co-exist with the natural habitat. First the context of La Comuna was studied through historical data and by mapping the local topography, demography, hydrology, urban structures and land uses, amongst others. The understanding of the community was then deepened through qualitative primary research that consisted mainly of Participant and non-Participant Observation, plus Semi-Structured interviews with members of the Comuna.

Overall, the findings show that the case study highlights a need to rethink the way we conceive sustainable urban design. Since the colonial times in Latin America there has been a tendency to think about urban planning and not how a city relates with nature. The ancestral knowledge that is preserved in La Comuna is of a different perspective: the urban areas where we live are part of nature and have to be thought of as such.

Keywords

Sustainable Urban Design; Andean cities; Urban Communities; Andean Metropolis

Introduction

Andean cities of colonial origin due to the conquest tend to be replicated by adopting and importing Eurocentricmmodels and landscapes as ideals, being indifferent to local topographic characteristics, landscape and environmental systems (Di Campli, 2016). Ever snce the conquest of the first Andean cities, the orthogonal grid model was adopted, which is described as geometric and easily replicable, but denies the environmrntal and natural landscape of the area (Di Campli, 2016). In this context, the town of San Francisco de Quito was founded in 1534 on 56 hectares of almost flat land, but which was criss-crossed by several ravines. Over the subsequent years the ravines have been disappearing through landfills to make way for construction projects. An example of this would be the Manosalvas ravine that originally crossed the center of the historic center (Peyronnie & de Maximy, 2002). In this way, the existence of a denial of the predominant topographic characteristics is confirmed, as pointed out by Di Campli (2016). The ravines and the relief are part of the relevant topographic characteristics of the city, in fact during the conquest the relief was a determining factor since it protected this settlement from enemies and from weather conditions. Among the elements that make up the relief of Quito, the
Pichincha volcano stands out, whose morphology was one of the characteristics that determined the initial establishment of the city due to the curvature that is present in the center of it (Peyronnie & de Maximy, 2002).





Figure 1: Quito at the end of the 19th century Source: According to the plan of Gualberto Pérez, 1888 Excerpted from: Peyronnie and Maximy, 2002

Figure 2: The center and slopes Excerpted from: Peyronnie and Maximy, 2002

The Andean city was made up of simple coremas, which are graphic elements that show in a simple way the forms of occupation of the territory and transformation of space. These were: aureolar, orbital and center - periphery (Deler, 1992). Under these territorial models, domination and segregation is accentuated, so that faced with the need for accommodation for indigenous and people if a mixed race who worked providing their services and as labor, the first suburbs of Quito were developed. These were located on land near the center, but difficult to access and with steep slopes, or beyond the ravines in the southern area of what was then the city, or next to the roads in the direction of nearby farms (Peyronnie & de Maximy, 2002). Quito continued to grow and transform itself into a metropolitan space based on two logic bases: the expansion of popular residential peripheries and socio-spatial segregation (Deler, 1992). In this way, the Andean city becomes a more complex andean metropolis and with coremes of this new scale, until it adapts to the definition of a contemporary metropolis by Díaz (2013). Diaz points out that metropolises are no longer traditional structures related to center-periphery models, but are complex urban structures product of the integration of fragments that were the result of previous urban processes, Diaz adds that metropolises are are no longer traditional structures related to center-periphery models, but are complex urban structures that integrate fragments of previous urban processes, continuing until finally meeting nature herself.

Quito from its foundation to the present has experienced several models of urban growth: concentric, longitudinal and dispersed. The concentric urban growth occurred from 1748 to 1904 (Carrión & Erazo, 2012); This model is characterized by the grouping of religious, economic and administrative services in the historic center, plus the neighborhoods that constitute the cells of the city and reproduce its model on a smaller scale (Echeverría, 2017). The longitudinal model is in force from 1950 to 1990, and is attributed to a modern city made up of industrial zones, residential areas driven by the real estate market and the change in land use from agricultural to residential (Carrión & Erazo, 2012) due to a significant migration from the countryside to the city (Echeverría, 2017). The dispersed model is attributed from 1990 to the present; This model is the result of having

pushed linear development to the limit, whose traffic and pollution problems drive the population in search of healthier environments close to nature. Gradually, the change in land use intensifies from agricultural or forest to urbanized land, and subsequently the areas of ecological protection become affected (Echeverría, 2017).



Figure 3: The urban area of Quito and the ecological protection areas Source: Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito, 2015 Prepared by: The Author

The historical growth process that Quito has experienced since its foundation takes it to a decisive point in which the surrounding valleys are urbanized and the loss of fertile soil suitable for crops is added to the degradation of the forest and ravines on which the city sits, perpetuating the denial of geographical characteristics by the adoption of imported territorial models that took place centuries ago in what is now the historic center.



Figure 4: Scheme of the form of territorial organization of the metropolitan area Source: Carrión and Erazo, 2012 Extracted from: Carrión and Erazo, 2012, p. 517

Figure 5: Contemporary urban area of Quito Source: Municipio de Quito, 2015 Prepared by: The Author

Currently the town of San Francisco de Quito has been transformed into the Metropolitan District of Quito. Where, in the last ten years, 395 hectares of ecological protection have been lost due to the expansion of the urban border, 10,754 hectares of vegetal cover - forest and natural and intervened areas; and 6,413 hectares of cultivated areas have expanded into ecological protection areas (Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito, 2015). The main cause is the expansion model of Quito, which according to the Municipality of Quito (Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito, 2015) translates into the loss of protected natural areas.

The urban area of Quito is mainly surrounded by areas of ecological protection such as forests and ravines (Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito, 2015). Currently, the urban area has come into direct contact with the ecological protection areas, causing of the environment and landscape (Allen, 2003) plus increasing the vulnerability of the sectors close to them (Secretaría de Ambiente, 2012). In the case of the ravines that represent a limit and create breaks in the continuity of the terrain, the urbanization of them is the result of a complex intervention, since it usually implies the filling of the ravine. In the protected area of Pichincha - Atacazo, the forest and grasslands do not represent a geographical limit, so the occupation of these areas implies the clearing of the forest and a subsequent change of land use from forest to urban. Their occupation is less expensive than that of the ravines, so these areas are more vulnerable to informal urbanization processes. The topographic determining factor that accompanies this protected area is the predominant slope of the Pichincha volcano, which has become prone to erosion due to the degradation of its vegetation cover, and as a result these two factors together the risk of landslides is increased (Ávila, Larco, & Scholz, 2014).

Although the expansion of the urban area towards the east and the valleys is predominant, Quito also expands towards the slopes of the Pichincha volcano located to the west. This is despite its complex topography and exposure to volcanic hazards, mass movements, water erosion and mud flows. This growth process is attributed to informal housing invasions, such as can be found in the areas of Atucucho, La Roldós and Pisulí, and the real estate interest that promoted construction outside the area established as the urban edge (Barrera, 2013). This expansion has occurred despite the fact that in 1983 this area was declared as a forest and vegetation area that acted as a protective barrier around the city of Quito. By the 90s the slopes were either legally occupied or incurred into by informal housing invasions, with an annual growth rate of 17.5% (Secretaría de Ambiente, 2012). Consequently, in the year 2012 the slopes of Pichincha - Atacazo were declared as natural and landscape heritage (Secretaría de Ambiente, 2012). To regulate the occupation of these slopes, the municipality carried out several interventions, such as environmental sanitation plans and, the most recent, the determination of the buildable urban limit, together with the proposal of the park system on the slopes of Pichincha - Atacazo and the declaration of this area as a Special Intervention and Recovery Area in 2011, which had its respective strategic plan published in 2012. The Areas of Special Intervention and Recovery are defined as public, private or community areas that, given their biophysical and socioeconomic conditions, prevent natural catastrophes. Their function is to reduce the pressure towards conservation areas; the consequence of the occupation of these areas is negative because the environmental system is unbalanced, causing negative effects in the urban area, such as landslides and alluvium flows (Secretaría de Ambiente, 2012).

In 2017, the Municipality of Quito, through the Secretary of Territory, habitat and Housing, carried out a review of the urban limit and the limit of the Pichincha-Atacazo Special Intervention and Recovery Area. 21 polygons were identified (STHV, 2017) where the urban area continues to expand towards the ecological protection area. The vast majority of these expansion processes have developed through informal settlements. However, the case of La Comuna Santa Clara de San Millán stands out, where the occupation of the territory near the urban limit is not the result of invasions but of a complex phenomenon product of pressure and socio-spatial segregation towards original indigenous settlements. This research set out to understand the territorial process of a historical nature that differentiates "La Comuna" from the other territories located along the urban limit of Quito, as well as the local rhythms of its inhabitants, their way of life and their perception and coexistence with nature.

Conclusions

It is concluded that La Comuna de Santa Clara de San Millán houses in its territory characteristics of urban design developed through the empirical knowledge of its inhabitants, but that resonate characteristics that today are applied in sustainable urban design. This refers to the design of its urban structure which is relevant to the topography and has generated a layout of pedestrianised streets, with paths that interconnect roads through "chaquiñanes" that are exclusively pedestrian and with 5 minute travel distances between them. To this is added the conception of urban design in sloping areas based on strips. Together these strategies are related to the street

pacification models developed in recent years. To this fact is added the conservation and care of natural elements such as ravines and and water sources, because their importance and the serious consequences that their deterioration could cause is recognized (despite the fact that this behavior has not yet been replicated regarding the forest). The study of La Comuna allowed us to identify a fragment of territory that allows us to imagine what Quito would be like if the local landscape had not been denied. We can also identify guidelines related to sustainable mobility, plus food security that is possible by having crops close to the houses, plus the importance of the maintenance and recovery of green infrastructure. Above all, we are encouraged to take a fresh look at the vestiges of pre-colonial cultures that have much to teach us, and from which we have much to learn. In the case of La Comuna, the relationship with landscape and nature stands out and puts forward the stark and seemingly obvious, straightforward proposal that urban development should not deny the components of the landscape that receives it.

Selected References

- 1. Di Campli, A. (2016). Densificar la Ciudad: Cuestiones, problemas y diseño urbano en el Ecuador. Quito: Abya-Yala.
- Peyronnie, K., & de Maximy, R. (2002). Una ciudad en la sierra. En Quito inesperado: De la memoria a la historia crítica (p. 19-41). Institut français d'études andines. doi::10.4000/books.ifea.3653
- 3. Carrión, F., & Erazo, J. (2012). La forma urbana de Quito: una Historia de Centros y Periferias, Recomposiciones territoriales de las periferias de las metrópolis andinas. Bulletin de l'Institut Français d'Études Andines, 41(3), 503-522.
- Díaz, T. (2013). La arquitectura después de las Metrópolis. PLOT, 16, 180-186. Obtenido de http://www.geometriadigital.com/jose_segui/colaboraciones/la-arquitectura-despuesde- la-metropolis-por-tony-diaz/
- 5. Diario Hoy. (97 de Septiembre de 1997). El Niño se Apresta a Dar una Leccion a los Quiteños. págs. 6-7.
- Diario Ultimas Noticias. (28 de Febrero de 2011). La Comuna no es barrio. Obtenido de https://www.ultimasnoticias.ec/noticias/2168-lacomuna-no-es-barrio-.html
- 7. Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito. (2014). Ordenanza Nº 0024. Quito: Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito.
- 8. Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito. (2015). Atlas de Amenazas Naturales y Exposición de Infraestructura del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito. Quito, Ecuador: Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito.
- 9. STHV. (2017). Informe de Inspecciones de Campo sobre la revisión del límite urbano y el límite de la AIER Pichincha-Atacazo. Quito: Municipio de Quito. Obtenido de http://www7.quito.gob.ec/mdmq_ordenanzas/Comisiones%20del%20Concejo/Uso%20de%20Suelo/2017/2017-12-18/2.%20%20Informe%20Atacazo%20%20%20Laderas%20del%20Pichincha.pdf
- Echeverría, J. (10 de Febrero de 2017). Desarrollo Urbano de Quito Taller de Perspectivas Conceptuales. Instituto de la Ciudad Quito. Recuperado de: http://institutodelaciudad.com.ec/talleres/162-desarrollo-urbano-de-quito-taller-de-perspectivas-conceptuales.html
- 11. Deler, J. P. (1992). *Ciudades Andinas: viejos y nuevos modelos*. En E. Kingman , Ciudades de los Andes Visión Histórica y Contemporánea (págs. 351-374). Quito: Ciudad centro de investigaciones.
- 12. Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito. (2015). Plan Metropolitano de Desarrollo y Ordenamiento Territorial (Vol. 1). Quito: Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito.
- 13. Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito. (2015). Plan Metropolitano de Desarrollo y Ordenamiento Territorial (Vol. 2). Quito: Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito.
- 14. Allen, A. (2003). Living between rural and urban areas: guidelines for strategic. Environment&Urbanization, 15(1), 135-148. Obtenido de https://www.ucl.ac.uk/bartlett/development/case-studies/2011/nov/guidelines-strategic-environmental-planning-and-managementperi-urban
- 15. Ávila, A., Larco, M. A., & Scholz, B. (2014). Ciudades del Buen Vivir, Quito hacia un modelo sustentable: Red Verde Urbana y Ecobarrios. Quito: Secretaría de Territorio, Hábitat y Vivienda.
- 16. Bustamante, T., Kingman, E., Echeverría, L., del Castillo, R., Carofilis, P., Burbano, L., . . . Calvo, R. (1992). *QUITO: Comunas y Parroquias*. Quito: TRAMA.
- 17. Kingman, E. (1992). QUITO: Comunas y Parroquias. (págs. 29-40). Quito: TRAMA.
- 18. Barrera, A. (2 de Julio de 2013). 10.000 hectáreas de laderas occidentales del Pichincha protegerán a los quiteños. (A. P. Quito, Entrevistador)
- 19. Secretaría de Ambiente. (2012). Plan Estratégico del Área de Intervención Especial y Recuperación del Pichincha-Atacazo y Bosque Protector Flanco Oriental del Volcán Pichincha. Quito: Municipio del Distrito Metropolitano de Quito.
- 20. Iñiguez, I. (2006). La comuna de Santa Clara de San Millán: elementos de identidad. Colección de Antropología Aplicada (11), 95-165.
- 21. Hopfgartner, K. (2016). ¿Comunas en Quito? Santa Clara de San Millán y La Toglla: expresiones de identidad y territorio comunal en el marco del desarrollo urbano. Cuestiones Urbanas, 4(1), 65-95.
- 22. Jácome, V. (2011). Economía Política e Identidades en las Comunas Peri-urbanas de Quito. Quito: FLACSO.

Public Parks for Post Pandemic Landscape Architecture

Ebtesam Mohamed Elgizawy¹

¹Asst.Professor of Landscape Architecture, Faculty of Fine Arts, Helwan Univesity

Abstract

In recent years the design of green areas of public parks has been one of the important areas of particular interest for landscape designers and planners. Unfortunately, most of the existing public parks here in Egypt often have real difficulties in attracting attention from the government policymakers or the private investors. However, nobody can deny their significant role in promoting community ties and reducing regional crimes. These roles exist under the umbrella of social inclusion, one of the main terms of pursuing ecological balance.

The main concern of this paper is to discuss the importance of public parks for the community's ecological nature, inhabitants' health quality, and well-being, especially after the Corona virus pandemic. The applying analytical methodology offers an investigative approach to the study to promote logical findings that can help governors and policymakers to get the utmost of public parks benefits. And providing a smooth access for the community residents

Keywords

Public Parks; Quality of Life; Human well-being; Community Services and interactions.

Introduction

Public spaces, public areas, or the common name public parks are not leisure; they are essentials. They provide community inhabitants with spaces to recreate, interact, and connect; furthermore, they are spaces to escape from the hustle and bustle of daily city life to recharge again for next adventures or challenges for new works duties and commitments.

During the Corona virus pandemic, we have touched upon the gigantic importance of the public parks and the outdoor areas, in general. Now, most individuals know exactly how to weigh the dangers of not respecting social distancing, and the benefits of natural ventilation besides being outside buildings most of the time. By June 2020, when cafes and restaurants reopened, they encouraged their customers to stay outdoors instead of being indoors. Even the cafes which lacked outdoor areas created them. Figure (1). Seemingly, people started to readjust what architecture did not offer.

Meanwhile, in trying to draw an outline to tackle this circumstance or status quo many conferences and webinars have flooded the internet in the architecture field, discussing the tenet of increasing outdoor areas and pedestrians. In Egypt we are devastating what we already have; a huge sabotage has occurred in so many public parks and open spaces.

In this paper, a concern will be discussed about how public parks can influence our society, and what we are supposed to deal with in upcoming years to face this pandemic, and to enable our architecture to serve citizens well.



Figure (1). Cafes recreated outdoor areas during Corona virus pandemic.

5. Conclusion

Public parks are significant assets in terms of recreational spaces and human activities. They are much considered as the central of every community. Simply, they provide many chances for spending leisue times in so many diffirent aspects. From exercising to hanging out with friends and from spending quality time with your family to watching out your children.

Many recent research have been proved with quite various quantitive or qualitative evidence that connecting with nature helps a lot to relief stress. In addition to improve human overall wellbeig, mentally, physically, and emotionally which people would might need during the corona virus pandemic.

However, meeting the challenging towards keep these beautiful green spaces accessible for every resident anytime is hard in our developing countries.

Throughout this study inquiries, we can draw a framework for upcomming research to descover how we can meet public parks requirements for livable and sustainable community.

6. Recommendations and Discussion

Public parks in Egypt are facing several problems, most of them are related to economy and financial reasons. Despite the hard work of the local authorities, we still need a hand in helping these spots to host many Egyptians with their families and children. Public parks play a crucial role to prevent crimes and enhance social coherence between residents and they were as a relief valve during the corona virus tough period.

For further researcher, highly recommendend for architects, landscape designers, and urban planners to focus more on post pandemic landscape architecture to promote public parks.

References

- 1. Annerstedt, M., Ostergren, P., O., Bjork J., Grahu, P., Sharback, E., Wahrborg, Green Qualities in the neighbourhood and mental health. BMC Public Health, 12,337,2012.
- 2. Bowler, D.E., Buyung. Ali, L., Knight, T.m., Pullin, A.S. Urban greening to cool towns and cities. A Systematic review of the empirical evidence. Lanscape and Urban Planning 97,147-155, 2010.
- 3. Bjork, J., Albin, M., Grahn, P., Jacobsson, H., Ardo, J., Wadbro, J., Ostergren, P., Skarback, E.*Recreational values of the natural environment in relation to neighbourhood satisfaction, physical activity, obesity and wellbeing.* Journal of epidemiology and community health 62, e2, 2008.
- 4. Houlden v, Weich S, de Albuquerque JP, Javis S, Res K. Aspacial analysis of proximate greenspace and mental wellbeing in London. Applied Geography volume 109,102036, 2018.
- 5. Ward Thompson, C., Roe, J.Aspinall, P. Mitchell R., A., Miller, D. More green space is linked to less stress in deprived communities. Lanscape and Urban Planning 105(3), 221-229, 2012.
- 6. Mitchell, R., Richardson, E.A. Gender differences in relationships between urban green space and health in the UK.Social Science and Medicine71,568-575,2010.

THE NATURE SMART CITY II – Defining the Next Urban Vision

Anne Stenros¹

"The Earth is not a platform for human life. It's a living being. We're not on it but part of it. Its health is our health." -Thomas Moore

ABSTRACT

In the era of digitalization, we have increasingly moved from real-life experiences towards virtual experiences. Consequently, we have lost our inherent connection to nature and our natural ability to understand the natural world around us. The human-nature connection has lost its meaning in urban life. There is a real need to find a new vision for the post-pandemic city that is different than the pre-pandemic city: we are moving from the tech-driven smart city to *Nature Smart Cities* with an emphasis on human connection and nature connection.

Howard Gardner, who created the theory of multiple intelligences, later on added to his list *naturalistic intelligence* or *nature smart*. This particular form of intelligence manifests itself in an individual's sensitivity to nature and the world. People endowed with this form of intelligence are the people who see both the forest and the trees. Restoring and rebuilding our interdependence with environmental systems is the very essence of human and planetary wellbeing. *How to define the city and its spaces for happiness, doing and living well, in*

harmony with humans and nature? This is my second article on the topic.²

Keywords: Architecture, Urban Planning, Nature Smart City, Eco Smart City, Biophilic City, Biophilic Architecture, Biophilic Design, Blue & Green Spaces

1. INTRODUCTION: Fifty Years Later

"I believe that I do not really teach architecture, but that I teach myself." – Louis I. Kahn

My father is an emeritus professor of architecture, currently 90+ years old. Recently, I found some papers that he gave me a long time ago, before I was about to begin my studies in another Finnish school of architecture. The bottom-most paper in the box happened to be his teaching curriculum for first-year architecture studies. Top of the list in the fall semester there were the topics: Spiritual Needs, Work, Exercising the Body, Living Well, Nature, Neighbourhood and Milieu. The program was planned for the fall of 1972. Those were early days for Environmental Psychology, a topic that my father brought into the curriculum of architecture, a first in Finland. Already 50 years ago, he talked about the architectural

quintessence of human life and wellbeing related to creating, designing, building, and planning the built environment.

And there I was, almost 50 years later, sitting and writing about the very same topics without knowing or remembering my father's list. My themes were: Personal Wellbeing, Human Health, Human-Nature Connection, Community Spirit, and Planetary Boundaries. Was it a coincidence? – Or could the approach result from decades of interaction with my kin? I was wondering who would be next to write about these themes 50 years from now, in the 2070's? Perhaps someone who had listened to me and become inspired by the topics that I have tried to explain, and then developed them further through their experiences. Or perhaps it will be a person sitting under the very same mother tree and getting the wisdom and knowledge from there, like an ancient storyteller sharing an everlasting epic.

I remember reading in my early years in architecture about Louis I. Kahn's idea of the origin of the school. There was a drawing of a big tree with people sitting under it in the shadow. The text stated: "Schools began with a man under a tree, who did not know he was a teacher, discussing his realization with a few, who did not know they were students." (Louis I. Kahn)

In my mind, this story told by Kahn is the origin of the human version of a *Mother Tree* or a *Hub Tree*. Professor Suzanne Simard, who created the ground-breaking and radical theory of the complex interdependent relationships in forests among the trees, has recently published a book about the essence and importance of mother trees for forest wellbeing. Her research centers on the relationships between plants, microbes, soil,

carbon, nutrients and water that underlie the adaptability of ecosystems, especially the below-ground fungal networks that connect trees and facilitate interplant communication and support.³

Mother trees can recognize her kin and intentionally transfer carbon to her kin seedlings to favor them. That's a behavior that has got intention and consequences, and there's decision-making going on there...There's a choice. And we could deconstruct that to physics or something like that, but when we were starting to discover that she recognized her kin and could send more resources, I thought that's wisdom, because there's intention

there. There's a sentience.⁴

In our cultural ecosystem, a Mother Tree is someone who has extensive knowledge and original wisdom, and who is willing to share that insight and understanding with others. To be a Hub Tree is a passion, not a role. It is to encourage each and everyone by coexisting and co-envisioning with others through helping them to flourish and thrive in what they are doing. A Mother Tree is supportive of others through her encouraging, doing, networking, speaking, writing, and reading. The best Mother Trees don't consider themselves teachers, rather they are lifetime students. They pass the knowledge that they have acquired during their lifetime in doing, learning, and experiencing. Their appetite and openness for new things and topics are endless. They explore and experiment, since they are excited about a vast number of things. Yet at the same time, they know where they are heading.

They have a lifelong mission and vision to follow. You are lucky if you have met some of these Mother Trees during your lifetime.

However, not every tall tree is a Mother Tree. According to the story, the young Constantin Brancusi left the atelier of great Auguste Rodin after serving only a few months as an assistant by saying: "Nothing grows well in the shade of a big tree". A true Hub Tree can be recognized based on the person's integrity, humility, compassion and kindness. A Mother Tree has strong roots and a tall trunk, sharing facts with a vision. The origin of a Mother Tree or a Hub Tree is a genuine understanding and respect for being a human in the service of others. The best forest is a diverse one, including both tall trees and seedlings and everything in between.

If you have a structured forest where you've got small ones, and big ones helping out the small ones, and midcanopy trees, and different species, they're occupying all the niches in that forest, that diverse forest, and so that's actually a much healthier forest, is to have that kind of diversity.⁵

It took me a long time to understand that it is not enough to try my best, both at work and in life. We all need Mother Trees, people who support us and give us a second chance by believing in us more than we do ourselves. These people carry on living, generation after generation, as a living legacy of their wisdom and generosity for others. That is why they are the tallest trees in the forest. A Hub Tree is a teacher of teachers. Growing among and under Mother Trees and filtering their wisdom from generations of doing and living well with nature is the flow of life telling us that life itself is a constantly evolving force, it is:

A LIVING IDEA

Life is an endless unfolding, and if we wish it to be, an endless process of self-discovery, an endless and unpredictable dialogue between our own potentialities and the life situations in which we find ourselves. By potentialities I mean not just intellectual gifts but the full range of one's capacities for learning, sensing, wondering, understanding, loving and aspiring.⁶ -John W. Gardner

REFERENCES

- 1. Alexander, Christopher, A City Is Not A Tree, 1965; http://en.bp.ntu.edu.tw/wp- content/uploads/2011/12/06-Alexander-A-city-is-not-a-tree.pdf
- 2. Benesse House Museum, Japan; https://benesse-artsite.jp/en/art/benessehouse- museum.html
- 3. Bioneers Organisation; Featuring Suzanne Simard; https://bioneers.org/forest- wisdom/
- 4. Biophilia;
- https://www.oxfordreference.com/view/10.1093/oi/authority.20110803095507389 5.
- 6. Biophilic Cities Organization; https://www.biophiliccities.org/singapore
- 7. Biophilic Design; https://www.terrapinbrightgreen.com/reports/14-patterns/
- Biophilic Office; https://www.archdaily.com/958476/kengo-kuma-to-design-milans- biophilic-office-of-the-future 8.

- 9. Blue Zone Living; https://www.wundermanthompson.com/insight/blue-zone-living
- 10. Eudaimonia; https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Aristotelian_ethics
- 11. Gardner, John, Personal Renewal, Delivered to McKinsey & Company, Phoenix, AZ, 1990; https://www.pbs.org/johngardner/sections/writings_speech_1.html
- 12. Grant, Richard, *Do Trees Talk to Each Other?* Smithsonian Magazine, March 2018; https://www.smithsonianmag.com/science-nature/the-whispering-trees-180968084/
- 13. Happiest Countries 2021; https://www.forbes.com/sites/laurabegleybloom/2021/03/19/the-20-happiestcountries-in-the-world-in-2021/?sh=4710455d70a0
- 14. Holistic Wellness; https://theworldofhealth.co.uk/blog/holistic-wellness-5-pillars-of-holistic-wellbeing/
- Lahti, Emilia, Embodied fortitude: An introduction to the Finnish construct of sisu. International Journal of Wellbeing, 9(1), 61-82. doi:10.5502/ijw.v9i1.672, 2019; <u>https://www.internationaljournalofwellbeing.org/index.php/ijow/article/view/672/72 1</u>
- Ma Moment; <u>https://medium.com/@nayeonpark/ma-the-best-moments-in-a-studio- ghibli-film-are-silent-27210e215b21</u>
- 17. Oldenburg, Ray, The Great Good Place, 1999; Summary: <u>https://www.mnsu.edu/voices/greatgoodplace.pdf</u>
- 18. Tapiola Garden City; https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tapiola
- 19. Telos; https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Telos
- 20. Stenros Anne, Geitel Eva, Takala Minna, *THE NEXT SMART CITY Finding the Next Urban Vision*, to be published 2021
- 21. Stenros-Leinonen, Anne, A Town as a House A House as a Town, Thesis for the degree of Master of Architecture, University of California, Berkeley, 1984.
- 22. Wilson, Edward, O. Biophilia, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts, 1984, 110-111

ISTANBUL ; THE ECOLOGY, NATURE AND DISASTERS; DESIGNING FUTURE CITY WITH INNOVATIVE HOUSING PROJECTS

Dr. Hülya Coskun¹

¹ MSGSU, Mimar Sinan University, Istanbul, Turkey

Abstract

This research is involved to designing future of Istanbul city with the new perspective of the changing dynamics in urban planning and architectural design. Istanbul city wittnessed the migration phenomenon long years, which has seen major factor in the uncontrolled development of the city from the mid 20th century. But, recently the city has been evolved into a completely different planning path by changing planning priorities in housing plannings with the natural, ecological, eartquakes, recent environmental disaster and pandemic.

The housing problem of Istanbul city as a metropolis, became problemeatic with massive internal migrations since the 1970s, and began to threate development of the city. By the 2000s, howver, the experienced disasters were became significant for city's future planning. The earthquake in 1999, and large-scale environmental disaster emerged as marine pollution surrounding sea of the city in the 2021, and the recent pandemic led to total change in the housing planning approach and housing models.

After the these environmental disasters, two major planning issues came to the fore in the city; first is gentrification applications just after the earthquake, the second is green urbanism plannings, which started after the 2010s and recent pandemic which later gained momentum. The green architecture in the housing plannings, were developed towards the out of the city with new housing models. The methodogy was specified for this research examining the new and innovative housing planning in recent years in the framework of agenda 21. Istanbul city and housing models were used as a case study. Although there were some researches on innovative planning studies, but the city of Istanbul was seen as a first as a subject in the context of research.

Keywords Istanbul, Disasters, Ecology, Future Planning, Green Planning, Housing

Introduction

This article is presents a research about the problems experienced in the city and housing projects planned accordingly after the disasters such as; natural, ecological, environmental, earthquake disasters and recent pandemic. It also includes on housing planning method and models and construction institutions practices, applications as well as the todays innovative housing production methods.

Late years, Istanbul became a very problematic city with the disasters it has experienced one after. As well as the necessity of the implementation of a different planning policy than the any other cities, and besides all these problems, the problem of the implementations of the innovative projects in the context of the Agenda 21 was emerged as another problem. Also, Istanbul was seen as one of the leading mega-cities in the world, with a significant population of 15 million according to World Bank.

The city went through significant planning periods at the beginning of the 20th century, from 1935 to the 1960s and was planned by prominent planning actors such as French architect-planner Henri Prost and Italian architect-planner Luigi Piccinato. But, later the city entered more problematic period with the uncontrolled planning implementations of Democrat Party in the 1960s, the increasing of inner mass migration problem and liberal policies of the 1980s which led to accelaration of illegal houses.

An innovative planning approaches are needed to find solutions to the problems in the city which developed having many problems, especially the recent disasters. So, the city gradually started to developed some innovative projects in its agenda, especially implemented after the 2000s.

After the 1999, with the earthquake, the planning priority of the city had to gathered two main planning purposes; green and innovative plans for the future planning which was accelerated by recent pandemic, and the gentrification studies which were initiated after the eathquake.

Another problem is to follow the world agenda and to produce solutions to the problems of the Istanbul city by implementing innovative projects in the world. Thus, the countries of the world first gathered in 1992, in "the Earth Summit" in the Rio Janeiro city, Brasil to find solutions to the problems of the cities today, also one of these series of meetings was held in Istanbul in 1996, related to Agenda 21. In the contex of the innovative city plannings Istanbul's eastern and western axis, K. Çekmece and Kartal Regions opened to a new planning competition, in the 2010. Leading architects in the world were produced some solutions with their projects; with eco-city project Ken Yeang, and the others Rem Koolhaas, MRVD, in K. Çekmece region and Zaha Hadid Architects prepared Kartal Region Master plan as a macro-scale gentrification planning.

Just after the 1999 earthquake, realizing of some gentrification studies were emerged as an immediate necessity of city's agenda and the renewal of not earthquake-resistant residences initiated. Thus, related to gentrification projects some districts specified as priority places in the Istanbul city such as; Kadıköy, Göztepe, Nişantaşı, Suadiye, Bostancı, Kartal, etc.

Furthermore, with the recent pandemic, a new housing planning concept came to the fore with increasing demand of the people who wanted to live in green areas and suburbans in the healthy-houses with garden. Referenced to the 20th century "garden-cities" this demand was emerged to planning of new concept as "healty-houses" which planned by the private sector; in the out of city, peri-urban, suburbans and even in the city centers.

In addition to the recent problems such as the disasters that the city has encountered, also some studies realized to adapt to Agenda 21. Today, within the framework of Agenda 21, Istanbul is divided into 5 regions, including Zeytinburnu next to the Historic Peninsula on the West. Although, there are not seen some steps taken by the Government and Municipality regarding these specified regions yet, there are no newly developed projects in these regions within the scope of agenda 21. On the other hand, with the new Istanbul Airport, in the European side, the city is rapidly developing towards the northern axis and the northern forests, which are the most valuable green areas of the city as water supply basins placed.

Conclusion

There are poorly planned projects as well as some new housing planning that is well planned and available to be an good example and to be developed as an innovative green projects.

In this context, especially E. Howard's, old English "garden-city" housing models, emphasizing the modern living style of both the 1940s-1950s French derivatives which planned by French architect and planner Henri Prost and the recent, 1990-2000s, modern settlements outside the city, which are planned an example for new and innovative housing planning.

Various versions of these major "garden-city" models were previously designed by French Architect and planner Henri Prost with an innovative approach in the green areas as *cité-jardins*, "garden-cities" and especially in accordance with the groves and woods of pictoresque Bosphorus, in Istanbul planned as *cité-parcs* "park-cities". If new housing projects and innovative housing model are to be developed for Istanbul, these significant housing projects should be taken as an example and developed.

Also a green basis "zooning plan" should be a must for istanbul, which determines and grades the qualities of green areas in the city and which regions should be opened for housing development or how planning should be realize according to quality of green areas and regions.

Some good plannings such as Ken Yeang's K. Çekmece "eco-city" project even though the project awarded first place but could not implemented. Thus, this good project, which will be an example of green architecture and urbanism and "eco-city" planning for Istanbul in the future, could not be implemented, so a planning that allows for a good application could not be realized. If such a good example had been implemented, our belief and expectation that there would be better green planning practices in Istanbul in the future would have increased.

In İstanbul, new housing projects should be determined specificly according to these "zooning plans". Even some green areas should be determine as *zone non aedificandi* (non constructable –green- areas) as Henri Prost

did before or some regions determined only for conditionally for green housing planning can be applied to protect green areas.

As an only Governmental institution according to TOKI's future agenda, the institution continues the planning community-gardens only aims of the green planning without mentioned any other green planning or housing projects explained that in order to create healthy living spaces in cities and to increase the standards of urban green spaces (TOKI, 2021).

Also, the institution carries on its housing production activities in view of priorities such as; urban regeneration and slum transformation projects in cooperation with the Municipalities, as well as the social housing projects also forestation and landscapes (TOKI, 2021).

In this case, it is known that Municipalities in the Turkey do not develop housing projects so, developement of housing entirely at the initiative of TOKI. Since the plans of private construction companies about the future do not contain a very clear and realistic view, the source from which we can obtain the most realistic information about the future will still be Governmental institutions.

On the other hand, the city continues to be planned with new housing projects mostly constructed by the private contractors. There is not enough zooning specifying housing areas and green areas, forests, woods properly. For example, planning a new housing projects; near a forest or grove or lake is not very difficult for existing procedures. Moreover, when forest areas are burned, they can be made suitable for housing construction easily and unfortunately with some laws as seen in the fires in all country.

Although, there are some decisions taken at the 1996 Istanbul meeting and according to Agenda 21 and also it is known that 5 regions in Istanbul are reserved for innovative planning, but there is still an uncertainty about the future developments in this subject. The city continues to urbanization and concretization partially uncontrolled and green areas, woods, forests, continue to decreasing by the not properly planned new housing planning.

Selected References

1. Aykan, S., (2014), "İstanbul'da Kentsel Sürdürülebilirlik", Yeni İstanbul Çalışmaları, Metis, First Publication.

2. Baharoglu, D., and Letmann, J., (1998), Coping Strategies For Infrastructure, How Turkey's Spontenaus Settlements Operate In The Absence Of Formal Rules, *Habitat International*, Vol. 22. N.2. p. 115-135.

3. Barattucci, C., (2006), Le Zoning Dans l'Urbanisme Italien et Francais du XX. Siecle, Urbanisme, Septembre-octobre, 2006, N.344.

4. Beatley, T., (1997), Eco-city dimensions : healthy communities, healthy planet, New Society Publishers.

5. Bilsel, C., (2010), Henri Prost'un İstanbul Planlaması (1936-1951), Nazım Planlar ve Başkentinden Kentsel Operasyonlarla Kentin Yapısal Dönüşümü, İmparatorluk Cumhuriyet'in Modern Kentine, Henri Prost İstanbul Planlaması, (1936-1951), İAE., İstanbul.

6. Bruant, C., (2011), Eugene Henard, Paquot, Thierry, Les Faiseur De Villes, İnfolie Editions, Paris.

7. Coskun, H., (2017), "In The Beginning of The 20th Century, Analyzing Methods of The Housing Problem And An Example : Henri Prost's Istanbul Plannings," *PhD Thesis*, 2017, MSGSU, Mimar Sinan Fine Arts University, The Institute of Science, Faculty of Architecture, Building Design, Istanbul, TURKEY, 2017.

8. Coskun, H., (2017), "ISTANBUL : 19th And 20th Century Transformations In The Historical PeninsulaAnd After The 1950s Reflections of The Globalization". *ISUF, 2017 Conference*, September, 2017, Universitad Valencia, Valencia, SPAIN. E-Press, 2017.

9. Coskun, H., (2020), "Henri Prost's Paris And Istanbul Plannings, Zoning Regulations Urban Planning Tools : Housing, Green Areas, Parks, Axis", *GU- Green Urbanism*, 24-26 November, 2020, Rome Tre Univesity, Rome, ITALY. On-line, 2020.

10. Coskun, H., (2021), Re-Planning Of The İstanbul In The 21th Century And Planning The Future City Zaha Hadid, Kartal Project and Ken

Part II City Planning: Urbanization and Development

Sustainable urban development: Bioregionalistic vision for small towns

Surekha K C¹

¹Assistant Professor, School of Planning and Architecture, Bhopal, India.

Abstract

Cities and towns are the social constructs in regional settings. They physically manifest and exist as power centres through various layers of culture, economy, politics and religion. There existed a symbiotic relationship between the 'setting' and the 'construct' in the past. With time and advent of technology, haphazard developments led to degradation of ecological systems and has become a confronted affair. Global warming, its adverse effects and the constant references to the words 'sustainability' and 'resilience' poses questions on the existing planning models. There should be an indispensable change in the planning models to mitigate this existential crisis. This paper unearths the role and possibilities of bioregionalism in the design of sustainable small towns. Bioregionalism derives its meaning from the coexistence of ecology, culture and built form. Small towns experiencing tremendous pressure of urbanisation and rich in natural resources, coherence and identity are taken as a subject of study. There is a possibility of intervening in such towns and guide the urban development in a sustainable way. The paper tries to draw parallels on three theories - sustainability, bioregionalism, small town urbanism and tries to establish bioregionalism as a sustainable development paradigm for an eco-cultural urban development perspective in small towns.

Keywords

Bioregionalism;, region; small town;, sustainable

1. Introduction

From time immemorial, the ancient settlements had a symbiotic relationship with its region. The region in its geographical domain coexists with the unique natural elements and is continuously evolving and shaping the cultural landscape within it. (Vidal de La Blache, 1926). The natural regional features sustaining life, the physical/built features ensuring health and safety and the cultural features propagating tradition were the integral components of early settlements. The relationship between natural and urban systems were strong, cohesive, and interdependent.

1.1 Idea of a 'region' and its uniqueness

"A region may have a historic resonance or provide a focus for the identity of its inhabitants. It may represent a landscape, an architecture, or a style of cooking. There is often a cultural element, perhaps represented by a distinct language or dialect. Beyond this, a region may sustain a distinct civil society, a range of social institutions. It can be an economic unit, based either on a single type of production or an integrated production system. It may be, and increasingly is, a unit of government and administration. Finally, all these meanings may or may not coincide, to a greater or lesser degree" (Keating, 2004).

All regions are unique and distinct in their geography and characteristics. No matter the scale of the region, from local to global in terms of its natural boundaries, they are shaped by humans for various activities. (Passi, 1991; Keating, 2001; MacLeod & Jones, 2001; Murphy, 1991). "A region becomes established when it is identified in social practices and regional consciousness, both inside and outside the region – **it has an 'identity**" (Paasi, 1991). Every region is embedded with natural patterns and free flow of energies. These "natural processes are the foundation of every region's sustainability and are essential to all life and human settlements" (Daniel, 2007).

1.2 Loss of identity and shift from 'local' to 'global'

With the dawn of industrialisation, new technological advancements in the field of planning, transportation, materials and networking; man has overpowered nature and the classic concept of region as a sustainable setting and identity is lost. The studies on the worlds population projection trends informs that 68 percent of the total

global population will live in urban areas by 2050 compared to 54 percent in 2016 (data retrieved from UN World Urbanisation prospects). The trends of urbanisation, globalisation and networking elevates the detrimental effect on regional settings. Globalisation has further boosted the economy resulting in intercontinental transactions, large scale commercial trade and has emerged into a global consumer world. In the present era of networking the focus is on global values which resulted in stereotypes projects and few major accepted trends in all fields. "More than 90 per cent of the population growth occurred in developing economies and today, four in five people live in a developing economy" (UNCTAD stat data). Meanwhile, the **virtually connected global world has disoriented itself from its natural regional setting locally**. The interwoven layer of natural and physio - cultural systems have deteriorated because of insensible human interventions. The **urbanisation and modern planning** has led to a condition which **totally cuts off humans from the ground** where we are rooted. The urban pattern spreads out in a haphazard manner without respecting the natural systems and cultural landscape pertaining to the region.

"By 2030, the world is projected to have 43 megacities with more than 10 million inhabitants, most of them in developing regions. However, some of the fastest-growing urban agglomerations are cities with fewer than 1 million inhabitants, many of them located in Asia and Africa. While one in eight people live in 33 megacities worldwide, close to half of the world's urban dwellers reside in much smaller settlements with fewer than 500,000 inhabitants" (UN World Urbanisation Prospects, 2018).

1.3 Case of Small towns

These smaller settlements are **small towns;** "they are towns where ordinary residents experience the vagaries of the global economy and the impacts of global climate changes. They are **places that often play a pivotal role within regional economies, that lend character and distinctiveness to their regional landscapes**, and that collectively account for a significant fraction of population in many regions" (Knox & Mayer, 2009). In view of the aspirations of small towns and the fast pace of urbanization; it is right to intervene and condition the emerging urbanity in a sensible way respecting the various layers of plurality that exist in an urban environment. This will make our developing towns more livable and add to the quality of life.

The urban systems are continuously transforming to become complex and unsustainable even in these small towns. This is evident in the increasing use of automobiles, resources, energy, escalating pollution levels, poor waste management, shortage of water and food, climatic variations; urban sprawl with increasing density and population, unemployment, unaffordability and economic disparity. This inturn has resulted in greater catastrophes of global warming, sea level rise, floods and drought. As per the World Disaster report 2020, during the first six months of Covid 19 pandemic, more than 100 disasters occurred, affecting more than 50 million people. Studies also show that most of these disasters were triggered by natural hazards and were related to climate and weather changes.

The whole scenario of urban development and planning should be questioned critically and sincere attempts for reviving the lost relationship with nature is to be worked upon for the sustenance of life on earth. What is needed is not a curtailment of urban space planning and design because we cannot afford to do it by means adopted in the past, **but recognition of natural factors as determinants of urban land use and reorientation of our planning and design** policies towards solutions based on management policies which harness the economic forces of nature (Laurie, 1979). "An **environmentally led approach** suggested a return to a more symbiotic relationship between built culture and natural systems, a return with far-reaching spatial implications" (Hagan, 2015).

1.4 Sustainable urban development

"The term 'sustainable development' has become widely used to stress the need for the simultaneous achievement of development and environmental goals" (Pugh, 1996). The concept of sustainable cities has become the dominant universal model of urban development in the last few decades (Bibri, 2020; Bibri & Krogstie, 2017; Van Bueren, 2011; Wheeler & Beatley, 2010; Williams, 2010; Jabareen, 2006; Whitehead, 2003;). The need of the hour is to focus on sustainable agendas 1) at all scale from local to regional, from towns to megacities, from rural to urban on a spatial levels 2) promoting inclusiveness, universal access to all communities, gender, income groups 3) Optimising resource consumption and implementing concepts like 'cradle to cradle'. "Understanding of sustainable urbanisation agendas could be through authoritative interventions contextualising, assessing and explaining clearly the relevance and importance of three central dimensions of sustainable towns and cities everywhere, namely that they should be accessible, green and fair" (Davila, 2016). "The concept of sustainability is itself a complex and contested notion at all spatial scales, containing diverse elements, some relatively easy to measure and others more qualitative" (Simon, 2016).

1.5 Alternate development paradigms

Newer development perspectives should be adopted for integrated growth between urban, nature and cultural landscape. This should take into account the carrying capacity, land suitability and feasibility of functions introduced in a region. Irresepctive of the spatial scales from regional to town level, new concepts of "ecological modernisation" (Hajer 1996) can be applied as the base for planning and informing ecological strategies as policies. (Hajer, 1995; Murphy, 2000; Simon, 2016). The urbanity of a region should be moulded locally with a holistic development paradigm as portrayed by the philosophy of bioregionalism, eco urbanism, ecopolis, biophilic cities etc. "Ecological urbanism is the development of multi-dimensional sustainable human communities within harmonious and balanced built environments" (Ruano, 1998). "One another approach gaining increasing attention in this context is ecosystem-based adaptation (EbA), explicitly bringing ecological principles and ecosystem conservation together with climate change adaptation; it may be linked to community-based adaptation (CBA), which may be a fruitful way forward in urban contexts" (Simon, 2016). All these newer paradigms constantly set the environment and ecology as a base to build upon sustainable solutions. Moreover, "transforming our world: the 2030 agenda for sustainable development" (coined by UN, Department of Economic and Social Affairs) reiterates the role of ecology in accomplishing the sustainable development goals and the "SDG, Goal 11: Make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient and sustainable" (coined by UN, Department of Economic and Social Affairs).

1.6 Bioregionalism as a sustainable development paradigm for small towns

This **paper tries to reinstate the relation between place-region-people centric philosophies/theories sustainable urban development, bioregionalism and small town urbanism.** The paper argues to establish that bioregional planning, an inclusive doctrine which integrates ecology and social constructs, can build up a sustainable development framework for small towns. In the second section, the core values, thoughts and attributes of above mentioned theories are discussed. Third session focuses on correlating the theories and the arguments in favour of bioregionalistic vision for sustainable small twon development. The paper concludes with some parallels based on these theories and arriving at a comprehensive framework for designing sustainable small towns. Literature review is used as a methodological tool to analyse the various theories/philosophies.

1.7 Critical Stand and the questions addressed

Symbiotic relationship between man and nature can be reestablished by adopting alternate development paradigms based on ecological synergies and self sustainable entities. This will ensure the three worthy supports of sustainable development – Environment, Social and Economy with prime importance for the 'setting' which makes the built landscape resilient, safe and healthy for living. In this view, "Bioregionalism is a new process of thinking and is one such option. It a way of making a new social construct through territories with different entrances, where we will have to work with concepts like consciousness of place and global archaeology and formulate new proposals and test them on the ground" (Prost, 2017). The questions addressed are:

- How can bioregionalism become an alternative development paradigm for sustainable urban development of small towns?
- How can integrated eco-cultural growth patterns of built landscape in small towns continue and develop being resilient, safe and self-sufficient?
- What are possible ways through which bioregionalistic vision moulds urbanism and sustainable development in small towns?

Findings and Way forward

Throughout the discourse of this paper there has been a constant attempt to establish the need for 'going back to our roots' for sustenance of life. Theoretically the paper argues that with sensible and sensitive planning efforts both the dimensions of cultural built environment and natural environment can coexist and mutually help each other to sustain and mitigate. Bioregionalism is one such paradigm, which could be mainstreamed in planning sustainable small towns. The research can continue taking up each of its thrust areas and elaborating further on the possibilities of achieving it fully. Case study based methodological research could be also one another take away for this research to continue.

It is extremely important to be global but better informed locally. "Bioregionalism developed out of a grass-roots interest in how to bring about social change that would lead people to protect and restore the environment on a local level" (Wahl, 2017). Within the concept of bioregionalism, it is flexible and adaptive based on place parameters. That is how it fosters self-sustaining habitats and maintains distinctive places (small towns) within a

region. A revival and reinhabitation at various scales are necessary to ground this concept and to make it practical. Thus, Geopolitics, fluidic boundaries and local communities and features forms the basis of the bioregionalistic vision. It also encompasses self-realization, self-propagation and being responsible in a certain way for being environmental stewards.

"The bioregional principle has important worldwide connotations. It is in line with the vision of Gandhi and Schumacher, who saw a new world order based on small, organic groupings, geared to satisfy all the needs of whole human beings, respecting each others' identities, exchanging surpluses and cooperating rather than competing with each other" (Hart, 1996).

Selected References

- 1. Aberley, D.; Interpreting Bioregionalism, In McGinnis, M.V. (ed.), Bioregionalism (13-42). Routeledge, 2005.
- 2. Aberley, D.; Boundaries of Home: Mapping for local empowerment, Gabriola Island, New Society Publishers, 1993.
- 3. Aberley, Doug; Harrington, S.; Dunn, Michael, Penn, B.; Turner, B.; Penn, M.; Giving the land a voice : mapping our home places, Gabriola Island, New Society Publishers, 1999.
- 4. Achal, Varenyam; Mukherjee, Abhijit; Ecological Wisdom Inspired Restoration Engineering, Springer, 2019.
- 5. Adams, J.D.; Theorizing a sense of place in transnational community. Children, youth and environments, 23(3), 43-65, 2013.
- Agergaard, Jytte; Kirkegaard, Susanne; Thomsen, Torben Birch; Between Village and Town: Small-Town Urbanism in Sub-Saharan Africa, Sustainabilit, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su13031417</u>
- Archer, Kevin; Regions as Social Organisms: The Lamarckian Characteristics of Vidal De La Blache's Regional Geography; Annals of the Association of American Geographers 83, no. 3, pp 498-514, 1993.
- Aspeslagh, Wim; Carrying Capacity and Its Application to the Portland Metropolitan Area, The Future Vision Commission Portland, Oregon, 1994.
- 9. Asian Development Bank, Annual report, 2008.
- 10. Atkinson, Adrian; The urban bioregion as `sustainable development' paradigm, Third World Planning Review, Development Planning Unit, University College LondonVol.14, No.4, 1992.
- 11. Ayazli, I. E.; Kilic, F.; Lauf, S.; Demir, H.; Kleinschmit, B.; Simulating urban growth driven by transportation networks: A case study of the Istanbul third bridge, Land Use Policy, vol. 49, pp. 332–340, 2015.
- 12. Beatley, Timothy; Biophilic Cities: Integrating Nature into Urban Design and Planning, Island Press, Washington, DC, 2011.
- 13. Berg, Peter; The bioregional approach for sustainable cities, http://www.planetdrum.org/bioreg_approach_cities.htm
- 14. Berg, Peter; Dasmann, Raymond; Reinhabiting California, The Ecologist 7, no. 10, 1977.
- 15. Berry, T.; The Dream of the Earth , San Francisco: Sierra Club Books, 1988.
- Bibri, S.E.; The eco-city and its core environmental dimension of sustainability: green energy technologies and their integration with data-driven smart solutions, Energy Informatics, 2020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s42162-020-00107-7</u>
- 17. Bibri, Simon; Krogstie, John; Smart Sustainable Cities of the Future: An Extensive Interdisciplinary Literature Review' Sustainable Cities and Society, 2017.
- 18. Bibri, S.E.; Data-driven smart sustainable cities of the future: An evidence synthesis approach to a comprehensive state-of-the-art literature review, Sustainable Futures, Volume 3, 2021.
- 19. Bibri, S.E.; Compact urbanism and the synergic potential of its integration with data-driven smart urbanism : An extensive interdisciplinary literature review, Land use Policy, Vol 97, September, 2020.
- Biggs, R.; Schlüter, M.; and Schoon, M.L. (eds); Principles for building resilience: Sustaining ecosystem services in social-ecological systems, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2015.
- 21. C Laurie, Ian; Nature in cities: Natural environment in the design and development of Urban Green areas, John Wiley and sons, 1979.
- Cappuccio, Silvana Maria; Bioregionalism as a new development paradigm, International Conference of Territorial Intelligence, Salerno, Italy, 2009. <u>https://halshs.archives-ouvertes.fr/halshs-00533625</u>
- Carrus, G.; Bonaiuto, M.; & Bonnes, M.; Environmental concern, regional identity, and support for protected areas in Italy. Environment and Behavior, 37(2), 237–257, 2005.
- Cheshmehzangi, A.; Flynn, A.; Tan-Mullins, M.; Xie, L.; Deng,W.; Mangi, E.; Chen,W. From Eco-urbanism to Eco-Fusion: An Augmented Multi-Scalar Framework in Sustainable Urbanism. Sustainability, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su13042373</u>
- 25. Church, Sarah P.; Exploring Urban Bioregionalism: a synthesis of literature on urban nature and sustainable patterns of urban living, S.A.P.I.EN.S, 2014.
- 26. Critchley, Peter; Lewis Mumford, Civic Environmentalism and Ecological Regionalism, 2014. [e-book] Available through: Academia website, http://mmu.academia.edu/PeterCritchley/Books

Carbon neutral district project for regenerating a suburban area within the Reinventing Cities C40 framework

Lavinia Chiara Tagliabue¹, Jacopo Muzio Treccani^{2,3}, Antonio Della Bella⁴

¹ University of Turin, Computer Science Department, Turin, Italy

² Politecnico di Milano, Department of Architecture and Urban Studies DASTU Milan, Italy,

³ Studio Jam Architecture, Milan, Italy/London, UK ⁴ R4M Engineering S.r.l., Italy

Abstract

A multidisciplinary approach to urban regeneration is crucial when the project of suburban areas, provides a functional program that includes the combination of technological, environmental, and social innovation. The Reinventing Cities C40 design contest has represented an opportunity for designers to deal with the crossing topics of innovation, sustainability, and circular economy. The project proposals focused on the regeneration of urban areas with specific needs, ranging from the reconstruction of urban ecosystems to the re-weaving of fragile and damaged urbanity, to the promotion of areas devalued by functional empty. The Reinventing Cities C40 framework is supporting worldwide the cities in the renovation process, oriented in developing the abandoned areas with the aim of social, energy, and environmental resilience. The framework promotes the link between the Municipalities, the designers, and the local communities to create innovation on multiple levels, in the design process, in the architectural product, in the validation tools based also on the new contractual definition of business models for social support. The renovation of the Crescenzago area in Milan, Italy, is based on an architectural project that entails an integrated mixed-use system of tower and line buildings ensuring an adequate social and housing mix and connection with the surrounding points of interest and green areas. The architectural project relates to the existing context with a synthesis between macro and micro-urban scale; territory, neighborhood, and the new district. The project moves by the definition of the open spaces that imprints the built ones and defines a direct connection with the green system, which pledges the carbon neutrality of the intervention. The site-specific proposal results from the matrix of strategic and technological transferable solutions that provide solar electricity for 82% of the energy needs and the green capture allows to achieve the zero-carbon goal of the district.

Keywords

Carbon zero district; Urban regeneration; Housing mix; nZEB; Green absorption; Resilient built environment.

Introduction

The challenge of Reinventing Cities (Sedova & Balakina, 2020; Strippoli 2020), is widely integrated in the Air-Climate Plan (PAC) (Energie Partagee Association 2018; Poupeau 2014) of which the Municipality of Milan has recently started the expansion process aimed at the reduction of air pollution (Ripple at al., 2019), to protect health and the environment and thus respond to the climate emergency (Crichton at al., 2009) in a certain and planned time. The challenge expands the perspective of urban regeneration action (Bamdad at al., 2021) in a concrete environmental sense (Houvila, 2007). This challenge, together with the strong emerging demand for new generation of social, collaborative and sustainable housing (Power, 2010), effectively aligns the city to a redevelopment prospect (Carli et al., 2015). This prospect is being pursued concretely by many cities, not only in Europe(Gong at al., 2018; Harding et al., 2004; Dwikardana, 2020). The redevelopment is achieved both through the adaptation of the instruments of the Plan and therefore normative (Boddy & Parkinson, 2004), and through the facilitation of private interventions oriented in this direction (Kline, 2000). These strategic objectives, naturally integrated with the morphological characteristics of the area of intervention by invitation to tender, are the guidelines of the presented project. The area is located in a suburban area to the northeast of the city of Milan, aligned on the radial route of Viale Palmanova. In this area the building density is soon interrupted by the green section of the Lambro Park and by proximity agricultural residues linked to the ancient agricultural system (Taccolini at al., 2006). In fact, there are farmsteads and irrigation ditches. The area participates in that morphological complexity made up of fragments - traditional fabric, open building and large single-functional complexes - separated in a rather drastic way from the Palmanova/Surface metro system - just like a river - from the historical agglomeration to the north, that is the core of the village of Crescenzago (Ambrosini & Quadri, 2020). This subway represents one of the main resources for both banks, but they are connected to each other only by a cycle/pedestrian underpass. As in many suburban areas, this 'shore' seems to lack a centre for the social and daily life of its inhabitants (Dalton et al., 2008). Although it has multiple services and connections, in fact, there is a lack of places of aggregation (Graham and Aurigi, 1997) and the whole area appears dominated by a peripheral tranquillity at the limit of anonymity (McQuire, 2017).

Conclusions

The project promoted the development of a social housing with services and mixed use in the area of Crescenzago, Milan, using the public space and the community aggregator of the local market as a key activity for social development and design enhancement. The climate challenges used to define the guidelines of the Reinventing Cities contest are used in the project to shape the morphology and architectural intervention. The project La Main Ouverte recalls the open hand and the space of the square as a fiduciary environment where social interaction are promoted and sustained. The sustainability has a key role in the project choices, the three pillar are all strongly included in the design, and strategies for the carbon zero intervention. The cooperation between built environment and natural environment achieves the goal to have a zero carbon settlement with a buffer of CO_2 absorption, which can be seen as a contribution for the city beyond the housing settlement. The calculation model has been adopted to define the energy needs and environmental impact related to the project defining a methodology for organizing a zero carbon new development while the social aspects are boosted and implemented.

Selected References

- 1. Sedova, A., & Balakina, A. Reinventing cities towards being smarter. In IOP Conference Series: *Materials Science and Engineering*, 2020, Vol. **869**, No. 2, p. 022023. IOP Publishing.
- Strippoli, V. Project role for climate change in the urban regeneration. Reinventing cities winning projects in Milan and Rome. TeMA-Journal of Land Use, Mobility and Environment, 2020, 13(3), 375-388.
- 3. Energie Partagee Association. *Territorial energy air climate plans: accelerating the local development of renewable energies.* Citizen's renewable energies, solutions in the service of inter-municipality associations and municipalities, 2018.
- 4. Poupeau, H. Adaptation of the Climat Pratic support tool to the Air Climate Plan and the context of the Grenoble-Alpes-Metropole agglomeration community; Adaptation de l'outil d'accompagnement Climat Pratic au Plan Air Climat et au contexte de la communaute d'agglomeration Grenoble-Alpes-Metropole, 2014.
- 5. Ripple, W., Wolf, C., Newsome, T., Barnard, P., Moomaw, W., & Grandcolas, P. World scientists' warning of a climate emergency. BioScience, 2019.
- 6. Crichton, D., Nicol, F., & Roaf, S. Adapting buildings and cities for climate change. Routledge, 2009.
- 7. Huovila, P. Buildings and climate change: status, challenges, and opportunities. UNEP/Earthprint, 2007.
- Bamdad, K., Cholette, M. E., Omrani, S., & Bell, J. Future energy-optimised buildings—Addressing the impact of climate change on buildings. *Energy and Buildings*, 2021, 231, 110610.
- 9. Power, A. (2010). Housing and sustainability: demolition or refurbishment?. Proceedings of the Institution of Civil Engineers-Urban Design and Planning, **163**(4), 205-216.
- Carli, R., Dotoli, M., Pellegrino, R., & Ranieri, L. Using multi-objective optimization for the integrated energy efficiency improvement of a smart city public buildings' portfolio. In 2015 *IEEE International Conference on Automation Science and Engineering* (CASE) 2015 (pp. 21-26). IEEE.
- Gong, M., Ouyang, J. L., & Ge, J. Energy-efficiency renovation measures of existing residential buildings and their effects on reducing energy use and CO2 emission—Taking Hangzhou city in the hot summer and cold winter region as a case study [J]. Journal of Zhejiang University (Engineering Science), 2018, 10, 1822-1827.
- 12. Harding, A., Deas, I., Evans, R., & Wilks-Heeg, S. Reinventing cities in a restructuring region? The rhetoric and reality of renaissance in Liverpool and Manchester. *City matters: competitiveness, cohesion and urban governance*, 2004, 33-49.
- 13. Dwikardana, S. Reinventing Cities as Global Players. Jurnal Ilmiah Hubungan Internasional, 2020, 95-102.
- 14. Kline, E. Planning and creating eco-cities: indicators as a tool for shaping development and measuring progress. Local Environment, 2000, **5**(3), 343-350.
- 15. Boddy, M., & Parkinson, M. (Eds.). City matters: Competitiveness, cohesion and urban governance. Policy Press, 2004.

Investigation of pedestrian life and urban traffic situation with emphasis on human-centered transportation(walking and biking) for a low-income group of employees

Sayed Nasir Shah, Yoshitaka Kajita

Tokai University

Abstract

Human-centered transportation (walking and biking) has been the cheapest, healthiest, and convenient mode of transportation since ancient times. In the new global economy, walking and biking have become a considerable mode of transportation for a low-income group of residents. The city of Kabul is the biggest city in Afghanistan with scattered space organizations. The unfavorable situation of pedestrian life in the city, insufficient attention to pedestrian routes in the plans, and the poor condition of the road network and sidewalks are among the issues that affect this 4-5 million population city. The purpose of this research is to analyze the current traffic situation in Kabul city and identify the role and share of citizens' use of human-centered transportation (walking and biking) for transportation. This research also aims to investigate the relationship between the economic scope of low-income employees and the use of walking and biking for transportation. The statistical population of the current study was selected from 3 municipal districts as travel zones. Using cluster sampling, a sample participant of 929 people was obtained. It was observed that in the broad context, due to increasing cost and insufficient public transportation, low-income group of employees use bicycles and walking as their reliable mode of transportation. Finally, it is suggested that the spatial organization of Kabul city is redefined, designed based on the new space organization, and in strengthening the local organization and formulating urban transportation strategies in urban strategic plans for pedestrian and bicycle transportation system, especially on the roads leading to employment places. Furthermore, in the plans priority is to be shifted to human-centered transportation(walking and biking).

Keywords

Pedestrian life; human-centerd transportation; walking and biking; Kabul city; low-income employees

Introduction

Human-centered transportation (walking and biking) has been the cheapest, healthiest, and convenient mode of transportation since ancient times(Bahrami, 2012). Researches to date have tended to focus mainly on walkability as being beneficial for health and the environment as it helps reduce many health issues caused by obesity which is the result of an inactive lifestyle (Speck, 2018). However, in the new global economy, walking and biking have become a considerable mode of transportation for a low-income group of residents. Walking and biking are some of the most widely used modes of transportation for work purposes of low-income employees in the city of Kabul although, the roads and pedestrian ways condition is not in favor of them.

Human-centered transport (walking and biking) facilities are not provided in Kabul city, and many roads lack sufficient width for safe passage by pedestrians. Consequently, on some roads, pedestrians are using the carriageways, causing conflicts with vehicles (JICA Study team, 2009). This situation reduces the traffic capacity and increases risks to nonmotorized transport as well. Furthermore, crossing facilities including road marking for human-centered transportation(walking and biking) is insufficient. It is very dangerous for pedestrians and bikers to cross roads without such equipment, especially on roads with heavy traffic. Despite these problems, to improve walkability in the city, it is necessary to use effective measures and strategies to recover the lost identity of sidewalks and design complete streets.

Research question

- With all the above-mentioned uncertainties in city walkability in Kabul city, why is the share of humancentered transportation (walking and biking) relatively high compared to other modes of transportation?

- To what extent does the low-income group of employees gain benefit from the use of walking and biking for transportation?

Conclusion

The purpose of this study is to determine the limits of the use of walking and biking for transportation for a lowincome group of employees. It was also shown that human-centered transportation(walking and biking) was mainly used for intra zonal(district)trips because of the lack of proper zonal connectivity and walking and biking facilities. Although the current study is based on a small sample of participants, the findings suggest the investigation can be broadened to cover all 22 zonal districts to obtain more precise findings. Finally, it is suggested that the spatial organization of this city is redefined, designed based on the new space organization, and in strengthening the local organization and formulating urban transportation strategies in urban strategic plans for pedestrian and bicycle transportation system, especially on the roads leading to workplaces. Furthermore, in the plans priority is to be shifted to human-centered transportation(walking and biking).

References

1. Bahrami, Review Pedestrian life and urban traffic situation with emphasis on people-oriented transportation (case of study: Rasht city) 2012.

2. Jeff Speck, Walkable city rules, 101steps to make better places 2018

3. JICA study team, The study for the development of the master plan for the Kabul metropolitan area sep.2009.

4. Pradep Kumar Sarkar, Vinay Maitri, G.J. Joshi. Transportation planning, Principles, Practices and Policies 2015

5. Afghanistan Central Statistical Organization(CSO) 2016

Climate-proof planning for an urban regeneration strategy and territorial rebalancing

Carmela Mariano¹

¹Department of Planning, Design, Technology of Architecture, Sapienza University of Rome

Abstract

This paper deals with the issue of the relationship between climate change and the government's land management policies, investigating how urban planning regulation may provide responses to the need for planning and designing the coastal urban settings affected by flooding phenomena as a consequence of gradual sea-level rise (SLR).

In this frame of reference, comparison among the strategic planning experiences put into play in a variety of national and international settings suggests the urgency for policymakers to implement knowledge frameworks on planning instruments, in order to identify– as a prerequisite for defining site-specific design actions – the territorial settings affected by the phenomenon of flood risk.

Keywords:

sea level rise; climate-proof planning; urban regeneration; strategic planning

Introduction

This paper is part of the research conducted within the Department of Planning, Design, and Technology of Architecture (PDTA) at Sapienza University of Rome, with the university research work entitled "*Strategie di rigenerazione urbana per territori climate proof. Strumenti e metodi per la valutazione della vulnerabilità e per l'individuazione di tattiche di resilienza degli ambiti urbani costieri soggetti a sea level rise*" ("*Urban regeneration strategies for climate-proof territories. Instruments and methods for assessing vulnerability and identifying tactics of coastal urban environments subject to sea-level rise*") (Principal investigator: Prof. Carmen Mariano). Dealing with the issue of the relationship between climate change and the government's land management policies, the paper investigates how urban planning regulation may provide responses to the need for planning and designing the coastal urban settings affected by flooding phenomena as a consequence of gradual sea-level rise (SLR). Associated with other climate events like storm surges, this phenomenon doubtlessly represents one of the next challenges with which the "world risk society" (Beck, 2013) will have to grapple, both for the growing impact on cities and territories, and for the empirical evidence of the economic, social, and environmental damage it causes.

The global mean sea level (GMSL) is constantly rising, accelerating in recent decades due on the one hand to the shrinking ice caps of Greenland and Antarctica, and on the other to windier tropical cyclones and increasingly intense rains – all phenomena that may be blamed on the higher temperatures highlighted in the SR1,5 report (IPCC, 2018).

In a nutshell, the global forecasts on SLR at 2100 vary from 53 to 97 cm according to the IPCC (2013), and from 50 to 140 cm according to Rahmstorf (2007). In this scenario, a major impact will be seen along the coasts, causing widespread erosion. This impact on the territories' morphological characteristics will probably trigger internal migration inside the coastal erosion, significantly increasing flood-related risk (Mariano, Marino, 2019a).

An interesting study titled "Mediterranean UNESCO World Heritage at risk from coastal flooding and erosion due to sea-level rise" (Reimann, L., Vafeidis, A.T., Brown, S., Hinkel, J., Tol R.S.J., 2018), published in the magazine Nature Communications, calls attention to the UNESCO sites located in the coastal areas of the Mediterranean most exposed to flood risk caused by sea-level rise, emphasizing the risk of loss not only on a

material level, but also in terms of the people's cultural identity. This brings the consequent risk of losing the perception of certain landscapes that we may define as "sub limen", from the Latin *Sub Limen* ("under the threshold, limit" – the etymological root of "subliminal"), which in this context refers to the limit of the coast, the physical limit between earth and sea that determines the landscape, the transition between the present and future landscapes of territories that are in actuality "suspended" because they are affected by a phenomenon of potential risk of loss.

Conclusions

The comparative analysis of the strategic planning experiences conducted in an international setting, with particular reference to the content referring to climate-proof planning, underscores the "strategic role of knowledge" (Talia, 2020) in identifying – as a prerequisite for defining site-specific design actions – the territorial settings affected by the flood risk phenomenon as a consequence of sea-level rise.

Developing this knowledge framework allows policymakers and planners to interpret the content of the areas affected by the risk phenomenon, differentiated by level of danger and in relation to any temporal horizons analyzed for the medium and long term; and to provide for a possible adoption of indications relating to the detailed intervention categories aimed at resolving the risk within the planning instruments, with particular reference to the scale of local urban planning.

In this sense, it is emphasized, in the Italian national setting, how urgent it is to support and incentivize the building of complete and comprehensive databases, and to expand the framework of deliverables for more in-depth knowledge of the territory, aided by geographic information systems (GIS) and relying on the tools and methods of remote sensing and climate modelling aimed at the preliminary construction of vulnerability and risk maps of coastal urban settings, and at the consequent implementation of the planning instruments' territorial knowledge frameworks. The purpose is to guide the definition of intervention macrostrategies and the choice among the actions of defence, adaptation, and relocation for the territories affected by the risk phenomenon (Mariano, Marino, Pisacane, Sannino, 2021).

Selected References:

- 1. Beck, U. La società del rischio. In Verso una Seconda Modernità; Carocci: Rome, Italy, 2013.
- 2. Rahmstorf, S. A semi-empirical approach to projecting future sea-level rise. Science 2007, 315, 368–370, doi:10.1126/science.1135456.
- 3. Mariano, C., Marino, M. Inondazioni costiere nel Mediterraneo. Strategie di trasformazione per città resilienti. Agathon n.6 2019a, 104-113.
- Mariano, C.; Marino, M. Defense, adaptation and relocation. Three strategies for urban planning of coastal areas at risk of flooding, TeMA. J. Land Use Mobil. Environ. 2019b, 704–713, doi:10.6093/978-88-6887-054-6.
- Reimann, L., Vafeidis, A.T., Brown, S., Hinkel, J., Tol, R.S.J. Mediterranean UNESCO World Heritage at risk from coastal flooding and erosion due to sea-level rise. *Nature Communications (2018) 9:4161 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-018-06645-9.*
- 5. European Environment Agency [EEA]. Climate change, impacts and vulnerability in Europe. 2016.
- 6. UNISDR. Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction 2015-2030. 2015
- 7. United Nation. The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Available online: https://sdgs.un.org/2030agenda (accessed on 03.07.2020).
- Antonioli, F.; Anzidei, M.; Amorosi, A.; Presti, V.L.; Mastronuzzi, G.; Deiana, G.; De Falco, G.; Fontana, A.; Fontolan, G.; Lisco, S.; et al. Sea-level rise and potential drowning of the Italian coastal plains. Flooding risk scenarios for 2100. *Quat. Sci. Rev.* 2017, 158, 29–43, doi:10.1016/j.quascirev.2016.12.021.
- Sterr, H., Klein, R.J.T., Reese, S.. Climate Change and Coastal Zones: an Overview of the State-of the-art on Regional and Local Vulnerability Assessment. Published. *Climate Change and the Mediterranean: Socio-economics of impacts, vulnerability and adaptation.* 2003.Available at https://www.feem.it/m/publications_pages/NDL2000-038.pdf (accessed on 03.07.2020).
- 10. Anzidei, M., Antonioli, F., Lambeck, K., Benini, A., Soussi, M. New insights on the relative sea level change during Holocene along the coasts of Tunisia and western Libya from archaeological and geomorphological markers". *Quat. Int.* 2011 232, 5e12.
- Antonioli, F., Anzidei, M.K., Auriemma, R., Gaddi, D., Furlani, S., Orrù, P., Solinas, E., Gaspari, A., Karinja, S., Kovacic, V., Surace, L. Sea level change during Holocene from Sardinia and northeastern Adriatic from archaeological and geomorphological data. *Quat. Sci. Rev.* 2007, 26, 2463e2486.

The Power of Long-Term Residents in Consensus Building for Reconstruction of the Housing Complex Area: Case study on Tama City, Tokyo

Yuno Tanaka¹

¹ Assistant professor of School of Environment and Society at Tokyo Institute of Technology

Abstract

In Japan, the development of housing complexes began around the 1950s, and today there is a stock of around 2 million units, mainly in the suburbs. In recent years, there has been a need to discuss the renovation and reconstruction of these housing complex areas, but it is not easy to coordinate the rights of many people involved. Suwa 2-chome housing in Tama New Town is a case in which the reconstruction project was approved by 91.5% of the inhabitants. This study aims to clarify the process of consensus building among the residents and obtain knowledge for the future regeneration of housing complex areas that require consensus building among residents.

Suwa 2-chome housing area was developed as part of a new town in the suburbs of Tokyo, with 640 units in 1971, and the reconstruction of housing complex area with 1,249 units was completed in 2013. The reconstruction project of Suwa 2-chome housing area involved a project promotion consultant, a design and construction supervisor, and a company in charge of construction work as a reconstruction association. In addition, the Reconstruction Promotion Subcommittee was planned to build consensus among the residents. The Reconstruction Promotion Subcommittee was an unofficial group of women who lived in the housing complex area for long years and were able to act as intermediaries between the residents and the companies. They paid attention to enhance the residents' concern and relieve their fear and burden about rebuilding.

Although unofficial activities are less likely to be recorded in official records, it can be said that the presence of the community, which has been grown step by step on a small scale along with the ageing of the housing complex area, can be a significant power when the area has to recreate a new future vision.

Keywords

Unofficial activity; Resident; Reconstruction; Apartment housing; Consensus building; Interview

1. Introduction

1.1. Background

In Japan, many housing estates have been developed since the 1950s, and now about 2,000,000 dwelling units are stocked. A half of these housing stocks are more than 25 years old, and reconstruction is often discussed due to the ageing of buildings and stricter requirements of earthquake resistance standards. However, the consensus building of residents is not easy, so the reconstruction of old apartments is a complicated task to realize. In fact, the number of completions of reconstruction is only 12,700 units by 2015. When we think about the life span of an apartment, it is important to obtain the way of smooth consensus building for the update of old apartment housing areas now.

1.2. Purpose of the study

The Suwa 2-chome housing area in Tama New Town in Tokyo was rebuilt with the approval of 92% of the residents. The purpose of this study is to clarify the process of consensus building among the residents in this case and to obtain knowledge for the future regeneration of housing complex areas. In this paper, the background and history of this reconstruction project are summarised using official documents and clarified the contents and significance of unofficial resident activities through interview surveys with the members of the activity group and a member of a consultant company. Furthermore, it is clarified that the motivation of the members to continue the unofficial activities even they have a burden in some way through the voluntarily work.

Although the legal framework of reconstruction apartments differs in each country, clarifying the role of unofficial organizational activities by residents in the consensus building process can be useful knowledge for reconstruction and renovation projects of apartment housings not only in Japan but also overseas.

1.3. Previous studies

Concerning the difficulties in reconstruction condominiums in Japan, Saito et al. $(2001)^1$ summarised the issues in consensus-building during the initial period of reconstruction condominiums. Meno $(2004)^2$ showed a conceptual model of the consensus building process in the reconstruction of an ageing condominium and showed that construction was started by going back and forth instead of going straight through the four stages of the process. In addition, Hasegawa (1999)³ pointed out the following factors as successful completion of the reconstruction: (1) ample floor area ratio, (2) location and marketability, (3) dealing with owners who are difficult to pay the reconstruction cost by themselves, (4) a small number of house owners, (5) appropriate support by the developer, and (6) leadership of the promotion organization for the implementation of the reconstruction project. From this viewpoint, clarifying unofficial activity by the residents can be useful to understand the more concrete contribution of the factor (6).

Regarding the Suwa 2-chome housing area, it has been mentioned as a valuable success case in some official reports⁴ ⁵⁶so far. They mainly describe official activities, and there is limited reference to unofficial activities that make use of the networks among residents. However, Yamada (2006)⁷ pointed out the effectiveness of an approach method in which housing owners are autonomously involved in the consensus building process in large-scale housing complexes.

Conclusion

In the interview with the members of the unofficial subcommittee, it was pointed out that they paid attention to enhance the neighbours' concern and relieve the neighbours' fear and burden about reconstruction when they did their activities. That means they hold themselves responsible for the reconstruction project while constructing trusting relationships with residents. The reasons for continuing the activities with such responsibility can be: (1) a sense of the importance of reconstruction within themselves, (2) a sense of working together with colleagues to encourage each other, (3) cooperation with official organisations involved in the rebuilding, and (4) a low level of resistance to the activity due to the tradition of self-management.

Informal activities are less likely to be recorded in official records, but they contribute to consensus building within the neighbourhood and collaboration between different organisations by raising residents' awareness of the rebuilding process and by mediating between residents and professionals. When implementing a housing regeneration project which involves many stakeholders, the existence of long-term residents who can assume responsibility for their activities and can build cooperative relationships with various actors will be a significant driving force.

Since voluntary activities by residents are unofficial, they can change their activities quickly and flexibly according to the situation at the time. In addition, since all members live in the residential area, they can continuously participate in the activities for improving the living environment in the area other than the reconstruction project with accumulating experience (Figure 1).

Through daily self-management of the living environment and the realisation of major projects such as the reconstruction of residential areas, the residents themselves share their own ideals for their homes and take action to achieve them. This process makes the house a "home" for the residents themselves. If we can renew our current way of life with a view to the future in a housing environment that requires us to live in harmony with others, the future way of life of human beings and the future image of housing areas can be born from old housing areas.

¹ Saito Hiroko and Hasegawa Hiroshi, "A Study on Process of Consensus-Building in Initial Stage of Condominiums Reconstruction Project and Its Problems: Case of large-scale condominiums in the suburb," *Journal of Architecture and Planning* 66, no.543, (2001): 239-245. (in Japanese)

² Meno Fumitake, "Characteristics of Consensus Building in Reconstruction Projects of Deteriorated Condominiums: Structure of consensus building process in condominium reconstruction Part 1," *Journal of Architecture and Planning* 69, no.582, (2004): 117-123. (in Japanese)

³ Hasegawa Hiroshi, "Countermeasures for Problems in Condominium Reconstruction Projects," *Journal of Architecture and Planning* 64, no.523, (1999): 235-242. (in Japanese)

⁴ 諏訪 2 丁目分譲住宅 40 年史制作委員会、 諏訪 2 丁目分譲住宅 40 年史、2012. (in Japanese)

⁵ 諏訪 2 丁目住宅マンション建替組合、諏訪 2 丁目住宅マンション建替事業 事業誌、2016. (in Japanese)

⁶ 諏訪2丁目住宅建替事業アンケート実施専門家・研究者チーム、諏訪2丁目マンション建替事業 アンケート分析等報告書 多摩ニュータウン新時代の鼓動、2017. (in Japanese)

⁷ Yamada Takayuki, "マンション建替えにおける合意形成課題の分析と展開---萩中住宅建替え事業における合意形成過程を参考に," Urban Renewal Review of Japan 22, (2006): 80-88. (in Japanese)



Figure 1 Flexibility of the residents' self-government group in Suwa 2-chome housing area

References

1. Saito Hiroko and Hasegawa Hiroshi, "A Study on Process of Consensus-Building in Initial Stage of Condominiums Reconstruction Project and Its Problems: Case of large-scale condominiums in the suburb," Journal of Architecture and Planning 66, no.543, (2001): 239-245. (in Japanese)

2. Meno Fumitake, "Characteristics of Consensus Building in Reconstruction Projects of Deteriorated Condominiums: Structure of consensus building process in condominium reconstruction Part 1," Journal of Architecture and Planning 69, no.582, (2004): 117-123. (in Japanese)

3. Hasegawa Hiroshi, "Countermeasures for Problems in Condominium Reconstruction Projects," Journal of Architecture and Planning 64, no.523, (1999): 235-242. (in Japanese)

4. 諏訪2丁目分譲住宅40年史制作委員会、 諏訪2丁目分譲住宅40年史、2012. (in Japanese)

5. 諏訪2丁目住宅マンション建替組合、諏訪2丁目住宅マンション建替事業 事業誌、2016. (in Japanese)

6. 諏訪2丁目住宅建替事業アンケート実施専門家・研究者チーム、諏訪2丁目マンション建替事業 アンケート分析等報告書 多 摩ニュータウン新時代の鼓動、2017. (in Japanese)

7. Yamada Takayuki, "マンション建替えにおける合意形成課題の分析と展開--萩中住宅建替え事業における合意形成過程を参考に," Urban Renewal Review of Japan 22, (2006): 80-88. (in Japanese)

8. Meno Fumitake, "A Study on the Process of Consensus Building on Reconstruction of Condominiums: Case studies in the metropolitan area", Journal of Architecture and Planning.63, no.505, (1998):151-158. (In Japanese)

New paradigms for city management and planning. From Open Data Knowledge Sharing Platforms to e-partecipation in Italy

Elisa Cacciaguerra¹, Barbara Chiarelli¹

¹PhD Students, University of Trieste, Engeneering and Architecture Department

Abstract

For several years, the company has been transforming itself into a virtual society, at different intensities and speeds. The health emergency we are experiencing has accelerated this change also in the Public Administration, one of the contexts that has always presented major challenges in the field of digitization, but which can benefit more from it in terms of simplification and transparency of processes.

The intrinsic capacity of the virtual society, to be detached from spatial constraints in the construction of knowledge and the capacity for renewal, assumes a central role in solving problems due to the coexistence of interests and positions of even extremely different nature (different stakeholders).

One of the areas that could benefit from a digital transition is planning, specifically concerning participatory processes. Recalling one of the principles of the Charter of Public Space, according to which the design of public space should involve, through participatory processes, every singol citizen, it is useful to consider that the wider the perimeter of participation, the wider the possibility of obtaining indications that are genuinely shared within civil society.

The adoption of ICT (Information and Communication Technologies) can therefore allow the achievement of a greater number of city-users, building an in-depth knowledge of the territory both from an objective technical point of view, through the mapping of spaces and their technical characteristics (through BIM and GIS technologies) and through participatory processes, which can define a pattern of the needs of all subjects which insist on the territory, optimizing the definition of hypothetical scenarios.

The research is proposed as a moment of advancement in disciplinary practices aimed at experiencing with new frontiers of participatory planning. The use of ICT tools, whose operational impacts integrate and improve current and future scenarios, allows verifying an operational model that, through the interaction and interoperability between the different actors, can manage the uses and transformations of the territory in the process of urban regeneration and regeneration.

Keywords

ICT; GIS; BIM; ePartecipation;

Introduction

In Italy, since the early 1990s, there has been a push towards innovation policies by public bodies through the digitization and standardization of procedures. The modernization of the country is necessarily linked to the digitalization of the Public Administration, which must become the vector of change, towards the elimination of the digital divide and the introduction of e-government practices. However, these objectives are met with widespread resistance to change, making the digitization process a real "cultural revolution" in the Public Administration.

Conclusions

The work aimed to sort out and assess the possibilities offered by ICT concerning the actors involved and their roles and objectives. The workflow identified aims to define what steps a Public Administration can take to make the best use of the ICT available to it, putting in the foreground the safeguarding of the public good,

through the search for the result that can satisfy the greatest number of users. Finally, there is a fundamental element that should be considered throughout the process to increase the effectiveness of actions, namely a constant effort to educate both technicians and citizens in the correct use of technologies. Dissemination of knowledge through the use of ICT in all its forms can only improve the chances of success of operations, which will have to tend to be increasingly optimised and directed towards safeguarding the common good.

.References

- [1]. Agenzia per l'Italia Digitale, & Dipartimento per la Trasformazione Digitale. Piano Triennale per l'Informatica nella Pubblica Amministrazione (2020).
- [2]. Ciaffi, D., & Mela, A. (n.d.). Città partecipate : un possibile decalogo.
- [3]. Consiglio dei ministri della Repubblica Italiana. Italian National Recovery and Resilience Plan (2021). Retrieved from https://www.governo.it/it/node/17027
- [4]. DESI. (2020). Indice di digitalizzazione dell'economia e della società (DESI) 2020. Italia, 1-15.
- [5]. Di Giuda, G. M., Maltese, S., Re Cecconi, F., & Villa, V. (2017). Il BIM per la gestione dei patrimoni immobiliari. Hoepli.
- [6]. Ertug Gunes, A., & Kovel, J. P. (2000). Using GIS in emergency management operations. *Journal of Urban Planning and Development*, 126(3), 136–149. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0733-9488(2000)126:3(136)
- [7]. European Commission. (2016). Piano d'azione dell'UE per l'eGovernment 2016-2020, (2016).
- [8]. Fioravanti, C. (2019). ICT e integrazione : strumenti di e-government a supporto dell ' accesso all ' informazione e del processo di inclusione nelle società interculturali. https://doi.org/10.32091/RIID0013
- [9]. Franceschini, Sabrina; Monacelli, M. (2016). PartecipAzioni: sostantivo, plurale. Guida metodlogica per la gestione dei processi di partecipazione integrati. *Regione Emilia-Romagna*, 276.
- [10]. INU. (2013). Carta dello Spazio Pubblico.
- [11]. It, D., Albrecht, S., Kohlrausch, N., Kubicek, P. H., & Lippa, B. (2008). eParticipation Electronic Participation of Citizens and the Business Community in eGovernment. Study on Behalf of the Federal Ministry of the Electronic Participation of Citizens and the Business Community in eGovernment "Study on Behalf of the Federa, (January 2016).
- [12]. Open Government Partnership Italia. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://open.gov.it/
- [13]. Panopoulou, E., Tambouris, E., & Tarabanis, K. (2014). Information and Organization Success factors in designing eParticipation initiatives. INFORG, 24(4), 195–213. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infoandorg.2014.08.001
- [14]. Scanu, G., Podda, C., & Spanu, B. (2013). Innovazione digitale nella gestione del territorio. Gis e webgis tra semplificazione e sburocratizzazione Digital innovation in land management. Gis and webgis: simplifying and undoing red tape, (149), 151–165.
- [15]. United Nations. (2020). E-Government Survey 2020 Digital Government in the Decade of Action for Sustainable Development: With addendum on COVID-19 Response. United Nations E-Government Surveys (Vol. 1). Retrieved from https://publicadministration.un.org/egovkb/en-us/Reports/UN-E-Government-Survey-2020
- [16]. Worboys, M., & Matt, D. (2004). GIS, A Computing Perspective. (CRC PRESS, Ed.), $\Box \Box \Box \Box \Box$ (Second). University on Maine, USA University of Melburne, Australia.

Towards adaptive planning of urban spaces in the context of a new agile urbanism

Edith Schwimmer¹, Claudius Schaufler²

¹Institute of Human Factors and Technology Management, University of Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany ²Fraunhofer Institute for Industrial Engineering, Stuttgart, Germany

Abstract

In the face of the pandemic, regulative measures and the consequent change in behavioral patterns had a tremendous effect on the use of urban public spaces. After all, the health crisis has shown essential weak spots of modern cities, relying on static infrastructures. Experiments like pop-up bike lanes and additional space for gastronomy have shown the ability of municipalities to adapt to changing conditions. Although such short-term interventions can be performed quickly and with minimal costs, municipalities did so in a state of emergency and normally struggle to open public spaces to more adaptive concepts. We argue that removing or adding space for certain uses will be an essential part of future urban planning, temporarily changing functions and infrastructural constellations to cope with ever changing environments. According to Swilling (2011), there are five different concepts of urbanism, describing different configurations of a city's infrastructures. Ranging from the concept of car-oriented urbanism (splintered) to a more modern understanding of cities as ecosystems (green urbanism) and human centered urban planning (livable urbanism), Swilling's categorization shall be used to identify further aspects of a new concept we introduce as agile urbanism. Therefore, best practices from ongoing projects are taken into account to evaluate potential measures that are effective in establishing more flexible planning procedures. The considered projects comprise living labs and undertaken interventions in a variety of urban contexts. The research questions thereby are: How can municipal planning departments react to short-term changes in the urban flow of people? What kind of processes work in adapting urban space allocation? How can planning procedures be adjusted to cope with the fast-changing use of infrastructures?

Keywords

Agile urbanism; Liveable urbanism; Adaptive urban space; City planning

Introduction

Urban system is one of the most complex systems to understand. Due to the high complexity the planning cycles for urban development are very long. For example, the spread of the automobile in the early 20th century pushed the urban infrastructures at the time to their limits. The roads were designed for mixed traffic of pedestrians, cyclists, and carriages. The car reached a higher speed than the other road users and it became clear that a repartition of the road surfaces had to take place. But a car-centric urban planning and urban redevelopment did not take place until the sixties and seventies. Several decades passed before the urban infrastructure adapted to technological developments (Diemer et al., 2020). A similar reorientation of public space could occur in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic. The shift to home office and the reduction of permanent workplaces and the establishment of co-working spaces will also have an impact on the needs of urban residents. As a result, the need for a change in urban structure will be inevitable. There could be devastating impacts in the urban environment if urban infrastructure adjustments again take decades to rearrange. The municipalities must start to consider a more dynamic and agile urban planning and shorter iteration cycles to preserve and improve the livability of cities. Especially, car-centered cities, such as Stuttgart, should start acting now. Probably they have the biggest fears but on the other hand the greatest chances in a redevelopment of urban space. Considering the development of autonomous und shared driving the demand for parking lots will decrease enormously. The areas liberated from the parking spaces can now be allocated to other usages in the urban context. For example, the areas could be used for recreation but also for communication and information, including through virtual tools, thus initiating a vibrant urban society (Braun et al., 2019).

Conclusion

The interviews and the surveys underlined the desire of the urban inhabitats for social and adaptive urban space. Especially areas for social and community needs as well as for recreation will be more important than ever in five to ten years. The best practices showed how easily municipal planning departments could react to short-term changes in the urban flow of people, if there are willing to do so. The principles of tactical urbanism could be transforming Pg. 56

method for planning procedures. Tactical urbanism starts with simple methods and is kind of a do-it-yourself urbanism. It starts with ordinary ideas, follwing into urban interventions, just as Schanigarten oder Pop-Up Bike Lanes, and ends up in a consolidation for urban processes. This can also led to changed division of road areas and shifts the focus on liveability (Lydon, 2012). Therefore in Germany the establishing for living labs and areas for experimental innovations must go on and the legal restrictions must be exposed on this designated areas. Living labs have the advantage that they only go for a predetermined time, which gives the municipalites the opportunity to test and redesign the ideas for urban changing proceses, by living labs cities become agile. Being agile starts with tendering, so the tendering should also be agile. Therefore it would be useful and future-proof to define some modulare requirements, differentiated according to should and could be. One example of a must requirement could be end-to-end digital planning and the introduction of short iteration cycles. Possible flexible design components could include various target definitions, for example with regard to land sealing or flexible conversion, tailored to the current needs of the local population. In summary, there are already good approaches for establishing agile urban planning through adaptive planning, but in Germany there are still often legal restrictions that stand in the way of this, and this must be changed and flexibilized in the near future.

References

- 1.Adam E, Herrmann D. Pop-up-Bike-Lanes nominiert für Landesauszeichnung. Stuttgart; 2020. Available from: URL: https://www.stuttgart.de/service/aktuelle-meldungen/november-2020/pop-up-bike-lanes-nominiert-fuer-landesauszeichnung.php.
- Braun S, Schatzinger S, Schaufler C, Rutka C-M, Fanderl N. Autonomes Fahren im Kontext der Stadt von morgen [AFKOS]. Stuttgart; 2019. Available from: URL: http://publica.fraunhofer.de/dokumente/N-543668.html.
- 3. Diemer, A., & Nedelciu, C. E. System Dynamics for Sustainable Urban Planning; 2020.
- 4. Forman R. Urban regions: Ecology and planning beyond the city. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2008.
- 5. Forman R. Urban ecology: Science of cities. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2014.
- 6 Geels F W. A socio-technical analysis of low-carbon transitions: introducing the multi-level perspective into transport studies. Journal of Transport Geography 2012; 24:471–82.
- 7. GfK, Growth of Knowledge, Bevölkerungsumfrage. Nürnberg; 2020
- Landeshauptstadt München. Novellierung der Sondernutzungsrichtlinien und der Sondernutzungsgebührensatzung; 2021 2021 May 4. Available from: URL: https://www.ris-muenchen.de/RII/RII/DOK/SITZUNGSVORLAGE/6567837.pdf.
- 9. Lydon, M., Bartman, D., Woudstra, R., & Khawarzad, A. Tactical Urbanism: Short-Term Action II Long-Term Change; 2012.
- 10. O'Sullivan F. Make Way for the 'One-Minute City': While the "15-minute city" model promotes neighborhood-level urban planning, Sweden is pursuing a hyper-local twist: a scheme to redesign every street in the nation.; 2021 [cited 2021 Jul 12]. Available from: URL: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2021-01-05/a-tiny-twist-on-street-design-the-one-minute-city.
- 11. Ramert D, Kraus D. CeM Connected Campus with emission-free Mobility: Ideenwettbewerb "Mobilitätskonzepte für den emissionsfreien Campus"; 2019 [cited 2021 Jul 8]. Available from: URL: https://www.dhbwstuttgart.de/fileadmin/dateien/Forschung/Forschungsschwerpunkte_Technik/Brosch%C3%BCre_CEM.pdf.
- 12. Schaufler, C., Vrhovac, B., & Ruess, P. Future of Public Space. Stuttgart; 2021.
- 13. Schaufler, C., & Staffa, A. Meilensteine der Verstetigung. Stuttgart; 2020.
- 14. Schwimmer E, Schaufler C, Braun S, Schatzinger S. Leichtbau im urbanen System; 2019.
- 15. Swilling M. Reconceptualising urbanism, ecology and networked infrastructures. Social Dynamics 2011; 37(1):78-95.
- 16. Swilling M, Hajer M, Baynes T, Bergesen J, Labbé F, Musango Jea. The weight of cities.: Resource requirements of future urbanization; 2018.
- 17. Urry J. Governance, flows, and the end of the car system? Global Environmental Change 2008; 18(3):343-9.

The need to adapt and change the old planned areas of Indian cities with future needs of the city.

Rudrasen Sheorey¹, Soham Moharir², Suresh Bhalsingh³

¹Final Year Student, Town Planning Section, Department of Civil Engineering, College of Engineering, Pune
²Final Year Student, Town Planning Section, Department of Civil Engineering, College of Engineering, Pune
³Adjunct Faculty, Town Planning Section, Department of Civil Engineering, College of Engineering, Pune

Abstract

Evolving with the current trends in terms of transportation is a must for any city as a whole. Urban planning is always seen as the planning for people. Transportation is an integral part of the City's mobility, it's necessary to take the transport systems to the level at which it is required in today's world. With increasing development, there tends to be a pull by the city for the people in terms of better living. With increasing migration to the developing cities, the population of the city takes a rise up. With the rise up in population, the existing infrastructure becomes insufficient be it in terms of pedestrian or vehicle mobility. Before pull factors from the cities the existing scenario fits in perfectly for the people as there is a no larger demand for greater transport systems. But the rise in population demands higher locomotion of people which in turn demands better transport infrastructure and social equity in movement.

The research on the local area plan of Nashik Ward 15 which is located in Maharashtra, India, throws light on how the city needs to be molded into a better transportation hub as per the demand. From being an underdeveloped city to being one of India's fastest developing cities, Nashik has a good scope for serving the citizens in terms of pedestrianization and transportation. The majority of Nashik city has an insufficient infrastructure in terms of pedestrianization and this along with road widths that are left unutilized with large shoulders lose their identity and people use them as parking for cars. This leads to a dangerous trend as people interpret the space according to how they deem fit. This ward was planned under a town planning scheme but still faces these issues and with rapidly increasing residential dwellings pedestrian mobility has not been given the importance it needs.

This paper looks at how planning interventions are needed to even planned wards in Indian Cities that adapt to the current Indian realities and needs of the people. As an upcoming smart city, Nashik must be given elegant vehicle mobility as well. There currently lie various loopholes which should be cleared out. Many places in Nashik which are at an intersection of major roads are having roundabouts. The current capacity of roads is sufficient to the volume of cars which is flowing on the roads. The problem lies that the number of vehicles on roads in peak hours is increasing which may cause a difficult situation in the future. This research paper shows how junction improvement and smart and intelligent road design that is focused to a high degree on spatial requirements of each neighborhood in the ward will be able to meet the needs of the city in the future and drive connection of people and their movement through the city.

Keywords

Mobility; Locomotion; Dwellings; Spatial

1. Introduction

Before the 1990's India had a lot of developments made in terms of urbanization. Various towns were planned based on the required needs at that time. But the problem was updating the infrastructure with the current needs. Urbanization calls for more people settling in the developed area due to the pull factor for jobs and better facilities than rural areas. Currently, India has 28% of the population living in rural areas while the number is projected to increase up to 50% by 2050 (RAKESH MOHAN, 2004). Due to the ever-increasing demand for services and facilities as well as standard of living the population will keep increasing in the developed areas. India is one of the major developing countries in the world, has to bring updates in the way the new cities are planned (Byrd, 1990). The areas which were planned before the millennium may lack the infrastructure which is needed in today's world to withstand the capacity of increased population and the evolving changes that have taken place in these areas. These areas have space but that has not been utilized and put to use.

paper focuses on how the planned areas need to evolve with the times and ensure that development that takes place is sustainable and the planned aspect of these areas can be utilized completely

1.1 Case study of ward 15, Nashik

The following research paper focuses on the case study of the planned ward (Corporation, 2015) from the TP scheme (Maharashtra, 1966), which was a feature of the old planned cities. The paper will present a scenario of the ward in the neighbourhood of Nashik City as an example to show how modern interventions are needed to sustain the overall development in cities from the ward levels themselves. Along with ward-level focus, various other aspects will be discussed in brief. The ward of focus is Ward 15 from Nashik city, Maharashtra, India. The data includes primary as well as secondary data. The primary data is a part of observations from the primary survey while the secondary data is obtained from the Nashik Municipal Corporation.



Figure 1. Key map and Satellite image showing the ward

The following images depict the development of the ward over the years. From 2005 to 2020 the ward has seen tremendous developments in terms of residential and commercial built-ups.



Figure 2. Change in development from 2005 to 2020

Conclusion

Evolution is a must if any city wants to stay with the growing demand in terms of infrastructure, connectivity, ease of living and facilities. Being one of the fastest developing cities in India, Nashik City is bound to have major infrastructure improvement in coming years. The above research paper took a deeper dive into the findings made from the primary survey conducted in Ward 15, Nashik City. The proposed recommended changes were given at the Ward level, which can be applied to all wards to develop a sustainable city which meets future demands. As of Nashik Ward 15, the area was planned earlier before the millennium. The requirements at that time were less as compared to the current and future requirements. The research shown also indicates that there were very few developments in terms of residential, commercial and educational spaces. The need for pedestrianization at that time was not taken into consideration. As the developments started to come in the city generated a full factor for people. The developers found the area as an important place for creating built up

spaces. With the increasing developments people started to reside and also educational centres developed. As people started to reside, more private vehicle ownership came in. Roundabouts were designed for smooth movement and non time consuming flow of vehicles. The analysis indicated that currently the traffic volume is within limits but with the increase in population it will invite more accidents. Therefore in the areas where there is a high chance of vehicle accidents should be given signalized junctions. Also, there is a lack of footpaths for smooth pedestrian movement in many places. Now currently as there are many schools in the ward and also as the ward is dominantly residential, the pedestrian movement must be taken care of and people must be encouraged to use cycling and walking by providing the necessary infrasturture like footpaths and cycletracks and bringing equity in allocation of road space that left by planners fifty years ago for vehicles. In the ward, many roads have unused shoulders. As per the demand, the footpaths need to be made for the smooth locomotion of pedestrians. Current public transport is not up to the mark. As the traffic is projected to increase, public transport must be developed for smooth vehicle flow. Thus, the minor aspects which people encounter on a daily basis need to be addressed and worked on, which will create a major impact to ensure that people will move towards making more sustainable choices when it comes to mobility and ensuring that the growth and development of these areas that were planned remain relevant and provide the needs of the city today and for years to come.

References

- B.Sudharshan Reddy, N. H. (2016). SIGNAL DESIGN FOR T-INTERSECTION BY USING WEBSTER'S METHOD IN NANDYAL TOWN, KURNOOL DISTRICT OF ANDHRA PRADESH. New Delhi: International Research Journal of Engineering and Technology (IRJET).
- 2. Bhati, M. R. (2015). A study of Rural To Urban Migration In India . Pune: ASM's International E-Journal on Ongoing Research in Management and IT".
- 3. Byrd, W. A. (1990). *Planning in India: Lessons from four decades of development experience*. New York: Journal of Comparative Economics .
- 4. Corporation, N. M. (2014). Draft Development Plan . Nashik: Nashik Municpal Corporation.
- 5. Corporation, N. M. (2015). City Development Plan of Nashik. Nashik : Nashik Municpal Corporation .
- 6. Corporation, N. M. (2016). Comprehensive Traffic and Transportation Plan. Nashik: Nashik Municipal Corporation.
- 7. India, C. o. (2011). District Census Handbook Nashik . Nashik: Census of India.
- 8. India, G. o. (2014). *The Street Vendors (Protection of Livelihood and Regulation of Street Vending) Act.* New Delhi: Government of India.
- 9. Maharashtra, G. o. (1966). The Maharashtra Regional and Town Planning Act, 1966. Mumbai: Government of Maharashtra.
- 10. MoHUA. (2015). Urban and Regional Development Plans Formulation and Implementation Guildlines. New Delhi: Government of India.
- 11. Patel, S. J. (2017). Public Bicycle Sharing An Approach towards Sustainable Transportation (A case study of CBD in India). Surat: CODATU.
- 12. Paul Terkumbur Adeke, A. A. (2018). Traffic Signal Design and Performance Assessment of 4-Leg Intersections Using Webster's Model: A Case of 'SRS' and 'B-Division' Intersections in Makurdi Town. India: International Research Journal of Engineering and Technology (IRJET).
- 13. Quamrul H. Ashraf, O. G. (2008). Dynamics and Stagnation in the Malthusian Epoch: Theory and Evidence. United States: CEPR.
- 14. RAKESH MOHAN, S. D. (2004). Urban Development in India in the 21st Century. New Delhi : Centre for Policy Research .

Compactness as a Condition, Compaction as an Ambition -Potentials and Pitfalls of an Interdisciplinary Global Debate on the Compact City

Henry Endemann, Gerhard Bruyns, Joern Buehring

School of Design, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, Hong Kong SAR, China

Abstract

The Compact City is discussed intensively in academia, with ambiguous and inconclusive outcomes regarding its contribution to sustainability. In the practice of urban design and planning, however, compaction is used globally - and largely uncritically - as a tool for sustainable development. Hence, there are large gaps in the communication between different academic disciplines, between academia and practice, and between different geographies. This paper aims to address these gaps by proposing a new way of structuring the Compact City debate and testing it through an extensive literature review and take-aways from an international symposium. The hypothetical premise is that the Compact City can be either a measurable condition of degrees and effects of compactness, or an ambition for compaction that is articulated by various actors. For compactness as a condition, the review looks particularly into studies that define indices for measuring compactness and studies that investigate the social and environmental effects of compactness. It is found that a missing consensus on indicators makes it difficult to address existing research gaps through comprehensive studies. For compaction as an ambition, the review looks into existing analyses on policies for compact development, as well as critical urban theory that questions the Compact City conceptually. It is found that while policy analysts are mainly concerned with aligning compaction ambitions for more efficient practical application, urban theorists express fundamental concerns about the desirability of compactness. Drawing on discussions of the symposium, the paper shows that the hypothetical premise is suitable to reveal numerous deficiencies. Central issues include the introduction of multi-scalar approaches and the establishment of indicators beyond urban form. It is concluded that while the Compact City debate has an urgent need for reformation, it has the potential to make holistic and inter-disciplinary contributions to sustainable development.

Keywords

Compact City; Compactness; Compaction; Urbanization; Sustainable Urban Development; Literature Review

Introduction

The Compact City is one of the leading paradigms in urban development (Bibri, 2020). The term was originally introduced by the US-American mathematicians Dantzig and Saaty (1973). While their actual proposal is merely discussed, their principles of high population density, high accessibility of public transport, and high degrees of mixed-use are commonly associated with the Compact City until today. More recent definitions try to simplify the concept into a combination of density and intensity (e.g., Garcia & Vale, 2017), but a common and specific definition of the Compact City is yet to be established (Burton et al., 1996; Lee et al., 2015; Neuman, 2005; Westerink et al., 2013).

In addition to the conceptual difficulties of the Compact City, its actual benefits are also constantly questioned: while the economic effects of urban compactness have shown to be mostly positive, its social and environmental effects are more ambiguous (OECD, 2018). Furthermore, scholars have been criticizing the Compact City to be a simplistic antidote to urban sprawl (Rode, 2018), and a tool to pursue neoliberal agendas (Kjaeras, 2020). These concerns have lead to significant scepticism towards compaction among researchers (Neuman, 2005). However, this has not stopped practitioners from heavily promoting the Compact City: a majority of national governments worldwide has introduced policies for compact urban development (OECD, 2012). Despite continuous criticism in research, practitioners keep pushing the Compact City as "the most preferred model of sustainable urbanism for responding to the challenges of sustainable development" (Bibri, 2020, p. 1). This enthusiams of practitioners is not supported by researchers.

The paradoxical nature of the Compact City makes it a controversial part of sustainable urban development. While much effort is put into empirical studies and the in-depth investigation of small aspects of the Compact
City, little attention seems to be paid to the overall structure of the debate, methodological approaches, and the formulation of research agendas. This paper addresses these shortcomings. After shortly reiterating the motivations for a reformed way of discussing the Compact City, a possible structure for the debate is proposed: compactness as a condition, compaction as an ambition. This structure is tested through a qualitative literature review that gives a comprehensive impression of the deficiencies and potentials of Compact City research. Lastly, the suitability of the hypotentical structure is assessed by reflecting on its application in panel discussions during an international symposium. Hence, the paper tries to identify different strains of disciplinary discourses, structure them into sub-themes, and eventually contribute to a streamlined global debate for sustainable compaction.

Conclusions

The structural premise of compactness as a condition and compaction as an ambition has proven to reveal a multitude of deficiencies in recent research on the Compact City. The overlay with the panel discussions suggests that the premise is an effective way of giving an order to the debate. Nonetheless, the degree of consensus in the compactness-discussion seems higher than in the compaction-discussion. One reason for this might be the disciplinary discrepancy between practice and theory that was identified in the literature review. But this also shows the importance of establishing a discourse between critical theory and its efficient practical application. Continuing and advancing this discourse is thereby a crucial task for future research that might be more urgent than the need for quantification and empirical synthesis that was identified in the compactness discussion. Eventually, the combination of these elements is likely to be most suitable for a productive form of theory-building through concrete applications (cf. Storberg-Walker, 2003).

Despite numerous deficiencies and challenges, this paper also presents some promising potentials of the Compact City debate. Most importantly, the multiple disciplines concerned with the Compact City enable a comprehensive scholarly debate with holistic implications for various fields. An interdisciplinary debate makes it possible to communicate issues and suggestions to a variety of actors. Cross-disciplinary collaborations and the strong link to sustainability can lead to research that is highly sought-after in the current academic environment.

Lastly, the Compact City debate could have the potential to contribute to sustainable development without the pressure of comparable paradigms: as research by Schraven, Joss, and de Jong (2021) shows, the Compact City receives constant attention in academia since several decades, but did not experience a rapid jump in research activity like it was the case for the Eco City, the Sponge City, or - above all - the Smart City. This might spare the Compact City debate from activities that try to buy into a trendy topic, and instead enable a reasonable and rational development towards a useful principle for sustainable urban development. This positive possibility should, however, not hide the fact that the Compact City debate is already being harmed by inflated expectations from urban practitioners.

- Bibri, S. E. (2020). Compact urbanism and the synergic potential of its integration with data-driven smart urbanism: An extensive interdisciplinary literature review. *Land Use Policy*, 97, 104703. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2020.104703
- Breheny, M. (1996). Centrists, Decentrists and Compromisers: Views on the Future of Urban Form. In E. Burton, M. Jenks, & K. Williams, *The Compact City: A Sustainable Urban Form?* (pp. 44–55). Taylor & Francis Group. http://catdir.loc.gov/catdir/enhancements/fy0651/96083466-d.html
- 3. Brenner, N. (2014). Implosions / Explosions: Towards a Study of Planetary Urbanization. Jovis Verlag.
- Brenner, N., & Schmid, C. (2015). Towards a new epistemology of the urban? *City*, *19*(2–3), 151–182. https://doi.org/10.1080/13604813.2015.1014712
- 5. Burgess, R. (2000). The Compact City Debate: A Global Perspective. In M. Jenks & R. Burgess, *Compact cities: Sustainable urban forms for developing countries* (pp. 9–25). Spon Press.
- Burton, E. (2002). Measuring Urban Compactness in UK Towns and Cities. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 29(2), 219–250. https://doi.org/10.1068/b2713

From the Neighborhood Unit to the 15-Minute City.

Past and Recent Urban Models for the Post-Covid Future

Francesco Alberti¹, Antonella Radicchi²

¹University of Florence, Department of Architecture ²TU Berlin, Institute of Urban and Regional Planning

Abstract

This paper critically discusses the 15-Minute City model through a preliminary review of its historical trajectory, from prototypes to recent reconceptualization such as Perry's Neighborhood Unit, Caltrophe's Transit-Oriented Development, C40's Agenda for a Green and Just Recovery, the One-Minute City, to name but a few. Furthermore, it illustrates the limits and potentialities of this model to inform future research directions towards the creation of ecosocial urban systems for the post-Covid future.

Keywords

15-Minute City; planning, urban design; proximity; sustainability.

1. Introduction

With the outbreak of the Covid-19 pandemic, the implementation of restrictive measures limited free circulation, forcing people to stay at home and walk around their neighborhoods. These massive changes in lifestyle and habits led to rethinking living and working conditions and fuelled discussion about sustainable urban models for the post-Covid future. Following up on the resurgence of the 15-Minute City model, other concepts such as the 20-Minute City and even the One-Minute City have gained momentum in public and specialized debate.

According to the Cambridge Dictionary¹, the 15-Minute City can be defined as a "a city that is designed so that everyone who lives there can reach everything they need within 15 minutes on foot or by bike". This model was recently revived by Carlos Moreno - smart cities advisor for the city of Paris - and proposed as a new sustainable urban planning model for Paris². Similarly, the 20-Minute City model has been envisioned by the Melbourne Minister for Planning for developing the 20-Minute Neighbourhood Pilot Program, which is part of the metropolitan planning strategy defining the future shape of Melbourne over the next 35 years³. On the other hand, the One-Minute City is an urban pilot program operating at the street level launched by Vinnova, the Swedish national innovation agency, in partnership with ArkDes, a sustainable design firm and the Swedish transportation regulatory agency (Hill, 2020).

The 15-Minute City, although sometimes presented as a novel model, it is rooted in concepts and theories developed in the XX century such as Christaller 's Central Place Theory (1933), Hall's Proxemics Theory (1966), Perry's Neighborhood Unit (1929), Caltrophe's Transit-Oriented Development (TOD) (1993) and Gehl's Human Scale City (2010) to name but a few, which can be grouped under the umbrella term of the Proximity City.

These models are characterized by proximity and accessibility to mixed activities and walkability, and are applied for developing multi-scale sustainable and resilient urban regeneration strategies. However, once turned into design projects, they did not always contribute to strengthening social inclusion and sa ense of community nor achieving urban and environmental quality. Conversely, they indeed resulted in projects built in privileged areas of cities, such as tourist, business and fashion hubs.

¹ The Cambridge Dictionary has recently launched a pool to ask whether the 15-minute city should be added as a new word to the dictionary <u>https://dictionaryblog.cambridge.org/2021/05/31/new-words-31-may-2021/.</u>

² Source: <u>https://www.paris.fr/dossiers/paris-ville-du-quart-d-heure-ou-le-pari-de-la-proximite-37</u>.

³ Source: https://www.planning.vic.gov.au/policy-and-strategy/planning-for-melbourne/plan-melbourne/20-minute-neighbourhoods.

Against this backdrop, this paper aims at critically discussing the 15-Minute City model by analysing its historical trajectory from prototypes to recent reconceptualization. In so doing, we aim at unpacking limits and potentialities of the 15-Minute City model to orientate future research directions in support of eco-social transitions of urban systems. Building on this preliminary review, a comparative case study analysis of proximity-based planning models implemented in three European cities is currently under development and will be published in a follow-up publication.

Conclusion and future research directions

From the preliminary review of the case studies illustrated in this article, it emerged that the theme of proximity crosses the history of urbanism either as a way to recover a human-scale urban model or more recently as a means to address sustainability. However, beyond statements of intent, these models not always contributed to strengthening social inclusion either a sense of community. Conversely, they often were turned into exclusive urban design projects in privileged areas of cities or low-income neighbourhoods, where they favoured the developement of gentrification processes. According to several authors (e.g. Smith 2002, Wyly & Hammel 2003, Hetzler, Medina & Overfelt, 2006), this happened in market-driven new developments and redevelopments taking place in US cities following New Urbanism's principles.

Currently, the 15-Minute City model is under implementation in several Western cities. The scrutiny of the selected policies, plans and pilots presented in this article showed that they share common characteristics consisting of humanscale design, access to public transport, a mix of services and activities, environmental quality of public spaces and pedestrian-friendly streetscapes. It also emerged that little research has been done to in-depth investigate the spatial, social and environmental outcomes of these programs and projects. To contribute to this research direction, a comparative case study analysis of proximity-based planning models implemented in three European cities is currently under development by the authors and will be presented in a follow-up publication.

Furthermore, this preliminary review highlighted that issues of replicability and inclusiveness affec the 15-Minute City model and deserve further research. For example, it is recommendable that sensorial and cognitive disabilities across different populations (e.g. the elderly) are accounted for, by mobilizing a diversity, equity and inclusion approach (see *inter alia* Agyeman and Evans, 2003). In terms of replicability, it is worth exploring to which extent the 15-Minute City model can be applied to other contexts, such as in cities in the Global South and Asia. The fact that this model is considered suitable for solving living and working issues, that originated from the pandemic outbreak in European and US cities, does not necessarily assure that it will work properly in other geographical contexts. Further studies are needed to explore the validity of the 15-Minute City as a sustainable, inclusive and affordable urban model for the post-covid future.

References

- 1. Agyeman, J, and Evans, T. Towards Just Sustainability in Urban Communities: Building Equity Rights with Sustainable Solutions. Annals of American Academy of Political and Social Science 2003; 590: 35-53.
- Burton, E., Jenks, M., and Williams, K. (Eds.). The Compact City: A Sustainable Urban Form? (1st ed.). London: Routledge; 1996. DOI: 10.4324/9780203362372
- 3. Calthorpe, P. *The Next American Metropolis: Ecology, Community, and the American Dream.* New York: Princeton Architectural Press; 1993.
- 4. Christaller, W. Die zentralen Orte in Süddeutschland. Jena: Gustav Fischer; 1933.
- 5. Congress for New Urbanism. The Charter of New Urbanism. Washington, DC; 1993; <u>https://www.cnu.org/who-we-are/charter-new-urbanism</u>
- 6. Congress for New Urbanism. *Canons of Sustainable Architecture and Urbanism*, Washington, DC; 2009; <u>https://www.cnu.org/charter-new-urbanism/canons-sustainable-architecture-and-urbanism</u>
- 7. Cuthbert, A. The Form of Cities. New York: John Wiley & Sons; 2007.
- 8. Duany, A., Plater-Zyberk, E. and Speck, J. Suburban nation: the rise of sprawl and the decline of the American dream, New York: North Point Press; 2000.
- 9. Duany, A., Speck, J. and Lydon, M. The Smart Growth Manual. McGraw Hill; 2010.
- 10. Gaffron, Ph., Huismans, G. and Skala, F. (Eds.). Ecocity, Book I. A better place to live,
- 11. Wien: Facultas Verlags- und Buchhandels AG; 2005 Pg. 64

Mapping Social Cohesion and Identity in Intercultural Public Spaces

Chitsanzo Isaac and Olaitan Awomolo¹

¹College of Architecture and the Built Environment, Thomas Jefferson University, Philadelphia

Abstract

Across the world, the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic has challenged urban systems and structures, highlighting societal vulnerabilities of cities and the systemic inequalities among communities within them. At the same time, the necessary measures enacted in response to the pandemic revealed the need for more work examining the role of social interactions and social cohesion in supporting resilient communities during challenging times. While we know that the presence of strong social ties among various communities, particularly in intercultural cities can promote civic engagement and participation, we do not know enough about the mechanisms - processes, places and tools - that create these ties and the ways in which they provide opportunities for equitable planning and recovery from unexpected and potentially catastrophic events.

This paper examines the role of urban public space in the development and maintenance of social ties, with a focus on intercultural communities, during the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic. Our focus on interculturalism is influenced by Levrau & Loobyuck's (2018) definition, which gives special attention to the contact between people of different backgrounds and shared community memberships, creating a new paradigm based on the idea of interpersonal contact as a tool to create a stronger sense of societal belonging. To this end, we pose the following question: Can social interactions, identity, and cohesion in public space be mapped spatially as a means to document and identify community resilience in the intercultural urban context? As it was observed that public spaces became dynamic places of gathering, of well-being, and of civic expression, in order to support the people and communities around them, we aim to shed light on the role of public space in supporting the development and maintenance of strong social ties in intercultural communities at the neighborhood level.

Keywords

Social Resilience; Space and Culture; Urban Public Space, COVID-19, Interculturalism

Introduction

Covid-19 has impacted low income and minority communities significantly. In addition to experiencing higher prevalence rates (Truong & Asare, 2021), people living in these communities have less access to high quality healthcare, and a higher prevalence of high-mortality diseases like obesity and diabetes. Data from 2020 showed that in New York City, the mortality rate from Covid-19 was twice as high for Black and Latino residents than for White residents (Wade, 2020). On a global scale, age-old issues of inequality in health and healthcare access were exposed, along with the need for more conversations around the role of social and community resilience in dealing with and recovering from the effects of the pandemic.

We know that the pandemic, and strategies to reduce the spread of the pandemic, have put a strain on mental health for all (Kumar & Nayar, 2020). Public spaces like parks, plazas, public squares, played a significant role in creating much needed opportunities for social interactions and connections during long periods of isolation. Access to green space and engagement in physical activity which provided mental and physical health benefits were useful tools in maintaining the health and wellbeing of people during these times. However, there are still a lot of unknown barriers and opportunities surrounding the impact of the use of public spaces as vehicles for social cohesion and connection. For instance, while research shows that both children and adults who visit parks are more likely to meet the recommended frequency, type, and intensity guidelines for physical activity (Flowers et al, 2019), gaining physical and mental health benefits, we do not know how the use of these spaces foster social interaction and strengthen community ties.

Urban public spaces allow people to mingle, interact, and connect, providing both social and mental benefits, and contributing to strengthening community ties. The pandemic fractured this balance in city living and created a

void in the social fabric of most cities by keeping people indoors and reducing their use of neighborhood parks and outdoor public spaces. While barriers to the use of public spaces can occur at the individual, family and community level and include neighborhood inequity, lack of access to high quality facilities, transportation, and safety, the pandemic has created a novel situation where in addition to these barriers, people are unwilling or unable to spend time in parks or engage in physical activity as a means to prevent disease infection, an attitude that might linger long after the pandemic ends (Volnec et al, 2021).

Our particular interest in public spaces in intercultural communities is inspired first by our experiences living and working in diverse communities, as well as our prior work in examining diversity of backgrounds and experiences as a facilitator rather than a barrier to social cohesion in communities. Social theories including the similarity-attraction principle posit that higher social cohesion occurs between individuals with high similarities. This theory states that people are attracted to those like themselves and prefer to be with other individuals they find similar in terms of values and beliefs (Stahl et al., 2010). The agreement of individuals on these values and beliefs reinforces positive attitudes. While individuals' attraction to others like themselves has a positive effect between similar units, the lack of attraction to dissimilar individuals has a negative effect on integration (Lichtenstein et al., 1997).

The negative relationship between diversity and social cohesion in the similarity-attraction principle is supported by Tajfel's social identity theory. The Social Identification and Categorization Theory states that individuals belong to a group based on their perceptions of how they fit within the group and their perceptions of similarities between group members. Social Identity is described as the self-identification or self-categorization an individual places on themselves to situate themselves within a team or a group. People categorize themselves into groups based on similar social identities and exclude themselves from other groups based on dissimilar social identities. The belief in shared values between members of the same identity groups promotes favorable behaviors between team members (Stahl et al., 2010; Tajfel, 1974).

We care about interculturalism because although theories tell us that there should be lower social ties in these cities, we view this diversity of backgrounds as a driver of social cohesion and community resilience, and are interested in the spaces and places that support and foster intercultural interactions. Interculturalism "gives special attention to social interaction, contacts between people of different backgrounds and shared membership, creating a new paradigm based on the idea of interpersonal contact as a tool to create a stronger sense of belonging together" (Levrau & Loobuyks, 2018). This differs from multiculturalism, which has been the main focus of western research and has received backlash since the 90's through policies and rhetoric reflecting anti-immigrant sentiment (Levrau, 2018). Multiculturalism is hyper-focused on cultural difference, thereby disregarding the presence of common values that are present across different cultures. Interculturalism poses "a remedy, being allegedly well-suited to address some shortcomings of the multicultural approach" (Levrau, 2018).

This paper examines the role of urban public space in the development and maintenance of social ties, with a focus on intercultural communities, during the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic. Uncovering these factors and identifying the reasons behind social interactions and the use of public spaces in intercultural communities requires the use of social theories and methods in order to provide multi level strategies that can, in part, address present day challenges of social and community resilience and contribute to strategies to achieve equity, catalyze communities, and improve the health and wellbeing of people in society.

Conclusion

The aim of the study was to explore the relationship between urban public space and social cohesion within intercultural communities. This research suggested a positive correlation between areas that had increased public space usage and social cohesion the Germantown community. We suggest the benefits of this research could be extended to sustainable urban development and space planning for resilient communities in line with the 2030 United Nations Sustainable Development Goals. In addition, we suggest this research provides potential into the

exploration of the role of the public built environment to help in times of collective traumatic events such as pandemics

References

1. Blumgart, J. (2018). \$3.3M Maplewood Mall remake to break ground in 2019. WHYY. Retrieved:

https://whyy.org/articles/3-3m-maplewood-mall-remake-to-break-ground-in-2019/

- 2. Cantle, T. (2012). Interculturalism: The new era of cohesion and diversity. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan
- Flowers, E. P., Timperio, A., Hesketh, K. D., & Veitch, J. (2019). Examining the features of parks that children visit during three stages of childhood. International journal of environmental research and public health, 16(9), 1658.
- 4. Gemantown Community Development Corporation. (2021). Maplewood Mall Reconstruction. Retrieved:

https://germantownunitedcdc.org/real-estate-development/maplewood-mall-reconstruction/

- 5. Ghuru, A. & Ortiz, M. (2020). Migration and immigration trends in Germantown from 1970-2018. Germantown Crier, 70(2), 45-61
- 6. Kumar, A., & Nayar, K. R. (2021). COVID 19 and its mental health consequences.
- 7. Levrau, F & Loobuyck, P. (2018). Introduction: Mapping the multiculturalism-interculturalism debate. Comparative Migration Studies, 16(13)
- Levrau, F & Loobuyck, P. (2018). Introduction: Mapping the multiculturalism-interculturalism debate. Comparative Migration Studies, 16(13)
- 9. Meggitt, J.J. (2013). Early Quakers and Islam: Slavery, Apocalyptic and Christian-Muslim Encounters in the Seventeenth Century. Swedish Science Press
- 10. Stahl, G. K., Maznevski, M. L., Voigt, A., & Jonsen, K. (2010). Unraveling the effects of cultural diversity in teams: A meta-analysis of research on multicultural work groups. Journal of international business studies, 41(4), 690-709.
- 11. Tajfel, H., & Turner, J. (1979). Social identity theory. dikutip dari www. learning-theories. com, diakses, 20.
- 12. Truong, N., & Asare, A. O. (2021). Assessing the effect of socio-economic features of low-income communities and COVID-19 related cases: An empirical study of New York City. Global Public Health, 16(1), 1-16.
- 13. United Nations. (2021). Make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient and sustainable. Retrieved:

https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal11

14. Volenec, Z. M., Abraham, J. O., Becker, A. D., & Dobson, A. P. (2021). Public parks and the pandemic: How park usage has been affected by COVID-19 policies. PloS one, 16(5), e0251799.

City-effect: new centralities in post-pandemic regional metropolis Pescara-Chieti

Antonio Bocca¹

¹"G. d'Annunzio" University Chieti-Pescara, Dd'A-Department of Architecture

Abstract

Through Covid-19 pandemic, the functioning of cities has been challenged, both spatially and a-spatially, exposing parts of urban areas to obvious disruption. It is clear that so far cities have expressed spatial centralization on centralities with identity values and specific functions. The frequent inconveniences from health limitations have underlined the important relationship between the compact city and the conterminous fragments, in order to start a process of sustainable rebalancing of the urban system. The purpose of this work is to present the case study of the regional metropolis Pescara-Chieti, highlighting how these fragments can become new complementary centralities with respect to the continuous city. These additional centralities can form a multi-polar system with different intensities and contribute to raising the quality of life in peri-urban areas.

Based on a review of the literature, a set of indicators and criteria is proposed to identify the city-effect, that is the capacity of the city to offer, attract and contain. The recent paradigms of the 15-minute city reinforce the thesis advocated and the consequent reconfigurations of urban space as a driver of regeneration and mitigation action at different planning levels. The methodology was applied to a conurbation of 14 municipalities in the Abruzzo Region (Italy), with polarity the city of Pescara. The proposed work reasons on city users, defined as dynamic on the territory by Istat (Italian National Institute of Statistics), on the spatial dislocation of amenities and accessibility. The results have underlined the relationship between spatial continuity and functional integration of urban fragments – interested by the movement of internal dynamics – with different degrees of city effect. For the latter to be triggered, it is necessary that urban fragments assume the role of new centrality through the project, in order to counteract phenomena of marginality.

Keywords

City-effect, centralities, spatial planning, public space, post-pandemic city

Introduction

The Pescara-Chieti conurbation has always been an area characterised by strong dynamism thanks to the provision of administrative, educational, health and cultural services and the consequent presence of flows gravitating towards the latter.

In recent years, Pescara has assumed the role of the main pole of attraction for the conurbation of the mid-Adriatic area, both at a regional and supra-regional level; however, the recent changes in the socio-economic system and the interest in a socio-ecological policy are forcing a review of the overall governance of the conurbation, so that it can rebalance the existing gap between the compact city and the "dust municipalities".

The continuous evolution of the role of the metropolitan area - with respect to its classical interpretation - not only modifies the relationships between the city itself and its parts, but also determines a territorial influence and initiates structural changes in the socio-economic sphere. The emergence of centralities defines both the trends of the real estate business as well as the decision of users and, therefore, the consequent development of certain parts of the city.

The thesis of the paper is to support how the creation of a network between the city in spatial continuity and the neighbouring fragments can trigger the *city effect* and an incremental development of the Pescara-Chieti conurbation, in terms of spatial quality and socio-economic and environmental sustainability.

This paper is divided into:

- *Literature review*, as a reflection on the main research conducted on the theme of the *medium sized cities*, *centralities* and the *city effect;*
- *Methodology*, that is the presentation of the various stages of research;

- *Conclusions*, namely a reflection on the Pescara-Chieti conurbation and how space should be reinterpreted in order not to be a passive component of territorial dynamics.

Conclusion

«The environmental quality to be restored is that [...] produced by the unstable balance of many autonomous building projects within a system of incomplete collective rules. If the demand for beauty leads to an appreciation and defence of historic centres, it is because in them we are looking not only for a sum of values, but for the secret of a method to emulate or approach in the preparation of modern scenarios» (Benevolo, 1996).

Until now we have lived in the city of the *hyper-centre* where everything is concentrated in a business centre; today the search for beauty, for psycho-physical wellbeing, for a city on a human scale has led us to re-discover the historic centres. To emulate the historical urban palimpsest in modern cities is not to replicate the spatial configuration, but to read it with modern paradigms. The 15-minute city paradigm, understood in its essence, is nothing more than the idea of the historical city and the multiple religious structures within a few metres. In modern terms, the same concept makes clear the need for essential services within a few minutes' radius, especially in peripheral and marginal contexts. Unfortunately, talking about essential services, equipment and facilities implies a reflection on how they have been interpreted - often exclusively - in terms of monetisation. The minimum endowment in terms of services and equipment has been reduced to "monetisation" to be invested in generic '*urban regeneration*' (Agostini, 2020). Standards, services and equipment must evolve from an exclusively economic concept to a socio-economic and socio-ecological one, especially in the peripheral areas of the city. In fact, «the theme of the peripheries, parts of the city where situations of social fragility, inadequate urban quality and poor services are concentrated, has recently come to the attention of researchers, political debate and institutions, both at national and local level» (Cognetti, 2020: 126).

Therefore, the continuous and progressive change of the role of urban places and territory must be accompanied by the construction of valid contextual visions. «The 'space project' (regardless of the scale) must be able to produce new local configurations adapted to the needs imposed by 'recovery and resilience' programmes"» (Mascarucci, 2021b: 76).

Current planning requires the cooperation of transversal knowledge: (i) territory and urbanism, (ii) economics, (iii) sociology, (iv) geography, (v) administrative law, (vi) management, (vii) meteorology. One cannot continue to talk about social infrastructure if sociologists and geographers are not involved. One cannot talk about combating climate change if one does not cooperate with meteorologists. A strategy that is in line with the environmental issues of the *New Green Deal* and the socio-economic recovery assets of the *Recovery Plan*.

The time of Urban Planning and Architecture as protagonist-actors has long since passed; the challenge is to understand to what extent they are still able to ensure functional, adaptive and performing urban environments: it is the time for synergy. «Should we abandon the interpretation of urban space we have inherited as a specific form of settlement, or at least radically rethink it?» (Brenner, 2015: 26) The question is not to '*abandon*', or to rethink space "radically", but to understand what value it exerts in the urban and socio-economic system, both in the material/immaterial dimension and in the local and territorial dimension.

Anthropic systems have been stressed by urban concentrations, uncontrolled land consumption, economic crises and health emergencies, subordinating urban space to a residual element of the city. Both space and multifunctional buildings can become vectors of a newfound urbanity, especially when combined.

In order for the conditions for such a reversal to occur, it is necessary for urban environments to return to being 'pivotal elements' of the 'city-system' and to perform social, environmental and cultural functions.

The new configuration of medium-sized metropolitan conurbations requires the definition of an unprecedented concept of 'multipolar centrality', investigating the new 'rhythms of use' of the widespread networked city.

It is evident «that the intermediate urban system can prove to be a powerful lever for development, in the current economic situation, particularly for the revitalisation of the territorial areas most characterised by phenomena of socio-economic stagnation. Therefore, not only is the city once again the fulcrum of development policies, but it is precisely the intermediate urban system which (if properly planned) can become the possible *strategic asset* of

the new territorial competition» (Mascarucci, 2021a). Therefore, we speak of «systems of areas, which are redefined around a specific 'network' fruitive dimension, linked by processes of multi-level *governance*, in which formal actions of the urban project interact with spontaneous actions, temporary or lasting, able to strengthen the identity of local communities» (Arcidiacono, 2020: 33).

The current city and conurbations are no longer represented by the theory of central places, but are the result of a system of centralities organised by attractiveness and capacity for self-containment.

Previously, the term centrality was associated with strategies aimed at giving quality to the existing city with policies to spread that urban quality constituted by the centre's attractive and identity values (Marcelloni, 2006); today - instead - the term is configured as something new and flexible, that is, the capacity to be a "place" and express urban effect and optimal levels of quality of life.

The aim of this work was to reinterpret the contemporary city with new terms and new design guidelines in order to abandon the planning of the «urban without place» (Webber, 1964) and pursue the idea of a «palpable urbanity» (Marcelloni, 2006), that is a *city-effect* intended as an alternative, complementary and synergic structure for territorial and local development.

Acknowledgements

We acknowledge Dr. Andreoli Elvira for providing the project drawings for her degree thesis "Il rapporto tra la città continua ed i frammenti contermini/The relationship between the compact city and the conterminous fragments" (advisor: Prof. Arch. Mascarucci Roberto, co-advisor: Arch. Bocca Antonio).

- 1. Agostini I, Lo spazio pubblico da riconquistare dopo la reclusione domestica. In *Il nuovo manifesto società coop. Editrice*; 2020. Available online: https://ilmanifesto.it/lo-spazio-pubblico-da-riconquistare-dopo-la-reclusione-domestica/
- 2. Archibugi F. La centralità ottimale, come guida della strategia urbana. In: Urban Utopias. New Tools for Renaissance of the City in Europe, European Conference, Berlin (Germany); 1995
- 3. Arcidiacono A. Verso una riurbanizzazione ecologica della città. In Cottino P, Franchina A (Eds.) Progettare beni comuni. Da vuoti a luoghi della comunità. Pisa: Pacini editore; 2020
- 4. Benevolo L. L'Italia da costruire. Un programma per il territorio. Roma-Bari: Laterza; 1996.
- Bocca A. Effetto città: relazioni tra città medie e centralità. In Downscaling, Rightsizing. Contrazione demografica e riorganizzazione spaziale, Proceedings of SIU National Conference, vol. 5, 2021. p. 93-98. Roma-Milano: Planum Publisher, SIU-Società Italiana degli Urbanisti; DOI: 10.53143/PLM.C.521
- 6. Bravo L, Città e ben-essere: verso una ritrovata qualità dello spazio urbano. In *Luoghi del costruire fra architettura e territorio. Quaderni del dottorato di ricerca in ingegneria edile-architettura*, n. 1, 2008. p. 11-31. Firenze: Alinea Editrice.
- Brenner N, Pensare lo spazio urbano senza più esterno. In I&C-Imprese & Città, 6. Milan: Edizioni Angelo Guerini e Associati SpA; 2015. p. 23-34. Available online: http://urbantheorylab.net/uploads/Brenner_2014_urban_theory_without_outside_Italian.pdf
- 9. Cognetti F, Gambino D, Lareno Faccini J. Periferie del cambiamento. Traiettorie di rigenerazione tra marginalità e innovazione a Milano. Macerata: Quodlibet; 2020.
- 10. Gandy M. Where does the city end? In Implosions/Explosions: Towards a Study of Planetary Urbanization. Berlin: Jovis; 2013, p. 86.
- 11. Istat, Istituto Nazionale di Statistica. Available online: https://www.istat.it/en/
- 12. Le Galès P. Le città europee. Società urbane, globalizzazione, governo locale. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2002.
- 13. Mascarucci R. Città medie e metropoli regionali. Roma: INU Edizioni; 2020.
- 14. Mascarucci R. Sistema urbano intermedio e aree montane. In Corrado F. (Ed.) Urbano montano verso nuove configurazione e progetti di territorio. Milano: Franco Angeli; 2021a
- 15. Mascarucci R. Il progetto dello spazio urbano intercomunale. In Urbanistica Informazione, 292. Roma: INU Edizioni; 2021b. p. 75-76.
- 16. Marcelloni M. Ombelico. In Indovina F. (Ed.) Nuovo lessico urbano. Milano: Franco Angeli; 2006.
- 17. MIBACT-DGAAP. Demix. Atlante delle periferie funzionali metropolitane. Pisa: Pacini Editore; 2017.
- 18. Nuvolati G. Mobilità quotidiana e complessità urbana. Firenze: Firenze University Press; 2007.
- 19. Oliva F, Ricci L. Promuovere la rigenerazione urbana e la riqualificazione del patrimonio esistente. In Antonini E, Tucci F. (Eds.), Architettura, città, territorio verso la green economy. Milano: Edizioni Ambiente; 2017
- 20. OMI, Osservatorio del Mercato Immobiliare. Available online: https://www.agenziaentrate.gov.it/portale/schede/fabbricatiterreni/omi/banche-dati/quotazioni-immobiliari

Transit Oriented Development (TOD) vs. Capability Approaches vs. Sumak Kawsay: conceptual steps toward the decolonisation of transport knowledge

Michael Maks Davis¹

¹Senior Lecturer-Researcher of the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Ecuador (PUCE), Quito, Ecuador ¹CEO of Evolution Engineering, Design and Energy Systems Ltd., Exeter, UK.

Abstract

This paper aims to add to the debate on the decolonisation of transport knowledge. It will do so through a brief consideration of Transit Oriented Development (TOD) through the lenses of Capabilities Approaches (CAs) and Sumak Kawsay indigeneous philosophy.

Current thinking on transport has the tendency to focus on efficiency of movement and on economic growth. This has led to the birth of various urban planning methodologies, where Transit Oriented Development (TOD) has gained popularity over the last decades. However, this focus does not lead to improvement of living conditions per se, especially in regarding the most vulnerable urban populations. The TOD 3 Value (3V) model draws together current thinking in TOD, which is largely focused on economic growth and Land Value Capture (LVC). In contrast, for CAs 'value' is understood as a person's capability of having a freedom of choice to achieve what they have reason to value. Furthermore, truly understanding 'valuable' might entail stepping back from pre-existing conceptual frameworks from the Global North. This paper argues that examining TOD and CA through the lens of Sumak Kawsay philosophy will enable such a step back. TOD focuses on economic growth. CAs on personal freedom of choice. In contrast, Sumak Kawsay seeks to reach a balance between community, nature and the cosmos.

Raising an academic debate around TOD, CAs and Sumak Kawsay is likely to lead to the complication, slowing down and disruption of certain epistemologies underlying current Compact City theory that is promoted for sustainable city planning the world over. Nevertheless, bringing new concepts and theories into circulation is necessary if we are to achieve true decolonisation of transport theory. Whilst there is no clear-cut methodology for this to date, contesting expert knowledge about transport from outside historically emerged centres of expertise inevitably plays a crucial role.

Keywords

Decolonisation of Transport Knowledge; Transit Oriented Development; Capability Approaches; Sumak Kawsay.

Introduction

We need to question the pedestal of western science, and absorb, respect and learn from other ontologies regarding the world around us and our role in it. In scholarship this is conceptualised as the decolonisation of knowledge. Harari (2015) highlights how the spread of colonialism went hand in hand with the belief that science held answers to everything, and that capitalism would finance this. He writes how with the correct scientific research things just needed to be 'discovered'. This research was financed with capitalist investments that offered reaping potential future benefits. He argues this winning formula led to the spread of a Eurocentric view, which through Imperialism came to dominate the world. The view centered on beliefs of growth; in knowledge, in capital and in power. Great leaps have no-doubt been made in the generation of knowledge and science over the last few hundred years. However, some of the destructive legacies left by Imperialism-led-science are also clear (apartheid, weapons of mass destruction and global warming, to name but a few). In this context, movements began to emerge to decolonise knowledge and related political practices (see for example Creary, 2012). Regarding knowledge and decolonisation, Smith (2013) questions the validity of the very notion of 'research'. She writes how indigenous populations are treated as subhuman artefacts of inquiry and cognitive

dissection. We have come to disregard ancestral beliefs as myths of little worth. Additionally, our hunger for growth has led to humans exceeding the Earth's capacity to continue to sustain life due to climate change.

Regarding transport knowledge, western expertise is currently formed on the assumption that an ever faster and more reliable circulation of vehicles and people is desirable (Schwanen, 2018). This has spawned a plethora of urban development models to reach this objective, including Transit Oriented Development (TOD). Alternative approaches emphasise the need to measure accessibility to different locations, but overall seem to miss those impacts that transport brings beyond the potential for fast connections to core locations (Pereira, 2019). For example, Schwanen (2018) points out how most of the recent geographical research on transport in the Global South (Africa, Asia and Latin America), at best adapts pre-existing theoretical frameworks to empirical deviations from western norms. He proposes a dual strategy towards the decolonisation of knowledge about transport. First existing expert knowledge should be complicated, slowed down and disrupted. Second, new theories, concepts and methodological practises need to be brought into critical dialogue with each other. This strategy entails allowing established expert knowledge about transport to be contested from outside historically emerged centres of expertise. These last centres are usually found in the 'West'. However, the disruptive concepts might come from alternative sources, such as the "elderly in indigenous communities in Latin America" (Schwanen, 2018, pp. 5). This reflects a growing scholarship surrounding decolonisation for empirical studies in Latin America (Gerlach, 2017). In decolonisation the interpretation of Sumak Kawsay philosophy as 'Buen Vivir' has gained popularity, coming into academic debate, laws and even state constitutions (Gudynas, 2013). An example of the latter is the reforming of the Ecuadorian constitution in 2008. It was thought that Buen Vivir offered an opportunity for development paths to move beyond Western modern culture (Gudynas, 2011). However, it is still not clear exactly how we can work on the decolonisation of knowledge about transport (Schwanen, 2018), and this paper seeks to begin to address this.

Conclusions:

This article set out to add to the emerging academic discussion surrounding the decolonisation of transport knowledge. This was carried out through a reflection of Transit Oriented Development (TOD) through the lenses of Capabilities Approaches (CAs) and Sumak Kawsay philosophies.

TOD is widely praised as a solution for the development of sustainable cities, and has risen as a panacea for all our urban ills from green house gas emissions to legacies of apartheid in urban planning. However, it is debatable whether TOD improved living conditions for the urban population that fall outside of the wealthier strata of urban residents. Proponents of the methodology highlight the improvement to quality of life in areas that have received TOD investment. And yet, examining this through the lens of CAs calls us to question what improvements in life actually mean. CAs argue a person to have achieved a good quality of life if they have a freedom of choice to achieve that which is considered valuable. For example, it might be considered to be valuable to live within walking, cycling or transit distance from your child's school and one's own place of work (TOD style). It might also be considered of value to be able to study and work from home, which has a significant impact in reducing greenhouse gas emissions wherever you might live. We cannot help but to see this through the current light of Coronavirus restrictions, where living, working and studying from home suddenly became the global norm.

Additionally, in attempting to reach the decolonisation of knowledge we must question the very foundations of western thought. The concept of growth is an example of a mindset that we are wired into. TOD focuses on economic growth. CAs on personal freedom of choice. In contrast, Sumak Kawsay philosophies share a common ground in seeking to reach a balance between community, nature and the cosmos. As such, thinking through the lens of these indigenous philosophies questions the end objectives of TOD and CAs: economic growth and personal emancipation (through freedom) is not possible at the expense of nature and community.

Overall, an academic discussion of the commonalities and conflicts TOD, CAs and Sumak Kawsay quickly leads to a complication, slowing down and disruption of certain epistemologies underlying current Compact City

theory that is promoted for sustainable city planning the world over. Nevertheless, bringing new concepts and theories into circulation is necessary if we are to achieve true decolonisation of transport theory. Whilst there is no clear-cut methodology for this to date, contesting expert knowledge about transport from outside historically emerged centres of expertise inevitably plays a crucial role.

- 1. Acosta A. El Buen Vivir: Sumak Kawsay, una oportunidad para imaginar otros mundos. Barcelona: Icaria. 2013.
- 2. Calthrope P. The next American metropolis: Ecology, community, and the American dream. Princeton architectural press. 1993
- Chatman DG, Xu R, Park J, Spevack A. Does Transit-Oriented Gentrification Increase Driving?. Journal of Planning Education and Research, 39(4), 2019. p. 482-495.
- 4. Creary NM (Ed.). African intellectuals and decolonization. Ohio University Press. 2012.
- Criollo N, Davis MJM, Rodríguez A. Diseño de participación comunitaria para proyectos de energía fotovoltaica. Estoa. Revista de la Facultad de Arquitectura y Urbanismo de la Universidad de Cuenca 9.17 2020. p. 6-22.
- 6. Cuestas-Caza J. Sumak Kawsay is not Buen Vivir. Alternautas, 5(1) 2018. p. 51-66.
- 7. Curtis C, Renne J, Bertolini L, (Eds.). Transit oriented development: making it happen. London: Ashgate. 2019.
- Davis MJM, Pólit DJ, Masache M, Barros JB. The New Resolution in Eco-efficient Design for Quito, Ecuador and its Consequences for Sustainable Development". Online Proceedings of the Resilient Cities 2017 Congress: Article 9. 2017. Available at: http://resilientcities.iclei.org/fileadmin/sites/resilient-cities/files/Resilient_Cities_2017/Documents/RC2017_Davis.pdf.
- Davis MJM, Polit DJ, Barros JL. The Recent Legislation for Eco-efficient Design in Quito, Ecuador: A Review and Case Study. Advanced Studies in Energy Efficiency and Built Environment for Developing Countries. Springer, Cham. 2019. p. 51-59.
- Davis, M.J.M., Verlinghieri EV, Orbea S. A Critical Study of Transit Oriented Development (TOD) in the Historical Centre of Quito, Ecuador. The Euro-American Congress REHABEND 2020 on Construction Pathology, Rehabilitation Technology and Heritage Management. (in press).
- 11. Davis MJM, Verlinghieri EV. From TOD to POD: rethinking the links between transport, justice and development in Quito, Ecuador. TBC. (forthcoming).
- 12. Gerlach J. Ecuador's experiment in living well: Sumak kawsay, Spinoza and the inadequacy of ideas. Environment and Planning A, 49(10), 2017. p. 2241-2260.
- 13. Gordon P, Richardson HW. Critiquing sprawl's critics. Washington, DC: Cato Institute. 2000.
- 14. Gudynas E. Buen Vivir: today's tomorrow. Development, 54(4), 2012. p. 441-447.
- Gudynas E. El malestar moderno con el Buen Vivir: Reacciones y resistencias frente a una alternativa al desarrollo. Ecuador Debate, CAAP, Quito 88. 2013. p. 183-205.
- 16. Harari YN. Homo Sapiens: A Brief History of Humankind. New York: Harper. 2015.
- Harrison P, Rubin M, Appelbaum A, Dittgen R. Corridors of Freedom: Analyzing Johannesburg's Ambitious Inclusionary Transit-Oriented Development. Journal of Planning Education and Research, 39(4). 2019. p. 456-468.
- León M. Economía solidaria y buen vivir: nuevos enfoques para una nueva economía. en REAS Euskadi, Sostenibilidad de la vida, aportaciones desde la Economía Solidaria, Feminista y Ecológica, Bilbao. 2014.
- 19. Lucas K, Pangbourne K. Assessing the equity of carbon mitigation policies for transport in Scotland. Case Studies on Transport Policy, 2(2). 2014. p. 70-80.
- Lung-Amam W, Pendall R, Knaap E. Mi Casa no es Su Casa: The Fight for Equitable Transit-Oriented Development in an Inner-Ring Suburb. Journal of Planning Education and Research, 39(4). 2019. p. 442-455.
- Makuwira J. People-Centred Development. In B. S. Manfred, B. Paul & J. M. Siracusa (Eds.), The SAGE Handbook of Globalization. p. 902–918) London: Sage Publications Ltd. 2014.
- Marti CM, Bertolini L, Weidmann U. Transit Orientation: More Than Just Coverage—A New Method for the Assessment of Transit and Development Co-Location. Transportation Research Record, 2672(8). 2018. p. 827-839.
- 23. Papa E, Bertolini L. Accessibility and transit-oriented development in European metropolitan areas. Journal of Transport Geography, 47,. 2015. p. 70-83.
- 24. Pereira RH, Schwanen T, Banister D. Distributive justice and equity in transportation. Transport Reviews, 37(2) 2017. p. 170-191.
- 25. Pereira RH. Future accessibility impacts of transport policy scenarios: equity and sensitivity to travel time thresholds for Bus Rapid Transit expansion in Rio de Janeiro.Journal of Transport Geography, 74. 2019. p. 321-332.
- 26. Polit DJ, Cubillo P, Paredes D, Villalba PR. RISQ: Risk Assessment Tool for Quito. In Advanced Studies in Energy Efficiency and Built Environment for Developing Countries. p. 61-71. Springer, Cham. 2019.
- 27. Renne JL, Appleyard B. Twenty-Five Years in the Making: TOD as a New Name for an Enduring Concept. Journal of Planning Education and Research, 39(4). 2019. p. 402–408.

Part III Circular Economy: A Sustainable Solution for a Sustainable Future

Design experimentations for built environment's care

Maria De Santis, Ludovica Gregori

University of Florence

Abstract

In view of necessary changes towards land use and buildings renewal, the research looks at the redevelopment of complex urban areas where different disciplines' contributions collide towards the circular reuse of spaces and buildings. In the 2018 Eurostat "Waste generation" survey, construction waste is an obvious burden in Europe and a priority theme for the European Circular Economy Action Plan, while the recent Waste Framework Directive set a target for 70% waste recovery by 2020. These issues are presented through the Italian case study of the city of Prato but making comparisons with innovative projects in Europe and beyond. The need to think about best suited strategies of reuse and regeneration before the formulation of fully defined projects is clear. Universities can guide the res publica to achieve these goals in complex contexts, also encouraging partnerships with private or public investors. Prato Municipality had the foresight to address the Department of Architecture of the University of Florence to obtain support from the academic world. The resulting design experimentations were necessary before intervening in a dense of overlap of productive, residential, and social fabric, and obtained the honourable mention from the Common European Sustainable Built Environment Assessment in the category of developing retrofitting projects in 2019. These processes can foster participation in Horizon Europe 2021-2027 calls in a sustainable vision that places cities like Prato in the European network of circular cities. Prato's urban plan uses building recovery as a tool for change supported by sociology, architecture, and art, based on the awareness that environmental sustainability can only take place if integrated with circular economy and urban resilience. The applied design experimentations aim to change traditional production-consumption-disposal processes into strategies of renew and recycle, from the material to the unfinished building to transform waste into a resource for the city.

Keywords

design research; environmental control; urban regeneration; sustainable development; public engagement

Built environment: an opportunity

In the year in which, in Italy, the Ministry of the Environment and the Protection of the Territory and the Sea changes its name to Ministry of the Ecological Transition with the law DL 22/2021, it is clear how relevant it is to speak of circular economy in cities and territories, of reuse of built heritage and energy efficiency. In particular, the themes of the built environment's care and the consequent improvement of the quality of life and the relationship between man and nature are central in this change of direction reported in this contribution.

The awareness of being in a finite system of resources has taken place at various levels throughout the world for several decades, but the application of the necessary measures is still under discussion because of conflicting interests in today's societies and by a naive, or deliberately superficial, confidence in the development of new technologies as a solution to the problem. The examples presented for the explanation of these issues are in the Italian context but turn their gaze to the rest of Europe by making comparisons with projects with significant results. The debate focuses on the overcoming of technicality in addressing the theme of the recovery of existing buildings and the 'implosion of cities' described by Renzo Piano (Vv. Aa., 2014). This question can be answered by the direct involvement of research institutes and universities in the preliminary phases of recovery interventions within the delicate systems of existing districts, among which peripheral, public residential and disused industrial ones stand out for their complexity.

Universities, namely places of innovation, can guide the res publica to achieve these common objectives in complex contexts, also encouraging the definition of partnerships with private investors or, as in the cases reported, with the contribution of public funding. The aim is the transformation of cities and landscape with an environmental and social approach (Rossi Prodi et alii, 2013) by using research methodologies in the field of architectural technology. Strategic design experiments, developed in collaboration between public administrations, universities, and managers of existing building complexes, should therefore be preparatory to the definition of urban

implementation tools and projects according to the theory of Urban Acupuncture (Lerner, 2014; Casagrande, 2014) but keeping a holistic vision of the urban system.

Final considerations and future developments

From analysis to design, design experiments create visions to present ideas in a stimulating but simple way: the potential of buildings and areas is revealed by transmitting, at an emotional level understandable to all, the feelings that you would experience in the place if reinterpreted. These qualitative results are useful for administrations to innovate and integrate urban planning tools and participate in European funding calls. From a financial point of view, measuring the feasibility of the intervention proposals will be the next step that will be developed with the disciplinary contribution of the economic evaluation of the project. An analysis of this type, already in the phase of project experimentation, can facilitate public administrations in proposing attractive opportunities for public-private partnerships, The aim is to promote sustainable environmental and social action.

The Intrinsic complexity of creating methods and standards for cooperation between scientific research and public administrations requires constant updating and innovation. The examples of collaboration described have been translated into fragile contexts both at urban, technological and social levels. The success of these interventions, the approach to design, theoretical and empirical research can be the basis for articulating and structuring a methodology for similar actions in Italy and Europe.

- 1. Acampora A, Apreda C, Attademo A, Bassolino E, Castigliano M, Miano M, Orfeo C, Russo M. Living together: Inhabiting the Future. 3rd ed. Naples: Clean Edizioni; 2015.
- Adams KT, Osmani M, Thorpe T, Hobbs G. The role of the client to enable circular economy in the building sector. In: Di Maio F, Lotfi S, Bakker M, Hu M, Vahidi A, editors. International HISER Conference on Advances in Recycling and Management of Construction and Demolition Waste, Delft: Delft University of Technology; 2017, p. 118-121. Online available at: hiserproject.eu/images/mat_na_strone/Proceedings-_HISER_Conference.pdf [Accessed 20 January 2021]
- 3. Augé M. Rovine e macerie: Il senso del tempo. Turin: Bollati Boringhieri; 2004.
- 4. Augé M. Nonluoghi: Introduzione a una antropologia della surmodernità. Milan: Eleuthera; 1993.
- 5. Barberis V, Cattaneo EC. Prato Fabbrica natura: Il nuovo piano operativo. Milan: Skira; 2019.
- 6. Becattini G. La coscienza dei luoghi: Il territorio come soggetto corale. Rome: Donzelli; 2015.
- 7. Bellini E, De Santis M, Macchi A. *Cohousing in rete*. Florence: Dipartimento di Architettura, Università di Firenze; 2014. Online available at: issuu.com/dida-unifi/docs/cohousing_in_rete [Accessed 20 March 2021]
- Bellini E, De Santis M, Macchi A, Otti L. Coabitare in rete: Dall'abitare la città all'abitare diffuso. In: *Bollettino Del Centro Calza Bini*. Naples: Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II 2015, vol. 15, issue 2, p. 389-401. Online available at: doi.org/10.6092/2284-4732/4070 [Accessed 20 January 2021]
- 9. Berni I, Boeri S. Fare di più con meno: Idee per riprogettare l'Italia. Milan: il Saggiatore; 2012.
- 10. Bradaschia M. Decalogo post-urbano: Progetti e politiche per Trieste. Milan: Booklet; 2003.
- 11. Campanella S, Gagliasso E. Epistemologie della sostenibilità Ragionamenti e politiche non standard. In: Culture e Studi del Sociale, Salerno: University of Salerno; 2020, vol. 5, issue 1, p. 19-32. Online available at: cussoc.it/index.php/journal/article/view/113 [Accessed 18 March 2021]
- Cao U, Romagni L. Scheletri Riciclo di strutture incompiute, Rome: Aracne; 2016. Online available at: issuu.com/recycleitaly/docs/21_re-cycle_scheletri [Accessed 20 March 2021]
- Casagrande M. Paracity Urban Acupuncture. In Public Spaces Bratislava International Conference, Bratislava, 20th November, 2014. Helsinki: Oil Forest League; 2014
 Online available at: academia.edu/9634243/Paracity_Urban_Acupuncture [Accessed 3 May 2021]
- 14. Cattaneo EC. Tra rigenerazione urbana e sostenibilità ambientale Il nuovo approccio alla pianificazione del Piano operativo di Prato. In: L'Industria delle Costruzioni, 2019, vol. 465, p. 117-119. Online available at: http://www.pratoalfuturo.it/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/20190201001-lindustria-delle-costruzioni.pdf [Accessed 20 March 2021]
- CESBA Common European Sustainable Built Environment Assessment, Neighborhood Award 2019. Online available at: cesba.eu/s [Accessed 12 December 2020]
- 16. Donati C. Ritratti di città Prato e l'urbanistica circolare. In: *Il Giornale dell'Architettura*, 3rd May, 2019. Online available at: ilgiornaledellarchitettura.com/web/2019/05/03/ritratti-di-citta-prato-e-lurbanistica-circolare/ [Accessed 20 March 2021]

THE CIRCULAR ECONOMY INNOVATION POTENTIAL BEHIND THE SCARCITY OF RAW MATERIALS - A LITERATURE REVIEW

Elisabeth Kraut; Prof. Dr. Wanja Wellbrock; Prof. Dr. Wolfgang Gerstlberger¹

© 2021 Elisabeth Kraut, Tallinn University of Technology, Department of Business Administration, elkrau@ttu.ee

Wanja Wellbrock, University of Applied Sciences Heilbronn, Department of Management & Sales, <u>wanja.wellbrock@hs-heilbronn.de</u>; Wolfgang Gerstlberger, Tallinn University of Technology, Department of Business Administration, wolfgang.gerstlberger@taltech.ee. Published by IEREK press. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Abstract

Globalisation, climate change and scarcity of raw materials are key challenges of the 21st century. Most industrialised countries depend on raw material imports, as their domestic raw material deposits are smaller than their needs. Due to today's growing demands, the question arises "how the future supply of raw materials can be secured?" and "has the current shortage of raw materials already led to new innovations?"

The sustainability development goals (SDG) were created by the United Nations (UN) to ensure sustainable development by considering all three pillars of sustainability (ecological, economic and social). SDG No. 12 responsible consumption and production aims to ensure (United Nations and Department of Economic ans Social Affairs, 2021) that the needs of the present can be ensure without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs. (Lebel and Kane, 1987: 41).

The Green Deal is on a European Level an integral part of the Commission's strategy to implement the United Nations 2030 Agenda and the SDGs. In the same context, the Committee presented an initial roadmap of the key politics and measures needed to achieve the European Green Deal. One of the various elements of the Green Deal is it to mobilize the industry for a clean and Circular Economy. (European Commission, 2019) A well-functioning and effectively implemented circular economy as well as the use of secondary raw materials can relieve countries, companies and customers from the risks of international raw material policies and thereby represent a reliable supply more econotmically. (European Commission, 2019).

For this reason, the authors decided on the topic of raw material scarcity and what innovation potential brings with it in the area of Circular Economy (CE) as the leading overall topic of the entire PhD project. The literature review aims to reveal how the attention and relevance of the Circular Economy in research has increased in recent years and how the innovation potentials arising from the scarcity of resources have already been investigated. To answer the main Question:

- Does raw material scarcity lead to greater innovation in the circular economy?

Keywords

Scarcity of Raw Materials; Circular Business Models; Circular Economy (CE); Cradle to Cradle; Circular Product Innovations; Closed Loop System;, Closed Loop Value; Closed Loop Economy; Circular Design; Circular Product Design

Introduction

There is only one planet Earth, yet by 2050, the world will be consuming as if there were three. (European Commission)

As the world's population is expected to grow and will reach nearly 10 billion by 2050, (The World Bank 2018) the global consumption of materials such as biomass, fossil fuels, metals and minerals is is increasing while annual waste generation is projected to increase by 70% by 2050.(European Commission; Kaza 2018). Today's understanding of economic activity, which (Michael Porter 1985) explored in their Value Chain Theory (Barnes 2001), is based on the principle of the take make waste pattern. Companies extract materials, apply energy and labour to manufacture a product, and sell it to an end consumer—who then discards it when it no longer serves its purpose. (Ellen Macarthur Foundation 2013) It is not only research and science that have understood that this type of economic activity cannot continue in the long term without having an impact on our environment. Recent movements such as fridays for future¹ have generated much more attention for sustainable development. However,

¹ #FridaysForFuture is a movement that began in August 2018, after 15-year-old Greta Thunberg and other young

there has been environmental activism in the past, so it is nothing "new", but through these developments sustainability and CE has become salon capable. This trend is also a part of this literature review. The release of greenhouse gases has never been higher than in 2017, and the levels of carbon dioxide, methane and nitrogen have reached record levels and quadrupled since the 1960s. (Hartfield et al. 2018) As a result, the temperature of the earth and the oceans also reached the second highest level in 2017 since records began. (Hartfield et al. 2018) In 2020 we faced another year of records. (NOAA National Centers for Environmental Information, State of the Climate: 2021, retrieved on 2021) The years since 2014 were also the four warmest years since records began. (Hartfield et al. 2018) Climate Change, Energy & Fuel, Material Resource Scarcity, Water Scarcity, Population Growth, Urbanization, Wealth, Food Security, Ecosystem Decline and Deforestation (KPMG International 2012, S. 14) are considered to be the greatest sustainability challenges of our time, which will affect everyone in the future. The great hope is that the private sector together with other organizations and institutions can develop solutions that resolve the ecological challenges. This requires innovation approaches that bring about new technologies as well as new business models. (Bocken et al. 2019, S. 20) Balancing traditional economic goals with social and environmental concerns has created a new measure of corporate performance (W. McDonough and M. Braungart 2002). Therefore creating a sustaining industrial system in the new context is necessary to specify a new definition of quality in product, process and facility design. (W. McDonough and M. Braungart 2002). It can be called the next industrial revolution. Which is defined by McDonough & Braungart into equity, economy, and ecology:

Equity refers to social justice by taking responsibility for all people along the supply chain. It has to be ensured for example that all people involved in the value creation process have an appropriate standard of work. They should not be exposed to chemicals for example.

Economy refers to market viability. Intelligent designs and new business models can be a solution for challenges of the future.

*Ecology*refers to environmental intelligence. The new industrial revolution should also rethink materials and set new design criteria. (William McDonough and Michael Braungart 1998)

The main goal is to reduce all environmental impacts through eco-efficiency based methodology which looks at each step of the product, process or service's life cycle, in order to design or redesign these with less impacts (Beaulieu, Luce & Durne, Gabrielle & Arpin, Ml. 2016) and at the same time to limit the consumption of resources leading to only as much is taken as the world can represent. As defined in the Brundtland Commission Report (Our Common Future), sustainable development is development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs. (Lebel und Kane 1987, S. 41) The triple bottom line, a concept developed by (Elkington 1998) is defined by the principle that the ecological, economic and social pillars are considered equally important in everything a company does. Economies will benefit from substantial net material savings, mitigation of volatility and supply risks, positive multipliers, potential employment benefits, reduced externalities and long-term resilience of the economy (Ellen Macarthur Foundation 2013) A widely discussed sustainability strategy in this context is the CE as a way to overcome the current production and consumption model based on continuous growth and increasing scarcity of resources. By promoting the adoption of closing-the-loop production patterns within an economic system CE aims to increase the efficiency of resource use with special focus on urban and industrial waste to achieve a better balance and harmony between economy, environment and society (Ghisellini et al. 2016, S. 11). But an implementation of a CE requires the full mobilisation of all industries. It takes 25 years to transform an industrial sector and all the value chains. To be ready in 2050, decisions and actions towards a sustainable and circular economy need to be taken in the next five years. (European Commission 2019) To fulfil this ambition the EU needs to accelerate the transition towards a regenerative growth model that gives back to the planet more than it takes, advance towards keeping its resource consumption within planetary boundaries, and therefore strive to reduce its consumption footprint and double its circular material use rate in the coming decade (European Commission).

Conclusion

In this section, the potential of the scarcity of raw materials leading into new circular economy innovations will be evaluated. The circular economy is the attempt to achieve both economic growth whilst minimizing resource use. (Wiebe et al. 2019, S. 28). After the systematic scanning of the articles, the basis is now set on which the research article will be processed in depth. A deeper knowledge of the circular practices is essential to identify which

activists sat in front of the Swedish parliament every schoolday for three weeks, to protest against the lack of action on the climate crisis. She posted what she was doing on Instagram and Twitter and it soon went viral. Fridays For Future 2021.

practices are currently being performed and which still need to be implemented or improved (Munaro et al. 2020, S. 2) As been seen in the content analysis, current researches have not really been considering the potential of the scarcity of raw materials as a potential for CE. However, aspects like waste reduction and the carbon footprint were frequently mentioned as reasons for the introduction of CE. Even though Europe has a consistently higher consumption of embodied materials than extraction of materials, but overall the smallest share in the world, especially regarding metals. (Wiebe et al. 2019, S. 25) By this, a research gap has been identified. Barriers and obstacles to the introduction of the CE and new innovations as mentioned above have also arised.(Bernard und Ryan 2009, S. 18) However, benefits coming from the implementation of CE within companies are not always clear to managers. (Rosa et al. 2019, S. 940) That is why future research should also include how companies can implement CE and what kind of hurdles are there to overcome during implementation. New innovations are needed, which include systems thinking, mindset change, diversity, effectiveness, resilience and long term strategies for all stakeholder approaches. (Rossi et al. 2020) Upcoming research work should also include why resource scarcity has played a subordinate role in the past. Furthermore, the question arises as to which of the above-mentioned business models can counteract the impending scarcity of resources and whether there are already practical examples based on it. Also, the consideration of why resource-intensive companies have not yet intensively dealt with the introduction of CE models should be paid attention to. Additionally, the aim of a tendency which raw materials will become scarce in the future, as well as a consideration of potential substitutions also couldn't be made.

Selected References

- 2020 Clarivate Analytics (2020): Journal Citation Reports: Journal Rank in Category. Online verfügbar unter https://support.clarivate.com/ScientificandAcademicResearch/s/article/Journal-Citation-Reports-Journal-Rank-in-Category?language=en_US, zuletzt aktualisiert am 06.03.2020, zuletzt geprüft am 06.03.2021.
- Alcayaga, Andres; Wiener, Melanie; Hansen, Erik G. (2019): Towards a framework of smart-circular systems: An integrative literature review. In: Journal of Cleaner Production 221, S. 622–634. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.02.085.
- Ali, Ahmed K.; Wang, Yi; Alvarado, Jorge L. (2019): Facilitating industrial symbiosis to achieve circular economy using value-added by design: A case study in transforming the automobile industry sheet metal waste-flow into Voronoi facade systems. In: *Journal of Cleaner Production* 234, S. 1033–1044. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.06.202.
- 4. Barnes, David (2001): Understanding business. Processes. Unter Mitarbeit von Michael Porter. London: Routledge in association with the Open University (Understanding business behaviour).
- 5. Beaulieu, Luce & Durne, Gabrielle & Arpin, Ml. (2016): Circular Economy: A Critical Literature Review of Concepts. In: *CIRAIG, Polytechnique Montréal;*. Online verfügbar unter

 $https://www.researchgate.net/publication/291957061_Circular_Economy_A_Critical_Literature_Review_of_Concepts/citation/download.$

- 6. Bernard, H. Russell; Ryan, Gery W. (2009): Analyzing Qualitative Data. Systematic Approaches. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- 7. Bocken, N.M.P.; Short, S. W.; Rana, P.; Evans, S. (2014): A literature and practice review to develop sustainable business model archetypes. In: *Journal of Cleaner Production* 65, S. 42–56. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.11.039.
- 8. Bocken, Nancy; Ritala, Paavo; Albareda, Laura; Verburg, Robert (2019): Innovation for Sustainability. Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- 9. Bonsu, Nana O. (2020): Towards a circular and low-carbon economy: Insights from the transitioning to electric vehicles and net zero economy. In: *Journal of Cleaner Production* 256, S. 120659. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.120659.
- 10. Braungart, Michael; McDonough, William; Bollinger, Andrew (2007): Cradle-to-cradle design: creating healthy emissions a strategy for eco-effective product and system design. In: *Journal of Cleaner Production* 15 (13-14), S. 1337–1348. DOI: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2006.08.003.
- 11. Chartered Association of Business Schools: Methodology for the Academic journal guide. Hg. v. Chartered Association of Business Schools. Chartered Association of Business Schools. Online verfügbar unter https://charteredabs.org/topic/academic-journal-guide/.
- 12. Elkington, John (1998): ACCOUNTING FOR THE TRIPLE BOTTOM LINE. In: *Measuring Business Excellence* 2 (3), S. 18–22. DOI: 10.1108/eb025539.
- 13. Ellen Macarthur Foundation (2013): Towards a Circular Economy-Economic and Business Rationale for an Accelerated Transition.
- 14. European Commission (2013): Security of supply and scarcity of raw materials. Towards a methodological framework for sustainability assessment. Begründet von Lucia Mancini, Camillo Camillis und David Pennington.

Barriers and Enablers to a Circular Economy Transition in Small Island Destinations: The Case of the Orkney Islands

Angelo Sciacca

Ph.D. Candidate at The Business School, Edinburgh Napier University Corresponding author: Angelo Sciacca (a.sciacca@napier.ac.uk)

Abstract

The tourism sector is often the main socio-economic activity for islands (Sheldon, 2005) whilst also representing a source of negative impacts (e.g., Briguglio & Briguglio, 2002). As a response, the circular economy (CE) is rapidly entering the tourism agenda as a promising approach to the sustainability of small islands (Girard & Nocca, 2017). Yet, the transition to a CE is not without challenges that should be understood to inform planning. While the literature provides an overview of these disablers and enablers (e.g., de Jesus and Mendonça, 2018), this is largely based on one-size-fits-all approaches. Contributions are therefore limited when it comes to small island destinations (SIDs) where methodologies should be context-based with an understanding of the relationship that exists between *islandness* and the CE. Given the dynamism of the CE (Tapia et al., 2019), islandness is understood by the author as a spatial-geographical reality (Fernandes & Pinho, 2017). Accordingly, this short paper builds upon a *work-in-progress* doctoral project that investigates the tourism sector transition to a CE and the hampering/facilitating role of the spatial-geographical islandness. The research's key thesis is that islands require tailored approaches given their often physical/digital isolation, regional fragmentation and boundedness, and the smallness of their territories. The paper introduces preliminary findings that will – as the research progresses - develop into a working framework delineating a territorial understanding of the CE transition in SIDs. Such a framework would potentially benefit tourism planners towards the promotion of a CE in small islands. The researcher adopts a case study and qualitative research approach by conducting the study in the Orkney Islands, Scotland.

Keywords

Circular Economy; Tourism; Small Island Destinations; Sustainability; Islandness

Introduction

A fundamental transformation in the economic system is needed (Steffen et al., 2007; Galaz et al., 2008) as it is strongly suggested (e.g., Howes et al., 2017) that we are not close to environmental sustainability. The tourism sector inevitably contributes to these global concerns. In fact, while it generates significant benefits for destinations (Hall, 2007) it also leads to dramatic negative impacts (Hall & Lew, 2009). These negative effects of tourism are mainly rooted in the *linear* economic approach or *take-use-dispose* management of resources that currently characterises – largely - the tourism industry (Manniche et al., 2018). Consequently, the need to re-think the sustainability of tourism operations is essential and the circular economy (CE) seems to be a promising framework to guide this process as it provides practical guidance to resource valorisation (e.g. Manniche et al., 2018).

This short paper - based on a *work-in-progress* doctoral project - draws upon this broad requirement to re-think the sustainability of tourism operations. This discussion is particularly relevant for small island destinations (SIDs) where tourism impacts are often more acute (e.g. Seetanah, 2011; Luchman et al., 2012) and where specific territorial features, such as small size, isolation and scarce resources (Sheldon, 2005) call for tailored sustainable tourism strategies that capitalise on local strengths and weaknesses emerging from these specific islands' features.

Yet, the literature tends to neglect the role of the islands' territorial characteristics in hampering and/or facilitating the tourism sector's adoption of a CE. As a response, this study seeks to provide an understanding of

how SIDs' contextual issues – conceptualised as *islandness* - expresses barriers and enablers to a CE. Thus, the relevance of the study mainly lies in its potential to inform planners in designing customised solutions facilitating the sectoral transition to a CE in small islands.

Drawing upon a qualitative study approach in the Orkney Islands, the research investigates:

- a) the factors that drive the implementation of a CE in the Orkney Islands' tourism sector.
- b) the challenges and enablers to the adoption of a CE in the Orkney Islands' tourism sector.
- c) and the ways islandness affects the transition to a CE in the Orkney Islands tourism sector.

Having defined the problem that this study seeks to address, the following section reviews the literature, both, from a conceptual and empirical perspective.

Conclusion

This work-in-progress study – by presenting some preliminary findings - suggests that a CE in SIDs must be driven by an understating of territorial dynamics in contrast to the *one-size-fits-all* strategies that currently dominate the literature. In fact, the nature, intensity and feasibility of resource flow in a CE depend upon the territorial conditions of the region and we should be concerned about how we capitalize on the enablers and mitigate the barriers to a CE. This appears to be especially important for island regions, representing complex systems and different expressions of islandness. The study is also showing that Covid-19 is playing a role in enabling as well as hampering the transition towards a CE. Yet, while the research sheds light on the broad range of enablers and barriers, future research may narrow down the investigation to the application of specific circular business models.

- 1. Briguglio, L., & Briguglio, M. (2002). Sustainable tourism in small islands: the case of Malta. In: F. di Castri, & V. Balaji (Eds.), *Tourism, biodiversity and information.* The Netherlands: Backhuys Publishers; 2002. p.169-184.
- 2. Denzin, N. K., Lincoln, YS. Handbook of Qualitative Research; Sage: London; 2000.
- 3. de Jesus, A., Mendonça, S. Lost in Transition? Drivers and Barriers in the Eco-innovation Road to the Circular Economy. *Ecological Economics* 2018; *145*: 75-89.
- 4. Deschenes, P. J., Chertow, M. An island approach to industrial ecology: towards sustainability in the island context. *Journal of Environmental Planning and* Management 2004; 47:201-217.
- 5. de Mattos, C. A., de Albuquerque, T. L. o. M. Enabling Factors and Strategies for the Transition Toward a Circular Economy (CE). Sustainability 2018; 10: 4628.
- Ellen MacArthur Foundation. Towards the Circular Economy: Economic and business rationale for an accelerated transition; 2013. Retrieved from https://www.ellenmacarthurfoundation.org/assets/downloads/publications/Ellen-MacArthur-Foundation-Towards-the-Circular-Economy-vol.1.pdf
- 7. Ellen MacArthur Foundation. *What is the Circular Economy*?; 2017. Retrieved from https://www.ellenmacarthurfoundation.org/circular-economy/what-is-the-circular-economy
- 8. Fernandes, R., Pinho, P. The distinctive nature of spatial development on small islands. Progress in Planning 2017; 112: 1-18.
- Galaz, V., Olsson, P., Hahn, T., Folke, C., Svedin, U. The Problem of Fit among Biophysical Systems, Environmental and Resource Regimes, and Broader Governance Systems: Insights and Emerging Challenges. In: O. R. Young, L. A. King, & H. Schroeder (Eds.), *Institutions and Environmental Change: Principal Findings, Applications, and Research Frontiers*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: MIT Press; 2008. P. p. 147-186.
- 10. Girard, L. F., Nocca, F. From Linear to Circular Tourism. AESTIMUM 2017; 70:51-74.
- 11. Hall, C. M. *Pro-poor tourism: who benefits?: perspectives on tourism and poverty reduction*. Clevedon: Channel View Publications; 2007
- 12. Hall, C. M., & Lew, A. Understanding and Managing Tourism Impacts An Integrated Approach (1st ed.). London: Routledge; 2009.
- 13. Howes, M., Wortley, L., Potts, R., Dedekorkut-Howes, A., Serrao-Neumann, S., Davidson, J., Smith, T., Nunn, P. Environmental Sustainability: A Case of Policy Implementation Failure? *Sustainability* 2017; 9(2): 165

Development of new bio-based materials derived from Sicilian

agri-food industry waste

Simona Colajanni¹, Tiziana Campisi¹, Marco Bellomo¹, Alfonso Senatore²

¹Dipartimento di Architettura, Università degli studi di Palermo, ²School of Architecture, Computing and Engineering, University of East London

Abstract

Green building is gaining momentum driving an ever-growing demand for sustainable and healthy building materials that keeps doubling every three years and which is expected to reach \$377 million, globally, by 2022, according to recent studies. The European Green Public Procurement (GPP) policies, the rapidly dissemination of the green building rating voluntary programs and the increasing attention on reducing our dependency on raw materials through the principle of the circular economy, are among the key drivers that are transforming the market landscape. As a result, the need for bio-based, sustainable building material solutions has increased remarkably. In such context, this article will present the initial outcome of the ongoing research project which has been undertaking with the aim of investigating the possibility of creating new products from the bio-based materials derived from the waste of the agri-food production, typical of the territory of the Sicilian Mediterranean. The project's focus on the environmental sustainability will be pursued through testing and application of new biomaterials and components aimed at improving the quality of human life, with a particular emphasis on sensorial aspects and technology transfer. The initial objective was to identify potential agri-food waste material streams to regenerate and transform in valuable resources. Almond shells, hazelnut shells, Sicilian dried fruit were considered to shape new bio-based materials and test their performances and potential applications. Qualitative and economic aspects were evaluated in order to exploiting ways to enable the transition intowards a regenerative supply chain and activate economic opportunities within the Sicilian territory and beyond. Considerations on the possible impact of the novel materials on health and wellbeing of the building occupants were also embedded into the investigation process.

Keywords: Waste, biomaterial, circular flow, reause, recycle, sustainability

Circular economy for sustainable development

A well-established paradigm nowadays is the "circular economy", from the simple combination of the use of raw materials that identifies a production, a use and a waste, we go from production to use, collecting the waste and recycling it in order to reuse it. The mechanism of the linear economy provides for the infinite use of raw materials, but the concept of circular is precisely in the fact that the material is not extracted but reused as the extraction of new materials is no longer sustainable in any field of innovation. The commitment to the mitigation of these risks and the search for new tools to ensure an efficient use of resources has led organizations to undertake innovative paths by approaching in a different way the issue of sustainable use of resources, through an ever decreasing waste and waste disposal and an increasing reuse in new production processes. A technical and scientific opportunity for environmental sustainability in various sectors is now the implementation of the circular economy, identified as a centripetal driver of innovation. So an agricultural company, or a company of building materials are able to participate in this sustainable project by enhancing the value of waste materials by giving new capacity for technological and innovative and sustainable materials, which can be revitalized in a new form and function that can be reconfigured as necessary materials for development.

Conclusions and implications

Sustainable and recycled building materials are beginning to move the world of green building and design in the field of green architecture, thanks in part to European policies on green public procurement (GPP), the rapid spread of voluntary green building assessment programs, and the growing focus on reducing our dependence on raw materials through the principle of the circular economy. In a world that is increasingly focused on energy and the use of recycled raw materials, the decision to go for the reuse of agro-food production waste is a potential focus for new products and consumer elements, as well as elements for contemporary or historic buildings. The driving process of circular economy is the possibility to reuse the waste of materials or natural elements that until today are eliminated, so the research has set itself the goal of reusing the waste of agro-food production of Sicilian dried fruit. The experimentation proposed has given the result that the rebirth of this material, the waste from the

production of dried fruit, using natural and homemade binders, is possible. This opens a number of possibilities for the reuse of all those biomaterials that are currently discarded without reintroducing them into the market. The research can be extended to all agro-food production waste, reflecting on the concrete possibilities of eliminating all waste to reconfigure it as a new material for many fields of work, and this can be done in many research contexts as the set of solutions to revive a waste embraces many different fields of work all projected to obtain the same sustainable result.

References:

1. Ciancio P., Miglietti C., Ponti A., Tortia M., Relatore: Prof. Fabizio Valpreda (2019/20) - Bùgia: da scarto a risorsa. Aproccio DIY applicato al mondo delle bioplasticheper la realizzazione di una soluzione sistemica locale – Tesi di laurea- Università degli studi di Torino.

2. Morales, A., Hernández-Ramos, F., Sillero, L., Fernández-Marín, R., Dávila, I., Gullón, P., Erdocia, X., Labidi, J. (2020). Bioraffineria multiprodotto basata su gusci di mandorla: Impatto della fase di delignificazione sulla fabbricazione di prodotti di valore. Retrieved Novembre 2020. PubMed Central® (PMC).

3. Christopher A. Tolesa, Wayne E. Marshalla, Mitchell M. Johnsa, Lynda H. Wartellea, Andrew McAloonb. (2000). Carboni attivi con acido da gusci di mandorle: proprietà fisiche, chimiche e di adsorbimento e costo stimato della produzione. Retrieved , Gennaio 2000.

4. Queirós, C.; Cardoso, S.; Lourenço, A.; Ferreira, J.M.I.; Lourenço, M.; Pereira, H. (2019/20) Characterization of walnut, almond, and pine nut shells regarding chemical composition and extract composition. Biomass Convers. *Biorefinery*.

5. de Carvalho Araújo, C.; Salvador, R.; Piekarski, C.; Sokulski, C.; de Francisco, A.; Camargo, S. (2019) Circular Economy Practices on Wood Panels: A Bibliographic Analysis. Sustainability.

6. Fan, Y.; Lee, C.; Lim, J.; Klemeš, J. (2019) Cross-disciplinary approaches towards smart, resilient and sustainable circular economy. J. Clean. Prod, 232, 1482–1491.

7. T. Faravelli, A. Frassoldati S. Granata, A. Cuoci, E. Ranzi, (2006) "Fenomenologia della combustione di biomasse", http://www.leap.polimi.it/leap/images/Documenti/Documenti/Ecate/R2_3_7.pdf.

8. De Curto B., Marano C., Pedeferri M. P.(2015) "Materiali per il design. Introduzione ai materiali e alle loro propriet'. ", CEA Casa Editrice Ambrosiana.

9. Fassi A., Maina, L., (2009) "L'isolamento ecoefficiente, guida all'uso dei materiali naturali." Nuova edizione aggiornata, Edizioni Ambiente, Milano.

10. T. Faravelli, A. Frassoldati S. Granata, A. Cuoci, E. Ranzi, (2021) "Progetto E.C.A.T.E. Efficienza e CompatibilitàAmbientale delle Tecnologie Energetiche", http://www.leap.polimi. it/leap/images/Documenti/Documenti_Ecate/R2_3_7.pdf.

11. Juan A. Torres Ramirez (2018) "Postazioni per coworking con bio-compositi", http://193.204.8.106:8080/xmlui/handle/1336/5512.

12. Senol, H. (2019) Biogas potential of hazelnut shells and hazelnut wastes in Giresun City. Biotechnol. Rep. 24, e00361.

13. Marius Cătălin Barb, Thomas Sepperer, EugeniaMariana Tudor, Alexander Petutschnigg (2020) - Walnut and Hazelnut Shells: Untapped Industrial Resources and Their Suitability in Lignocellulosic Composites - <u>www.researchgate.net</u>.

14. Pirayesh H, Khazaeian A. (2011). Utilizzo del guscio di mandorle (Prunus amygdalus L.) come risorsa di rifiuti organici in un composito a base di legno. Retrieved 2 Giugno.

15. Liu Z, Little J. (2012). *Toxicity of Building Materials: Materials Responsible for Formaldehyde and Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions*. In: Pacheco-Torgal F, Jalali S, Fucic A, eds. Toxicity of Building Materials. Sawston, Cambridge: Woodhead Publishing Limited; 2012:76-110.

16. Alkerc J., (2015). Health, Wellbeing & Productivity in Offices, World Green Building Council.

The 'Human sphere' and the Figure of 8 as the Enabler of Circular Economy in Developing Countries: A Case Study.

Michael Maks Davis¹, Andrea Vallejo², Paulina Criollo³, Teresa Domenec⁴

¹ Senior Lecturer-Researcher of the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Ecuador (PUCE), Quito, Ecuador.

¹ CEO of Evolution Engineering, Design and Energy Systems Ltd., Exeter, UK.

² Independant Researcher, Quito, Ecuador.

³ Head of Sustainability of the Escuela Politécnica Litoral (ESPOL), Guayaquil, Ecuador.

⁴ Lecturer in Industrial Ecology and the Circular Economy, Bartlett School Environment, Energy & Resources, Faculty of the Built Environment, University College London (UCL), UK.

Abstract

Circular Economy (CE) models offer an alternative to linear production processes that lead to resource depletion, waste management problems and environmental degradation. This is particularly true for End of Life Tires (ELTs), which at the end of their use in the automobile industry are generally burnt or dumped. The use of whole ELTs in civil engineering can be a successful, low cost application. This is especially relevant for emerging economies, and in this context a case study was carried out through the construction of a gravity retaining in Llano Chico, a low-income urban area of Quito, the capital of Ecuador.

The transformation of whole ELTs into a raw construction material required nothing more than human ingenuity, making the most of the ELT's inherent mechanical properties. In addition, the loops of the technical and biological spheres of the common CE "butterfly diagram" were critically assessed. In the case study, the ELTs were cycled through the technical sphere in a collection and recycling process. The humansphere processes transformed the ELTs from being a waste product into a retaining wall. However, once constructed, the retaining wall from ELTs serves as a matrix for local flora to take root. This is in stark comparison to a traditional concrete retaining wall, which has little ecological value. The end point of the ELT wall is its incorporation into the environment, where its cycle ends in the biological sphere.

The authors argue that the technological and biological spheres of CE do not always function as two independent cycles. The humansphere can link the two loops, drawing tires through one sphere and into the other. This is a newly defined, "figure of eight" cycle.

Keywords

Participatory circular economy; community driven CE; "Humansphere"; ELT management; CE in developing countries.

Introduction

The extensive use of natural resources since the rise of industrialization in the mid-eighteenth century has led to environmental degradation (Wit et al., 2018). Worldwide, 92.8 billion tons of resources are used annually and only 9.1% of this use is circular whilst the lack of material management at end of life (EOL) accounts for 67% of global greenhouse gas emissions (Wit et al., 2018). Additionally, uncontrolled landfilling has negative impacts on population health and the environment (WBCSD 2010).

A circular economy (CE) is essential to promote efficient production and sustainable consumption (EC, 2014; EC, 2015). The Ellen MacArthur Foundation (EMF, 2013) defines a circular economy as "an industrial system that is restorative or regenerative by intention and design" (Pag.8)., Kirchherr et al. (2017) analyse the concept in the realm of scholars and practitioners. The review of over 114 definitions concludes that the CE embeds at its core the concepts of reducing, reusing, recovering, remanufacturing and finally recycling materials in the different processes of the supply chain: production, distribution and consumption. The review highlights that the CE concept can operate in different realms: companies, industries, cities and regions.

Transitioning to CE is a highly complex process which requires diverse but consistent routes of action involving changing new business and market models, policy frameworks as well as consumer behaviour (EC, 2014; Wit et al., 2018). A number of countries, cities and organisations have developed CE route maps and strategies to transition towards the CE. These strategies address ways to ensure efficient use of resources, promotion of cycling opportunities and strategies to restore natural capital. Within those, Extending Producer Responsibility schemes have played an important role. In most cases they involve a financial responsibility of end of life products and systems to take-back or recover products, with aim to promote reuse, and recycling and prevent pollution from inadequate treatment of waste products (Preston & Lehne, 2017).

In developing and emerging economies, implementation of Circular Economy policies faces several important barriers. Often waste regulations are weak and infrastructure for waste collection, treatment and recovery is to a large extent lacking (ETRMA, 2011; Toffel, 2003). While the CE model is based on increasing the circularity of the flows of biological and technical materials, it is important to acknowledge the social, policy and infrastructural dimensions that shape the flow of resources. It is also important the role that the informal sectors play in waste management processing (Preston & Lehne, 2017).

An example of wasteful use of resources is scrap tires. Every year an average of one-billion tires reach EOL and nearly four billion are in landfills and stockpiles worldwide (WBCSD 2008). The objective of this work is to explore the role of the human component (humansphere) in enabling CE practices. We do this through an analysis of how material, energy and human contribution interact and shape End of Life of Tires (henceforth ELTs) in a developing country through a case study in Ecuador. Based on this, a new conceptual framework is put forward that is appropriate for the humansphere in relation to the realities faced by the Global South.

Conclusions and Recommendations

Circular Economy (CE) models offer a powerful alternative against linear production processes that lead to resource depletion, waste management problems and environmental degradation. This is particularly true for End of Life Tires (ELTs), which at the end of their use in the automobile industry are generally burnt or dumped. CE innovation includes the breakdown of ELTs to being a granulated rubber, or even to their core materials. However, this entails a high-energy expenditure and certain environmental impacts. As an alternative, the use of whole ELTs in civil engineering applications can be a successful, low cost alternative. This is especially relevant for emerging economies, and in this context a case study was carried out through the construction of a gravity retaining in Llano Chico, a low-income urban area of Quito, the capital of Ecuador.

The transformation of whole ELTs into a raw material for civil engineering works required nothing more than human ingenuity, looking at the ELTs from a different perspective regarding their inherent base mechanical properties. In this sense, the humansphere currently at the frontier of CE thinking was highlighted. In addition, the loops of the technical and biological spheres of the common CE "butterfly diagram" were critically assessed. In the case study, the ELTs were cycled through the technical sphere in a collection and recycling process. The humansphere processes transformed the ELTs from being a waste product into a retaining wall. However, once constructed, the retaining wall from ELTs serves as a matrix for local flora to take root. This is in stark comparison to a traditional concrete retaining wall, which has little ecological value. The end point of the ELT wall is its incorporation into the environment, where its cycle ends in the biological sphere.

Overall, the case study invokes the need for further research into CE practical applications in low-income communities in emerging economies. Additionally, it calls us to critically assess the loops of the technological and biological spheres in current academic debate surrounding CE. This article argues that the case study highlighted the importance of the human sphere in drawing out the potential of End of Life Products (ELP), without necessarily having to radically change those products through energy intensive industrial processes. Furthermore, the observation is raised that the technological and biological spheres do not always function as two independent cycles. The humansphere can link the two loops, drawing tires through one cycle and into the other. This is a newly defined, "figure of eight" cycle.

- 1. Bajus M, Olahová N. THERMAL CONVERSION OF SCRAP TYRES. Petroleum & Coal. 2011; Vol 53, No 2: p. 98-105.
- 2. Benyus JM. Biomimicry: Innovation inspired by nature. New York: Morrow. 1997.
- 3. Canelas C. Informality and poverty in Ecuador. Small Bus Econ. 2019; 53: p. 1097-1115.
- Cecchin A, Lamour M, Davis MM, Polit D. "End-of-life product management as a resilience driver for developing countries. A policy experiment for used tires in Ecuador", Journal of Industrial Ecology. 2019; Vol 23, No 5: p. 1-19.
- 5. Criollo N, Davis MM, Rodríguez A. Diseño de participación comunitaria para proyectos de energía fotovoltaica. Estoa. Revista de la Facultad de Arquitectura y Urbanismo de la Universidad de Cuenca. 2020; 9 (17): p. 7-16. doi: 10.18537/est.v009.n017.a01
- 6. Duggirala B. Tyre derived fuel study, Tyre stewardship Manitoba, Manitoba. 2009. Viewed 03 January 2020, http://www.tirestewardshipmb.ca/wp-content/uploads/TSM-Tire-Derived-Fuel-Study-October-2009.pdf.
- Ellen MacArthur Foundation. TOWARDS THE CIRCULAR ECONOMY. Economic and business rationale for an accelerated transition, Ellen MacArthur Foundation, Brussels. 2013. Viewed 03 January 2020, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:52015DC0614.
- ETRMA. End Of life Tyres. A valuable resource with Growing Potential 2011 edition. European Tyre & Rubber Manufacturers' Association, Brussels. 2011. Viewed 10 January 2020, https://www.etrma.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/brochure-elt-2011-final.pdf.
- European Commission. COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISSION TO THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT, THE COUNCIL, THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMITTEE AND THE COMMITTEE OF THE REGIONS. Towards a circular economy: A zero waste programme for Europe, SWD. 2014; p. 206-211, European Commission, Brussels, viewed 03 January 2020, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:52015DC0614.
- European Commission. COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISSION TO THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT, THE COUNCIL, THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMITTEE AND THE COMMITTEE OF THE REGIONS. Closing the loop - An EU action plan for the Circular Economy, COM. (2015) 614, European Commission, Brussels. 2015. Viewed 05 January 2020, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:52015DC0614.
- 11. Jelinski LW, Graedel TE, Laudise RA, McCall DW, Patel CK. Industrial ecology: concepts and approaches. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1992; 89(3): p. 793-797.
- 12. Kirchherr J, Reike D, Hekkert M. Conceptualizing the circular economy: an analysis of 114 definitions. Resour. Conserv. Recycl. 2017; 127: p. 221–232.
- 13. Laboy-Nieves E. Energy recovery from scrap tires: a sustainable option for small islands like Puerto Rico. Sustainability, 2014; Vol 6, No 5: p. 3105-3121.
- Landi D, Vitali S, Germani M. "Environmental analysis of different end of life scenarios of tires textile fibers", in Seliger, G. et al (Eds.), 23rd CIRP Conference on Life Cycle Engineering 2016, Elsevier Procedia, Berlin, Germany. 2016. p. 508-513.
- Lemille Alexandre. Circular Human Flows (Circular Economy 2.7). 2017 a. Retrieved from: https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/circularhuman-flows-alexandre-lemille/ on November 8, 2017.
- 16. Lemille Alexandre. 5 Guiding Principles for an Inclusive Circular Economy. 2017 b. Retrieved from: https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/5-guiding-principles-inclusive-circular-economy-alexandrelemille/?lipi=urn%3Ali%3Apage%3Ad_flagship3_profile_view_base_post_details%3B%2FPOo%2BoW1Rq6cvU7UN9M83g %3D%3D on November 8, 2017.
- 17. Malinauskatie J, Jouhara H, Spencer N. Waste Prevention and Technologies in the Context of the EU Waste Framework Directive: Lost in Translation? European Energy and Environmental Law Review. 2017.
- 18. McDonough W, Braungart M. Cradle to cradle: Remaking the way we make things. North point press. 2010.
- 19. McKinsey R. Towards the Circular Economy. Economic and business rationale for an accelerated transition, Ellen MacArthur Foundation. 2015. Viewed 01 January 2020, https://www.ellenmacarthurfoundation.org/publications.
- 20. Ministerio del Ambiente. Instructivo para la gestión integral de neumáticos usados, Acuerdo Ministerial 98, Registro Oficial 598 de 30sep-2015, Ministerio del Ambiente, Quito. 2015. Viewed 10 January 2020, http://suia.ambiente.gob.ec/documentos.
- Mishra JL, Chiwenga KD, Ali K. "Collaboration as an Enabler for Circular Economy: A Case Study of a Developing Country", Management Decision. 2019; Vol. ahead-of-print No. ahead-of-print. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-10-2018-1111.
- 22. Pawlyn M. Biomimicry in architecture. Routledge. 2019.
- Singh P, Giacosa E. "Cognitive biases of consumers as barriers in transition towards circular economy", Management Decision. 2019; Vol 57, No 4: p. 921-936. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-08-2018-0951.
- 24. Oikonomou N, Mavridou S. "The use of waste tyre rubber in civil engineering works". In Sustainability of construction materials, Woodhead Publishing. 2009. p. 213-238.
- 25. Ostojić SD, Simić V, Miljuš M. "Used Tire Management: An overview, Part I", in Vidović, M., Kilibarda, M. Zećević, S., Miljuš, M., Radivojević, G. (Ed.), Proceedings of the 3rd Logistics International Conference, Belgrade, 25-27 May, 2017, University of Belgrade, Faculty of Transport and Traffic Engineering, Vojvode Stepe 305, Belgrade, Serbia. 2017. p. 210-215.

Nature Based Solutions: lessons learnt from 3 case studies spanning cocoa production with forest landscape restoration, mangrove restoration and the fishing industry in marine systems.

Lizeth Marcela Lozano Huera¹, Michael Maks Davis^{2,3}

¹COO of Evolution Engineering, Design and Energy Systems Ltd., Exeter, UK. ²Senior Lecturer-Researcher of the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Ecuador (PUCE), Quito, Ecuador. ³CEO of Evolution Engineering, Design and Energy Systems Ltd., Exeter, UK.

Abstract

Within the discourse of sustainability and sustainable development, Nature based Solutions (NbS) was developed by the International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN). The concept was put forward in the IUCN and United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) Position Paper in 2009, and has been gathering strength ever since. A formal definition was agreed on in 2016 and an international standard given in 2020, based around eight criteria to determine how strong or weak an application of NbS is.

This article looks at findings of three case studies from Peru, El Salvador and Ecuador, where results highlight how many win-win situations can be achieved for the project, nature and society.

Nevertheless, the study also shows how far NbS still has to go. We are currently only able to skim the surface in our complex systems and interactions found in nature. It is therefore difficult to design a NbS project, when we understand little of the implications of the solution that is being applied in the complex system within which it operates. It is a call to the academic community to continue studying ecosystems and their interactions.

Keywords

Nature based Solutions; Forest landscape restoration; Ecosystem-based adaptation; Integrated water resources management.

Introduction

Within the discourse of sustainability and sustainable development, Nature bases Solutions (NbS) has multiple definitions in circulation to date. Among them, the concept of the International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) and the European Union (EU) stand out. On the one hand, the EU in the Final report of the Horizon 2020 expert group on "Nature-based solutions and re-naturing cities" conceptualizes NbS as follows:

They are actions which are inspired by, supported by or copied from nature. Some involve using and enhancing existing natural solutions to challenges, while others are exploring more novel solutions, for example mimicking how non-human organisms and communities cope with environmental extremes. (European Commission, 2015, p. 5).

The European Union (2015) also points out that the NbS use the characteristics of complex processes of nature to achieve the goals set, in this vision it is highlighted that maintaining and improving natural capital is of crucial importance when implementing strategies such as also the efficient use of resources together with resilience to change and adaptation to local conditions. In this conceptualization, the objective of NbS according to the European Union (2015) is to help societies face environmental, social and economic challenges in a sustainable way.

On the other hand, the IUCN defines Nature based Solutions as "actions to protect, sustainably manage and restore natural or modified ecosystems that address societal challenges effectively and adaptively, simultaneously providing human well-being and biodiversity benefits." (Cohen-Shacham, Walters, Janzen, & Maginnis, 2016, p.5). The same authors argue that their main objective of the NbS is to safeguard human well-being and address social challenges such as: food security, climate change, water security, human health, disaster risk, social and economic development;

so that the actions and proposals that contemplate this concept reflect social and cultural values and at the same time improve the resilience of ecosystems, their capacity for renewal and provision of services.

The concept of the EU and the IUCN is based on a common objective that is to face the challenges of today's society and at the same time achieve benefits for both human beings and nature, together with the vision of maintaining and improving natural capital. The definitions differ when it comes to expressing which actions can be taken into account as NbS, in the case of the IUCN they are actions to protect, sustainably manage and restore natural or modified ecosystems and provide benefits to human wellbeing and benefits for biodiversity. Therefore, for a project to be considered an NbS by IUCN, it must work with solutions that involve a better use of ecosystem services or solutions aimed at managing or restoring ecosystems or creating new ecosystems. On the other hand, the conceptualization of the EU refers to the fact that NbS are actions which are inspired by, supported by or copied from nature, which allows solutions that do not necessarily produce a net gain to biovidersity to be considered as NbS. Exemplifying this situation, we speak of a construction inspired by a termite nest for which energy expenditure is optimized, if the EU concept is considered this is a NbS but if the IUCN definition is considered this is not a NbS due because it does not promote benefits for biodiversity. The two conceptualizations are correct and necessary to promote sustainable development today, but when designing a project, the context and landscape on which the project is developed is a decisive factor when choosing a conceptual direction. mentioned above, it is observed that the conceptualization of the EU is more appropriate for territories that have modified their natural state for the most part, such as cities, while the IUCN concept is recommended for projects that are developed in territories that still retain their natural characteristics.

This document works with the IUCN conceptualization of NbS. This concept was presented in 2019 within the position paper on the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) COP 15, for 2012 the IUCN formally adopted the concept and became part of one of the three edges of the IUCN Global Program 2013-2016 (Cohen-Shacham, Walters, Janzen, & Maginnis, 2016). The concept of NbS appears in documents of other organizations throughout the first decade of this century, such as the World Bank report of 2008, but it was not until 2015 that the concept took hold in the scientific literature (Cohen-Shacham, Walters , Janzen, & Maginnis, 2016). In 2016, IUCN launched the book Nature-based Solutions to address global societal challenges, which establishes a formal definition for NbS along with eight principles of NbS with the aim of promoting the implementation of these strategies.

These principles are: 1. embrace nature conservation norms, 2. can be implemented alone or in an integrated manner with other solutions to societal challenges, 3. are determined by site-specific natural and cultural contexts that include traditional, local and scientific knowledge, 4. produces societal benefits in a fair and equitable way, in a manner that promotes transparency and broad participation, 5. maintain biological and cultural diversity and the ability of ecosystems to evolve over time, 6. are applied at a landscape scale, 7. recognize and address the trade-offs between the production of a few immediate economic benefits for development, and future options for the production of the full range of ecosystems services and 8. are an integral part of the overall design of policies, and measures or actions, to address a specific challenge (Cohen-Shacham, y otros, 2016).

Establishing a treatise with the formal definition and the principles of NbS constituted a breakthrough for the definitional framework. This process was consolidated with the development of operational parameters and thus the IUCN Global Standard for nature-based solutions was born in 2020, which seeks a common understanding and interpretation of the NbS concept along with quality controls for design and implementation. of projects (UICN, 2020), which will increase confidence in NbS for decision makers and investors. In turn, the Standard provides a guide for the design, improvement and evaluation so that projects that implement NbS achieve the desired results and also seeks to reduce the risk that actions that harm biodiversity are considered as NbS (UICN, 2020).

The IUCN Global Standard for nature-based solutions is a broad concept that allows standardizing the design and implementation of NBS without neglecting the characteristics of the specific context, participatory processes and the various factors that impact on social challenges (UICN, 2020). The Standard is made up of eight criteria based on the principles of NbS and each criterion has specific indicators, these are listed below:

- Critterion 1: NbS respond effectively to social challenges.

- Criterion 2: The design of the NbS is adapted to the dimension.
- Criterion 3: NbS result in a net gain in terms of biodiversity and ecosystem integrity.
- Criterion 4: NbS are economically viable.
- Criterion 5: NbS are based on inclusive, transparent and empowering governance processes.

- Criterion 6: NbS provide a fair balance between achieving their main objectives and the constant provision of multiple benefits.

- Criterion 7: NbS are managed adaptively, based on data.
- Criterion 8: The NbS are sustainable and are integrated in an appropriate jurisdictional context.

The criteria set out above support the development of methodological tools to strengthen the focus of projects within a specific thematic framework, with the objective that more projects on a global scale take NbS into account. This article sets out to answer the research question: "What happens when the NbS standard is put into practise?"

It does this by examining three different case studies that were selected 1) due to them being projects that were carried out within the NbS paradigm, and 2) because they had three different ecosystem-related approaches based on the project type and circumstances. By offering some insights into NbS being carried out in reality, the authors hope to enrich current academic debate and offer possible lessons learnt for practitioners seeking to embark on new projects in the field.

Conclusion

The IUCN NbS concept is useful to address development challenges such as climate change, risk management, water and food security, but when we talk about sustainable urban development and taking into account that this challenge has a place mainly in places where most ecosystems have already been modified the concept of the EU allows generating more accurate project guidelines for urban contexts. In contexts where ecosystems have not become urbanized, the IUCN concept better addresses the complexity of these territories and its main challenge is to integrate public policy projects that address the needs of both ecosystems and human beings that they inhabit them. It is important to highlight that the ecosystems to be protected, managed in a sustainable way and restored coexist together with socio-spatial characteristics so complex that they require transdisciplinary solutions and from multiple approaches, where the important role of ecosystems is recognized and how they can address different lines of action within these territorial dynamins, which also generally produce multiple benefits due.

The second challenge that is identified is the delimitation of the scale of the landscape in the projects, since the ecosystem interactions do not recognize the geographical limits and for years the development of projects has exclusively recognized these delimitations, which does not allow to see the complete perspective of the situation of the ecosystem as such. Implementing projects that recognize this need is a positive guideline for the creation of new initiatives that address the real scale of the various problems faced by ecosystems and generate mediation mechanisms and collaborative work on a national and international scale.

NbS is a relatively new concept, so academic efforts to understand ecosystems and document these projects that apply its principles are a fundamental element to disseminate this successful way of implementing initiatives on ecosystems that need to be protected, restrained in a sustainable way and restored. The verification and dissemination mechanisms allow the community to recognize successful experiences, identify possible problems and also recognize guidelines and technical treaties to implement these principles that allow generating net gains for biodiversity and human wellbeing simultaneously.

References

1. Banco Mundial . (3 de Febrero de 2014). El actual ritmo de pesca es una amenaza para la salud de los océanos. Obtenido de Banco Mundial : https://www.bancomundial.org/es/news/feature/2014/02/03/pesca-oceanos-america-latina

- 2. Banco Mundial. (3 de Febrero de 2014). Banco Mundial. Obtenido de El actual ritmo de pesca es una amenaza para la salud de los océanos: https://www.bancomundial.org/es/news/feature/2014/02/03/pesca-oceanos-america-latina
- 3. Banco Mundial. (5 de Junio de 2017). Los océanos, la pesca y las economías de las zonas costeras. Obtenido de Banco Mundial: https://www.bancomundial.org/es/topic/environment/brief/oceans
- 4. Banco Mundial. (5 de Junio de 2017). Los océanos, la pesca y las economías de las zonas costeras. Obtenido de Banco Mundial: https://www.bancomundial.org/es/topic/environment/brief/oceans
- BBC Mundo. (27 de Febrero de 2018). Los mapas que muestran cómo solo 5 países acaparan el 85% de la pesca industrial del mundo. BBC Mundo. Obtenido de https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-43177526#:~:text=imagen%2C%20Getty%20Images-pie%20de%20foto%2C,Jap%C3%B3n%20y%20Corea%20del%20Sur.
- 6. Cámara Nacional de Pesquería. (30 de Mayo de 2020). Ecuador impulsa y defiende la pesca sostenible. Obtenido de. *Cámara Nacional de Pesquería*. Obtenido de https://camaradepesqueria.ec/ecuador-impulsa-y-defiende-la-pesca-sostenible/
- Chami, R., Cosimano, T., Fullenkamp, C., & Oztosun, S. (2019). Nature's Solution to Climate Change. FINANCE & DEVELOPMENT, 56(4), 34-38. Obtenido de International Monetary Found: https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2019/12/natures-solution-toclimate-change-chami.htm?fbclid=IwAR30q6H3MdE16vt0q92jHSU4-3V7UVxgYdyQoZre0TzPs6CQHwu_F19DUQ
- Cohen-Shacham, E., Maginnis, S., Smith, M., Andrade, A., Jones, M., Dudley, N., . . . Kumar, C. (2016). Defining NbS. En E. Cohen-Shacham, G. Walters, C. Janzen, & S. Maginnis, *Nature-based Solutions to address global societal challenges* (págs. 5-11). Gland, Switzerland: UICN.
- 9. Cohen-Shacham, E., Walters, G., Janzen, C., & Maginnis, S. (2016). *Nature-based Solutions to address global societal challenges*. Gland: IUCN.
- 10. El Comercio. (24 de Abril de 2018). ¿Cuál es la verdadera profundidad de los océanos? Obtenido de El Comercio: https://www.elcomercio.com/afull/profundidad-oceanos-ciencia-curiosidades-mundo.html
- 11. Europa Azul. (4 de Marzo de 2019). La pesca en Ecuador genera 1.635 millones de dólares producción pesquera estando entre los 25 primeros. Obtenido de https://europa-azul.es/ecuador-produccion-pesquera/
- 12. European Commission. (2015). Towards an EU research and innovation policy agenda for nature-based solutions & re-naturing cities: Final report of the Horizon 2020 expert group on 'Nature-based solutions and re-naturing cities. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- 13. FAO. (2002). El estado mundial de la pesca y la acuicultura. En FAO, Temas de interés para los pescadores y acuicultores: Apliación del enfoque de ecosistemas en la ordenación de la pesca de captura (Vol. Parte 2). Roma: FAO.
- 14. FAO. (2014). El estado mundial de la pesca y la acuicultura Oportunidades y Desafíos. Roma: FAO.
- 15. Gallo, M., & Rodríguez, E. (2010). Humedales y medios de vida en la cuenca baja del río Paz. Panamá: Wetlands International.
- Marín, M., Tristán, M. C., & Padilla, A. (s.f.). Adaptación basada en Ecosistemas y seguridad alimentaria en la cuenca baja del río Paz, El Salvador. UICN. Obtenido de https://www.iucn.org/sites/dev/files/content/documents/s4_evidencia_07_riopaz_web.pdf
- 17. Monterey Bay Acuarium Seafood Watch. (s.f). ¿Qué es el marisco sostenible? Obtenido de Monterey Bay Acuarium Seafood Watch: https://www.seafoodwatch.org/seafood-basics/what-is-sustainable-seafood
- 18. Monterey Bay Acuarium Seafood Watch. (s.f). Evite la sobrepesca. Obtenido de Monterey Bay Acuarium Seafood Watch: https://www.seafoodwatch.org/seafood-basics/sustainable-solutions/avoid-overfishing
- 19. National Geographic España. (29 de Noviembre de 2010). *Las consecuencias del exceso de pesca*. Obtenido de National Geographic: https://www.nationalgeographic.com.es/mundo-ng/grandes-reportajes/exceso-pesca-consecuencias_3459
- 20. Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Agricultura y la Alimentación. (2005). Guía del administrador pesquero: Medidas de ordenación y su aplicación. En Å. Bjordal, & K. Cochrane (Ed.), *Uso de medidas técnicas en la pesca responsable: regulación de artes de pesca*. Roma. Obtenido de http://www.fao.org/3/y3427s/y3427s/94.htm
- 21. Pérez de Madrid, M. (2021). *Panorama Solutions for a Health Planet*. Obtenido de Fortalecimiento del liderazgo comunitario para la restauración de manglares y la seguridad alimentaria del río Paz, El Salvador: https://panorama.solutions/es/solution/fortalecimiento-del-liderazgo-comunitario-para-la-restauracion-de-manglares-y-la-seguridad
- 22. Programa de las Naciones Unidas para el Desarrollo. (2020). *Cadenas Mundiales Sostenibles de Productos del Mar*. Obtenido de El Proyecto: Cadenas Mundiales Sostenibles de Productos del Mar: https://globalmarinecommodities.org/es/el-proyecto/
- 23. UICN. (2020). Estándar Global de la UICN para soluciones basadas en la naturaleza. Un marco sencillo para la verificación, el diseño y la extensión de SbN. (Primera ed.). Gland, Suiza: UICN.
- 24. UICN. (2020). Orientación para usar el Estándar Global de la UICN para soluciones basadas en la naturaleza. Un marco fácil de usar para la verificación, diseño y ampliación de las soluciones basadas en la naturaleza (Primera ed.). Gland, Suiza: UICN.
- 25. UICN. (2021). Catalizando el compromiso del sector privado con el Bonn Challenge (ReSupply). Obtenido de UICN: https://www.iucn.org/es/regiones/america-del-sur/nuestros-proyectos/proyectos-en-ejecucion/catalizando-el-compromiso-del-sectorprivado-con-el-bonn-challenge-resupply
- 26. UICN. (2021). Restauración en las cadenas de suministro desde la deforestación neta cero hasta la acción positiva neta (RESUPPLY). Obtenido de UICN: https://www.iucn.org/theme/forests/projects/restoration-supply-chains-zero-net-deforestation-net-positive-action-resupply
- 27. UICN. (s.f.). Proyecto AVE: Adaptación, Vulnerabilidad & Ecosistemas. Obtenido de UICN: https://www.iucn.org/es/regions/mesoam%C3%A9rica/nuestro-trabajo/cambio-clim%C3%A1tico/proyectos-en-curso/gobernanza-y-adaptaci%C3%B3n

Part IV Reimaging Cities, Territories and Landscapes

Turning urban streets from infrastructures to living places Early research outcomes of a case study in Prato, Tuscany

Gabriele Paolinelli¹, Lorenza Fortuna²

¹Associate Professor, Department of Architecture, University of Florence ²Phd Student, Research Fellow, Department of Architecture, University of Florence

Abstract

During the second half of the Twentieth Century heavy phenomena of infrastructural development have affected urban landscapes. With regard to the streets, hosting the growing fluidity and speed of motor vehicles fluxes has been a priority for most designers. Nowadays there are multiple driving forces towards a transition that could accomodate different uses within the streets, primarily the cultural, social and economic exchanges that streets could enable in the past and have progressively lost.

By the spreading practice called "shared street" most signage and traffic lights can be removed to host a selfregulated and spontaneous circulation of all users and vehicles. This paradigm is being discussed with regard to its potential in strengthening urban landscape identity, ensuring accessibility, redefining uses and practices within the street, reducing injuries and misbehaviours, offering real and perceived safety to all users.

"Back to the street" is an ongoing research by design dealing with strategies of integration of different kinds of urban streetscapes. Which design features are needed to encourage a change in attitude, speed, hierarchy for street users? How can these features positively affect urban landscapes in general and streets liveability primarily?

We propose the case study of San Paolo street in Prato (Tuscany) presenting a set of quality requirements for street design such as plants integration, water drainage, comfortable paths for both cyclists and pedestrians.

As the design for separate flows cannot fulfill all quality features in San Paolo street, mostly due to its varying width, we assume the "shared street" can replace it for enhancing collective life within the streets while promoting the local sustainable mobility. The research is investigating two options: sharing the street in the narrow stretches or along its whole length. A preliminary comparison is proposed to discuss the earlier outcomes of research.

Keywords

Landscape design; Urban streets; Shared streets; Accessibility; LiveabilityIntroduction intorduction

The widespread distribution of cars as prevailing private means of transport since '50s have entailed significant transformation to landscapes, and mostly to cities. These changes primarily concerned the streets, as places addressed to vehicles transit, but have consequently concerned several aspects of the urban life. Habits have changed with modes of transport, for example reallocating commercial, working and leisure activities outside the settlements (Bohigas, 2007; Capuano, 2020).

As Sylvia Crowe (1960) had foreseen, the need for a faster transit has radically changed the way people use streets, thus resulting in the loss of many advantages for the social, cultural and economic exchange, and so in the contradiction of cities' primary function: to be a place in which to live. So, while cities' dynamics have being deeply analyzed by architects, urbanists, economists and sociologists, some authors started to focus their interest on streets as crucial elements of collective urban identity. Despite many differences among perspectives and key issues, starting from the '60s a debate is fostered on the relational, multiscalar and multifunctional role of public spaces and particularly of streets. While Lynch (1960) underlies the importance of legibility and identity of space, relating to memory and orientation trough streetscapes, Cullen (1961) and Alexander (1977) read the streets as coherent sequences of frames. At the same time, Appleyard and Lintell (1972) analyze the consequences of traffic increase on outdoor activities and Gehl (1971) starts its still ongoing studies on the social dimension of urban streets focusing on uses in relation to their morphological, material and functional qualities. A new way of interpreting urban streets gradually emerges, looking at people's emotional and sensory experiences as quality features for changing urban landscapes in search for a new spontaneous and awakening social process, where streets take on a metaphoric and cognitive meaning (Rykwert, 1982).

Nowadays, after around seventy years of cars moving through cities, problems of conflicts, injuries, pollution and places' identity have considerably increased, depleting the liveability of urban open spaces, peoples' health and social equity (Illich, 1981). Growing traffic flows and the suggestion of speed as a major means of freedom

have reshaped our proximity (Smets, 2007) and detached our bodies from the ground (Pavia, 2020). As the lanes increase in number and width and the spread of parking areas have become new parameters for cities' transformation, the liveable space within the streets has been significantly reduced. The expansion and densification of cities' infrastructures and the combustion of fossil fuels is also causing a severe quality decline for air, water and soil, affecting not only the ecological functioning of natural systems, but also indirectly the quality of life for humans (EEA, 2017).

The awareness of need for a change in attitude is widely shared among the scientific community and the public authorities, and most cities around the world are moving towards a new understanding of urban mobility systems. Contemporary visions are emerging where pedestrians and cyclists have priority over motor vehicles and public open spaces are designed to host a wide range of activities and convey a sense of place and wellbeing. Sustainable mobility is being included in city planning theory and practice as a multilayered strategy for citizens' health: it reduces air pollution, produces enhancement of people's lifestyle, promotes physical activity, helps social interactions and little economies. Walking is an inherent activity trough which humans learn and discover since their early appearance in the world. It is also a medium for connecting with objects and other people. Furthermore cycling enables a freedom of movement and an impromptu use of space that no other means of transport can offer except one's feet.

As in urban streets the vehicles' average speed equals the bicycles', exceeding by only 2 km/h pedestrians' during traffic congestion hours (Fiorillo et al., 2018), cycling even turns out as the most efficient means of transport in the urban realm.

The plan for pedestrian and cycle mobility deals more with the research on places' identity than with the infrastructural arrangement for slow transit fluxes (Furtlehner, Licka, 2019). Therefore sustainable mobility can become a playful practice, an active experience where the physical space can take on a symbolic meaning and strengthen the awareness and joy of belonging to the urban community (Panzini, 2020).

Since the main Buchanan's work "Traffic in Towns" (MoT, 1963) brought to light the need to face the problem of cars in cities many contributions have been given both in the scientific discourse and in the professional practice on this issue. The design for sustainable mobility has become relevant, trying to figure out which quality features are needed to encourage walking and cycling and enhance places' identity in cities while reducing the danger produced by vehicles. Different approaches have emerged to accommodate by design all functions required to streets in this perspective. Among others "woonerfs", term first coined in 1965 by Niek de Boer, refer to residential areas where vehicles conform to pedestrians and cyclists rules, "complete streets" emphasize the need for a comprehensive design for users of all abilities and with all kind of transport. Besides, in Mark Francis theory (2016) "democratic streets" deal much more with the concept of collective use and social equity, and "shared streets", as promoted by Hans Monderman, concern the removal of signage for a self-regulated sharing of space among all users and vehicles.

An insight of this last approach is provided to better understand its implication in landscape design.

Discussion and open conclusions

The two options show different solutions that could both contribute to improve the urban landscape in terms of accessibility, micro-climate, hydrology, identity; ultimately enhancing resilience, well-being and sustainability. With regard to the early outcomes above mentioned we propose some general arguments:

In option 1, the presence of an actual vehicular lane, should not allow cars to exceed 30 km/h, due to the often changing spatial configuration that alternate the shared and the separated fluxes layout. However we could consider that the streetscape itself can suggest such a behavior without imposing restrictions. In fact the succession of different levels acts as a speed bump. So we can assume that the two options don't show any differences in terms of vehicles speed.

Option 1 results in frequent changes in landscape scenery and use, that could cause disorientation in users. However, this could positively affect a less fragmented street, producing interesting differences within a more homogeneous landscape.

Flows separation in option 1 requires more space for transit, depriving the street of many other uses and components, including parking lots, permeable soil and vegetation features. This sometimes can prevent the landscape from achieving a widespread adequate quality level. Furthermore the citizens' frequent claim for parking lots could generate opposition to such kind of transformation, even if it could represent an opportunity for reallocating them elsewhere away from the streets, for example inside buildings.

Options 2 allows a general and better integration among all street components that generate a widespread landscape quality. Since we assume it is better to avoid a sectoral and partial approach to design in order to

achieve an higher efficacy for the project, we would recommend option 2 for via San Paolo and in general for streets which show similar spatial and functional features. Nevertheless, as the "shared street" layout can't be implemented in the whole city's network of roads, it could be useful to evaluate hybrid solution such in option 1 to trigger a transformative process where different solutions can fit the diversity and hierarchy of the streets in the urban landscapes.

In conclusion it is worth looking deeper into the shared street layout to better understand its potential in enhancing urban landscapes, promoting the integration of different uses and components of road networks, encouraging people to come "back to the street". In fact, as it results in this design experiment, the shared street can be a solution to provide much more space for non-transit activities, to generate places where to grow proximity relations among citizens, and this is mostly valid in narrow streets. In order to develop a transition towards a more sustainable urban environment it is necessary to overturn the current paradigm where motorized transit influences and often undermines people's freedom of movement. For enhancing sustainable mobility streets should be more attractive and pleasant, and vegetation plays an important role in this strategy. As the above mentioned results show, the shared street layout often allows the presence of a wider vegetal system within the streets, even where the ordinary layout reveals a lack of space. Planting trees along the road network is notably important for the connectivity and the ecological efficacy of the urban vegetal system, which can positively affect not only the beauty, health and micro-climate conditions of the city, but also the environmental quality at wider scales. However while for these reasons the shared street seems to be a proper transformation for some kind of urban streets, a few critical issues must be still widely discussed, such as the real and perceived safety for visually impaired people and the need for notifying a change in mobility rules from one place to another, which could be a driver for users' disorientation and confusion. As the shared street precondition is the absence of rules and the informal self management of people's activities, we argue it is the landscape, as designers conceive it, that should address this critical issues, conveying a sense of place where people are induced to behave in a respectful and safe way and share their public space without conflicts.

- 1. Alexander C. et al. A pattern language: towns. buildings, constructions. Oxford University Press, New York. 1977.
- 2. Appleyard D., Lintell M. *The environmental quality of city streets*, in Journal of the American Institute of Planners. 1972. vol. 38 n. 2.
- 3. Bohigas O. La piazza e la strada. Lo spazio pubblico rivendicato, in Giorgieri P., Ventura P. (eds). Strada strade. Teorie e tecniche di progettazione paesaggistica. Edifir, Firenze, 2007
- 4. Capuano A. ed. Streetscape. Strade vitali, reti della mobilità sostenibile, vie verdi. Quodlibet, Macerata. 2020
- 5. Crowe S. The landscape of roads, The Architectural Press, London. 1960.
- 6. Cullen G. The concise townscape, The Architectural Press, London. 1961.
- 7. EEA. Climate change, impacts and vulnerability in Europe 2016. An indicator-based report. Publication office of the European Union, Luxembourg. 2017.
- 8. European Commission (ERSO), Vehicle Safety, European Commission, Directorate General for Transport, February 2018.
- 9. Fiorillo A. et al. eds. Ecosistema urbano. Rapporto sulle performance ambientali delle città 2018. Legambiente, Roma. 2018.
- 10. Francis M. The making of democratic streets, in Contesti. Città, territori, progetti DOI: 10.13128/contesti-20378, Florence University Press. 2016.
- 11. Furtlehner J., Licka L. Back on the street: Vienna, Copenhagen, Munich, and Rotterdam in focus. Journal of Landscape Architecture, 2019. 14(1), 72-73
- 12. Gehl J., Life between buildings. Using public space, Island Press, Washington. 1971.
- 13. Hamilton Baillie B. Towards shared space, in Urban Design International. Special Issue: an international review of liveable street thinking and practice, Palgrave Macmillan. 2008. Vol. 13, n°2.
- 14. Hammond V., Musselwhite C. The attitude, perceptions and concerns of pedestrians and vulnerable road users to shared space: a case study from the UK. Journal of Urban Design. 2013. 18:1, 78-97.
- 15. Illich I. Elogio della bicicletta, Bollati Boringhieri, Turin. 1981.
- 16. Imrie R. Autodisabilities: the case of shared space environment", in Environment and planning A 2012, volume 44. 2012.
- 17. Karndacharuk A. et al. A review of the evolution of shared (street) space concepts in urban environments. Transport Reviews: a Transnational Transdisciplinary Journal, 34:2, 190-220.
- 18. Lynch K. The image of the city. The M.I.T. Press, Cambridge, USA. 1960.
The potential of multi-located work for research: From Covidworking to distributed university campus

Alessandra Migliore¹

¹ Department of Architecture, Built Environment and Construction Engineering & Department of Management, Economics and Industrial Engineering. Politecnico di Milano, Milan, Italy

Chiara Tagliaro²

² Department of Architecture, Built Environment and Construction Engineering, Politenico di Milano, Milan, Italy

Andrea Ciaramella³

³ Department of Architecture, Built Environment and Construction Engineering, Politenico di Milano, Milan, Italy

Abstract

Academics are a peculiar category of knowledge workers whose work, by nature, lacks predefined time and space and includes individual and collaborative activities. Over the past decades, academics have progressively evolved their typically university-centric way of working towards a hybrid, spatially distributed model that includes home and third spaces. The spread of the Covid-19 pandemic has accelerated the redrawing of the geography of workspaces for academics and it has opened opportunities to enable creative and innovative ways of working as well as more sustainable spatial patterns throughout the territory. Indeed, working from other spaces than the official workplace can not only have positive impacts on productivity, creativity, and collaboration, but also increase the attractiveness and inclusivity of university campuses by proposing a campus model that is spread across the territory and integrated with it. While there are already some cases where university campuses accommodate coworking spaces, libraries and innovative hubs within them, evidence of academics using other spaces off-campus is scarce. This research investigates whether and to what extent the use of off-campus spaces by Italian academics is a likely and desirable prospect for the future, based on how much their way of doing research has evolved during Covid-19 pandemic. A descriptive analysis of data collected through a questionnaire distributed among Italian tenured academics is presented. Results describe different profiles of multi-located Italian researchers, in relation to the types of locations they work from, the experience they had during the Covid-working period and the likely future they suggest for university campuses. Policymakers, rectors and academic staff can benefit from the results presented to rethink the way research is done, the size of the campus and the function of the university as an extended and more inclusive organism at the urban scale.

Keywords

Covid-19; Third Spaces; Academy; Coworking; Distributed Campus.

Introduction

In recent decades, the diffusion of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) and the availability of new digital tools enabled knowledge-intensive workers to spread their work activities across multiple locations (Ojala and Pyöriä, 2017; Di Marino and Lapintie, 2018). Multi-locality of work means mixing several locations in different time of the day or of the week to perform work activities (Di Marino and Lapintie, 2018). Recent literature has focused on multiple reasons that drive the choice of working multi-locally, as well as on the ideal personas that select a multi-local pattern. However, only few studies (e.g., Bruchell et al., 2020; Wheatley, 2020; Di Marino and Lapintie, 2018; Ojala and Pyöriä, 2017) analysed which types of locations workers access and with which frequency and, namely, which may be the impact of such a phenomenon on the urban environments. Moreover, current literature extensively focused on broad categories of multi-local workers – e.g., knowledge workers at large (Burchell et al., 2020) – while job-type specifications may be crucial.

Among the population of multi-local workers, academics are usually under-represented. Few research focused on the academics' need to find collaborative spaces for multi-disciplinary work, entrepreneurial activities, and connections with enterprises off-campus (Rajalo and Vadi, 2017). Others explored the need for a reserved space for concentration and individual work (Seddigh and Berntson, 2014; Gornall and Salisbury, 2012) as well as familiar and personal motivations which may push academics off-campus (Mokhatarian et al., 1998).

This research focuses on academics as a specific type of knowledge workers (Davenport et al., 1996; Gornall and Salisbury, 2012) who adopted multi-location of work and, accordingly, may be proponents of new models of university campuses within urban contexts. Moreover, the disruptive impact of Covid-19 on the world of work has been crucial also for academic work and opened new opportunities for re-designing work policies and workspaces within campuses. Indeed, campuses are centres of innovation and social sustainability within cities and requires an adequate collaboration between its users (i.e., students and academics) and the city at large (den Heijer et al., 2018).

For these reasons, this research aims at understanding who were the Italian academics that adopted a multi-local pattern during the so-called Covid-working period, meaning the period in-between strict lockdown phases when academics were not "obliged" to work-from-home but they were almost free to decide where to work (Tagliaro and Migliore, 2021). The analysis aims at finding which *other spaces*, beyond home and the campus, they accessed during Covid-working and which are the most valuable needs that drove their choices. Consequently, we aim at reflecting on the implications that these flexible habits may have on future university campus models. According to this framework, this paper attempts to answer the following research questions: Who are the academics that adopted multi-location of work during Covid-working? Which implications does multi-locality give to plausible models of distributed university campuses?

In order to address the two research questions, the study presents a literature review on multi-local work for academics. Furthermore, the paper presents the descriptive results of a survey distributed to the whole population of Italian tenured academics in summer 2020. The analysis yields three ideal types or profiles of multi-local workers and their research and spatial practices within different work locations. Although it is not possible to generalize the multi-local academics' needs with these data emerged from the survey since these are strictly connected to the Italian academic community, the analysis helps in defining the profiles of multi-located workers informing the limited literature on the topic and figuring out plausible implications for future universities campuses and cities at large. Our findings contribute to the literature on academic work and university campus management, by drawing attention to an important but understudied type of knowledge workers.

Implications and conclusions

The results of this study give an original contribution on the understanding of the multi-local work in the academic context, which generally received less attention from the literature (e.g., Koroma et al., 2014). Even during the Covid-working period, multi-local workers carefully selected their work locations between the university campus, the home and *other spaces* (Di Marino and Lapintie, 2018). This study shows that specific types of *other spaces* resulted crucial for work continuity of some academics. Namely, other organizations' premises were exploited for collaborative and individual activities, public third spaces such as bars, libraries or coworking spaces were used for teamwork and collaborations, and other locations such as in transit spaces (e.g., cars or trains) or privately owned studios were accessed for individual and collaborative activities respectively.

This scenario related to the Covid-working period helps in figuring out future development of the phaenomenon and possible implications at the individual, university, and city level. The three ideal profiles identified together with the descriptive statistics reported lead us to important implications for understanding how the physical spaces may be supportive for (i) managing social sustainability of the academic work environment, (ii) effectively improving the alignment between campus facilities and the academic activities, and (iii) increasing the interactions between industry, universities, and public institutions. Considering these external *other spaces* as integrated physical support to a model of distributed campus may have strong advantages for academics, universities, and cities.

First, we found that, during Covid-working, academics who adopted a multi-local pattern for their research were especially older adult men without family constraints (i.e., children). They were mainly associate or full professors who do research in life sciences, legal sciences, architecture and civil engineering. Even if, the ability to work remotely promotes workplace inclusiveness (Pyöriä, 2003), the unbalanced access to these spaces in relation to disciplines, genders and age show that multi-location of research work was generally not socially sustainable during Covid-working. Future campus models should engender policies of inclusion, in order to increase social sustainability and gender equality in academic institutions. For instance, literature is showing how female-oriented coworking spaces (Sargent et al., 2020) may be sources of equality and inclusion in the work environment, providing also more favourable commuting times (Clifton et al., 2019). Universities may think to create partnerships with coworking space suppliers. These actions may lead to positive results on collaboration and hybridizations of skills. Moreover, universities have to rethink their policies for supporting their diverse workforce at every level of the career, also providing supportive spatial strategies which may help in work-life integration.

Second, future campus models should integrate the *other spaces* that academics effectively used before and during the Covid-working period. We need to increase our awareness that the work of academics does not only take place within the traditional campus and that *other spaces* can be valorised within a unique strategic model. Accurate planning policies of future campuses should support research life before, during, after working hours by providing accessibility to campus and off-campus spaces located near the campus. Although a model of distributed campus may lead to a diffusion of university's identity that may hamper academic sense of community (den Heijer and Curvelo Magdaniel, 2018), exploiting and converging off-campus spaces within a unique campus strategy can represent a development opportunity from which all actors involved (academics, students, campus managers and public society) can benefit. Indeed, rethinking the methods of access, use and timing of use of spaces may lead to better integration of new functions in collaboration with external actors or other institutional and cultural actors, neighbourhoods, cities.

Third, the distributed campus model could contribute to city planning towards multi-functional districts which actively integrate higher education functions within residential and tertiary activities (den Heijer and Curvelo Magdaniel, 2018; Di Marino and Lapintie, 2018). The biunivocal beneficiary relationship between the campus and the city stays in the mutual benefits that universities and campuses can gain from the distributed campus model: universities can benefit from the network of functions and physical resources available in cities in order to attain shared goals (e.g., stimulating innovation, improving university-industry relationships, increasing sustainability, which are already on the agenda of universities and public party alike). Cities may benefit from the presence of university communities of students and knowledge workers, adding to the vitality of areas close to the campuses as urban regeneration strategies.

Selected References

- 1. Aroles J, Mitev N, De Vaujany FX. Mapping themes in the study of new work practices. *New Technology, Work and Employment* 2019:1–15.
- 2. Baldry C, Barnes A. The open-plan academy: space, control and the undermining of professional identity. *Work, Employment and Society*. 2012; **26**(2):228–245.
- 3. Burchell B, Reuschke D, Zhang M. Spatial and temporal segmenting of urban workplaces: The gendering of multi-locational working. *Urban Studies*. 2019. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0042098020903248</u>
- 4. Chapman MP. American places: In search of the twenty-first century campus. American Council on Education. Series on Higher Education. Westport: Praeger; 2006.
- 5. Clark B, Chatterjee K, Martin A et al. How commuting affects subjective wellbeing, *Transportation* 2020; 47:2777–2805.
- Clifton N, Fuzi A, Loudon G. Coworking in the Digital Economy: Context, Motivations, and Outcomes. *Futures* 2019; 102439. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2019.102439</u>

City, public space, architecture. Looking for community.

Martina D'Alessandro

University of Bologna – Department of Architecture

Abstract

Thinking about the future of the city, public space and architecture after the recent upheavals caused by the pandemic necessarily implies thinking about the idea of community as a vehicle for facing future challenges for the contemporary city. Working on the city does not only involve working on space, but also on the social, economic and cultural fabric.

Sustainability of urban and architectural scale projects is here intended not only as an increasing dependency on renewable energy, an implementation of sustainable building materials and many other aspects concerned with sustainable developments, but also, and perhaps especially, as cultural sustainability, according to which the architectural project is placed in an appropriate and congruent way with the elements that characterize the context in which it is placed.

We can therefore speak about urban and social sustainability. In this context the school, intended as an educational space for future generations, represents a paradigmatic opportunity for this process of collective, sustainable, urban and social reconstruction. This paper will develop these issues through the presentation of a project, a case study, that underlines an innovative vision for the future of educational spaces.

Keywords

Architecture; Contemporary Cities; Public Space; Social Interaction; Sustainability; Educational Space

Introduction

The research investigates possible planning trajectories through which the emergency crisis of recent months can become an opportunity to define innovative and long-term strategies for development and transformation of city's spaces. The theme of schools is taken as a paradigmatic tool to define a possible method of intervention that interacts with the mechanisms of both urban and social development.

The project for the post-Covid-19 school presented assumes therefore a character of theoretical and compositional experimentation, a radical design experience that expresses its value if interpreted as a research trajectory for future urban visions.

The investigation deals in particular with the project elaborated for the International Award "(Re)designing the school with the new generations post Covid-19" that, during the months of pandemic, has opened a debate in the field of architectural discipline for an overall rethinking of school architecture, towards an open, cohesive and inclusive school able to trigger new relationships with the surrounding urban space.

The school project not only investigates the specific spaces for teaching and education for new generations, but also, and above all, a new system of relationships between school and city, student and society, individual and community.

The deepening relationship between school, city and public space highlights a possible and desirable synergy between education place and city, as an expression of *civitas*, the *logos* place for individual and community. Recovering the reflections of famous authors such as Oswald Mathias Ungers and Aldo Rossi, the city is understood as the fixed scene of the theater of man's daily life: "Architecture as a theatrical representation enters the scene on the urban level. The arrangement of architectural bodies in space can also be interpreted as a stage set. The arrangement of objects in space is the setting up of a stage for the different human activities, for the roles of the actors, for the life that takes

place there. Consequently, every area, every place is transformed into an architectural theater that stages the representation of the individual if the stage is private, or of the collective if it is a public stage, that is, of the city." (Ungers, 1998).

6. Conclusion

In a situation of globalized crisis that invades all aspects of human life, both private and collective, what is the relevance of these reflections on dwelling, and specifically, on spaces for education? What can be their teaching in defining the features of a new way of building? The pandemic, economic recession, isolation, social disruption and climate change urgently require a rethinking of values so that architecture, understood in its broadest sense as the construction of places to dwell, can address these problems with a long-term vision.

Schools is not just an establishment dedicated to the educating and instructing pupils, it is an active, vibrant community open to wider society. It is the place where we prepare for the future, where we experiment, grow, socialize, and learn to respect other people, places and the environment. For this reason, school spaces must be devised, designed and built not only to be safe and foremost, but also to ensure flexibility between different school environments and activities, to provide a place of interaction between classrooms and urban spaces, to encourage socialization, to be a place to meet and discover, open to the entire community even after school hours. Designing such spaces must therefore be geared towards continually seeking balance between the school community and the city, and the general pubblic.

According to the hypotheses formulated here, the project ideas presented are not definitive solutions or quick recipes, easily reproducible, that can trace the idea of a new way of dwelling, an error of method that cannot be proposed considering the complexity of the themes that nourish the issue. Through the project, intended as a phase of research, have been investigated rather than some trajectories through which we can develop a re-education in the essence of living today.

References

- 1. Rossi A. L'architettura della città. Padua: Marsilio; 1966.
- 2. Turri E. Semiologia del paesaggio italiano, con un atlante fotografico. Milan: Longanesi; 1979.
- 3. Turri E. Il paesaggio come teatro. Dal territorio vissuto al terriorio rappresentato. Venice: Marsilio; 1998.
- 4. Ungers OM. Aphorismen zur Architektur. In Ungers OM. Oswald Mathias Ungers. Bauten und Projekte, 1991-1998. Stuttgart: Deutsche Verlags-Anstalt; 1998.
- 5. Raiteri R. Trasformazioni dell'ambiente costruito. La diffusione della sostenibilità. Roma: Gangemi; 2003.
- 6. Settis S. Paesaggio Costituzione cemento. La battaglia per l'ambiente contro il degrado civile. Torino: Einaudi; 2010.
- 7. Klinenberg E. Costruzioni per le persone/Palaces for the people. Domus 2020; 1047:7-11.
- 8. Wainwright O. Smart lifts, lonely workers, no towers or tourists: architecture after coronavirus. The Guardian 2020; 13 April 2020.
- 9. CNAPPC. Yearbook 5, Galatina: Editrice Salentina; 2021.

Rethinking urban habitat: the *green* challenge in planning experimentation for building reuse in the city of Prato

Maria De Santis¹ Antonella Trombadore¹ Valerio Barberis²

¹ University of Florence – DIDA Dipartimento di Architettura ² Municipality of Prato – Councilor for Urban Planning and Environment

Abstract

How Municipalities will be able to overcome technical barriers in addressing urban revitalization implementing more sustainable planning policy? The involvement of research institutes and the support of universities as driver of co-design process represents a key success factor in the preliminary phases of recovery interventions within the delicate systems of existing districts and disused industrial areas. The need to think about best strategies of reuse and regeneration before the formulation of fully defined projects is clear. Universities can guide public administration to achieve these goals in complex contexts, also encouraging partnerships with private or public investors. The paper presents the experience shared with Municipality of Prato intervening in a dense of overlap of productive, residential, and social fabric, and obtaining the honourable mention from the Common European Sustainable Built Environment Assessment in the category of developing retrofitting projects in 2019. These processes fostered participation in PINQUA national programme, to support Social housing retrofitting actions and revitalization of urban space to implement well-being and quality of life. Municipality of Prato uses building recovery as a tool for change supported by sociology, architecture, and art, based on the awareness that environmental sustainability can only take place if integrated with circular economy and urban resilience

Keywords

Sustainable Urban Planning, Buildings Reuse, Urban Habitat, Social Housing, Co-design partecipatory proces

Background: the city identity and the roadmap for urban revitalization

The city of a hundred chimneys. The concentration of textile factories was so high that the City of Prato is mentioned for the industrial vocation, since the medieval period, shaping the identity his people and place. In the nineteenth century, the city changed due to an important industrial development, which still makes today one of the most important districts at European level. After the Second World War, when technological progress made the old factories obsolete, the large brick chimneys disappeared, except for some that are still standing today as relics of industrial archeology.

The demographic and economic increase of the second post-war period, characterized by a consistent immigration from all the southern regions, double up the resident population, accelerating on the one hand the birth of a mixitè (social mix) enriching over time, on the other a great urban growth along various lines. A particularly disordered growth that generated countless mixtures between small production activities and residential buildings according to a typical model of the productive city characterized by small production companies prevailed with employment relationships based on the entrustment of individual companies to third parties processing of the production cycle.

The Administration has been involved for years in the organic revitalization of the urban fabric of a city so complex and full of overlaps between the productive, residential and social fabric. A programmatic work started many years ago, developing some tools and related interventions, partly concluded or actually ongoing: DUP (Programming Document), PAES (Sustainable Energy Action Plan), PUMS (Urban Plan for Sustainable Mobility), PIU (Urban Innovation Project), PRIUS (Extraordinary program for urban regeneration and suburban security, DPCM 25 May 2016), URBES ISTAT Report, Guidelines on Immigration, Digital Agenda, Plan for the Smart City, Project 100 Squares.

In 2014, as part of the Por Fesr 2014 - 2020 - Urban Innovation Project P.I.U investments in favor of growth and employment and the resolution of social, economic and environmental problems, the first project Piu 'Prato was

financed. In 2016 the *Prato Al Futuro* program started, as a communication and participation path supporting new Operational Plan [1]. A dense program of moments and places, physical and virtual, where you can meet the inhabitants, associations, professionals, entrepreneurs and share with each one the general vision of social, cultural and economic development of the city of Prato. In 2019 the Operational Plan of Prato was approved as a new municipal urban planning tool by proposing a medium-long term vision, based on an idea of Sustainable Development, identifying strategic themes on which to concentrate the programming and towards which to converge the actions of both the public and private sectors. The aim of Operational Plan, to contribute for a healthy and resilient city using Nature Based Solutions in architecture, materialized in the launch of the Prato Urban Jungle [2] project in July 2020, a co-design project on 3 areas pilot for sustainable and inclusive development, carried out by the Municipality of Prato with European funds from Urban Innovative Actions.



Figure 1 The advertising campaing relatd to the Creative District and Più Prato project

References

- 1. Adams J.D. *Theorizing a sense of place in transnational community*, in Children, youth and environments, Vol. 23, Published By: University of Cincinnati; 2013. pp. 43-65
- Bellini E., De Santis M., Macchi A. and Otti L., Coabitare in rete.Dall'abitare la città all'abitare diffuso, in BDC. Bollettino Del Centro Calza Bini, vol. 15, issue 2, [Online] Available at: doi.org/10.6092/2284-4732/4070; 2015. pp. 389-401
- 3. Butera F., Affrontare la complessita. Per governare la transizione ecologica, Ed. Ambiente; 2020.
- 4. Yeang Ken, Saving the Planet by design. Reinventing our world throught ecomimesis. Ed Routledge; 2020.
- 5. Battisti, A., *Revitalization and refurbishment of minor historical centers in the Mediterranean*, in Mediterranean green buildings & renewable energy, Springer; 2017.
- 6. Braudel F., Il Mediterraneo. Lo spazio e la storia, gli uomini e la tradizione, Milano: Bompiani; 1987.
- 7. Carta M., Futuro. Politiche per un diverso presente, Rubettino Editore; 2019.
- 8. Nava C., Ipersostenibilità e tecnologie abilitanti. Teoria, metodo e progetto, Aracne Editrice; 2019.
- 9. Rossi Prodi F., De Luca G., De Santis M. and Stanghellini S., *Abitare sociale Modelli architettonici e urbanistici per l'housing. Linee guida*, Firenze: ed. Alinea; 2013.
- 10. Trombadore A., Mediterranean Smart Cities. Innovazione tecnologica ed ecoefficienza nella gestione dei processi di trasformazione urbana, Firenze: Altralinea Edizioni s.r.l.; 2015.
- 11. Tucci, F., Resilienza ed economie green per il futuro dell'architettura e dell'ambiente costruito, in TECHNE Vol. 15, Firenze: University Press; 2018.

The Ontology of Landscape Architecture; Design thinking and semantic networks

Azadeh Rasouli Yazdi

Niloofar Razavi

Deputy for Research at Faculty of Architecture and Urban Planning. University of Shahid Beheshti.

Abstract

Landscape architecture, both in practice and research, encompasses an extended range of concepts, many of which may seem separated and well-demarcated in their subject area. However, our current knowledge of this field corroborates the deep connection and mutual impact of all the issues that comprise the correct definition of landscape. A large number of factors contributing to landscape architecture on the one hand and the variety of issues affected by the decisions in this field, on the other hand, highlight the significance of knowledge management.

For this purpose, we suggest using semantic models with the help of the latest advances in the ontology technology.

In the lexicon of artificial intelligence, "Ontology" is a knowledge-based computational model consisting of concepts and relationships within a domain. As a tool for knowledge management, it is a modeling system of logical orders and relationships between the concepts in a discipline. This research aims to introduce the "Ontology of Landscape Architecture" (www.landont.com) as a means of thinking enhancement that aims to help practitioners and researchers build a coherent mental model and achieve a systemic, holistic and integrated thinking process.

Keywords

Landscape Architecture; Thinking, Ontology; semantic relationship; knowledge representation; knowledge management

Introduction

Landscape as the host of many complex systems, including the ecological, economic and even sociopolitical systems, is believed to be well captured in Steiners's definition as the "connective tissue of our world" (Dinep & Schwab, 2010)

Notwithstanding Steiner"s definition, the interdisciplinary character of landscape architecture makes it hard to be defined (Williams, et al., 2004). Landscape experts are therefore concerned with the array of different issues that need to be addressed in their work. These issues may seem disparate in many cases, since their cover subject areas including but not limited to the cultural context, formal considerations, land use, public policy and regulations, etc. Based on the assumption that there is a core to the body of landscape architecture knowledge (waugh, 2013), some of the issues are at the core of this knowledge and some hold a less focal position. The wideness in this conceptual range indicates that research and design in this field are prone to fragmentation, which may be defined as the failure to recognize the connection between the issues, or the magnitude of their mutual impact. Therefore, any comprehension and integrated engagement with the connective tissue of landscape depend on the recognition and clarification of issues and their relationships. Computational models could help this clarification.

The computer models of semantic networks have been designed to replicate the structure with which the human brain stores knowledge (Quillian, 1968). Ever since the

first computer model for associative memory, the "semantic memory system", the modeling of the knowledge domain and capturing the semantics of information and facilitating their retrieval have been very useful in supporting the thinking process (Katifori, et al., 2010). The objective of this research is to introduce the "Ontology of Landscape Architecture" as a means of thinking enhancement. The result is not a simple classification (Deming & Swaffield, 2011) of words, but a logical framework (Groat & Wang, 2013) formed based on the analytical comparison of references" content and their presented ideas in order to discover and state relationships between different concepts.

The objective of this research is to introduce the "Ontology of Landscape Architecture" as a means of thinking enhancement, which aims to help practitioners and researchers in building a coherent mental model and achieving a systemic, holistic and integrated thinking process.

In the lexicon of artificial intelligence, an "Ontology" is a knowledge-based computational model, consisting of concepts and relationships within a domain. It is a tool for knowledge management; a modeling system of logical orders and relationships between the concepts in the context of a discipline. Pg. 105

In view of that, the article proceeds by dealing with thinking process in landscape architecture. The concept of "Ontology" is introduced in section three and its benefits of ontology for thinking about landscape architecture are discussed in section four. A brief introduction is offered in section five about developing the Ontology of landscape architecture. Afterwards, there are some notes on the development process. Finally, section seven focuses on the future of the research.

Conclusion

This study set out to introduce the "Ontology of landscape architecture" by which to manage the knowledge and information in this field. This ontology can help and guide users through the thinking process and provide support for integrated thinking in landscape architecture. By means of language clarification, it offers a platform for a common vocabulary and terminology as a major requirement for communicating within the field of landscape architecture along with the other relevant fields of study.

The present Ontology also offers a platform for mapping previous and ongoing projects and research based on keywords in order to monitor, assess and predict emerging trends in the subject area by means of network analysis. It can indicate knowledge gaps and guide new efforts to clarify and establish the comprehensive map of the discipline. Besides, we believe that students of landscape architecture should be skilled at developing the Ontology of their project in order to represent and map the thinking process during research or design. These thinking maps facilitate both the reflective practice and the peer review of the final work. Clarifying the decision making and thinking process, helps us achieve coherent solutions for the complex and pressing challenges of the future environment.

Selected References:

- 1. Alina, P., Oliviu-Dorin, M., Păunița, B. I., & Vălean, H. (2016). Developing a Feasible and Maintainable Ontology for Automatic Landscape Design. *International Journal of Advanced Computer Science and Applications*, 7(3), 367-374.
- 2. Al-Jarf, R. (2009). Enhancing freshman students" writing skills with a mind-mapping software (pp. 375–382). Presented at the Conference proceedings of eLearning and Software for Education (eLSE), Universitatea Nationala de Aparare Carol I.
- 3. Anderson, John R. (1983). The spreading activation theory of memory. *Journal of Verbal Learning and Verbal Behavior*, 22(3), 261-295.
- 4. Anderson, J. V. (1993). Mind mapping: A tool for creative thinking. Business Horizons, 36(1),

41–46. Bell, S. (1999). Landscape: Pattern, Perception and Process. New York: Taylor &

Francis.

- 5. Bell, S. (2005). *Elements of visual design in the Landscape*. New York: Taylor & Francis.
- Bellini, P., Nesi, P., & Rauch, N. (2014). Knowledge Base Construction Process for Smart-City Services (pp. 186–189). Presented at the 19th International Conference on Engineering of Complex Computer Systems (ICECCS), Tianjin.
- 7. Boults, E., & Sullivan, C. (2010). Illustrated history of landscape design. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons.
- 8. Buzan, T. (2006). The ultimate book of mind maps: unlock your creativity, boost your memory, change your life. London: HarperCollins UK.

Liveable urban open spaces for health and wellbeing. Towards the Careggi Campus landscape masterplan for the Florence University Hospital.

Gabriele Paolinelli¹

¹Associate Professor, Department of Architecture, University of Florence

Nicoletta Cristiani^a, Giacomo Dallatorre^b, Lorenza Fortuna^b, Claudia Mezzapesa^a and Lorenzo Nofroni^c ^a Phd, Research Fellow, Department of Architecture, University of Florence ^b Phd student, Research Fellow, Department of Architecture University of Florence ^c Phd, Department of Architecture, University of Florence

Abstract

Spatial fragmentation and congestion have more and more involved cities also because of functional specialization of open spaces. Such phenomena also affects accessibility of public realm and so urban liveability. Dealing with this main topic with regard to the public open spaces it seems necessary to turn them into dynamic and flexible places able to induce wellbeing and to develop a shared identity. Among all urban open spaces, those related to hospitals and universities play a double role concerning both the specific functions of care, research, learning, innovation and the overall liveability of the city in which they provide collective services. The ongoing research "Careggi Campus" deals with the case study of the Florence University-Hospital as an important part of the wider urban network of public open spaces. In this complex over twenty thousand people per day live fragmented and cluttered open spaces with a clear lack of accessibility and liveability. The research aims to carry out a landscape masterplan focused on a concept of transition from a street-based model of mobility and accessibility towards a people-based network of liveable places. In such a context accessibility is a complex driving criterion for landscape design to investigate how the hospital open spaces could perform as a high-quality network and sustain health by providing wellbeing and feeding lifestyles changes. A main topic of research is how this collective system can host the existing wide variety of permanent functions and spontaneous uses without creating conflicts and dysfunctions. As a vision of innovation about public transport, active mobility, intermodal parking-lots is promoted by the new Urban Sustainable Mobility Plan, we suggest that rethinking hierarchies between vehicles and people's active mobility within the University Hospital could lead to a sustainable transformation of its landscape.

Keywords

University hospital; Urban open spaces; Liveability; Accessibility; Health campus.

1. Context

Spatial fragmentation and congestion have more and more involved cities also because of functional specialization of open spaces. Fragmentation is not just a key concept in ecological landscape studies, but also in the sociological urban ones (Piroddi & Colarossi, 1991; Madanipour, 1999, 2005; Parker et al., 2012; Mela, 2014; Dayo-Babatunde et al., 2019; Kärrholm & Wirdelöv, 2019). Fragmentation is also considered with regard to the relationships between single open spaces and the urban landscape (Romaniak et al., 2014; Kilić et al., 2019) and to the concept of tissue (Piroddi & Colarossi, 1991), but it matters at the single open space scale too (Carmona, 2010), especially in the urban landscape and with regard to the public realm. The splitting of open spaces in sections with functional specialization makes every part less than the whole, not just about the unitarity and expressivity of its image but also considering its 'breath' and the related capacities to meet and support different needs and loads of use. Such phenomena affected accessibility of public realm and so urban liveability.

Open spaces are often cluttered also because spatial congestion due to objects, signs and signals is added to factors of size of flows of people and vehicles. Dealing with this main topic it seems necessary to turn open spaces into dynamic and flexible places able to induce wellbeing and to develop a shared identity. Among most visionary, meaningful and effective contemporary experiences we consider the critical proposals by Jan Gehl (2010) and initiatives carried out by his agency (Tsay & Gold eds., 2017). Furthermore, according to Kathryn Gustafson, Neil Porter and Mary Bowman (2021), the research by designing of uncluttered and barrier-free places emerges as a key towards more healthy and liveable cities: it allows to 'clear' spaces, but also to foster the non-motorised mobility (Forsyth et al., 2009). Since the main Buchanan's work "Traffic in Towns" (MoT, 1963) brought to light the need to face the problem of cars in cities many contributions have been given both in the scientific discourse and in the professional practice on this issue. The design for sustainable mobility has become relevant, trying to figure out which quality features are needed to encourage walking and cycling and enhance places' identity in cities while reducing the danger produced by vehicles. Different approaches have emerged to accommodate by design all functions required to streets in this perspective. Among others "woonerfs", term first coined in 1965 by Niek de Boer, refer to residential areas where vehicles conform to pedestrians and cyclists rules, "complete streets" emphasize the need for a comprehensive design for users of all abilities and with all kind of transport. Besides, "democratic streets", in Mark Francis theory (2016), deal much more with the concept of collective use and social equity, and "shared streets", as promoted by Hans Monderman, concern the removal of signage for a self-regulated sharing of space among all users and vehicles. An insight of this last approach is also provided in this research to better explore its implications in landscape design.

Credits

The research Careggi Campus is an initiative of the Department of Architecture of the University of Florence and of the General Direction of the Careggi University-Hospital Public Company. The process has been promoted by Gabriele Paolinelli and Saverio Mecca for the University and by Rocco Damone e Valentino Patussi for the Company, is coordinated by Gabriele Paolinelli and it's being carried out by Francesco Alberti, Nicoletta Cristiani, Giacomo Dallatorre, Lorenza Fortuna, Luca Marzi, Claudia Mezzapesa, Emanuela Morelli, Lorenzo Nofroni, Nicoletta Setola, Antonella Valentini. Several students are providing their collaborations in the master degree programmes in Landscape Architecture and in Architecture.

Pictures in this paper have the following specific credits: figures 1-6, Nicoletta Cristiani & Gabriele Paolinelli; figure 7-9 Nicoletta Cristiani & Giacomo Dallatorre; figure 10, Lorenza Fortuna & Claudia Mezzapesa; figure 11, Andrea Giorgi, Iliass Houbabi, Biagio Martino; figure 12 Alessandro Dallalibera & Giacomo Premoli.

Selected References

- 1. Abdi B., Hami A., Zarehaghi D., 2020, Impact of small-scale tree planting patterns on outdoor cooling and thermal comfort, Sustainable Cities and Society, 56
- 2. Abraham A., Sommerhalder Æ. K., Abel Æ. T., 2010, Landscape and well-being: a scoping study on the health-promoting impact of outdoor environments, International Journal of Public Health, 55
- 3. Antonini E., Vodola V., Gaspari J., De Giglio M., 2020, *Outdoor wellbeing and quality of life: a scientific literature review on thermal comfort*, Energies, 13
- 4. Bentley M., 2013, An ecological public health approach to understanding the relationships between sustainable urban environments, public health and social equity, Health Promotion International, 29: 3
- 5. Brown C., Grant M., 2005, Biodiversity and human health: what role for nature in healthy urban planning?, Built Environment, 31: 4
- 6. Carmona M., 2010, Contemporary public space, part two: classification, Journal of Urban Design, 15: 2
- 7. Cristiani N. & Paolinelli G. eds., 2020, Careggi Campus. Un'ipotesi di cambiamento degli spazi aperti dell'Azienda Ospedaliera Universitaria di Careggi, DIDApress, Department of Architecture, Florence
- 8. Dayo-Babatunde B., Martinez J., Kuffer M., Kyessi A. G., 2019, The Street as a Binding Factor. Measuring the quality of streets as public space within a fragmented city: the case of Msani Bonde la Mpunga, Dar es Salaam, Tanzania; in: van Maarseveen M., Martinez J., Flacke J. eds, GIS in Sustainable Urban Planning and Management, Taylor & Francis, Boca Raton, FL, US
- 9. Douglas O., Lennon M., Scott Green M., 2017, Space benefits for health and well-being: A life-course approach for urban planning, design and management, 2017 Cities, 66
- 10. Duhl L.J., Sanchez A.K., 1999, Healthy cities and the city planning process. A background document on links between health and urban

planning, WHO Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen

- 11. Dunjić J., 2019, Outdoor thermal comfort research in urban areas of Central and Southeast Europe, Geographica Pannonica, 23
- 12. Duvall J. 2011, Enhancing the benefits of outdoor walking with cognitive engagement strategies, Journal of Environmental Psychology, 31
- 13. D'Alessandro D., Arletti S., Azara A., Buffoli M., Capasso L., Cappuccitti A., Casuccio A., Cecchini A., Costa G., De Martino A. M., Dettori M., Di Rosa E., Fare G. M., Ferrante M., Giammanco G., Lauria A., Melis G., Moscato U., Oberti I., Patrizio C., Petronio M. G., Rebecchi A., Romano Spica V., Settimo G., Signorelli C., Capolongo S. et al., 2017, *Strategies for disease prevention and health* promotion in urban areas: the Erice 50 Charter, Ann Ig - Annals of Hygiene, 29
- 14. Evcil A.N., 2021, Raising awareness about accessibility, Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences 47
- 15. Elsadek M., Liu B., Xie J., 2020, Window view and relaxation: Viewing green space from a high-rise estate improves urban dwellers' wellbeing, Urban Forestry & Urban Greening, 55
- Forsyth A., Krizek K. J., Rodriguez D. A. et alii, 2009, Hot, congested, crowded and diverse: Emerging research agendas in planning, Progress in Planning, 71: 153-205
- 17. Francis M., 1998, Changing Values for Public Space, Landscape Architecture, January 1998
- 18. Maisa Sales Gama Tobias M.S., Batista Ferreira E.F., 2014, Perception of health and accessibility: an approach to support projects for urban public spaces, Journal of Transport Literature, 8:1
- Gatto E., Buccolieri R., Aarrevaara E., Ippolito F., Emmanuel R., Perronace L., Santiago J. L., 2020, Impact of urban vegetation on outdoor thermal comfort: comparison between a Mediterranean city (Lecce, Italy) and a Northern European city (Lathi, Finland), Forests, 11: 228
- 20. Gehl J., E., 2010, Cities for people, Island Press, Washington D.C.
- 21. Gustafson K., Porter N., Bowman M., 2021, Engagement Inclusive design, www.gp-b.com/engagement Latest access 24 June 2021
- 22. Kabisch N., van den Bosch M., Lafortezza R., 2017, The health benefits of nature-based solutions to urbanisations challenges for children and elderly A systematic review, Environmental Research, 159
- 23. Kickbusch I., Nutbeam D., 2017, A watershed for health promotion. The Shangai Conference 2016, Health Promotion International, 32:2-6
- 24. Kilić J., Jaiac N, Rogulj K., Mastelić-Ivić S., 2019, Assessing land fragmentation in planning sustainable urban renewal, Sustainability, 11: 2576
- 25. Jackson L. E., 2002, The relationship of urban design to human health and condition, Landscape and Urban Planning, 64
- 26. Jennings V., Bamkole O., 2019, *The relationship between social cohesion and urban green space: an avenue for health promotion*, International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 16
- 27. Lai D., Liu W., Gan T., Liu K., Chen Q., 2019, A review of mitigating strategies to improve the thermal environment and thermal comfort in urban outdoor spaces, Science of the Total Environment, 661
- 28. Lau S.S.Y., Gou Z., Liu Y., 2014, *Healthy campus by open space design: Approaches and guidelines*, Frontiers of Architectural Research, 3
- 29. Lee A. C. K., Maheswaran R., 2010, The health benefits of urban green spaces: a review of the evidence, Journal of Public Health, 33: 2
- 30. Marcus Johansson M, Hartig T., Staats H., 2011, *Psychological Benefits of Walking: Moderation by Company and Outdoor Environment*, Applied Psychology: Health and Well-Being, 3 (3)
- 31. Mackintosh C., Zehndorfer E., Darko N., 2016, Outdoor recreation as a potential lever for health improvement: a review of the health benefits, barriers and opportunities for the sector, Metropolitan University Business School, Manchester
- 32. Madanipour A., 1999, Why are the design and development of public spaces significant for cities?, Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 26
- 33. Madanipour A., 2005, Public spaces of European cities, Nordisk Arkitekturforskning, 1
- 34. Mela A., 2014, Urban public space between fragmentation, control and conflict, City, Territory and Architecture, 1:15
- 35. Menne B., 2018, Implementing the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, Eurohealth, 24:3
- 36. Nieuwenhuijsen M. J., Khreis H., 2016, Car free cities: pathway to healthy urban living, Environment International, 94
- 37. Nutsford D., Pearson A, L., Kingham S., 2013, An ecological study investigating the association between access to urban green space and mental health, Public Health, 127

- 38. Parker P., Delshammar T., Magnus J., 2012, *Planning for appropriation: public space led development to integrate a fragmented city*, ISA Forum, Buenos Aires
- Peng Y., Feng T., Timmermans H. J. P., 2021, Heterogeneity in outdoor comfort assessment in urban public spaces, Science of the Total Environment, 790
- 40. Pietilä M., Neuvonen M., Borodulin K., Korpela K., Sievänen T., Tyrväinen L., 2015, *Relationships between exposure to urban green spaces, physical activity and self-rated health,* Journal of Outdoor Recreation and Tourism, 10
- 41. Piroddi E., Colarossi P., 1991, The urban project: from fragmentation to recomposition, Architecture & Behaviour, 7: 4
- 42. Poulain T., Sobeck C., Ludwig J., Igel U., Grande G., Ott, V., Kiss W., Körner A., Vogel M., 2020, Associations of green spaces and streets in the living environment with outdoor activity, media use, aoverweight/obesity and emotional wellbeing in children and adolescents, Environmental Research and Public Health, 17
- 43. Rahman N. A., Shamsuddin S., Ghana I., 2015, What Makes People Use the Street?: Towards a liveable urban environment in Kuala Lumpur city centre, Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 170: 624-632
- 44. Romaniak A., Skaliczki J., Szabó Á, 2014, Strategies resolving spatial fragmentation: case study in the Brownfield Zone of Budapest, Periodica Polytechnica Architecture, 45: 2
- 45. Salmond J. A., Tadaki M., Vardoulakis S., Arbuthnott K., Coutts A., Demuzere M., Dirks K. N., Heaviside C., Lim Shanon, Macintyre H., McInnes R. N., Wheeler B. W., 2016, *Health and climate related ecosystem services provided by street trees in the urban environment*, Environmental Health, 15 (suppl. 1): 36
- 46. Sharley H., 2019, QEII Futures. Masterplanning project for the QEII medical centre, WA Pty Ltd, QEIIMC Trust
- 47. Shukor S.F.A., Stigsdotter U.K., Source K.N., 2021, A Review of Design Recommendations for Outdoor Areas at Healthcare Facilities, Journal of Therapeutic Horticulture, 22:2
- 48. Schweitzer M., Gilpin L., Frampton S., 2004, *Healing spaces: elements of environmental design that make an impact on health*, The Journal of Alternative and Complementary Medicine, 10
- 49. Spirnger A. E., Evans A. E., Ortuño, Salvo D., Varela Arévalo M. T., 2017, *Health by design: interweaving health promotion into environments and settings*, Frontiers in Public Health, 5
- 50. Sugiyama T., Carver A., Kooshari M. J., Veitch J., 2018, Advantages of public green spaces in enhancing population health, Landscape and Urban Planning, 178
- 51. Taleghani M., 2018, Outdoor thermal comfort by different heat mitigation strategie A review, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 81
- 52. Tsay S., Gold R. eds., 2017, A Mayor's Guide to Public Life, Gehl Institute, Copenhagen
- 53. Ulrich R.S. & Parsons R., 1992, Influences of passive experiences with plants on individual well-being and health, in: Relf D. ed., The role of horticulture in human well-being and social development, Timber Press, Portland
- 54. UN, 2015, Transforming our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Sustainable Development
- 55. Van den Berg M., Wendel-Vos W., van Poppel M., Kemper H., van Mechelen W., Maas J., 2015, *Health benefits of green spaces in the living environment: a systematic review of epidemiological studies*, Urban Forestry & Urban Greening, 14
- 56. Wang R., Helbich M., Yao Y., Zhang J., Liu P., Yuan Y., Liu Y., 2019, Urban greenery and mental wellbeing in adults: Cross-sectional mediation analyses on multiple pathways across different greenery measures, Environmental Research, 176
- 57. Weerasuriya R., Henderson-Wilson C., Townsend M., 2019, Accessing Green Spaces Within a Healthcare Setting: A Mixed Studies Review of Barriers and Facilitators, Health Environments Research & Design Journal, 12:3
- 58. WHO Regional Office for Europe, 1997, Green cities, blue cities, Local authorities, health and environment briefing pamphlet series, 18
- 59. WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2021a, *Heat and health in the WHO European Region: updated evidence for effective prevention*, WHO Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen
- 60. WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2021b, Health and well-being and the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development in the WHO European Region: an analysis of policy development and implementation, WHO Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen
- Wood E., Harsant A., Dallimer M., Cronin de Chavez A., McEachan R.R.C., Hassall C., 2018, Not All Green Space Is Created Equal: Biodiversity Predicts Psychological Restorative Benefits From Urban Green Space, Frontiers in Psychology, 9

Artificial wetlands as a key for the construction of new sustainable urban systems.

Giovany Albarracin¹, Christian Contreras¹, Angel Puga²

¹Professor of Catholic University of Cuenca, Ecuador

² Student of Catholic University of Cuenca, Ecuador

Abstract

Traditionally, in the water route, an intimate relationship between man and nature could be observed. Its flow, its occupation, generated a natural relationship, respecting the logic of this route. However, this relationship between man and natural processes, based on a deep understanding of complex and dynamic ecological processes, has been affected in modern times. The idea of control and centralization buried these processes through a system of invisible infrastructures, resulting in a disconnection between the path of the water and the ecological processes of the landscape. Providing clean water and an adequate sanitation system does not represent great complexity. Basic technologies and engineering principles are known and mastered; however, it is striking that more than one billion people in the world still suffer from inadequate access to clean water and almost two billion from unsatisfactory wastewater treatment. Furthermore, it is possible to affirm that waterrelated diseases are the leading cause of premature death in developing countries. In the search for a solution to the contamination of water sources and soils, we propose exploring Nature-Based Solutions (SNB). These are solutions that provide environmental, social, and economic benefits. The research focuses on a hydraulic sanitation system disconnected from the central network; this system consists of designing a system of artificial wetlands to treat wastewater produced by direct discharges to streams and rivers. The most important results show that this phytoremediation technique is characterized by being a passive and aesthetically pleasing cleaning practice that takes advantage of the capacity of plants and solar energy to treat these polluted waters. Therefore, it is urgently necessary to rethink these sanitation concepts with a new approach that interrelates constructing infrastructures, ecological functions, and free spaces for people as a possible way of new sustainable urban systems.

Keywords

Artificial Wetlands, Sustainable Development, Ecological Processes, Wasterwater Treatment

Introduction

The accelerated growth of urban agglomerations is a phenomenon that, although globally accepted, admits nuances and particular considerations depending on the local context. In the territorial case of Latin America and specifically of the city of Cuenca-Ecuador, we can foresee two characteristics for the coming years: 1) the consolidation of a majority of urban population and 2) a high rate of urban growth, which has overflowed the city itself and threatens the territory as a whole.

Thus, it seems evident that such a projection anticipates an enormous challenge in its planning. However, such an opportunity requires a thoughtful reconsideration of the methodologies and instruments with which the city has been *organized*. This study explores off-grid infrastructures in the transitional space between the countryside and the city known as peri-urban, then it is the edge space where a fundamental role is played for a sustainable urban future in the broadest sense.

In this context, this paper takes a theoretical-methodological approach consisting of three sections: 1) *Urban Edge*, which argues the need to recognize urban edges as a new project category that allows us, on the one hand, to move away from the negative connotation of the term peri-urban, and on the other, to go beyond the urban

scale and overcome old binary oppositions such as center/periphery. 2) *Social metabolism and the city*, which explains the relationship between social systems and ecological systems. Moreover, 3) *Off the grid*, which reviews decentralized and off-grid infrastructures for wastewater treatment. The most important results revolve around new sanitation concepts with an approach that interrelates infrastructure, ecological functions, and free public spaces for people.

Conclusions

The urban fringe is a transitional area between the countryside and the city where its proximity to the urban center makes agricultural or forestry use difficult; Therefore the main characteristic is the ambiguity of different uses, actors and interests.

Moreover, it is important to note that this area will congregate the majority of the population in this century. It is essential to recognize the urban edges as a new project category which allows us to move away from the negative connotation of the term peri-urban, and also overcome the traditional city/countryside dichotomy.

This third space (neither urban nor rural) has its own characteristics and problems, but above all, it has a great ecological value constituted by agriculture, forestry, as well as the corridors that are formed from the rivers and streams which are part of the unquestionable ecological value that must be recognized and appreciated. It should also be considered as a central element for the design and planning of a new sustainable and resilient urban/rural dimension.

Therefore, eliminating urbanistic expectations is fundamental to preserve this area, which beyond being seen as an expansion zone, should be understood as a space of opportunity which articulates in a complex and evolutionary manner crops, forests, communities and city

In the specific case of the Sinincay parish, 5 of its 38 communities do not have running water and 16 of these do not have a wastewater treatment system which is 42% of its territory. This repeats in the other rural parishes of Cuenca, and of the country in general which is the main cause for water sources pollution.

However, this problem presents new opportunities for better harmonization between urban growth and environmental values. For this reason, exploring innovative strategies that allow for a paradigm shift in water resource management, particularly with regard to wastewater, will allow the optimization and greater access.

The construction and maintenance of a conventional wastewater system is very costly (Delgadillo-López & González-Ramírez, 2011), and requires a long amortization period of between 50 and 100 years, which this transition area does not have due to the accelerated process of transformation and growth of these territories.

Consequently, it is necessary to urgently rethink these sanitation concepts with a new approach that interconnects the construction of infrastructures, ecological functions and free public areas as a possible path to new sustainable territorial systems (Stokman, 2008).

Thus, the exploration of an off-grid water treatment system not only favors the protection of water sources, but could strengthen the productive character of agricultural areas, promote food self-sufficiency, and increase the economy.

In addition, it is very important to promote a geographical approximation between production and consumption, which by the end of the 19th century, anarchist geographers (Reclus and Kropotkin) saw as capital and now contemporary ecology sees it as absolutely essential for energy saving and the reduction of greenhouse gases (Oyon, 2011).

Finally, these studied territories with multifunctional characteristics have the capacity to produce their own water, energy, assimilate their waste, and above all, are a good place to live. Thus, ideal for shaping new sustainable centralities to reduce the dependence on the center and create a multipolar urban/rural ecosystem; an isotropic body, an ecological-social system without center or periphery (Viganó et al., 2016).

Selected References

- 1. Acero Caballero, G., Aguirre Such, J., Arévalo Martín, J., Rodríguez, D., Romero Fernández de Larrea, I., Paisaje Transversal, & Hernández Martínez, P. (2019). Planificación urbana integral, aprendiendo de Europa. 186.
- 2. Allen, A. (2003). Environmental planning and management of the peri-urban interface: perspectives on an emerging field. Environment and Urbanization, 15, 135–148.
- Arias Martínez, S. A., Betancur Toro, F. M., Gómez Rojas, G., Salazar Giraldo, J. P., & Hernández Ángel, M. L. (2010). Fitorremediación con humedales artificiales para el tratamiento de aguas residuales porcinas. Informador Técnico (Colombia), 74, 12–22.
- 4. Ariza Montobio, P. (2013). Large Escale. Renewable Energy ? A Transdiciplinary view on conflicts and trade off in the implementation of renewable energy. Universidad Autónoma de Barcelona.
- Avila Sánchez, H. (2001). Ideas y planteamientos teóricos sobre los territorios periurbanos: Las relaciones campo-ciudad en algunos países de Europa y América. Investigaciones Geográficas, 45, 108–127.
- 6. Ballén-Velásquez, L. (2014). "Desbordando" la categoría de borde. Revista Bitácora Urbano Territorial, 24(2), 31-39.
- 7. Ballet, C. Llop, J. M. (2004). Miradas a otros espacios urbanos: Las ciudades intermedias . VIII, 1-13(108), 1-13.
- 8. Banco Interamericano de Desarrollo. (2014). Cuenca ciudad sostenible / Plan de acción. In BID.
- Boelens, R. (2014). Cultural politics and the hydrosocial cycle: Water, power and identity in the Andean highlands. Geoforum, 57, 234– 247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2013.02.008
- Boelens, R., Hoogesteger, J., Swyngedouw, E., Vos, J., & Wester, P. (2016a). Hydro-social Territories: a political ecology perspective. Water International, 41(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/02508060.2016.1134898
- 11. Boelens, R., Hoogesteger, J., Swyngedouw, E., Vos, J., & Wester, P. (2016b). Hydrosocial territories: a political ecology perspective. Water International, 41(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1080/02508060.2016.1134898
- 12. Burbano, D., Di Campli, A., Rodríguez, N., & Solórzano, M. (2017). Transiciones Territoriales : El territorio visto desde la ciudad.
- 13. Busquets, J. (1999). La Urbanización marginal. Edicions UPC.
- 14. Clark, B., & Foster, J. B. (2010). The dialectic of social and ecological metabolism: Marx, Mészáros, and the absolute limits of capital. Socialism and Democracy, 24 (2), 124–138.
- 15. Corboz, A., & Marot, S. (2001). Le Territoire comme palimpseste et autres essais. Ed. de l'Imprimeur.
- Córdova, J. P., Contreras-Escandón, C. H., & Albarracín-Vélez, G. M. (2020). Territorio hidrosocial de la ciudad de Cuenca-Ecuador. XI Simposio Nacional de Desarrollo Urbano y Planificación Territorial, 632–651.
- 17. Daly, H. (1974). The Economics of the Steady State. The American Economic Review, 2, 15–21.
- Delgadillo-lópez, A. E., & González-ramírez, C. A. (2011). Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems, 14 (2011): 597-612. 14, 597-612.
- Delgado, C. (2008). "Urbanización sin fronteras" el acoso urbanístico a los espacios naturales protegidos. Boletin de La Asociación de Geografos Espanoles, 47, 271–310.
- 20. Forman, R. T. T. (1995). Land mosaics : the ecology of landscapes and regions / Richard T. T. Forman. Cambridge University Press,.
- 21. Foster, J. B. (2004). La Ecología de Marx. Materialismo y Naturaleza. El viejo Topo. España.
- 22. Galindo, J., & Giocoli, A. (2012). Los bordes de la ciudad metropolitana : Apuntes para repensar la ciudad.
- 23. Gandy, M. (2004). Rethinking urban metabolism: water, space and the modern city. City, 8(3), 363–379. https://doi.org/10.1080/1360481042000313509
- Gopal, B. (1999). Natural and constructed wetlands for wastewater treatement: Potentials and problems. Water Science and Technology, 40(3), 27–35. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- 25. Harvey, D. (1996). Justice, Nature and the Geography of Difference. Blackwell.
- 26. Heyden, N. (2003). The Scalar Production of Injustice within the Urban Forest. Antipode, 5, 980–998.
- 27. Hoogesteger, J., Boelens, R., & Baud, M. (2016). Territorial pluralism: water users' multi-scalar struggles against state ordering in Ecuador's highlands. Water International.
- 28. Isch, E. (2011). Contaminación de las Aguas y Políticas para Enfrentarla. Foro de Los Recursos Hídricos, 1, 52.
- 29. Kaika, M. (2003). Constructing Scarcity and Sensationalising Water Politics: 170 days that shook Athens. Antipode, 35, 919–954.
- Meeus, S. J., & Gulinck, H. (2008). Semi-Urban Areas in Landscape Research: A Review. Living Reviews in Landscape Research, 2(January). https://doi.org/10.12942/lrlr-2008-3
- 31. Odum, H. (1971). Environment, Power, and Society for the Twenty First Century. The Hierarchy of Energy. Columbia University Press.
- 32. Oyon, J. L. (2011). Disperción frente a compacidad.pdf.
- 33. Pakariñan. (2015). Actualización Plan de Desarrollo y Ordenación Territorial Sinincay 2015.
- 34. Reclus, É., & Guazzelli, E. (2001). El Arroyo. Media Vaca.
- 35. Stokman, A. (2008). Water Purificative Landscapes Constructed Ecologies and Contemporary Urbanism.

The transfer of territorial mosaic principles to manage the peri urban landscape of Lille, France,

The case study of the la Deûle Park

Dr. María Carolina Solar Silva ^{abc}

^a alma mater PhD, AgroParisTech, Paris, France b alma mater Postdoc, CEDEUS, PUC, Santiago, Chile

^calma mater Master, U. Paris 1 Panthéon Sorbonne

Abstract

The transfer of knowledge from territorial mosaic theoretical frameworks to the actual urban sustainable policy success story of La Deûle Park, Lille France which I have studied since 2005, shows potential applications for periurban regions in developing countries as similary does our initial case of study: the Chivilcán - Nielol- Rukamanque landscape network, in the Temuco urban region, located in the Araucanía region of southern Chile.

Since 1998, Lille's regional government introduced ecological landscape policies in peri-urban planning for managing a total of 10.000 ha. of its urban region surface. A process of renaturation with corridors and ecological networks under territorial mosaic criteria model was developed. Thanks to landscape and ecological connectivity, these structures have a dual function or <u>co-occurrence</u>: 1) natural dimension: ability to function as an ecological structure for water management and biodiversity conservation and, 2) positive human results: provision of a diversity of socio-cultural and economic services.

First I will present the origin and trajectory of the research and then I will explain the case study of La Deûle Park peri-urban corridor. Subsequently I shall explain why this park was developed from a territorial mosaic model proposed in the research of RT. Forman, J. Ahern, C. Solar who defined the following criteria for sustainable landscape management of peri-urban territories: 1) the interconnection of hydrological systems allowing flood management of wetland and restoration of natural sites and wildlife reproduction, 2) increase of recreational spaces for multiples socio-cultural activities, 3) growth of economic activity with collaborative small-scale farming agri-environmental interventions to improve biodiversity and 4) the implementation of forms of transportation that fully take into account pedestrian, equestrian, cyclable.

Keywords : *Ecological networks, multifunctionality of landscape, urban sprawl, sustainable peri-urban planning.*

Introduction

It is a fact that landscape connectivity has been an object of study since 1860 and a principle that has inspired network projects carried out by Frederick Law Olmsted (1822 -1903) in several cities in the United States (Emerald network of the city of Boston), along with the hygienist work on avenues and landscape networks performed by Jean-Charles Adolphe Alphand (1817 - 1891), Jean-Pierre Barillet-Deschamps (1824-1873) and Jean Claude Nicolas Forestier (1861 - 1930) in Paris at the end of the XIX century.

From the beginning of this research process, in 2005, we ask ourselves about the natural and human dimensions of the territorial mosaic model to manage peri-urban landscapes and territories in the La Deûle Park. The objective of the research has been to achieve a theoretical and empirical framework to structure a hypothesis that could allow us to analyse and make possible the generation of holistic development of peri-urban landscape by territorial mosaic, always taking into account the connectivity and the co-occurrence criteria. The idea and vision of our studies were inspired by an ecosystem concept of the city and its surrounding territory. It is proposed that the design of public policies and management should integrate the rural landscapes and natural resources of hinterlands as a center of attention.

The research confirmed the hypothesis regarding La Deúle Park as a prototype of sustainable management of landscape in peri- urban areas through the territorial mosaics model. The Park integrates all the concepts to create an ecological park, founded on the principles of landscape ecology and landscape architecture, promoted and implemented by Richard Forman and Frederic Olmstead. Both have guided and inspired the theoretical and empirical research process.

Thus, this article aims at explaining the process of studying and researching in the realm of design and policies of green structures under sustainable criteria of connectivity and co-occurrence of territorial mosaics. The knowledge

transfer from territorial mosaic theoretical frameworks to the actual urban sustainable policy success story of La Deûle Park shows potential applications for similar peri-urban regions in developing countries such as Chile.

In this context the following question arises: how to manage peri-urban landscapes under criteria based on adequate design and sustainable public policies for the ecological climate change transition?

Faced with a reality of lack of protection, conservation, enhancement and sustainable management of sites, landscapes and peri-urban territories around the City of Temuco, in Chile, in 1996, I decided to devote myself to developing the scientific and empirical knowledge of management of such spaces.

Conclusions

Three mains conclusions could contribute to apply landscape architecture science to improve urban regions planning :

- 1. <u>Transfer from science to political program of Lille Metropole.</u> From the end of the 1990, local and intercommunal landscape projects in the peri-urban landscapes of Lille urban region are giving more spaces and well-being for nature and human needs and connecting urban spaces with rural landscape through the corridor of La Deûle Park as the hypotheses of co-occurrence propose.
- The awards of the Council of European Landscape Convention and the Minister of Environment of France received by the <u>La Deûle Park</u> have confirmed the benefices of landscape connectivity and co-occurrence criteria of territorial mosaics to improve environment conditions for human and nature dimension of landscape in peri-urban areas of Lille urban region.
- 3. The study of peri-urban ecological network being presently could become a scientific base to be applied in countries where there is little experience in this field, like Chile, especially in the case of study of Temuco urban region: the Chivilcán Nielol- Rukamanque landscape network.
- 4. What is proposed and confirmed today in this article and presentation, could define that in the global ecological crisis where cities play a fundamental role, it is advisable to found a new <u>hygienist paradigm</u> for a <u>post-covid 19</u> urban regions ecological planning, to collaborate in the rocess of climate change and social inclusion through a <u>socio-politic</u> construction of <u>territorial mosaics</u> under <u>co-occurrence criteria</u>.

References

- 1. Solar. Landscape great idea", BOKU Conference, Austria, 2009, p. 148-15.
- 2. Adams, Urban wildlive ecology and conservation : a brief history of the discipline, 2005, p 151.
- 3. Ahern, Integration of landscape ecology and lanscape architecture, an evolutionary and reciprocal process, 2003, p, 14, 37, 38.
- Briffet, Is management recreational use compatible with effective habitat and wildlife ocurrence in urban open space corridors systems?. Landscape Research, vol. 2, pp. 137-169. 2001, p 141.
- 5. Forman, *Urban regions, Ecology and Planning beyond the City*. Cambridge University press. Collection: Cambridge Studies in Landscape Ecology, 2008, p 38.

Part V Innovative approaches to Urban and Architectural Design towards Sustainability

Solar City, Future City; Analysis Of Solar Radiation Towards Optimization And Location Of The Urban Blocks In The Neighborhood Units

Omid Veisi¹

¹ Faculty of Architecture and Urban Planning, Art University, Tehran, Iran.

Email: <u>o.veisi@student.art.ac.ir</u>

Amir Shakibamanesh²

Associate professor of Urban Design, Department of Urban Planning and Design, School of Architecture and Urban Studies, Tehran Art University, Tehran, Iran.

Email: a.shakibamanesh@art.ac.ir

Abstract

Energy consumption has been on the rise uncontrollably due to population growth. Therefore, paying attention to energy production and consumption in different parts of cities is inevitable. Since the energy production process depends primarily on fossil fuels, it causes a lot of environmental pollution including the discharge of carbon in the environment. In order to reduce environmental pollution, it is essential to consider renewable forms of energy, especially solar energy. This requires attention to energy issues in the early stages of urban design as well as practical and creative solutions for more efficient use of this type of energy. This study aims at calculating the annual solar radiation at a city scale through a novel process and methodology. In this regard, artificial intelligence algorithms and satellite data can help maximize the amount of sunlight in neighborhoods and urban blocks in neighborhood units during the development process. In the process of simulation, location and optimization of the urban form, it is necessary to take into account the limitations and resources for field study and simulation of urban blocks. Therefore, in this study Farhangian neighborhood in phase 1 of Kermanshah, Iran, which has a good level of structural diversity and lends itself to field studies, was selected and studied at neighborhood and urban block scales. The case study indicates the significant role of calculating and optimizing the patterns of urban blocks with the aim of achieving maximum solar energy. Estimates at different levels show that urban block variables are effective in accessing the solar radiation energy and, given various scales of development - from macro-scale spatial planning to micro-scale local design - can improve energy intake by 3 to 5 percent. Accordingly, the results show that in order to accelerate the calculation of energy at the planning scale, the use of 2.5D locating model and 3D optimization contribute to achievement of the maximum or minimum solar radiation, respectively. On the other hand, this method can be used to organize calculations and planning for maximum absorption of solar radiation at different stages of development.

Keywords

Urban Morphology, Solar Radiation, Optimization, Parametric Design, GIS, Ladybug;

Introduction

Efficient energy planning and design basically denote the relationship between land use and building design. Principles of efficient energy planning involve the systematic examination of the city in terms of three different scales, i.e., settlement characteristics, building block characteristics, and building characteristics when deciding on land use. It is therefore necessary to consider ideas for mitigating the effects of climate change and to ensure the efficient and effective use of energy (Mert and Saygin 2016). The related literature shows that urban geometry and energy consumption are closely related. In this regard, previous studies have examined in detail the relationship between urban morphological parameters and the theoretical energy efficiency and energy heat

generated by the spatial configuration of cities. A common theme in global approaches to the city and energy revolves around the potential of the sun as the largest energy source available to all urban areas(Amado, Poggi, and Amado 2016).

The process of energy efficiency or, more broadly, improving the sustainability of building quota, is not just a matter of technology optimization, but also involves decision-makers, investors, and citizens. In order to promote and regulate such a large and complex process in renovation projects, local authorities, i.e., decision- makers, must have the required knowledge and tools to design plans or programs that integrate the energy model into more comprehensive approaches to urban renovation(Pili, Desogus, and Melis 2018). In addition, the analysis of constraints on an urban scale makes it possible to determine more realistically the solar potential of construction surfaces. However, the analyses of typological factors and their sensitivity and relationship with the use of solar technology can lead to different interpretations by introducing weight indicators for different geometry, typology, and construction constraints that affect the integrity of the solar energy system. Despite the use of solar energy in cities to create sustainability in housing facilities, there is no related commitment in construction. Similarly, the amount of solar radiation is usually not taken into account in urban planning decisions. In fact, to formulate energy efficiency measures in new buildings, it is essential to know the levels of solar radiation reaching those parts of the building that can be used to install solar panels or heat collectors(Fernández-Ahumada et al. 2019).

The methods and tools used in the initial design phase should support architects and planners in decisions that lead to solar buildings and help further development and evaluation of various solar technologies in the construction phase(Horvat and Wall 2012). Tool constraints include model configuration and model simulation time for urban projects indicating the need for different solutions and simplifications to increase the speed and accuracy of such models(Dogan 2015). Urban morphology has a significant impact on solar potential, daylight and natural ventilation. Hence, comprehensive planning largely determines the inherent environmental performance of a neighborhood and its blocks. A wide range of related guidelines and simulations should be developed by architectural and urban planners in their design process. This parametric study, which is performed by simulation tools in a process-oriented approach at two different scales, is probably the first step to this end because it analyzes the different types of morphological structure and urban blocks and their potential contribution to locally produced energy. This study seeks to find a comprehensive solution to quantify the role of solar energy as a source of renewable energy in various urban morphologies. In addition, it investigates the possibility to achieve the maximum amount of solar radiation through the use of 2.5D measurement method and three-dimensional data, especially data on the urban block scale, and a combination of these two data types.

Conclusion

Although city and urban morphology is subject to numerous dependent and independent variables and reviewing and isolating variables in the research process is the only possible solution at this point in time, research in the field of energy, especially solar radiation, has always been a challenging topic. The need to produce early models of solar radiation levels for a city and ways to access them has been widely discussed. This study suggests a complete model in which the independent variable of average height and a dependent variable of solar radiation and optimization of the research variables were evaluated to achieve an optimal model in which the amount of solar radiation absorption is increased by about 3 to 5%.

The study of simulation at different scales has been assessed in both macro and micro domains, each with its own algorithm and type of analysis. However, in general, it can be concluded that in the macro-level data used in city planning whose documents and requirements are more related to land use, analyzes and simulations require higher speeds and less information. Thus, the process uses 2.5-dimensional DEM data, which are either collected through satellite data or through point clouds as fully described in the previous section. However, at the intermediate level, and especially at the micro level, 3D detailed data are needed, which is done using simulation within longer durations with higher accuracy. The only difference between the micro and the intermediate level

is the amounts of variables being measured. At intermediate level, the number of data should be controlled, because the amount of data in this case is very high and there may be an increase in computational error. However, in the micro approach, the number of independent data is lower and the analysis speed is naturally higher.

The main purpose of this study was to provide an optimal model to evaluate the maximum amount of solar energy absorption at urban block levels. First, the morphological variables at urban block level were studied. Then solar radiation energy at macro scale and micro scales were investigated. At macro scale, using two radar and point cloud techniques, solar radiation energy was calculated in the study area, which indicated the importance of macro data analysis at the neighborhood scale. and even urban blocks in the field of planning. On the other hand, the results showed that radiation data in different seasons produce fixed spatial data in comparison with each other. The method of calculating radiation time, which is a very important variable, was also calculated. Then in the next part, the neighborhood was divided into four sub-neighborhoods to measure the impact of different blocks on each other. In this part, optimization was done based on height dimension, indicating that the limitations in optimizer algorithms do not allow the measurement of more variables due to the large amount of information and data. Results on the average height at urban block level showed an increase of 3 to 5%.

On the other hand, a comprehensive algorithm was presented, starting a new approach in optimization and architectural algorithms, which can be discussed by researchers and relevant laboratories. Adaptation of genetic algorithms to satellite data and spatial variables can help solve major problems in solar radiation calculation. The first mode shifts the radiation and energy data to point-to-point spatial data, expanding the data beyond the general mode for different cities. It opens a new window into artificial intelligence algorithms for a better understanding of the structure of the earth and its impact on cities.

Selected References

- 1. Abd Alla, Sara, Vincenzo Bianco, Luca A. Tagliafico, and Federico Scarpa. 2020. "An innovative approach to local solar energy planning in Riva Trigoso, Italy." Journal of Building Engineering 27. doi: 10.1016/j.jobe.2019.100968.
- 2. Amado, Miguel, and Francesca Poggi. 2014. "Solar Urban Planning: A Parametric Approach." Energy Procedia 48:1539-1548. doi: 10.1016/j.egypro.2014.02.174.
- 3. Amado, Miguel, Francesca Poggi, and António Ribeiro Amado. 2016. "Energy efficient city: A model for urban planning." Sustainable Cities and Society 26:476-485. doi: 10.1016/j.scs.2016.04.011.
- 4. Bizjak, Marko, Borut Žalik, and Niko Lukač. 2015. "Evolutionary-driven search for solar building models using LiDAR data." Energy and Buildings 92:195-203. doi: 10.1016/j.enbuild.2015.01.051.
- Carnieletto, Laura, Martina Ferrando, Lorenzo Teso, Kaiyu Sun, Wanni Zhang, Francesco Causone, Piercarlo Romagnoni, Angelo Zarrella, and Tianzhen Hong. 2021. "Italian prototype building models for urban scale building performance simulation." Building and Environment 192:107590.
- 6. Cerezo Davila, Carlos. 2017. "Building archetype calibration for effective urban building energy modeling." Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- 7. Chen, Kian, and Leslie Norford. 2017a. "Evaluating Urban Forms for Comparison Studies in the Massing Design Stage." Sustainability 9 (6). doi: 10.3390/su9060987.
- 8. Chen, Kian Wee, and Leslie Norford. 2017b. "Developing an Open Python Library for Urban Design Optimisation-Pyliburo." Building Simulation.
- 9. Dogan, Timur. 2015. "Procedures for automated building energy model production for urban and early design." Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- 10. EnergyPlus_Development_Team. 2020. "Weather Data for EnergyPlus." (File, EnergyPlus Weather):https://energyplus.net/weather.
- 11. Fernández-Ahumada, L. M., J. Ramírez-Faz, R. López-Luque, A. Márquez-García, and M. Varo-Martínez. 2019. "A Methodology for Buildings Access to Solar Radiation in Sustainable Cities." Sustainability 11 (23). doi: 10.3390/su11236596.
- 12. Freitas, S., C. Catita, P. Redweik, and M. C. Brito. 2015. "Modelling solar potential in the urban environment: State-of-the-art review." Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 41:915-931. doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2014.08.060.
- Groppi, Daniele, Livio de Santoli, Fabrizio Cumo, and Davide Astiaso Garcia. 2018. "A GIS-based model to assess buildings energy consumption and usable solar energy potential in urban areas." Sustainable Cities and Society 40:546-558. doi: 10.1016/j.scs.2018.05.005.

Energy Efficiency and Building's Envelope: An Integrated Approach to High-Performance Architecture

Parinaz Mansourimajoumerd ¹, Hassan Bazazzadeh², Mohammadjavad Mahdavinejad³, Sepideh Nik Nia⁴

¹Researcher, Department of Architecture, Faculty of Art and Architecture, Tarbiat Modares University, Tehran, Iran. Parinaz.mansoori@gmail.com

²Researcher and Junior lecturer, Department of Architecture, Poznan University of Technology, Poznan, Poland. Hassan.bazazzadeh@doctorate.put.poznan.pl

³ Head of Department of Architecture, & Professor of Department of Architecture, Faculty of Art and Architecture, Tarbiat Modares University, Tehran, Iran, mahdavinejad@modares.ac.ir

⁴Graduated student, Department of Architecture, Faculty of Art and Architecture, Bu- AliSina University, Hamedan, Iran. nikniasepideh@gmail.com

Abstract

One of the significant categories that profoundly influence global warming is the building industry. Many measures have been considered to reduce the building industry's impacts on the environment. However, there are still too many problems, especially in the implementation of the *Zero Energy Buildings*. Thus, in the following research, five green architecture principle categories have been analyzed on the 70 different projects chosen randomly around the world. Moreover, this article illustrates the impacts of green architecture indicators in both existing and designed buildings to find available capacities in various sectors for improving the building industry. As a result, the lack of proper plans for these green initiatives has resulted in arbitrary measures. Therefore, authorities should establish decisive and implemented rules to lead the construction industry to prioritize sustainable principles. Since even in projects concentrated on sustainable regulations were only designed and built based on a few green features, their significant potentials have been missed.

Keywords

Building Envelope; Conserving Energy; Green Architecture; Shell; Sustainable Building

Introduction

Controlling the amount of energy consumption, waste emission, and environmental damage in architectural fields is used to characterize a technology with a lower impact on environmental problems (Grierson & Moultrie, 2011) as future uncertainties such as climate change may worsen the condition (Bazazzadeh et al., 2021a). Indeed, Sustainable development can be considered continuous development in financial, natural, and human resources. It could provide sustainable economic, social, and cultural development (Mahdavinejad et al., 2014; Poodineh, 2017; Bazazzadeh et al., 2020). Therefore, for having high-performance buildings, sustainable principles should be according to these five main ideas (Yardimil et al., 2020).

- Energy conservation to protects energy throughout the life of a building by designing the flexible building interior or high-quality structure
- Design principle regard to climate land to take advantage of the natural elements and factors such as sun angles and shading (Mansourimajoumerd et al., 2020)
- Reducing the consumption of new resources by minimizing the waste in the construction process and reusing or recycling materials and the resources which are used in the construction phase (CGB, 2009)
- User needs to consider occupants' satisfaction and productivity in the building
- Condition of sites in design to reduce the impact of development on the natural environment, such as using wind patterns to shape the building form. (Ragheb et al., 2016; Peters, 2019).

In this paper, those factors have been analyzed on buildings envelope. Moreover, the building envelopes have been used as a shelter, security, solar and thermal control, indoor air quality control, moisture control, daylight access, and cost-effectiveness (Bolin, 2016). Hence, conserving energy by building envelopes could foster the energy efficiency of the building industry. Furthermore, a building envelope can enhance the efficiency of the building that is planned to construct and meanwhile, it is functional for existing construction (Bano & Sehgal, 2019). However, sustainable building envelope design is a complicated process involving many factors explained individually in the following paragraphs (Mickey et al., 2016).

Besides, these elements (building envelopes) act as a barrier between the building and the external environment and have a significant role in providing comfort conditions and energy demand (Kheiri, 2018; Acar et al., 2021). These elements not only have an active role in the sustainability of structures (Tabrizi et al., 2021a), even for historic buildings (Javanmardi et al., 2021), but also have the capacity for improvements through retrofitting strategies (Tabrizi et al., 2021b).

That is why an optimized building envelope can directly affect the capacity of a building's system, such as HVAC systems. The potential of the building envelope is so high that it has been reported that it can save energy demand of the building between 32% and 58%. It can also save up to 85% energy demand in the late evening, achieving delays peak (Alalouch et al., 2019). While envelopes of buildings traditionally characterized by a significant thermal resistance prevent their overheating, optimized ones tend to control the indoor condition with new solutions. (Zachar & Daoutidis, 2018) To this end, this paper aims to study the impact of optimizing the building's envelopes on buildings' energy consumption.

Conclusion

The building industry is one of the major categories that have a considerable impact on global warming. That is why many alternatives have been suggested to reduce the effect of the construction industry on the environment. However, it can be noted that there is still plenty of problems that have to be measured in this field.

Base on the findings, by considering the effects of the green architecture principles in the construction and design stage, the following data were achieved: 1) The rate of considering sustainable principles both in the construction section and design stage is lower than the average by 4.467 and 5.069 out of 14, respectively. 2) The average stability in the design section is greater than the implementation by 0.602.

Consequently, a zero energy building is only achievable with a comprehensive analysis of existing projects until the weaknesses are distinguished. Moreover, these sustainable architectural principles should be established as a law for all buildings with various functions to accelerate the process of having sustainable constructions. Also, an organization must deeply put all its attention to sustainable principles aspects of constructed buildings.

Selected References

1. Grierson D, Moultrie C. Architectural Design Principles and Processes for Sustainability: Towards a Typology of Sustainable Building Design. *Design principles & practices an international journal*; 2011.5.

2. Bazazzadeh H, Pilechiha P, Nadolny A, Mahdavinejad M, Hashemi Safaei S. The Impact Assessment of Climate Change on Building Energy Consumption in Poland, Energies; 2021a. 14(14).

3. Mahdavinejad M, Zia A, Norouzi Larki A, Ghanavati S, Elmi N. Dilemma of green and pseudo green architecture based on LEED norms in case of developing countries. *International Journal of Sustainable Built Environment*;2014.3: p. 235–246.

4. Poodineh H. Principles of Sustainable Architecture in Sistan Architecture (Case Study: Ghale Nov Village). International Journal of Applied Engineering Research; 2017. 12: p. 2162-2170.

5. Bazazzadeh H, Nadolny A, Attarin K, Safar Ali Najar B, Hashemi Safaei S. Promoting Sustainable Development of Cultural Assets by Improving Users' Perception through Space Configuration; Case Study: The Industrial Heritage Site, *Sustainability*; 2020. **12**(12)

6. Yardimil S, Güleç Özer D, Shahriary A. Sustainable street architecture and its effects on human comfort conditions: Yazd, Iran. A/Z ITU Journal of the faculty of architecture; 2020.17: p.113-122.

7. Mansourimajoumerd P, Mahdavinejad M, Niknia S, Shirvani M. Comprehensive strategies for optimization e-Energy system in different climate zone. *The 4th International Conference on Architecture, Arts and Applications*; 2020: p.4-5.

8. CGB, Center for Green Building, "Building the GREEN Garden State," New Jersey Municipalities magazine; 2009. 86.

9. Ragheb A, Galal Elshimy H, Ragheb G. Green Architecture: A Concept of Sustainability. Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences 20153

Evolution of Users Behavior Towards Designing Public Buildings in The Era of Covid-19

Alexandria New Restaurants Design Case Study

Nourhane M.El-Haridi¹

¹Lecturer at Pharos University in Alexandria, Faculty of Engineering, Architectural Department and the AAU coordinator

Abstract

A series of specific buildings and open spaces and more had a new design thinking and framework which require the rethinking in our built and open spaces after the pandemic of Covid-19. In this era of the pandemic, the design for public buildings could be a challenge, such as the design of commercial places as the restaurants since some needs have changed to provide contemporary open public spaces to get better good quality of life and interaction for the diverse populations in the cities. In this paper a new behavior towards architectural design was studied to achieve social distancing guidelines that promote separation to avoid the spread of the virus and encourage the design of open public spaces. In addition, the pandemic crisis has proved that the interaction between people and the built environment are the main engines that innovate architectural design theories. This paper reviews the evolution of architecture in the context of a survey about the opinion of users in the new design of the public buildings such as the new restaurants in Alexandria as a case study. As a result of the questionnaire is the development of the architectural adaptability to achieve the needs of the users and improve the design of public spaces to achieve the transformation of the architectural concepts and idea about the behavior of the users after Covid-19 and their interaction into the built environment and the outdoor design.

Keywords

Built Environment; Evolution; Rethinking; Quality of Life; Pandemic, ;Social Distancing.

1. Introduction

The decisions of restaurant visitors were related to visiting the restaurant again are not based solely on food satisfaction, but rather on psychological satisfaction with the interior elements and functions (Lee CJ, 2015) and specially after the world pandamic of covid-19 some behaviours and thoughts about closed and indoors public buildings design become a threat for some people. In this paper an evaluation of the user's behavior towards designing restaurants and café from different categories of visitors and different ages was explained in a survey. The results of this survey indicated that there are some main requirements and precautions to the visitors of the public buildings after the pandemic of the Corona virus specially the restaurants and café. The design of restaurants depends recently on the indoor and outdoor environment quality and visitors' satisfaction, which should provide a good quality of life and health since the environment is being attacked daily by human life and restaurants are a part of the problem (Choi, G., & Parsa, H. G., 2007) . Generally, research is also needed to better understand the suggestions of user's satisfaction in environmentally friendly restaurants design in the era of covid-19.

Conclusion

The findings from this research and survey offer valuable data showing that it is important for architects and designer to respect the changes in needs, and rethinking the preferences of the users toward the built environment and especially towards the public buildings since the survey has approved the evolution in the behavior of visitors towards the restaurants and café after the pendamic of covid-19, in addition of the importance to create new innovative idea to achieve better indoor and outdoor environmental solutions and better quality of life as in the case study of the restaurants and café in Alexandria city in Egypt.

References

- 1. Choi, G., & Parsa, H. G. (2007). Green practices II: Measuring restaurant managers' psychological attributes and their willingness to charge for the "green practices". *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 9(4), 41-63., 41-63.
- 2.Councilman, D. R. (2000). *Restaurant Design Guidelines-Adopted by the City of Scottsdale*. City of Scottsdale: Dennis Robbins Councilman, Mark Hammons, Andrea Lee Forman, Margaret Dunn, Mark Soden, Fred Davidson, J.T. Elbracht.
- 3.Diane, S. (2005). Environmental distinctions: the discriminating dining environment. LesCahiers du CICLas. 6, 55-7.
- 4.L. Parnas and P C Clements, 1986. (n.d.). "A rational design process: how and why to fake it," IEEE Transactions on Software Engineering, 1986: 12(2):251-257, IEEE Press.
- 5.Lee CJ, W. Y. (2015). *hysical factors to evaluate the servicescape of theme restaurants*. J Asian Architect Build Eng: 14(1):97–104.
- 6.Simpson, R. (2003). Theme and experience in restaurant design : a theory. Washington State: Corpus ID: 108908511.
- 7.Wheldall, K. (1975). Social Behavior: Key problems and social relevance. London, Methuen.

Analysis of the development prospect and application of smart streetlamps in Macau based on the background of smart city

Yile Chen¹, Liang Zheng²

¹ Faculty of Humanities and Arts, Macau University of Science and Technology ² Faculty of Humanities and Arts, Macau University of Science and Technology

Abstract

Smart cities are the mainstream trend of modern city development. With the promotion of the policies of the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area, Macao, as one of the four central cities in the Greater Bay Area, has pioneered the development of smart cities. The development goal of the smart city is to use modern electronic information technology to efficiently manage, coordinate, share, and interoperate the city's transportation, logistics, energy resources, and communication services. Comprehensive perception and information collection are the basis for its smart urban management. As one of the important node devices in the smart city perception layer, smart streetlamps are not only the lighting infrastructure, but also include important functions such as environmental monitoring, video surveillance, communication network, Internet of things, information interaction, and charging piles. Under the above premise, this article discusses the urban policies, applications and prospects of smart streetlamps in Macau. At the same time, it compares the social nature and related policies of the mainland, analyzes the particularity of building smart streetlamps in Macau, and based on the application of smart streetlamps in Macau, propose optimization and development suggestions to promote the construction and development of Macau's smart city.

Keywords

Smart streetlamps; Macau; smart city; Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area; urban governance measures

The development history of Macau's smart city

The development of smart street lights in Macau is closely related to the construction of smart cities. With the launch of the "Outline of the Twelfth Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development", the concept of smart cities has been widely promoted and implemented in my country. According to the National Development and Reform Commission's According to the statistical report, more than 500 cities in my country have proposed smart city development plans. At the same time, the Macau Special Administrative Region Government clearly set the development goals of Macau to build a smart city in the 2016 "Macao Special Administrative Region Development Plan (2016-2020)" and "Policy Address", and established a "Smart City Special Group" and the "Smart City Task Force" coordinated, promoted and promoted the related work of smart cities within the government, and since then launched the prelude to the development of smart cities in Macau. Since then, the development of smart cities in Macau has been accelerated in various departments and fields and has achieved remarkable results.

At the end of 2016, the Macao Science and Technology Development Foundation sponsored four professional teams to carry out the research activities of "Macao Smart City Development Direction and Strategy Research" and "Macao Smart City Development to Smart Travel Feasibility Study". Scholars, industry representatives, social organizations, etc. investigate and visit, and hold relevant seminars and consultation meetings to collect opinions from the community. In 2017, the smart city development guidelines and policies that conform to the actual conditions of Macau were launched.

In August 2017, the Macau SAR Government and Alibaba Group signed the "Strategic Cooperation Framework Agreement for Building Smart Cities", using Alibaba's cloud computing and big data technology to accelerate and complete the government's infrastructure construction and information technology for building smart cities reserve.

In May 2018, the Science and Technology Commission of the Special Administrative Region Government held a consultation meeting, press conference and forum on "Macao Smart City Development Strategy and Key Field Construction", and collected more than 200 suggestions, focusing on laws and regulations, electronic payment, and data sharing. , Traffic issues, data privacy, electronic medical records, SME support, urban comfort and other issues.

In August 2018, the University of Macau established the State Key Laboratory of Smart City Internet of Things to promote the development of Macau's Smart City Internet of Things technology.

In November 2018, the Guangzhou Blockchain Industry Association, the Hong Kong Blockchain Industry Association and the Innovation Center of the University of Macau established the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area Blockchain Alliance, which aims to integrate the resources of the three places and achieve complementary advantages. In-depth application of blockchain technology in smart tourism, smart finance and smart logistics.

In December 2018, Macau Telecom signed a memorandum of cooperation with Tencent to use Tencent Cloud technology to cooperate in the fields of cloud computing, big data, Internet of Things and artificial intelligence in Macau.

In February 2019, the Macao Science and Technology Development Foundation and WeBank signed a cooperation agreement. The first cooperation project will use blockchain technology to achieve safer and more efficient entity identity authentication and data exchange, accelerating the popularization of electronic payments in Macau.

In May 2019, the Macau Smart Street Light Project was completed, integrating more than 20 functions such as smart lighting, 5G/4G communication micro base stations, flood monitoring, people flow monitoring, charging piles, etc., providing the SAR government in energy, transportation, public security, tourism, etc. Provide services in multiple fields, achieve multiple uses with one shot, and help build smart cities.

In September 2019, China Mobile Hong Kong, China Mobile Guangdong, Macau Telecom, and Guangdong Communications Industry Association jointly established the "Greater Bay Area 5G Nagano Alliance", which has deepened the coordination of communications technology in the Greater Bay Area and promoted the development of the 5G ecosystem.

In December 2019, Bank of China United Net Union Clearing Co., Ltd., UnionPay International Co., Ltd. and Macau Pass Co., Ltd. launched a "cross-border wallet" service that facilitates cross-border mobile payments, breaking the barriers of mobile payment in the two places.

In April 2020, the Macau government issued the "2020 Policy Address", which specifically pointed out the development plan of creating a "digital Macau" through a new generation of information technology, and speeding up the construction of 5G networks, data centers, and digital infrastructure to improve the city. The level of intelligence in management, industrial development, government services, and social governance will promote the construction of smart cities such as smart government affairs, smart customs clearance, smart medical care, smart tourism, and smart transportation.

In June 2020, the General Office of the Ministry of Transport, the General Office of the People's Government of Guangdong Province, the General Office of the People's Government of Guizhou Province, and the General Office of the People's Government of Guizhou Province, and the General Office of the People's Government of Yunnan Province issued the "About the Pearl River Water Transport to the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area" Implementation Opinions on Construction" to promote the construction of smart ports, smart waterways, smart ships and smart maritime affairs in Guangdong, Hong Kong and Macau. Accelerate the construction of smart port projects, advance the construction of intelligent shipping in Guangdong, Hong Kong and Macao, promote the integrated application of Beidou navigation system, Internet

of Things, cloud computing, big data and other information technologies in the field of water transportation, and promote the integration of information technology based on the area. Research and application of block chain global shipping service network platform.

Conclusions and recommendations

At present, smart street lights in Macau are still in the experimental application stage for the first time. Compared with some mainland cities, they are not the first to be carried out in the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area. Therefore, through the development of smart street lights, we can see that Macau has a certain degree of contribution to the construction of smart cities. In addition, due to the legal division and protection of the historical urban area and the buffer zone of the world cultural heritage in Macau, some residential areas in the old urban area have not been able to put smart street lights into use, so they are more restricted.

In this regard, the research suggests: for the reclamation area of the new city, smart street lights can be considered to be deployed in urban planning and construction to make subsequent urban data detection and management more convenient; and for the larger historical urban areas such as the Macau Peninsula In the area, the application of smart street lights is more difficult. If the original street lights are relatively modern and have a certain destructive effect on the city, they can be considered to be transformed into smart street lights; for Taipa and Cotai City areas with more modern buildings and denser traffic, then It is necessary to increase investment in the application of smart street lights to facilitate standardized management of urban traffic and urban crime prevention. At the same time, it should be considered that the appearance of smart street lights in different areas is consistent with the urban style or architectural style of the area, instead of using the same smart street lights in the entire Macau SAR.

References

- 1. Oliver Gassmann, Jonas Böhm, Maximilian Palmié [M]. Smart Cities: Introducing Digital Innovation to Cities. Bingley: Emerald Publishing, 2019.
- 2. Jennifer Clark [M]. Uneven Innovation: The Work of Smart Cities. NYC: Columbia University Press, 2020.
- 3. Houbing Song, Ravi Srinivasan, Tamim Sookoor, Sabina Jeschke [M]. Smart Cities: Foundations, Principles, and Applications. Hoboken: Wiley, 2017.
- 4.Ben Green, Jascha Franklin-Hodge [M]. The Smart Enough City: Putting Technology in Its Place to Reclaim Our Urban Future (Strong Ideas). Cambridge: The MIT Press, 2020.
- 5. Macau Daily. Scholar: Macau is suitable for building a smart tourism brand image [EB/OL]. <u>http://www.macaodaily.com/html/2019-10/03/content_1385927.htm</u>
- Guangdong Rongwen Technology Group Co., Ltd. Solution-Smart Street Light[EB/OL]. http://www.rongwenest.com/site/solutiondetail?id=2,2020-05-01.

Predicting Performance Measurement of Residential

Buildings Using Machine Learning Algorithm

Salah J. Mohammed^{a*}, Hesham A. Abdel-khalek^a and Sherif M. Hafez^a

^a Structural Engineering Department, Faculty of Engineering, Alexandria University, Egypt.

Abstract:

Applications of the Earned Value Management (EVM) as construction project control techniques are not widely used in Iraq, despite the benefits of the EVA in the scheduling and costs control of construction projects. Therefore, this article aims at introducing a novel approach, using Artificial Intelligence Techniques (AIT), for EVM for Iraqi projects. This aim will be achieved through the use of two techniques; Multi-Linear Regression (MLR) and Support Vector Machine (SVM). These techniques are used to build mathematical models for estimating the Schedule Performance Index (SPI), Cost Performance Index (CPI) and To-complete Cost Performance Indicator (TCPI) in the residentials buildings in Iraq both before and during their executions phases. Web-based software is designed to achieve the estimating calculations swiftly, precisely and with fewer efforts. The MLR technique was used to identify the impact parameters using Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) program, which presented sufficient estimating results regarding the Average Accuracy percentage (AA%) and correlation coefficient (R) calcualted for the SPI, CPI and TCPI. The values of AA% were found to be (95.89%, 96.89%, and 95.91%), and those of R were 92.911%, 98.916% and 97.837% for each of SPI, CPI, and TCPI, respectively. The second technique was applied in creating prediction models is the SVM, whereby the SMOreg algorithm is used in the WEKA software. The outcomes were explianed in terms of Average Accuracy (AA%) being equal to 94.12%, 71.76%, and 84.82% and the correlation coefficient (R) being equal to 99.56%, 91.744% and 99.71% for SPI, CPI and TCPI, respectively. To sum up, the outcomes indicate that the SVM technique provides high-quality results of estimation in comparison with the MLR technique.

Keywords: Earned Value Management, Cost, Schedules, Residentials buildings.

Introduction

Performance evaluation of any project plays a central role in the development of a management plan for that project. Performance size gives critical information to analyse the general performance, which is very important for the owners, contractor, and managements professionals to control the development of the construction processes, assess the future cost of the projects, and estimate its competitionx in the global markets. One of the most influential and well-known machine learning algorithm that enables a system of learning through built-up experiences (hidden in the data fed to the system) and knowledge generalisation. The theory of SVM, as introduced by Vapnik and others, basically depends on the concepts of statistical learning [1].

The developed community's coaching is run using the SMOreg algorithms that consists of 3 once developed and phases; the feed-ahead phase of the inputs training pattern, the calculations and backpropagations phase of the related errors, and the weights adjustments phase. The aim of this article is to development of the MLR and SVM models to forecast the earned values (EV) of residential buildings projects. To meet the objective of this article, it is crucial to find out the factors that are affecting the performances of residential buildings projects. Thus, this work focuses on the development and evaluation of the model performance, which forecasts the EV through (1) identifying the effective factors that have effects on the EV index (EVI) in residential buildings projects utilising the multiple linear regression techniques that were run using SPSS software, (2) developing and assessing the performances of the suggested MLR and SVM models to forecast the earned costs and scheduling indicators, and (3) verify and validate the developed models. Additionally, web-based software was created, developed, and applied to perform the calculations of the required information to estimate the EVI swiftly and precisely.

The author in [2] proposed an SVM-based model to present early budget estimations for the construction of bridges. The developed cost predicting model uses the basic information and parameters on bridges during their initial early stages as input. The obtained predictions were sufficiently accurate, with an acceptable error range of estimation being 25-30%. As for the work in [3], they developed materials quantity models for the abutments and caissons as parts of the complete bridges structures, using a pre-stressed concrete I-girder super-structure. The authors proposed the use of MLR analysis whereby several equations are applied in estimating the concrete volume and reinforcement steel weights of the aforementioned components.

The present study aims towards the development of an alternative model enabling quick and accurate estimations of site overhead costs. The proposed estimation model depends on machine learning algorithms which is SVM, for estimating time and cost indexes, which eventually help in predicting the overhead site cost during the initial project construction stages accurately and precisely. The use of MLR and SVM techniques in this work is mainly for predicting the EV of projects to help project managers, contractors, and planners in making appropriate

decisions. This study contributes to the identification of the most efficient activity regarding model structures and variables in predicting the project's EV. The performance of the SVM will be compared with Regression Analysis (RA).

In terms of the study novelty, it could be summed up in obtaining standard local equations that are very accurate in predicting the earned value indexes with less error, using smart technology in the activities of earned value management. This should save lots of time, efforts and costs. These models provide fast solutions to the management authorities of the Iraqi projects in terms of the EVM. In addition, web-based software is created and developed whereby the proposed system and framework of basic rules are formulated to be adopted as a guide for predicting the earned value indexes in a modular architecture with several components. The research methodology followed throughout this study is illustrated in Figure (1).



Figure 1: Research Methodology.

Conclusions

This studied focused on the prediction performance measurement of residential buildings using machine intelligence techniques like MLR and SVM. The outcomes of this research are quite compelling, and thus, it is possible to draw the following conclusions:

- 1. In comparison with other methods, it has been noticed that the SVM method shows excellent outcomes of prediction.
- 2. The results of this investigation show that the MLR technique has been used to build the prediction model for EVM by using SPSS software. It was found that the MLR technique showed good results of estimation in terms of (AA%) and (MAPE) generated by the MLR model for SPI, CPI and TCPI, where the AA% values were 95.89%, 96.89%, and 95.91%, and the MAPE values were 4.11%, 3.11% and 4.09% for SPI,CPI, and TCPI respectively. In order to check the verification of the resulted prediction model, data has been collected on different projects in Iraq, which have already been accomplished. The prediction model shows almost the same results, but there are few differences

between the theoretical and the practical results.

- 3. The SVM technique was used to create a new prediction model by applying the SMOreg algorithm through WEKA software. In this technique. The results were interpreted in terms of (AA%) which were equal to 94.12%, 71.76%, and 84.82%, and (MAPE) equal to 5.88%, 28.24% and 15.18% for SPI, CPI and TCPI, respectively.
- 4. It was found that the prediction model derived from the SVM technique indicates that there are a few variances between the theoretical and the practical results.
- 5. The results above are completely similar to the results obtained from models, which shows how accurate the web-based software is so it could be used to predict earned value indexes. This software can be used to obtain prediction results quickly, with excellent accuracy and less effort.
- 6. To ease the application of the proposed methods for forecast future behaviour based on current and past outcomes, the results of web-based software were interpreted in terms of (AA%) equal to 95.89%, 96.89% and 95.91% for SPI, CPI and TCPI, respectively by MLR technique, (AA%) equal to 94.12%, 71.76% and 84.82% for SPI, CPI and TCPI respectively by SVM technique. The results above are completely similar to the results obtained from models, and this shows how accurate the web-based software is so it could be used to predict earned value indexes. This software can be used to obtain prediction results quickly, with excellent accuracy and less effort as compared to alternative methods.

1. Funding

This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-forprofit sectors.

2. The Availability of Data

The study findings, which are supported by the data, are obtainable by the corresponding writer upon request. **3. Declaration of Competing Interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

4. Acknowledgements

This paper is part of the requirements of the PhD degree in Civil Engineering, so I would like to thank the supervisors of this research, professor Hesham A. Abdel-khalek, Sherif M. Hafez. I also give special thanks to the officials of the I also thank the Iraqi ministry of reconstruction, housing and public municipalities for providing me with the data and to provide all facilities.

References

[1] Vapnik, V., The Nature of Statistical Learning Theory, (2013), Springer: New York, NY, USA.

[2] Michał Juszczyk., On the Search of Models for Early Cost Estimates of Bridges: An SVM-Based Approach, (2020), Buildings, 10 (1), 2, doi.org/10.3390/buildings10010002.

[3] Alhusni, M.K.; Triwiyono, A.; Irawati, I.S. Material quantity estimation modelling of bridge sub-substructure using regression analysis, (2019), MATEC Web Conf., 258, 02008.

[4] Lipke, W., Zwikael, O., Henderson, K., and Anbari, F., Prediction of project outcome: The application of statistical methods to earned value management and earned schedule performance indexes, International journal of project management 27 (4) (2009) 400-407, doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2008.02.009.

[5] Kadhum, M., Prediction of Mechanical Properties of Reactive Powder Concrete by Using Artificial Neural Network and Regression Technique after the Exposure to Fire Flame, Jordan Journal of Civil Engineering 9 (3) (2015) doi.org/10.21817/ijet/2017/v9i3/170903347.

[6] Pajares, J. ,Lopez-Paredes, A., An extension of the EVM analysis for project monitoring: The Cost Control Index and the Schedule Control Index, International Journal of Project Management 29 (5) (2011) 615-621, doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2010.04.005.

[7] Leśniak, A., & amp; Juszczyk, M., Prediction of site overhead costs with the use of artificial neural network based model (2018) Archives of Civil and Mechanical Engineering, doi.org/10.1016/j.acme.2018.01.014

Urban regeneration through Climate Adaptive Design

for the Mediterranean area

Paola Gallo¹, Antonia Sore¹, Alessandra Donato¹, Rosa Romano¹

¹ University of Florence, Department of Architecture DIDA, Florence, Italy

Abstract

Seventy percent of cities globally are already dealing with Climate Change, and studies and research have proven various harmful effects on urban and human health due to extreme weather conditions (Heaviside C., 2017). The global and European goals for 2030 and 2050 aim at becoming a climate-resilient society by strengthening and promoting the adoption of solutions that protect nature and biodiversity while ensuring a just, healthy, and environmentally friendly environment (2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, 2015; Paris Agreement, 2017; European Green Deal, 2019).

Facing these challenges is complex and requires a holistic approach, raising the question: How can we create adaptive strategies and solutions that simultaneously tackle environmental, functional, and societal issues while assessing climate change's effects on public space? The article explores this question through a case study of a square redevelopment in Florence, Italy, with the aim to demonstrate how systems thinking methodology can increase the resilience of the public spaces located in the Mediterranean area.

The article examines the redevelopment of a currently degraded and underused urban area by implementing Nature-based Solutions (NbS) and equipping it with new functions (art, education, play, recreation, etc.) that contribute to heat stress reduction at a micro-urban scale and improve social inclusion and biodiversity in the urban context. To tackle this challenge and ensure an integrated approach, we applied the Symbiosis in Development (SiD), a practical framework based on systems- and design thinking.

Keywords

Urban regeneration; Nature-based solutions; Climate adaptive design; Design thinking; Systems thinking.

Introduction

Climate Change (CC) continues to be a severe challenge for communities around the world. Cities are particularly vulnerable to the effects of the CC, with the risk of extreme weather conditions, such as floods and heatwaves increasing every year (World Economic Forum, 2021). Seventy percent of cities worldwide are already dealing with the effects of CC, and studies and research have proven various direct and indirect harmful effects on urban and human health due to extreme weather conditions (Heaviside C., Macintyre H., Vardoulakis S., 2017). Air pollution, loss in biodiversity, and ocean acidification are just some of the indirect effects of the CC on human health, while direct effects, heatwaves, and floods, create additional socio-economic effects (European Commission, 2020).

With CC among the primary causes of the Urban Heat Island (UHI) and flooding in cities, designers and planners are urged to address the related issues to mitigate its effects and create adaptive solutions. The response of urban planning to UHI-related risks includes approaches to neighborhoods and streetscape design such as Nature-based Solutions (NbS), Ecosystem services (ES), Blue-green infrastructure (BGI) (European Commission, 2015; Except Integrated Sustainability, 2019; European Environmental Agency, 2020).

Besides the CC, population growth, rapid urbanization, resource depletion, economic and sanitary crisis have a tool on cities, their public space, and the quality of life (Gebalska B.A, 2017). Creating a climate-resilient urban environment is becoming one of the crucial aspects of architecture and urban planning and one of the global and

European Goals for 2030 and 2050 (2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, 2015; Paris Agreement, 2017; European Green Deal, 2019).

As a response to these megatrends, there is a visible change in city development approaches towards a more human and nature centered-approach (walkable cities, inclusive cities, healthy cities, green cities, smart cities, etc.) and the importance of putting the human right to both health and a healthy environment at the center of the debate (Carlarne C., 2019). Reaching these ambitious goals and achieving a truly integrated sustainability capable of answering all the challenges requires a new way of thinking, analyzing, and designing our cities. Moving away from a linear way of thinking towards a Systems Thinking (ST) allows the shift from simplistic approaches that tackle one or just a few challenges at a time to understanding the core causes of the problems, their interrelations, and help integrate environmental, social, economic, and ecological aspects (Gonella F., 2020). It has never been so important and necessary to look at a city from a holistic perspective and re-design our spaces in close collaboration with all stakeholders within a trans-disciplinary team.

Based on these considerations, this work aims to demonstrate how Systems Thinking methodology can help tackle these complex challenges and increase the resilience of the public spaces through Symbiosis in Development (SiD) approach, a practical framework based on Systems- and Design Thinking, applied to a case study in the Mediterranean area.

The paper is organized as follows: firstly, a description of the SiD framework followed by explaining some of its main components: a) SiD Process; b) SiD Method; and c) System Mapping. Secondly, the case study area to which the framework is applied is introduced. Thirdly, results comparing two meta-design proposals are presented and discussed. Finally, potential future work is presented, followed by the conclusions.

Conclusions & Future developments

The quality of urban development depends on many aspects, such as microclimatic conditions and the social and programmatic value that it offers. However, improving outdoor comfort and lowering the outdoor temperatures in the summer period is one of the main challenges, specifically in Mediterranean cities. In the past few decades, climate change and its effects have been one of the most discussed topics, together with the attention on greening our cities and redeveloping public spaces. Nevertheless, the implementation of both adaptation and mitigation strategies is relatively slow due to economic and political challenges.

Furthermore, designing and re-designing public space nowadays implies many challenges of a complex nature that require a multidisciplinary approach and close collaboration with all stakeholders. Applying a holistic approach to tackle city resilience challenges and ensure incorporating solutions is of great importance. Symbiosis in Development (SiD) framework is an approach developed to meet these needs and support multidisciplinary teams in reaching integrated systemic solutions; it allows flexibility in its application and integration of various tools, such as ENVI-met for the simulation and valuation of the microclimatic conditions. The Full spectrum analysis has helped evaluate all aspects of Carlo Dolci's system' and highlight the opportunities and the challenges that were not visible at first sight. One of the interesting points that came out of the first analysis is related to the temporality and the improvement of the climate-adaptive solutions, consequently leading to the reflection on the modality of the implementation and the flexibility of the proposed meta-design solutions.

The presented study shows that urban outdoor comfort can be improved in the short term with small interventions that combine the NbS with urban furniture enriching the public space with social activities. In addition, the simulations with ENVI-met confirm the benefits of the proposed solutions in terms of improved climatic conditions and outdoor comfort for pedestrians due to the introduction of vegetation and water elements. In addition, the application of both systems and design thinking approach through the SiD framework has shown as a handy tool able to tackle complex challenges, and it can become a valuable framework for inter and multidisciplinary teams. Finally, the quality of the process has contributed to increasing the cognitive understanding and maturity of the designers and students, allowing them to integrate the knowledge from other disciplines and perspectives.
References

- 1. McLennan M, Group S. The Global Risks Report 2021. World Economic Forum; 2021. http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_The_Global_Risks_Report_2021.pdf
- Heaviside C, Macintyre H, Vardoulakis S. The Urban Heat Island: Implications for Health in a Changing Environment. Current environmental health reports. Volume 4; 2017. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40572-017-0150-3</u>
- 3. European Commission. Adaptation to Health Effects of Climate Change in Europe; 2020. https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/e885e150-c258-11ea-b3a4-01aa75ed71a1
- 4. European Commission. Towards an EU research and innovation policy agenda for nature-based solutions & re-naturing cities. Final report of the Horizon 2020 expert group on 'Nature based solutions and re-naturing cities'; 2015. <u>https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/fb117980-d5aa-46df-8edc-af367cddc202</u>
- 5. Except Integrated Sustainability. Roadmap for the BGI Manual; 2019. http://media.except.nl/media/uploaded_files/asset_files/BGI_Report.pdf
- 6. European Environment Agency. Urban adaptation in Europe: How cities and towns respond to climate change; 2020. https://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/urban-adaptation-in-europe
- 7. Gebalska BA. Using Global Trends as Catalysts for City Transition; 2017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2017.07.114
- 8. United Nations. 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development; 2015. https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/21252030%20Agenda%20for%20Sustainable%20Development%20web.pdf
- 9. European Commission. Paris Agreement. EUR-Lex, 2017. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/LSU/?uri=CELEX:22016A1019(01)
- European Commission. European Green Deal. EUR-Lex; 2019. https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2019%3A640%3AFIN
- Carlarne CP. Climate Change, Human Rights, and the Rule of Law. SSRN Journal; 2020. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssm.3761842
- Gonella F. A gentle introduction to Systems Thinking and its Application in the Context of Regenerative City Patterns. In: Reith A, Brajković J, editors. A guidebook for regenerative implementation: interactions, tools, platforms, metrics, practice. RESTORE; 2021. p. 25-30.
- 13. Bosschaert T. Making New Futures Possible; 2019.

A vision towards development: interpreting the architectural heritage of Sinincay (Cuenca, Ecuador)

Researcher Amanda García

Abstract:

Cuenca (Ecuador) is a dispersed city, in whose proximity population centers such as Sinincay, have developed conditioned to socio-spatial, political and economic factors, limiting the valuation, treatment, and conservation of cultural heritage, as well as citizen well-being. In this sense, the present research seeks to describe the state of conservation of the heritage architecture of the Sinincay parish center, and promote its preservation from its condition of development resource.

Thirteen real estate properties are studied from the application of urban-architectural valuation files and environmental tools, in both cases combined with the landscape category. The analysis considers the phases of: preparation, analysis / diagnosis, prioritization and action plan in different development-oriented scenarios. The predominant typology is continuous in the urban grid corresponding to the period 1900 - 1999 of a domestic nature and based on volumes of orthogonal pattern whose formal variations have made the portal stand out since 1930. In addition, it includes the use of wood and adobe in a regular state of conservation depending on the moderate environmental impact and anthropic activity.

At term, it is determined that the aptitude of the assets as a development resource frames 31% as partially suitable, and the rest as suitable. As a particular variable, the relationship with the local landscape in its quality between regular and medium-high is projected as ideal to enhance the vocation of interventions. The pilot plan guides this process by combining the physical capacity and aptitude of the selected cases.

KEYWORDS:

architectural heritage, peripheral heritage, architectural morpho-typology, heritage conservation, development resource.

Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development

Proceedings of Urban Planning and Architectural Design for Sustainable Development (UPADSD) – 6th Edition 2021

This book is a collection of innovative research submitted to the 6th international conference on Urban Planning & Architectural Design for Sustainable Development, as well as the 1st edition of the Circular Economy for Sustainable Development. It provides a brief glimpse into the measures that need to be taken to achieve a sustainable urban planning and development in a post-COVID world as well as preserve and manage our cultural heritage, improve energy efficiency in buildings and address issues of urban infrastructure.

Over the past two years, urban vulnerabilities and underlying patterns and effects of the pandemic have been the focus of research published. In this abstracts book, we showcase valuable insights of researchers across the globe who introduce urban models for a post-COVID future, investigate user behaviors towards public building designs and public transport systems and contribute to the development of pandemic-resilient urban development.



Urban Planning & Architectural Design for Sustainable Development 6* Edation 14, Sep / 16, Sep 2021 www.ierek.com

